KKR & Co. L.P. Form S-1 July 03, 2007

OuickLinks -- Click here to rapidly navigate through this document

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on July 3, 2007.

Registration No. 333-

26-0426107

(I.R.S. Employer

Identification No.)

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM S-1

REGISTRATION STATEMENT **UNDER** THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

KKR & CO. L.P.

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

6282

(Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number)

9 West 57th Street, Suite 4200 New York, NY 10019 Telephone: (212) 750-8300

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of Registrant's principal executive offices)

> William J. Janetschek **Chief Financial Officer** KKR & Co. L.P. 9 West 57th Street, Suite 4200 New York, NY 10019 Telephone: (212) 750-8300

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:

Joseph H. Kaufman, Esq. Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP 425 Lexington Avenue New York, New York 10017-3954 Telephone: (212) 455-2000

Facsimile: (212) 455-2502

Richard D. Truesdell, Jr., Esq. Davis Polk & Wardwell 450 Lexington Avenue New York, New York 10017 Telephone: (212) 450-4000 Facsimile: (212) 450-4800

Approximate date of commencement of the proposed sale of the securities to the public: As soon as practicable after the Registration Statement becomes effective.

If any of the securities being registered on this form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, check the following box. o

If this form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering. o

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

| Title Of Each Class Of Securities To Be Registered | Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Price(1)(2) | Amount of Registration Fee |
|---|---|-------------------------------|
| Common Units Representing Limited Partner Interests | \$1,250,000,000 | \$38,375 |

- (1) Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the amount of the registration fee pursuant to Rule 457(o) under the Securities Act.
- (2) Includes units subject to the underwriters' option to purchase additional common units.

The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 or until the Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED JULY 3, 2007

PRELIMINARY PROSPECTUS

Common Units Representing Limited Partner Interests

This is the initial public offering of our common units, which represent limited partner interests in our partnership. We are selling all of the common units in this offering. None of our existing owners is selling any common units or will otherwise receive any of the net proceeds from this offering.

Prior to this offering, there has been no public market for our common units. We expect the public offering price will be between \$ and \$ per common unit. We intend to list our common units on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "KKR."

We are managed by a general partner and do not have our own directors or officers. Unlike the holders of common stock in a corporation, our unitholders will have only limited voting rights and will have no right to elect or remove our general partner or its directors. In addition, immediately following this offering, our principals will generally have sufficient voting power to determine the outcome of any matters that may be submitted for a vote of our unitholders.

Investing in our common units involves a high degree of risk. See "Risk Factors" beginning on page 26 of this prospectus.

| | Per Common Unit | Total |
|----------------------------------|-----------------|-------|
| Initial public offering price | \$ | \$ |
| Underwriting discount | \$ | \$ |
| Proceeds, before expenses, to us | \$ | \$ |

To the extent that the underwriters sell more than common units, the underwriters have the option to purchase up to an additional common units from us at the initial public offering price less the underwriting discount.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any other regulatory body has approved or disapproved these securities or passed upon the accuracy or adequacy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The underwriters expect to deliver the common units to purchasers on or about , 2007.

| Morgan Stanley | | Cit |
|-----------------------|--------------------------------|---------|
| | The date of this prospectus is | . 2007. |

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| | Page |
|---|------|
| Summer. | |
| Summary | 1 |
| Risk Factors | 26 |
| Use of Proceeds | 53 |
| Distribution Policy | 54 |
| Capitalization | 56 |
| Dilution | 57 |
| Organizational Structure | 58 |
| Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information | 64 |
| Selected Historical Financial and Other Data | 76 |
| Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations | 77 |
| Private Equity Valuations and Related Data | 112 |
| Industry | 114 |
| Business | 121 |
| Management | 155 |
| Security Ownership | 160 |
| Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions | 161 |
| Conflicts of Interest and Fiduciary Responsibilities | 166 |
| Description of Our Common Units | 172 |
| Description of Our Limited Partnership Agreement | 173 |
| Common Units Eligible for Future Sale | 183 |
| Material U.S. Federal Tax Considerations | 185 |
| Underwriting | 200 |
| Legal Matters | 204 |
| Experts | 204 |
| Where You Can Find More Information | 204 |
| Index to Financial Statements | F-1 |
| Appendix A: Form of Amended and Restated Limited Partnership Agreement | A-1 |

You should rely only on the information contained in this prospectus or in any free writing prospectus we may authorize to be delivered to you. Neither we nor the underwriters have authorized anyone to provide you with additional or different information. We and the underwriters are offering to sell, and seeking offers to buy, our common units only in jurisdictions where offers and sales are permitted. The information in this prospectus is accurate only as of the date of this prospectus, regardless of the time of delivery of this prospectus or any sale of our common units.

We have prepared this prospectus using a number of conventions, which you should consider when reading the information contained herein. Unless the context suggests otherwise, references in this prospectus to "KKR," "we," "us," "our" and "our partnership" refer:

prior to our reorganization into a holding company structure, to the KKR Group, which comprises certain consolidated and combined entities under the common control of our senior principals, and under the common ownership of our principals and certain other individuals who have been involved in our business, whom we refer to collectively as our "existing owners," and

after our reorganization into a holding company structure, to KKR & Co. L.P. and its consolidated subsidiaries, which will continue to be under the common control of our senior principals.

i

References in this prospectus to our (i) "principals" are to our senior investment and other professionals who hold interests in our Group Partnerships and (ii) "senior principals" are to those identified as senior principals in "Business Employees." References in this prospectus to our "traditional private equity funds" are to our private equity funds other than KKR Private Equity Investors (our private equity-oriented permanent capital fund).

In this prospectus, we also periodically refer to our "assets under management," which represent the assets as to which we are entitled to receive a fee or carried interest. We calculate the amount of assets under management as of any date as the sum of: (i) the fair value of the investments of our traditional private equity funds and our carry-paying co-investment vehicles plus the capital that we are entitled to call from investors in our traditional private equity funds with respect to their unfunded capital commitments; (ii) the net asset value, or "NAV," of KKR Private Equity Investors and the KKR Strategic Capital Funds (our three private side-by-side credit opportunity funds); (iii) the equity of KKR Financial (our New York Stock Exchange-listed debt vehicle); and (iv) the capital raised by structured finance vehicles that we manage. Unless otherwise indicated, our assets under management as of March 31, 2007 have been adjusted to include unfunded capital commitments that have been made to the 2006 Fund and our newly-formed Asian Fund and capital raised by our structured finance vehicles since that date. You should bear in mind that our calculation of assets under management may differ from the calculations of other asset managers and, as a result, our measurements of our assets under management may not be comparable to similar measures presented by other asset managers. Our definition of assets under management is not based on any definition of assets under management that is set forth in the agreements governing the investment funds that we manage. See "Private Equity Valuations and Related Data" for more information.

Unless indicated otherwise, the information included in this prospectus assumes no exercise by the underwriters of the option to purchase up to an additional common units from us and that the common units to be sold in this offering will be sold at a price of \$ per common unit, which is the midpoint of the price range indicated on the front cover of this prospectus.

CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus contains forward-looking statements, which reflect our current views with respect to, among other things, our operations and financial performance. You can identify these forward-looking statements by the use of words such as "outlook," "believe," "expect," "potential," "continue," "may," "should," "seek," "approximately," "predict," "intend," "will," "plan," "estimate," "anticipate" or the negative version of these words or other comparable words. Forward-looking statements are subject to various risks and uncertainties. Accordingly, there are or will be important factors that could cause actual outcomes or results to differ materially from those indicated in these statements. We believe these factors include, but are not limited to, those described under "Risk Factors" and "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations." These factors should not be construed as exhaustive and should be read in conjunction with the other cautionary statements that are included in this prospectus. We undertake no obligation to publicly update or review any forward-looking statement, whether as a result of new information, future developments or otherwise.

MARKET AND INDUSTRY DATA

This prospectus includes market and industry data and forecasts that we have derived from independent reports, publicly available information, various industry publications, other published industry sources and our internal data and estimates. Independent reports, industry publications and other published industry sources generally indicate that the information contained therein was obtained from sources believed to be reliable. Our internal data and estimates are based upon information obtained from investors in our funds, trade and business organizations and other contacts in the markets in which we operate and our understanding of industry conditions. Although we believe that such information is reliable, we have not had this information verified by any independent sources.

SUMMARY

This summary highlights information contained elsewhere in this prospectus and does not contain all the information you should consider before investing in our common units. You should read this entire prospectus carefully, including the section entitled "Risk Factors" and the historical financial statements and related notes included elsewhere herein, before you decide to invest in our common units.

Our Company

Founded in 1976, we are a leading global alternative asset manager. Our 399 employees, including our 139 investment professionals, are led by our founders, Henry Kravis and George Roberts, who are pioneers of the leveraged buyout industry. Our history of landmark achievements in private equity includes the first leveraged buyout in excess of \$1 billion, several of the largest leveraged buyouts announced worldwide to date, the first buyout of a public company by tender offer and the largest leveraged buyouts completed or announced in each of the United States, the Netherlands, Denmark, India, Australia, Singapore and France. We have continued our history of innovation by establishing new debt and public equity strategies that leverage the power of our brand and the intellectual capital in our private equity business.

Today, through our offices in New York, Menlo Park, San Francisco, London, Paris, Hong Kong and Tokyo, we sponsor and manage funds that make investments worldwide in private equity and debt transactions on behalf of third-party investors and our firm. We also manage substantial investments in public equity. During our 31-year history, we have raised 16 funds and received approximately \$59.7 billion of capital and capital commitments from investors. We have grown our assets under management significantly, from approximately \$18.3 billion as of December 31, 2002 to approximately \$53.4 billion as of March 31, 2007, representing a compounded annual growth rate of 28.7%. Of our total assets under management, approximately \$6.8 billion is "permanent capital," which is not required to be returned to investors and is able to be re-deployed as investments are realized.

As a global alternative asset manager, we earn ongoing management fees for providing management and other services to our funds as well as transaction, monitoring and other potential fees in connection with our private equity and other investments. We also earn investment income from investing our own capital alongside fund investors and from our carried interest in fund investments, which provides us with a disproportionate share of the funds' investment gains. We are also selectively pursuing opportunities to develop new investment structures and products that we believe will help us increase the amount of managed capital that we are able to commit to individual transactions, grow our assets under management and capture additional income streams.

Our Investment Approach

We approach our business and our investments as industrialists. We seek to invest in high quality companies that have strong business franchises, attractive growth prospects, leading market positions and the ability to generate superior returns. When we make investments, we partner with highly motivated management teams to design and implement strategic and operational changes that create value in the businesses we acquire and we align our interests with other stakeholders by putting our own capital at risk. We believe that our leading position in the alternative asset management industry is due to the strategies we have created for sourcing investments and creating value for stakeholders.

Sourcing Advantage

We source new investments through our internal deal generation strategies and business relationships with leaders in the business and financial communities. We believe that we have a number of advantages for sourcing investments that differentiate our firm. These advantages include:

Industry Team Focus. Our investment professionals are organized into global industry teams. Each team conducts its own primary research and is responsible for developing a list of industry themes and trends, identifying companies that will benefit from those themes and trends, determining

1

which companies would make an attractive investment and building relationships with industry leaders and management teams. Through the work of our industry teams, we have developed a detailed understanding of the economic drivers, inherent risks and opportunities for value creation across the industries in which we invest.

Direct Contacts with Business Leaders. We have consistently focused on making investments in large companies. Over our 31-year history, we have focused on cultivating direct relationships with key decision-makers at major companies throughout the world, which often provides us with direct investment opportunities. We believe that we currently have direct relationships with the chief executive officers or members of the boards of directors of two-thirds of the companies in the S&P Global 100.

Strong Relationships with Financial Leaders. We actively cultivate our relationships with major investment banking firms and other financial intermediaries and are among those firms' most significant clients. We believe our repeated and consistent dealings with major financial services firms over a long period of time, and our completion of a significant number of large transactions, have led to our being one of the first parties considered for potential investments.

By combining our industry team efforts with our established network of relationships, we believe we have a differentiated capability to source investments in large global companies.

Value Creation

We have developed an institutionalized process for creating value in the companies in which we invest by focusing on the operational and strategic aspects of their businesses. We are a patient investor and we have consistently approached the management of our investments with the goal of creating value over the long-term rather than realizing short-term gains through rapid dispositions. Our value creation process begins before we commit to make an investment and continues until the investment is fully realized. Important components of this process include:

Operationally Focused Investment Professionals. Our investment professionals focus on the operations of our portfolio companies and the ways in which we can improve their businesses. Given our operational focus, our recruiting efforts have emphasized hiring executives with significant operating experience, including former chief executive officers, chief financial officers and managers of companies operating in a wide range of industry sectors.

Capstone Consultants. Our value-creation efforts are supported by Capstone Consulting, a team of approximately 25 operational consultants who work exclusively with our investment professionals and portfolio companies. Capstone works to address issues relating to top-line growth, cost optimization, efficient capital allocation and other challenges and opportunities that arise during the life of an investment.

Senior Advisors. To complement the expertise of our investment professionals and operational consultants, we have retained a team of 19 senior advisors who have held leading positions in major corporations and public agencies worldwide. Our senior advisors provide us with additional operational and strategic insights, serve on the boards of our portfolio companies, help us evaluate individual investment opportunities and assist our portfolio companies with operational matters.

Disciplined Value Creation Process. Before we invest in a company, our investment professionals identify the measures we will take to create new value for stakeholders. Because we believe that value creation must begin from the first day of an investment, our investment professionals and Capstone prepare "100-Day Plans" for investments that detail specific changes our portfolio company managers, investment professionals and operational consultants will implement during the first 100 days following our investment to drive value creation. We closely monitor our investments during and after the first 100 days with the goal of measuring progress, identifying additional opportunities for value creation and addressing any issues or challenges that may arise.

Private Equity

We are a world leader in private equity, having sponsored and managed 14 private equity funds that have received more than \$56.9 billion of capital and capital commitments during our 31-year history. Our private equity funds focus on investing in large capitalization companies. We believe this focus allows us to invest in industry-leading franchises with global operations, attract world class management teams, deploy large amounts of capital in individual transactions and optimize amounts of income that we earn on a per transaction basis. Our approach leverages our capital base, infrastructure, skill set, global network and industry and operating expertise, which we believe sets us apart from others.

As of March 31, 2007, our private equity funds had investments in 40 companies with more than \$100 billion of annual revenues and more than 560,000 employees worldwide. Those portfolio companies were based in more than 10 countries and operated in 11 industry sectors. The following charts present information concerning the amount of capital invested by our private equity funds by geography and industry from January 1, 1996 through March 31, 2007.

Dollars Invested by Geography Since 1996

Dollars Invested by Industry Since 1996

When we make private equity investments, we adhere to a disciplined investment approach that seeks to generate large multiples of invested capital and attractive gross internal rates of return, or IRRs, by focusing on fundamentals and implementing operational and strategic changes that allow us to create and realize long-term value in our portfolio companies. We place significant emphasis on selecting high-quality investments that may be made at attractive prices, working with management to design and implement changes that drive value creation, and making informed decisions when developing investment exit strategies.

The following charts present information concerning the amount of capital invested and the amounts of realized and unrealized returns generated by our traditional private equity funds from our inception through March 31, 2007.

Amount Invested and Total Value

Realized and Unrealized Value

From our inception through March 31, 2007, our first ten traditional private equity funds (representing all of our private equity funds that have invested for at least 30 months) achieved a multiple of invested capital of 2.7x and a cumulative gross IRR of 26.3%, compared to the 13.6% gross IRR achieved by the S&P 500 Index over the same period. The table below presents information as of March 31, 2007 relating to the historical performance of each of our traditional private equity funds since our inception, which we believe illustrates the benefits of our approach to making private equity investments. This data has been adjusted to give effect to subsequent commitments to the 2006 Fund and the Asian Fund, but does not otherwise reflect acquisitions or disposals of investments, changes in investment values or distributions occurring after March 31, 2007. We encourage you to review the cautionary note below for a description of reasons why the future results of our private equity funds may differ from the historical results of our private equity funds. You should also see "Private Equity Valuations and Related Data" for a description of how the values in the table below were calculated.

| | | Amou | ınt | | | Fair | ue of Investm | s | | | | | |
|-------------------------------|----|-----------|-----|----------|----|----------|---------------|-----------------|----|--------|--------------|------------|------------------------------------|
| Private Equity Fund | | Committed | | Invested | | Realized | τ | Unrealized | | Total | Gross IRR | Net IRR | Multiple of Invested Capital |
| | | | | | | | (- | \$ in millions) | | | | | |
| Historical Excluded Funds(1): | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 1976 Fund | \$ | 31 | \$ | 31 | \$ | 537 | \$ | : | \$ | 537 | 39.5% | 35.4% | 17.1x |
| 1980 Fund | | 357 | | 357 | | 1,828 | | | | 1,828 | 29.0 | 25.8 | 5.1 |
| 1982 Fund | | 328 | | 328 | | 1,290 | | | | 1,290 | 48.1 | 39.2 | 3.9 |
| 1984 Fund | | 1,000 | | 1,000 | | 5,963 | | | | 5,963 | 34.6 | 28.9 | 6.0 |
| 1986 Fund | | 672 | | 672 | | 9,081 | | | | 9,081 | 34.4 | 28.9 | 13.5 |
| 1987 Fund | | 6,130 | | 6,130 | | 14,746 | | 252 | | 14,997 | 12.2 | 9.0 | 2.5 |
| 1993 Fund | | 1,946 | | 1,946 | | 4,124 | | 33 | | 4,157 | 23.6 | 16.8 | 2.1 |
| 1996 Fund | | 6,012 | | 6,012 | | 10,183 | | 2,039 | | 12,222 | 18.5 | 13.8 | 2.0 |
| Included Funds: | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| European Fund (1999)(2) | | 3,085 | | 3,085 | | 3,942 | | 3,694 | | 7,636 | 30.9 | 23.3 | 2.5 |
| Millennium Fund (2002) | | 6,000 | | 5,881 | | 4,264 | | 6,991 | | 11,255 | 53.6 | 40.6 | 1.9 |
| European Fund II (2005)(3) | | 5,650 | | 3,857 | | | | 4,218 | | 4,218 | * | * | * |
| 2006 Fund | | 16,625 | | 1,236 | | | | 1,236 | | 1,236 | * | * | * |
| Asian Fund (2007) | | 4,000 | | | | | | | | | * | * | * |
| | _ | | _ | | _ | | _ | | | | | | |
| Total Funds(4) | \$ | 51,836 | \$ | 30,535 | \$ | 55,958 | \$ | 18,463 | \$ | 74,421 | 26.3% | 20.2% | 2.7x |
| Total Funds in Accounting | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Predecessor(1) | \$ | 41,372 | \$ | 20,071 | \$ | 18,389 | \$ | 18,178 | \$ | 36,567 | 23.9% | 18.3% | 1.8x |
| Total Included Funds | \$ | 35,360 | \$ | 14,059 | \$ | 8,206 | \$ | 16,139 | \$ | 24,345 | 36.5% | 27.5% | 1.7x |

- We will not acquire interests in the 1996 Fund and prior funds in connection with the Reorganization Transactions and this offering, because the general partners of those funds are not expected to receive meaningful proceeds from further realizations. The predecessor combined financial statements included in this prospectus consolidate the 1996 Fund and subsequent traditional private equity funds. See "Organizational Structure."
- (2)

 The European Fund's capital commitments include euro-denominated commitments of €196.5 million. We have converted these amounts into U.S. dollars based on the exchange rate prevailing on the dates on which capital was called.
- (3)

 The European Fund II's capital commitments include euro-denominated commitments of €2,597,160,000. We have converted these amounts into U.S. dollars based on the exchange rate prevailing on (i) the dates on which capital was called in the case of funded commitments and (ii) March 31, 2007 in the case of unfunded commitments.
- (4) The gross IRRs, net IRRs, and multiples of invested capital are calculated based on our first ten traditional private equity funds, which represent all of our private equity funds that have invested for at least 30 months.

Additionally, because our private equity approach has produced significant distributions for our fund investors, we believe that it has been an important contributor to the extended relationships that we have developed with our investor base. The following table presents information concerning the total distributions made by our traditional private equity funds during the periods indicated.

| | | Year | | | | | |
|------|------|------|------|-------------|-------|-------------------------------|-------|
| Year | 2002 | 2003 | 2004 | 2005 | 2006 | 2007 (through March 31) | Total |
| | | | | (\$ in mill | ions) | | |

Distributions to Investors \$ 897 \$ 3,016 \$ 7,035 \$ 3,569 \$ 5,251 \$ 780 \$ 20,548 We have also announced an additional 11 pending transactions in the United States, Europe and Asia that are expected to have an aggregate transaction value of \$140 billion. We expect that these investments will close during the second half of 2007 and we anticipate that our total equity investment will be approximately \$11.7 billion. Whether and when these transactions will be consummated depends on a number of factors, some or all of which may be outside of our control.

KKR Private Equity Investors, which is not reflected in the foregoing tables, is an entity listed on Euronext Amsterdam focused primarily on making private equity investments through and alongside our private equity funds but with the flexibility to make other types of opportunistic investments, including credit and public equity investments. Unlike our other private equity funds, the fund has a perpetual investment period and is considered by us to be a permanent capital vehicle, in that fund investors generally are not entitled to have their capital returned. As of March 31, 2007, KKR Private Equity Investors had a NAV of \$5.2 billion, which includes amounts invested in our traditional private equity funds.

Credit

We believe the intellectual capital of our people, our integrated global investment platform and our ability to effectively adapt our investment strategies to market conditions allow us to capitalize on investment opportunities at every level of a company's capital structure. Commencing in 2004, we began to actively pursue debt investments as a separate asset class and we now sponsor and manage a group of private and publicly traded investment funds that invest primarily in corporate debt investments and manage structured finance vehicles. These funds, which we refer to as credit strategy funds, currently consist of KKR Financial, a New York Stock Exchange listed finance company, and the KKR Strategic Capital Funds, three side-by-side private credit strategy funds.

As of March 31, 2007, our credit strategy funds had approximately \$8.2 billion of corporate debt investments, \$11.9 billion of residential mortgage investments, and \$297.3 million of equity investments. We earn a management fee for managing our credit strategy funds based on the amount of capital under management in each fund. As of March 31, 2007, our credit strategy funds had \$2.8 billion of capital, of which \$1.6 billion related to KKR Financial and consisted of permanent capital, and our credit strategy funds currently manage \$6.5 billion in structured finance vehicles. We have a right to earn management fees for managing our structured finance vehicles based on the amount of investments under management within each vehicle.

The table below presents information relating to the historical performance of our credit strategy funds as of March 31, 2007. We encourage you to review the cautionary note below for a description of reasons why the future results of our credit strategy funds may differ from the historical results of our credit strategy funds.

| | | | | | | | Benchmark Return | | | |
|--------------------------------|-----------|--------------------------------|-------------------------|-----------------------------|----|------------------------|-----------------------------------|--|--|--|
| | Inception | Capital Under Management | Annualized Gross IRR | Annualized Net IRR(1) | Iı | Total nvestments(2) | Lehman Aggregate Bond Index | Merrill Lynch High Yield Index | | |
| | | _ | | (\$ in millions) | | _ | | | | |
| KKR Financial(3) | 2004 | \$ 1,610.4 | 19.5% | 17.1% | \$ | 5,692.7 | 3.7% | 9.1% | | |
| KKR Strategic Capital Funds | 2006 | 1,141.0 | 41.3 | 34.8 | | 2,809.5 | 5.6 | 14.7 | | |
| Total | ; | \$ 2,751.4 | | | \$ | 8,502.2 | | | | |
| | ı | | | | | | | | | |

- The annualized Net IRR represents the return on invested equity after giving effect to payments of management fees, incentive fees and carried interest, as applicable, assumes reinvestment of all distributions and excludes non-investment expenses. Returns for the KKR Strategic Capital Funds, which were organized in October 2006, have been annualized based on actual returns from inception through March 31, 2007 of 15.8%, which compares to actual returns for the Lehman Aggregate Bond Index and the Merrill Lynch High Yield Index of 2.8% and 7.0%, respectively, for the same period.
- (2)

 Total investments include investments held directly and synthetically through total rate of return swaps and credit default swaps and also includes both funds' pro rata interest in the holdings of an unconsolidated affiliate.
- (3)

 Excludes investments by KKR Financial in residential mortgage-backed securities, which totaled \$11.9 billion as of March 31, 2007.

 In connection with its restructuring, KKR Financial has announced that it is evaluating various alternatives to reducing these types of investments.

New Business Initiatives

Our principal growth strategy throughout our firm's 31-year history has been to expand our existing private equity businesses and to enter attractive new businesses. While most of our recent growth has come from our private equity and debt activities, we believe significant growth opportunities exist for developing new business areas.

Public Equity

Although our funds have historically focused on private equity and debt investments, we have managed investments in public equity throughout our history. Initially, our public equity investments consisted of minority and structured investments in public companies that were made by our private equity funds. More recently, our private equity-oriented permanent capital fund and our two credit strategy funds have provided us with more investment flexibility than traditional private equity funds and an additional capital base for making equity investments in public companies. Using this capital base, we have been able to build a portfolio of public equity and equity-linked securities that had a market value of \$1.3 billion as of March 31, 2007.

Our public equity strategies generally seek to leverage the intellectual capital developed in the course of our traditional private equity business, which may otherwise not be utilized if a private equity transaction is not consummated, to make public equity investments. We generally invest in companies whose market prices we believe significantly understate the quality of their assets. We believe that significant opportunities exist for us to expand our public equity activities and take advantage of the increasing number of suitable public equity

Annualized

investments that we identify. To achieve these results, we recently hired additional investment personnel who have specialized experience in the public equity markets.

Capital Markets Activities

Capital markets activities represent an opportunity to efficiently increase our available investment capital, capture certain financing fees otherwise paid to third parties and earn incremental margins on committed capital. We are currently building this business in the United States, Europe and Asia with the objective of increasing the amount of third-party capital that we are able to commit to individual transactions, thereby growing our third-party assets under management and capturing additional income streams. We have hired experienced professionals with long-standing investor relationships to help us build this business. We expect that our capital markets activities initially will focus on syndicating to a broader base of investors a portion of the equity that we commit to provide in our larger private equity transactions, which we believe will help us reduce the need to partner with large consortiums of private equity firms on large leveraged buyouts, retain greater operational control over our portfolio companies and capture a greater portion of the economics that are generated by our private equity investments. Over time, we may expand our capital markets activities in a manner that similarly complements our other business activities.

Our Values

When our founders started KKR in 1976, leveraged buyouts were a novel form of corporate finance. With no financial services firm to model ourselves on and with little interest in copying an existing formula, we sought to build a firm based on principles and values that would provide a proper institutional foundation for years to come.

We believe that our success to date has been largely attributable to our culture and values. As we continue to grow, our future performance will depend on both our ability to protect and remain true to our culture and our willingness to hire new people with different work experiences. We believe that adhering to the following values is critical to extending our record of success:

Honesty. We believe that integrity is the value upon which all other values are built. We are honest with one another and everyone with whom we work outside of our firm. We invest in companies and work with people with whom we are proud to associate ourselves.

Respect. We believe a collegial culture fostering a positive working environment benefits our firm as a whole. A guiding principle of our firm is to treat others as we would like to be treated. We believe in the importance of being fair, courteous and respectful to all.

Teamwork. We operate as a single worldwide team, working together to create the best outcome for our firm, our investors, the managers with whom we partner and other stakeholders. We seek solutions that benefit the businesses in which we invest, the people they employ and the constituencies they serve. We maintain a "flat" organizational structure in which our people help one another irrespective of where an issue or opportunity resides within our firm or our offices.

Excellence and Innovation. We strive to be the best at what we do. We believe that creativity is a competitive advantage and endeavor to put innovative ideas to work to solve problems. We are not afraid to assume prudent risks.

Accountability. We believe in the importance of firm-wide accountability. If an investment does not perform, we do not point fingers or assign blame. Rather, we collectively take responsibility, learn from our mistakes and improve our performance as individuals and as a team.

Fortitude. We believe in having the courage to say "no" to a deal even at a late stage if we become uncomfortable with any aspect of the transaction.

Sharing. We share financial results throughout our firm and we share the credit for our successes. No one in our firm claims sole possession of any idea or successful transaction.

These values are easy to write down, but hard to live by. They are, however, a healthy antidote to overconfidence, internal politics and other behaviors that could otherwise jeopardize our long-term success. We do not intend to change our values or the way we conduct our business as a result of this

offering. Indeed, we would not be proceeding with this offering if we felt that it would move us away from our principles. We believe that if we continue live by these values we will be able to maintain our industry leadership far into the future.

Our Strengths

We believe that we possess a number of strengths that differentiate us from other alternative asset managers and provide us with competitive advantages for raising capital, securing investment opportunities, obtaining financing for transactions, consummating investments, creating value in our portfolio companies and generating attractive investment returns. These strengths include the following:

One Firm with a Global Reach and Best-in-Class Processes

We are truly a global firm. With offices in seven major financial centers located on three continents, we have created an integrated global platform for sourcing and making investments in multiple asset classes. Our global and diversified operations are supported by our sizeable capital base and our extensive company, industry, asset-specific and local market knowledge, which allow us to deploy capital across a number of geographical markets in a broad range of companies, industry sectors and asset classes. As of March 31, 2007, 34% of our investment professionals were based outside the United States and 63% of the unrealized value of our private equity portfolio consisted of investments in companies outside the United States. Although our operations span multiple continents and business lines, we are still managed as one firm with a common culture and are highly focused on sharing knowledge, experience, resources and best practices throughout our offices and across our various investment classes. Our investment processes are overseen by three committees that operate globally, which consist of our equity investment committee, which reviews all investments made by our credit strategy funds, and our portfolio management committee, which monitors the performance of our private equity investments. Our founders, Henry Kravis and George Roberts, are active members of each of these committees. We believe that operating as a centrally managed firm that is both global and diversified enhances the growth and stability of our business and helps us make informed decisions across asset classes and geographies.

Distinguished Track Record Across Economic Cycles

During our 31-year history, we have successfully invested under all types of economic and financial conditions, developing a track record that we believe distinguishes our firm. From our inception through March 31, 2007, our ten private equity funds that had invested for at least 30 months had achieved a cumulative gross IRR of 26.3%. During 2007, we were named "Best Private Equity Firm" by *Global Finance* and "European Large Buyout Firm of the Year" by *Financial News* and the KKR Strategic Capital Funds were named "Hedge Fund Launch of the Year" by *Alternative Investment News*. Our other accomplishments include completing or announcing more than 60 leveraged buyouts valued in excess of \$1 billion, including the first leveraged buyout in excess of \$1 billion and sponsoring or co-sponsoring many of the largest leveraged buyouts completed anywhere to date.

Alignment of Interests

One of our fundamental philosophies has been to align our interests and the interests of our people with those of our fund investors. Since our inception, our investment professionals, senior advisors and other executives have invested or committed to invest approximately \$1.5 billion of their personal capital in or alongside our funds. In structuring this offering, we have sought to achieve the same alignment of interests between our unitholders and our people through their significant and long-term ownership of our equity. Our principals will not receive any of the proceeds from this offering. Our principals will collectively own more than % of the equity in our business immediately following this offering and they will benefit from the financial success of our business in the form of distributions and payments received from KKR Holdings, the entity through which they will hold their equity, and the potential

appreciation in the value of the equity that KKR Holdings owns. Our other employees are expected to receive equity grants at the time of this offering, which we believe will similarly align their interests. To promote long-term alignment of interests, the equity directly or indirectly held by our principals and employees will be subject to significant forfeiture and transfer restrictions that require such persons to remain actively employed by us in order to realize the full value of their equity interests.

Experienced Investment Professionals and Continuity of Senior Leadership

We have built our firm with the intellectual capital of our people, and we are guided daily by the diversity, depth and breadth of their collective knowledge and experience. We currently employ 139 investment professionals who are led by our founders, Henry Kravis and George Roberts and supported by 19 senior advisors and 25 Capstone consultants. Our investment professionals have demonstrated an ability to address the challenges of cyclical markets by effectively adapting our investment strategies, financial structures and operational resources to existing market conditions. Our investment professionals come from a variety of financial and operational backgrounds, which when combined with the extensive expertise of our senior principals provide us with a significant competitive advantage. We have also benefited from a high degree of continuity in our senior leadership.

Distinct Ability to Source Proprietary Investments

We believe that we are able to source new investment opportunities as a result of our internal deal generation strategies and our global network of business relationships with leading executives from major companies, commercial and investment banks, financial intermediaries, other investment and advisory institutions and former political leaders. Our investment professionals are organized into global industry teams and have developed a thorough understanding of their industries by meeting with management teams, attending product seminars and industry conferences and conducting their own primary research. Our industry teams work across our offices to develop a list of industry themes and trends, to identify companies that will benefit from those trends and to determine which of those companies would make an attractive investment. When team members identify an investment opportunity, they leverage our network of global relationships with the goal of winning exclusive or limited access to the investment. We believe that our industry focus, when combined with our global network and the industry-specific knowledge that we have developed over time, provides us with an important source of proprietary investments.

Strong Relationships With Financial Leaders

We actively cultivate our relationships with major investment banking firms and other financial intermediaries and are among those firms' most significant clients. Our investment professionals meet regularly with major investment banking firms concerning potential investment opportunities, and we often work with the same group of financial institutions when seeking financing arrangements for our transactions. We believe our repeated and consistent dealings with the major financial services firms over a long period of time, and our completion of a significant number of larger transactions, have led to our being one of the first parties considered for potential investments. We also believe that our relationships with financial institutions and the credibility that we have established through our past successes help us obtain financing for our transactions at attractive prices and with favorable terms.

Focus on Value Creation

We have developed an institutionalized process for creating value in our investments. As part of our effort, we created Capstone Consulting, a team of operational consultants that works exclusively with our investment professionals and portfolio company management teams. In addition, we have hired senior advisors to assist us, including the former chairmen or chief executive officers of Proctor & Gamble, Wells Fargo, HSBC, Eastman Kodak and Accenture. Our investment professionals, senior advisors and consultants work with our portfolio companies to address issues relating to top-line growth, cost

optimization and efficient capital allocation and assist management in designing and implementing strategic and operational changes that drive value creation. In most cases, the work initially involves developing operating and financial metrics for tracking progress and identifying problems during the early stages of an investment. Ultimately, the focus shifts to capitalizing on business opportunities to drive value creation over the long term. The objective of these measures is to drive growth in revenue, cash flows and operating margins, which allows us to reduce the leverage in our portfolio companies, and create value for our investors.

Long-Standing Investor Relationships

Over our 31-year history, we have established strong relationships with investors that have allowed us to raise significant amounts of capital for investment in a broad range of asset classes. Our fund investors consist of a diversified group of some of the largest public and private pension plans, global financial institutions, university endowments, funds of funds and high net worth individuals, many of whom have invested with us for decades across multiple funds that we have sponsored. For example, our 10 largest investors have invested with us for an average of 16 years. More recently, through the listing of two of our funds, we have expanded our investor base to include public market investors, such as mutual funds and hedge funds, providing us with an additional source of capital. We believe that the strength, breadth, duration and diversity of our investor relationships provide us with a significant advantage for raising capital from existing and new sources and will help us continue to grow our assets under management.

Long-Term Capital Base with a Significant Amount of Permanent Capital

As of March 31, 2007, we had \$53.4 billion of assets under management, making us one of the largest independent alternative asset managers in the world. These assets were invested or available for investment in private equity, debt and public equity transactions. We have created two listed permanent capital funds that are able to grow organically through the continuous investment and reinvestment of capital, which we believe provides us with stability and with a valuable potential source of long-term income.

Proven Ability to Innovate

We pioneered the development of the leveraged buyout and have worked throughout our history on creating innovative financing structures that allow us to compete aggressively for transactions while maintaining ongoing financial flexibility. Examples of recent innovative financing structures include using a complex power hedging program in connection with our acquisition of Texas Genco and structuring our acquisition of Capmark Financial Group in a manner that allowed the company to achieve an investment grade credit rating. More recently, our ability to innovate has allowed us to grow our permanent capital base and diversify our operations through the establishment of two permanent capital vehicles, KKR Private Equity Investors and KKR Financial, that have the flexibility to invest across asset classes.

Our Growth Strategy

We believe the "KKR" name is associated with the successful execution of many of the largest and most complex private equity transactions worldwide; a focus on operational value creation; a strong investor base; a global network of strong business relationships; a reputation for integrity and fair dealing; and a distinguished track record of generating attractive investment returns. We intend to capitalize on the name recognition that we have developed and leverage the strength of our brand as we seek to grow our business.

Deliver Attractive Returns Through Strong Investment Performance

We intend to adhere to the disciplined investment approach that we have developed over our 31-year history, focusing in particular on driving value creation from the time an investment is made. Our investment approach will continue to emphasize company, industry and economic fundamentals and the

operational and strategic aspects of the companies in which we invest, and we will continue to subject our investments to the same stringent due diligence, monitoring and oversight practices that we have developed over time, drawing in each case on the company, industry, asset-specific and local market knowledge of our people. We believe that by maintaining investment discipline and taking a "hands-on" approach to our investments, we will be best positioned to continue to generate attractive returns for our funds and create long-term value for our unitholders.

Grow Globally Across Existing Asset Classes

We intend to pursue opportunities within North America to increase the amount of managed capital that we are able to deploy in private equity and debt investments, while continuing to grow our public equity business. Outside of North America, we intend to focus on increasing the amount of private equity investments that we make in Europe and Asia, while building out our debt and public equity operations in those regions. Since October 2005, we have raised five new funds that received approximately \$32.4 billion of capital and capital commitments from investors, including approximately \$5.1 billion of permanent capital and a new \$4.0 billion private equity fund that is focused on investment opportunities in Asia. These funds provide us with a flexible capital base that we may use to fund investments in a broad range of asset classes throughout the world.

Selectively Pursue Opportunities to Expand Our Investment Structures and Products

We believe that opportunities exist to develop and sponsor new investment vehicles and structures, including co-investment vehicles, and to raise new types of funds, such as long-oriented public equity funds, structured product funds and industry- or geography-specific funds, that allow us to deploy a greater amount of managed capital in our investments and thereby capture a greater share of the economics generated by these investments. To support these initiatives, we are currently developing a capital markets business in the United States, Europe and Asia, which we believe will provide us with new alternatives and capabilities for distributing our investment products to investors worldwide and to further broaden our investor base. We may also consider selectively partnering or entering into joint venture arrangements with one or more financial intermediaries in order to provide us with access to additional classes of investors.

Maintain Our Long-Term Focus

We have consistently approached the management of our business and our investments with the goal of creating and realizing value over the long-term. We intend to maintain this long-term focus after we become a public company even though this may lead to increased volatility in our results from period to period. We do not intend to permit the short-term perspectives of some public market investors to influence our investment, operational or strategic decisions, our duties or commitments to our fund investors or our focus on creating long-term value for our unitholders.

Why We Are Going Public

None of our existing owners is selling any common units in this offering or will otherwise receive any of the net proceeds that we raise. Our decision to go public is based on our conclusion that the offering will benefit our firm and stakeholders over the long term by enabling us to grow in a manner that complements our businesses. In particular, we are going public for the following reasons:

We Want to Leverage Our Industry and Company Research Efforts by Building New Businesses. We believe that significant opportunities exist for us to build new businesses by leveraging the intellectual capital of our firm and increasing the utilization of our people. While our private equity teams conduct in-depth research and have developed specific views on trends and participants in their industries, a large number of our private equity efforts do not result in actual private equity transactions. Historically, when we were unable to complete a private equity transaction, much of the work that we had completed remained unutilized. With our integrated efforts in debt and public market investing, we have in recent years been able to leverage the work and contacts of our private equity teams and deploy capital behind our ideas.

We believe that becoming a public company will enable us to invest more heavily behind these activities and the ideas that we develop in the normal course of our business.

We Want to Reduce Our Reliance on Third Party Sources of Capital. Since our inception, we have completed or announced more than \$410 billion in private equity transactions, while investing or agreeing to invest approximately \$42 billion of our own funds' equity in those transactions. The balance of the financing consisted of debt and equity that was syndicated to others, including other private equity firms. We recently launched a new capital markets initiative to capture a greater share of the economics in the transactions we originate and increase the operational control that we are able to exercise over our private equity investments. We expect to expand these capital markets activities utilizing a portion of the proceeds from this offering.

Going Public Will Provide Us with a Currency for Potential Future Acquisitions. We believe that our strong brand name in the financial services industry will support growth through acquisitions or combinations with similarly strong franchises that will complement our existing activities. By adding our products and brand to the products of acquired companies, we believe we will be well positioned to create significant value for our stakeholders. While we do not have any current acquisition plans, becoming a public company will provide us with a currency that we may use to pursue those alternatives when attractive opportunities arise.

We place a strong emphasis on our culture and our values, and we intend to continue to operate our firm in the same manner we have throughout our 31-year history. In structuring this offering, we have sought to preserve and enhance our culture and values by continuing the approach we have followed over time for compensating and managing our people. Our founders and other principals do not want our people to be advantaged or disadvantaged as a result of their title or tenure at our firm at the time we complete this offering.

Investment Risks

An investment in our common units involves substantial risks and uncertainties. Some of the more significant challenges and risks relating to an investment in our partnership include those associated with our susceptibility to economic and financial conditions; our dependence on our principals, including our founders and other key personnel; the volatility of our net income and cash flow; our ability to attract, retain and motivate high quality employees who will bring value to our operations; and our ability to develop and sponsor new investment vehicles and structures, including co-investment vehicles, and to raise new types of funds. In addition, members of the U.S. Congress have introduced legislation that would, if enacted, preclude us from qualifying for treatment as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes under the publicly traded partnership rules. Separately, members of the U.S. Congress have introduced legislation that would, if enacted, treat income received for performing investment management services as ordinary income received for the performance of services, which would also preclude us from qualifying for treatment as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes. If any of these pieces of legislation or any similar legislation or regulation were to be enacted and apply to us, we would incur a material increase in our tax liability, which could result in a reduction in the value of our common units. Please see "Risk Factors" for a discussion of additional factors you should consider before making an investment in our common units.

Cautionary Note Regarding Historical Fund Performance

The historical results for our private equity and credit strategy funds included above may not be indicative of the future results that you should expect from us. In particular, our funds' future results may differ significantly from their historical results for the following reasons:

the rates of returns of our funds reflect unrealized gains as of the applicable valuation date that may never be realized, which may adversely affect the ultimate value realized from those funds' investments;

you will not benefit from any value that was created in our funds prior to your investment in our common units to the extent such value has been realized;

the historical returns of our funds and their future performance has been and will be affected by macroeconomic factors, including factors that may not have been prevalent in the periods relevant to the return data above;

in the past few years, the rates of returns of some of our funds have been positively influenced by a number of investments that experienced a substantial decrease in the average holding period of such investments and rapid and substantial increases in value following the dates on which those investments were made, trends and rates of return that are not expected to continue:

our funds' returns have benefited from investment opportunities and general market conditions that may not repeat themselves, including favorable borrowing conditions in the debt markets, and there can be no assurance that our current or future funds will be able to avail themselves of comparable investment opportunities or market conditions or that such market conditions will continue; and

we may create new funds in the future that reflect a different asset mix in terms of allocations among funds, investment strategies, geographic and industry exposure and vintage year.

Our Common Units Are Not Intended for Investors with a Short-Term Focus

We have substantially grown our business, particularly during the past several years, due largely to the successful investment performance of our funds. While we believe that the long-term growth trends in our businesses are favorable, our financial results are subject to significant volatility and we are unable to predict our financial performance from quarter to quarter or year to year. Our asset management activities have benefited from high levels of investments in alternative asset classes in recent years. These activity levels may continue, but they could also decline at any time.

When managing our business, we focus closely on actual and expected changes in economic and financial conditions and we seek to adjust our activities in response to those developments. In the past, changing economic and financial conditions have led to variations in the level of our investment activities during any particular time period. We expect such variations to occur in future periods, which may lead to significant volatility in our net income and cash flow from period to period. However, we believe that by continuing to adhere to the disciplined investment approach that we have developed over our 31-year history rather than focusing on short-term financial results, we will be best positioned to continue to grow and prosper over the long term. We also believe that continuing to follow our long-term investment philosophy will allow us to continue to build the value of each of our existing portfolio companies, whether or not such growth produces distributable cash flow in a particular period. Because of the nature of our businesses and our long-term focus, our common units should be purchased only by investors who expect to remain unitholders for an extended period of time.

Summary Organizational Structure

We are a Delaware limited partnership. As is commonly the case with limited partnerships, our partnership agreement provides for the management of our business and affairs by a general partner rather than a board of directors. Our general partner, which we refer to as our Managing Partner, has a board of directors that is co-chaired by Henry Kravis and George Roberts, founders of our firm, and officers that are appointed by its board. Messrs. Kravis and Roberts will serve as Co-Chief Executive Officers of our Managing Partner. Upon completion of this offering, the board will consist of a majority of independent directors and will have an audit committee and a conflicts committee each composed entirely of independent directors. Our Managing Partner will not have an economic interest in our partnership except for one common unit. The following diagram illustrates, in summary format, the ownership and organizational structure that we will have upon the completion of this offering. For a detailed diagram of the ownership and organizational structure that we will have upon the completion of this offering, see "Organizational Structure."

Prior to the completion of this offering, we will complete a series of transactions, which we refer to as the Reorganization Transactions, pursuant to which our business will be reorganized into a holding company structure. After the completion of the Reorganization Transactions, our business will be conducted through two limited partnerships, which we refer to as the "Group Partnerships," as described below. We will directly or indirectly serve as general partner of the Group Partnerships, which will provide us with control over their business and affairs, and we will hold a portion of the partner interests in the Group Partnerships, which will entitle us to a pro rata share of their assets, liabilities, profits, losses and distributions. As a result, we will become the parent company for the Group Partnerships and the businesses that they conduct.

Each Group Partnership will have an identical number of partner interests and, when held together, one partner interest in each of the Group Partnerships will represent a "Group Partnership unit." We will

indirectly hold a number of Group Partnership units that is equal to the number of our outstanding common units, and the balance of the outstanding Group Partnership units initially will be owned by KKR Holdings L.P., or KKR Holdings, which is owned by our founders, principals and certain of our former personnel and controlled by our founders. Assuming that the underwriters do not exercise their option to purchase additional common units from us, we will indirectly own % of the outstanding Group Partnership units upon the completion of this offering, and KKR Holdings will own the remaining % of the outstanding Group Partnership units. See "About KKR Holdings."

Following the Reorganization Transactions, the Group Partnerships will own the following components of our historical businesses:

controlling and economic interests in the companies that provide management and other services to our funds, which we refer to as our "management companies";

controlling and economic interests in the general partners of our private equity funds, other than the 1996 Fund and our earlier funds, whose general partners are not expected to receive meaningful proceeds from further realizations; and

an economic (but not controlling) interest in the general partner of the KKR Private Equity Investors master fund.

In addition to the "principals' interests" that will result from KKR Holdings' ownership of Group Partnership units, certain minority investors who have been or are involved in our business also will retain economic interests in some or all of the above entities following the completion of the Reorganization Transactions. Those retained interests, which will be accounted for as "non-controlling interests in consolidated entities," will consist of:

economic interests in the general partners of our consolidated private equity funds that will entitle minority investors to % of the capital invested by or on behalf of those general partners before the completion of the offering and any profit thereon;

interests in our management companies for our private equity funds and the general partners of our consolidated funds that will entitle a minority investor to % of the net income earned by the management companies and % of the carried interest received by those general partners with respect to the funds' investments for a specified period of time; and

a 35% interest in the management company for our credit strategy funds that will allocate to other members of that management company their share of the management company's net income.

About KKR Holdings

Our principals and certain former personnel will hold equity interests in our business through KKR Holdings, which will hold the Group Partnership units not held by us. As a result, those individuals will receive financial benefits from our business in the form of distributions and payments received from KKR Holdings and the appreciation in the value of the Group Partnership units that KKR Holdings owns. The Group Partnership units held by KKR Holdings will be subject to applicable transfer restrictions, and will not be exchangeable for our common units before

The Offering

Common units offered by us

common units.

Common units to be outstanding after the offering

common units (or common units if all Group Partnership units, other than those held by us, are exchanged for newly-issued common units on a one-for-one basis).

Use of proceeds

We estimate that we will receive approximately \$\\$ of net proceeds from this offering after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and offering expenses, or \$\\$ if the underwriters exercise in full their option to purchase an additional common units from us. We intend to contribute the net proceeds we receive from the offering to the Group Partnerships in exchange for newly issued units in the Group Partnerships. The Group Partnerships will use the proceeds that they receive from us to grow our existing business, to expand into new related businesses, to make additional capital commitments to our funds and portfolio companies and for other general corporate purposes. None of our principals are selling any common units or will otherwise receive any of the net proceeds from this offering.

Voting rights; special voting units

Our Managing Partner, which serves as our sole general partner, will manage all of our business and affairs. You will not hold securities of our Managing Partner. Unlike the holders of common stock in a corporation, you will have only limited voting rights relating to certain matters affecting your investment and you will not have the right to elect or remove our Managing Partner or its directors, who will be appointed by certain of our senior principals.

Immediately following this offering, KKR Holdings, which is owned by our principals and certain of our former personnel and controlled by our founders, will beneficially own % of the equity in our business. KKR Holdings will also hold an equivalent amount of special voting units in our partnership, which will entitle it to cast an equivalent number of votes on those few matters that may be submitted to a vote of our unitholders. Due to the foregoing, our founders generally will have sufficient voting power to determine the outcome of any matter that may be submitted to a unitholder vote. See "Description of Our Partnership Agreement Meetings; Voting."

Distribution policy

We intend to make quarterly cash distributions to our unitholders in amounts that in the aggregate are expected to constitute substantially all of our adjusted cash flow from operations each year in excess of amounts determined by our Managing Partner to be necessary or appropriate to provide for the conduct of our business, to make appropriate investments in our business and our funds, to comply with applicable law, any

of our debt instruments or other agreements or to provide for future distributions to our unitholders for any one or more of the ensuing four quarters. We expect that our first quarterly distribution will be paid in in respect of the period from the completion of this offering through . Because we will not know what our available adjusted cash flow from operations will be for any year until the end of such year, we expect that our first three quarterly distributions in respect of any given year will generally be smaller than the final quarterly distribution in respect of such year.

Our distribution policy reflects our belief that distributing substantially all of our adjusted cash flow from operations will provide transparency for our unitholders and impose on us an investment discipline with respect to the businesses and strategies that we pursue. The actual amount and timing of distributions on our common units will be subject to the discretion of our Managing Partner's board of directors, and we cannot assure you that we will in fact make distributions as intended, or at all. See "Distribution Policy."

We are a holding company and will have no material assets other than our ownership of Group Partnership units held directly and indirectly through our direct subsidiary, KKR Management Holdings Corp., which we refer to as our intermediate holding company. We intend to cause the Group Partnerships to make distributions on the Group Partnership units in order to fund any distributions that we may declare on our common units. If the Group Partnerships make such distributions, holders of Group Partnership units generally will be entitled to receive equivalent distributions pro rata based on their partner interests in the Group Partnerships, except as described under " Priority distributions for the benefit of unitholders prior to ."

If distributions from the Group Partnerships would otherwise be insufficient to cover the tax liabilities of a holder of a Group Partnership unit, the partnership agreement of each Group Partnership will provide for tax distributions to the holders of Group Partnership Units. Generally, these tax distributions will be computed based on our estimate of the net taxable income of the relevant partnership allocable to a holder of a Group Partnership unit multiplied by an assumed tax rate equal to the highest effective marginal combined U.S. federal, state and local income tax rate prescribed for an individual or corporate resident in New York, New York (taking into account the nondeductibility of certain expenses and the character of our income). A portion of any such tax distributions received by us, net of amounts used by our subsidiaries to pay their tax liability, will be distributed to our unitholders. Such amounts are generally expected to be sufficient to permit our U.S. unitholders to fund their estimated U.S. tax obligations (including any federal, state and local income taxes) with respect

to their distributive shares of net income or gain, after taking into account any withholding tax imposed on us. We cannot assure you that, for any particular unitholder, such distributions will be sufficient to pay the unitholder's actual U.S. or non-U.S. tax liability.

Priority distributions for the benefit of unitholders prior to

The partnership agreements of the Group Partnerships will provide that until , the distributions of the Group Partnerships each year will be as follows:

first, to our partnership and our intermediate holding company until sufficient amounts have been so distributed to permit us to make aggregate distributions to our unitholders of \$ per common unit on an annualized basis for such year;

second, to the other holders of Group Partnership units until an equivalent amount on a per unit basis has been distributed to such other holders for such year; and

thereafter, pro rata to all holders of Group Partnership units in accordance with their respective percentage interests.

Accordingly, until , our principals will not receive distributions, other than tax distributions, in respect of Group Partnership units held by KKR Holdings with respect to a given year unless and until our unitholders receive aggregate distributions of \$ per common unit on an annualized basis for such year. We do not intend to maintain this priority distribution after . After , all the income of the Group Partnerships will be distributed pro rata to holders of Group Partnership units in accordance with their respective partner interests.

Distributions prior to this offering

Prior to this offering, we intend to make one or more cash and in-kind distributions to certain of our existing owners representing substantially all of the cash-on-hand and certain personal property of the management company for our private equity funds. If the offering had occurred on March 31, 2007, we estimate that the aggregate amount of such distributions would have been \$\text{ million}. However, the actual amount of such distributions will depend on the amount of the management company's cash on hand at the time of the offering.

Exchange rights relating to Group Partnership units

Tax receivable agreement

Risk factors

Proposed New York Stock Exchange symbol

Prior to this offering, we will enter into an exchange agreement with KKR Holdings in connection with the Reorganization Transactions pursuant to which KKR Holdings or transferees of its Group Partnership units may up to four times each year (subject to the terms of the exchange agreement) exchange Group Partnership units held by them (together with corresponding special voting units) for our common units on a one-for-one basis, subject to customary conversion rate adjustments for splits, unit distributions and reclassifications. The Group Partnership units are also subject to transfer restrictions, and will not be exchangeable before

We have not yet determined how any such future exchange will be accounted for in our consolidated financial statements.

The acquisition by our intermediate holding company of Group Partnership units from KKR Holdings or transferees of its Group Partnership units from time to time pursuant to the exchange agreement is expected to result in an increase in our intermediate holding company's share of the tax basis of the tangible and intangible assets of KKR Management Holdings L.P. that would not otherwise have been available. This increase in tax basis may increase (for tax purposes) depreciation and amortization and therefore reduce the amount of income tax that our intermediate holding company would otherwise be required to pay in the future. This increase in tax basis may also decrease gain (or increase loss) on future dispositions of certain capital assets to the extent tax basis is allocated to those capital assets. We will enter into a tax receivable agreement with KKR Holdings requiring our intermediate holding company to pay to KKR Holdings or transferees of its Group Partnership units 85% of the amount of cash savings, if any, in U.S. federal, state and local income tax that the intermediate holding company actually realizes (or is deemed to realize, in the case of an early termination payment by our intermediate holding company or a change of control) as a result of this increase in tax basis, as well as 85% of the amount of any such savings the intermediate holding company actually realizes (or is deemed to realize) as a result of increases in tax basis that arise due to future payments under the tax receivable agreement. In the event that other of our current or future subsidiaries become taxable as corporations and acquire Group Partnership units in the future, or if we become taxable as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes, we expect that each will become subject to a tax receivable agreement with substantially similar terms. See "Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions Tax Receivable Agreement."

See "Risk Factors" for a discussion of risks you should carefully consider before deciding to invest in our common units.

"KKR"

19

In this prospectus, unless otherwise indicated, the number of common units outstanding and the other information that is based thereon does not reflect:

common units issuable upon exchange of Group Partnership units that will be held by KKR Holdings or transferees of its Group Partnership units following the completion of the Reorganization Transactions, which Group Partnership units (together with a corresponding amount of special voting units) are exchangeable up to four times each year for our common units on a one-for-one basis, subject to customary conversion rate adjustments for splits, unit distributions and reclassifications and compliance, as well as significant transfer restrictions, and will therefore not be exchangeable before ;

common units that are issuable upon exercise of the underwriters' option to purchase additional common units from us;

unvested restricted common units that we intend to grant to employees who are not our principals at the time of this offering under our 2007 Equity Incentive Plan; and

additional common units that have been reserved for issuance under our 2007 Equity Incentive Plan.

KKR & Co. L.P. was formed as a Delaware limited partnership on June 25, 2007. Our Managing Partner was formed as a Delaware limited liability company on June 25, 2007. Our principal executive offices are located at 9 West 57th Street, 42nd Floor, New York, New York 10019, and our telephone number is (212) 750-8300. Our website is located at www.kkr.com. The information on our website is not part of this prospectus or the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part and is not being incorporated by reference into either such document.

Summary Historical Financial Data

The following summary historical combined financial information and other data of the KKR Group should be read together with "Organizational Structure," "Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information," "Selected Historical Financial Data," "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and the historical predecessor combined financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus. We derived the summary historical combined financial data of the KKR Group as of December 31, 2005 and 2006 and for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2005 and 2006 from our audited predecessor combined financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. We derived the summary historical combined financial data of the KKR Group as of and for the three months ended March 31, 2006 and 2007 from our unaudited predecessor combined financial statements which are included elsewhere in this prospectus. The KKR Group consists of (i) the management companies for our funds, (ii) the general partners of the 1996 Fund and our subsequently formed private equity funds, (iii) the general partners of two of the entities that constitute the KKR Strategic Capital Funds and (iv) the consolidated subsidiaries of the foregoing. The KKR Group is considered our predecessor for accounting purposes and its combined financial statements will be our historical financial statements following the Reorganization Transactions and this offering.

| | Ye | ar E | nded December 3 | 31, | | | Three Months Ended March 31, | | | |
|--|---------------|------|-----------------|------|------------|----|---------------------------------|----|--------------|--|
| | 2004 | | 2005 | 2006 | | | 2006 | | 2007 | |
| | | (\$ | in thousands) | | | | | | | |
| Statements of Income Data: | | | | | | | | | | |
| Revenues | | | | | | | | | | |
| Fee income | \$ 183,462 | \$ | 232,945 | \$ | 410,329 | \$ | 93,798 | \$ | 68,840 | |
| Expenses | | | | | | | | | | |
| Employee compensation and benefits | 69,956 | | 79,643 | | 131,667 | | 22,601 | | 27,345 | |
| Occupancy and related charges | 10,688 | | 13,534 | | 19,295 | | 6,482 | | 4,624 | |
| General, administrative and other | 36,931 | | 54,336 | | 78,154 | | 15,934 | | 31,555 | |
| Fund expenses | 16,470 | | 20,778 | | 38,350 | | 4,778 | | 16,810 | |
| Total expenses | 134,045 | | 168,291 | | 267,466 | | 49,795 | | 80,334 | |
| Towns of Towns | | | | | | | | | | |
| Investment Income Net gains from investment activities | 3,026,396 | | 2,984,504 | | 3,105,523 | | 933,407 | | 1,482,054 | |
| Dividend income | 3,020,390 | | 729,926 | | 714,069 | | 51,725 | | 1,482,034 | |
| Interest income | 54,060 | | 27,166 | | 210,872 | | 11,119 | | 68,269 | |
| Interest income Interest expense | (524) | | (697) | | (29,542) | | (1,366) | | (15,593) | |
| interest expense | (324) | | (0)1) | | (27,542) | _ | (1,500) | | (13,373) | |
| Total investment income | 3,094,543 | | 3,740,899 | | 4,000,922 | | 994,885 | | 1,554,201 | |
| Income before non-controlling interests in income of consolidated entities and | | | | | | | | | | |
| income taxes | 3,143,960 | | 3,805,553 | | 4,143,785 | | 1,038,888 | | 1,542,707 | |
| Non-controlling interests in income of | 2,112,500 | | | | , , | | 1,000,000 | | 1,6 12,7 0 7 | |
| consolidated entities | 2,364,309 | | 2,861,186 | | 3,026,913 | | 777,505 | | 1,161,162 | |
| Net income | \$ 773,386 | \$ | 941,467 | \$ | 1,112,709 | \$ | 260,616 | \$ | 380,918 | |
| Statements of Financial Condition Data (period end): | | | , , | | , , , | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| Total assets | | \$ | 13,369,412 | \$ | 23,292,783 | | | \$ | 25,887,304 | |
| Total liabilities | | | 418,778 | | 1,281,923 | | | | 2,079,731 | |
| | | | 11,413,885 | | 20,201,548 | | | | 21,907,784 | |

| | Year Ended December 31, | | Three Months Ended March 31, |
|--|-------------------------|-----------|---------------------------------|
| Non-controlling interests in consolidated entities | | | |
| Total partners' capital | 1,536,749 | 1,809,312 | 1,899,789 |
| | | | |
| | 21 | | |

Edgar Filing: KKR & Co. L.P. - Form S-1

| Statement of Cash Flow Data: | | | | | | | | | | |
|---|----|-------------|----|------------|----|-------------|----|------------|----|------------|
| Net Cash Provided By (Used In) Operating | | | | | | | | | | |
| Activities | \$ | 1,799,767 | \$ | (106,448) | \$ | (5,531,144) | \$ | 390,582 | \$ | (593,269) |
| Net Cash Used in Investing Activities | \$ | (2,575) | ¢ | (5,052) | \$ | (130,110) | ¢ | (2,933) | ¢ | (71.432) |
| | Ф | (2,373) | ф | (3,032) | Þ | (130,110) | Þ | (2,933) | Þ | (71,432) |
| Net Cash (Used in) Provided By Financing Activities | \$ | (1.727.500) | ¢ | 124 271 | ¢ | E (E7.0E2 | ¢ | (402.074) | \$ | ((0.070 |
| Activities | Þ | (1,737,509) | \$ | 134,271 | \$ | 5,657,952 | \$ | (403,974) | Þ | 668,879 |
| Other Data: | | | | | | | | | | |
| Total Segment fee related | | | | | | | | | | |
| earnings(1) Adjusted cash | \$ | 58,790 | \$ | 89,611 | \$ | 197,061 | \$ | 38,289 | \$ | 64,224 |
| flow from operations(2) | | 716,976 | | 666,755 | | 1,108,874 | | 411,556 | | 161,556 |
| Assets under management (period end) | | 15,147,300 | | 23,350,700 | | 43,873,400 | | 22,294,000 | | 53,418,200 |
| Private equity dollars invested(3) | | 2,065,603 | | 2,913,427 | | 6,661,698 | | 1,183,957 | | 1,748,602 |
| Uncalled private equity commitments (period | | | | | | | | | | |
| end)(4) | | 4,846,500 | | 7,341,600 | | 17,597,400 | | 18,639,900 | | 21,334,600 |

"Total segment fee related earnings" is the aggregate of a profit measure that is reported by our two reportable business segments. See "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Key Operating and Performance Measures Segment Operating and Performance Measures Fee Related Earnings" and Note 9 to the audited predecessor combined financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. The difference between total segment fee related earnings and income before taxes presented in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States, or GAAP, is that total segment fee related earnings represents income before taxes adjusted to (i) exclude the expenses of consolidated funds, (ii) include management fees earned from consolidated funds that were eliminated in consolidation, (iii) exclude investment income and (iv) exclude non-controlling interests in income of consolidated entities.

Management uses total segment fee related earnings as a supplemental non-GAAP measure of operating performance. Management makes operating decisions and assesses the performance of our business based on financial and operating metrics and data that are presented without the consolidation of any of our investment funds. Our current operations are managed based in part on total segment fee related earnings, which consist primarily of the management, transaction and monitoring fees that we earn as the sponsor of our

private equity funds and the management fees, incentive fees and carried interest, as applicable, that we earn as the sponsor of our credit strategy funds, after payment of our operating expenses. It has been and remains a key objective of our firm to maximize total segment fee related earnings, because those amounts directly affect our profits. As a public entity, we will continue to focus on positive fee earnings generation and use total segment fee related earnings levels to make operating decisions and assess the performance of our business, because those amounts will directly affect the returns to our investors. However, unlike net income presented in accordance with GAAP, a limitation of total segment fee related earnings is that it is not a complete view of amounts that will ultimately accrue to investors as it excludes investment income and expenses of consolidated funds and their respective management companies, which could be significant.

The following table presents a reconciliation of our total segment fee related earnings to income before taxes calculated in accordance with GAAP for the periods indicated. Total segment fee related earnings should not be considered in isolation or as an alternative to income before taxes.

| | Yea | ır En | ded December | Three Months Ended March 3 | | | | |
|--|---------------|-------|---------------|----------------------------|----|-----------|------|-------------|
| | 2004 | | 2005 | 2006 | | 2006 | 2007 | |
| | | (\$ i | in thousands) | | | | | _ |
| Total segment fee related earnings | \$ 58,790 | \$ | 89,611 | \$ 197,061 | \$ | 38,289 | \$ | 64,224 |
| Investment income | 3,094,543 | | 3,740,899 | 4,000,922 | | 994,885 | | 1,554,201 |
| Non-controlling interests in income of | | | | | | | | |
| consolidated entities | (2,364,309) | | (2,861,186) | (3,026,913) | | (777,505) | | (1,161,162) |
| Expenses of consolidated funds | (9,942) | | (11,312) | (22,334) | | (3,251) | | (149) |
| Fee income (earned from) paid to | | | | | | | | |
| consolidated funds | 569 | | (13,645) | (31,864) | | 8,965 | | (75,569) |
| | | | | | | | | |
| Income before taxes | \$ 779,651 | \$ | 944,367 | \$ 1,116,872 | \$ | 261,383 | \$ | 381,545 |
| | | | | | _ | | | |
| | | | 22 | | | | | |

(2)

"Adjusted cash flow from operations" is a supplemental non-GAAP measure that we use to assess liquidity and amounts available for distribution to our equity holders. See "Distribution Policy." Under GAAP, a significant number of our investment funds have been and will continue to be consolidated in our financial statements notwithstanding the fact that we hold only a minority economic interest in these funds. Consequently, our historical predecessor combined financial statements reflect, and our future consolidated financial statements will continue to reflect, the cash flows of our consolidated funds on a gross basis rather than the cash flows attributable to us.

Adjusted cash flow from operations is intended to reflect the actual cash flow attributable to us and is equal to cash flow from operations presented in accordance with GAAP, adjusted to exclude cash flow relating to (i) the investment activities of our consolidated funds, (ii) the realized and unrealized income attributable to non-controlling interests in our consolidated funds and (iii) changes in our operating assets and liabilities. We believe that adjusted cash flow from operations provides investors with useful information with respect to cash flows relating to our required capital investments and our ability to make annual cash distributions in accordance with our distribution policy. However, adjusted cash flow from operations should not be considered in isolation or as an alternative to cash flow from operations or income before taxes presented in accordance with GAAP.

The following table presents a reconciliation of our adjusted cash flow from operations to our net cash (used in) provided by operating activities presented in accordance with GAAP for the periods indicated.

| | Yea | ır Er | nded December | | Three Mo Mar | | | |
|---|-----------------|----------------|---------------|----|-----------------|---------------|------|-------------|
| | 2004 | 2004 2005 2006 | | | 2006 | | 2007 | |
| | | (\$ | in thousands) | | | | | |
| Net Cash Provided By (Used In) | | | | | | | | |
| Operating Activities | \$ 1,799,767 | \$ | (106,448) | \$ | (5,531,144) | \$ 390,582 | \$ | (593,269) |
| Change in operating assets and liabilities | (141,592) | | 154,221 | | 2,179,945 | 189,960 | | (584,481) |
| KKR Funds related investment activities | (1,560,775) | | 763,353 | | 4,369,235 | (484,136) | | 1,224,305 |
| Net realized gains on investments | 2,932,802 | | 1,567,312 | | 3,244,931 | 1,651,340 | | 417,997 |
| Change in unrealized (gains) losses on investments allocable to non-controlling | | | | | | | | |
| interests | 37,184 | | 1,142,480 | | (143,243) | (566,991) | | 844,695 |
| Non-controlling interests in income of | | | | | | | | |
| consolidated entities | (2,364,309) | | (2,861,186) | | (3,026,913) | (777,505) | | (1,161,162) |
| Other non-cash adjustments | 13,899 | | 7,023 | | 16,063 | 8,308 | | 13,471 |
| Adjusted cash flow from operations | \$ 716,976 | \$ | 666,755 | \$ | 1,108,874 | \$ 411,558 | \$ | 161,556 |

(3)

"Private equity dollars invested" is the aggregate amount of capital invested by our private equity funds and carry-paying co-investment vehicles in private equity transactions. Such amounts include both capital contributed by fund investors and carry-paying co-investors with respect to which we are entitled to a carried interest and capital contributed by us as the general partner of a private equity fund with respect to which we are entitled to returns generated on the invested capital. From our inception through March 31, 2007, our first ten traditional private equity funds (representing all of our private equity funds that have invested for at least 30 months) achieved a multiple of invested capital of 2.7x the amount of capital they invested in private equity investments.

(4)

"Uncalled private equity commitments" represent unfunded commitments by limited partners of our traditional private equity funds to contribute capital to fund the purchase price to be paid for future portfolio company investments made by the funds. Such amounts do not include capital of our private equity-oriented permanent capital fund or our credit strategy funds that may be used to make private equity investments.

Summary Pro Forma Financial Data

The following table presents our summary condensed unaudited pro forma financial data, which has been derived from the unaudited pro forma financial information included under "Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information." This data gives pro forma effect to the Reorganization Transactions, this offering and transactions relating to this offering, all as described under "Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information," as if such transactions had occurred on January 1, 2006 for purposes of the unaudited pro forma statement of income data and as of March 31, 2007 for purposes of the unaudited pro forma statement of financial condition.

The pro forma adjustments principally give effect to the Reorganization Transactions, the elimination of the consolidated financial results of the general partners of the 1996 Fund, the deconsolidation of the KKR Private Equity Investors master fund and its general partner, and other transactions described under "Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information."

These adjustments are based on available information and upon assumptions that our management believes are reasonable in order to reflect, on a pro forma basis, the impact of the transactions described above. The adjustments are described in more detail in the notes to the unaudited pro forma statements of income and the unaudited pro forma statement of financial condition included under "Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information." Because information relating to these transactions is currently not determinable, this data is subject to completion and may change. In addition, this pro forma financial data has been included for informational purposes only and does not purport to reflect the results of operations or financial position that would have occurred had the transactions referred to above occurred on the dates indicated or had we operated as a public company during the periods presented or for any future period or date.

| | Year Ended December 31, 2006 | Three Months Ended March 31, 2007 | | |
|---|---------------------------------|--------------------------------------|--|--|
| | (\$ in thousands) | | | |
| Pro Forma Statements of Income Data: | | | | |
| Revenues | | | | |
| Fee income | \$ | \$ | | |
| | | | | |
| Expenses | | | | |
| Employee compensation and benefits | | | | |
| Occupancy and related charges | | | | |
| General, administrative and other | | | | |
| Fund expenses | | | | |
| Total expenses | | | | |
| Investment Income | | | | |
| Net gains from investment activities | | | | |
| Dividend income | | | | |
| Interest income | | | | |
| Interest expense | | | | |
| Total investment income | | | | |
| Income before non-controlling and principals' interests in income of consolidated entities and income taxes | | | | |
| consolidated entities and income taxes | | | | |
| Non-controlling interests in income of consolidated entities | | | | |
| Principals' interests in income of consolidated entities | | | | |
| Net income | | | | |
| The mone | 24 | | | |
| | 21 | | | |

| | Year Ended December 31, 2006 | Three Months Ended March 31, 2007 |
|--|---------------------------------|--|
| Net Income Per Common Unit | | |
| Basic | | |
| Diluted | | |
| Weighted Average Common Units | | |
| Basic | | |
| Diluted | | As of March 31, 2007 (\$ in thousands) |
| Pro Forma Statement of Financial Condition Data: | | |
| Total assets | | \$ |
| Total liabilities | | |
| Non-controlling interests in consolidated entities | | |
| Principals' interests in consolidated entities | | |
| Total partners' capital | | |
| 2 | 25 | |

RISK FACTORS

An investment in our common units involves risks. You should carefully consider the following information about these risks, together with the other information contained in this prospectus, before investing in our common units.

Risks Related to Our Business

Difficult market conditions can adversely affect our business in many ways, including by reducing the value or performance of the private equity, debt and public equity investments that we manage or by reducing the ability of our funds to raise or deploy capital, each of which could negatively impact our net income and cash flow and adversely affect our financial condition.

Our business is materially affected by conditions in the financial markets and economic conditions throughout the world, such as interest rates, availability of credit, inflation rates, economic uncertainty, changes in laws (including laws relating to taxation), trade barriers, commodity prices, currency exchange rates and controls and national and international political circumstances (including wars, terrorist acts or security operations). These factors are outside our control and may affect the level and volatility of securities prices and the liquidity and the value of investments, and we may not be able to or may choose not to manage our exposure to these conditions. The market conditions surrounding each of our businesses, and in particular our private equity business, have been quite favorable for a number of years. Future market conditions may not continue to be as favorable. In the event of a market downturn, our business could be affected in different ways. Our profitability may also be adversely affected by our fixed costs and the possibility that we would be unable to scale back other costs within a time frame sufficient to match any decreases in net income relating to changes in market and economic conditions.

Our funds may be affected by reduced opportunities to exit and realize value from their investments and by the fact that we may not be able to find suitable investments for the funds to effectively deploy capital, which could adversely affect our ability to raise new funds. During periods of difficult market conditions or slowdowns in a particular sector, companies in which we invest may experience decreased revenues, financial losses, difficulty in obtaining access to financing and increased funding costs. During such periods, these companies may also have difficulty in expanding their businesses and operations and be unable to meet their debt service obligations or other expenses as they become due, including expenses payable to us. In addition, during periods of adverse economic conditions, we may have difficulty accessing financial markets, which could make it more difficult or impossible for us to obtain funding for additional investments and harm our assets under management and operating results. A general market downturn, or a specific market dislocation, may result in lower investment returns for our funds, which would adversely affect our net income. Furthermore, such conditions would also increase the risk of default with respect to private equity, credit and public equity investments that we manage.

Our earnings and cash flow are highly variable due to the nature of our business and we do not intend to provide earnings guidance, each of which may cause the price of our common units to be volatile.

Our earnings are highly variable from quarter to quarter due to the volatility of investment returns of most of our funds and other investment vehicles and the fee income earned from our funds. We recognize earnings on investments in our funds based on our allocable share of realized and unrealized gains (or losses) reported by such funds, and a decline in realized or unrealized gains, or an increase in realized or unrealized losses, would adversely affect our net income. Fee income, which we recognize when contractually earned, can vary due to fluctuations in assets under management, the number of investment transactions made by our funds and the number of portfolio companies we manage. We may also experience fluctuations in our results from quarter to quarter due to a number of other factors, including changes in the amount of dividends or interest earned in respect of investments, changes in our operating expenses, the degree to which we encounter competition and general economic and market conditions. Such variability may lead to variability in the trading price of our common units and can cause our results for a particular period not to be indicative of our performance in future periods. It may be difficult for us

to achieve steady growth in net income and cash flow on a quarterly basis, which could in turn lead to large adverse movements in the price of our common units or increased volatility in our common unit price generally.

The timing and receipt of carried interest from our private equity funds are unpredictable and will contribute to the volatility of our cash flows. Carried interest from private equity investments depend on our funds' performance and opportunities for realizing gains, which may be limited. It takes a substantial period of time to identify attractive private equity investment opportunities, to raise all the funds needed to make an investment and then to realize the cash value (or other proceeds) of an investment through a sale, public offering or other exit. Even if a private equity investment proves to be profitable, it may be several years before any profits can be realized in cash. We cannot predict when, or if, any realization of investments will occur. If we were to have a realization event in a particular quarter, the event may have a significant impact on our cash flows during the quarter that may not be replicated in subsequent quarters. A decline in realized or unrealized gains, or an increase in realized or unrealized losses, would adversely affect our investment income, which could further increase the volatility of our quarterly results. In addition, in our traditional private equity funds, if the performance of one of the fund's later investments results in the fund failing to achieve overall profitability over the life of the fund, we may be obligated to repay any excess profits previously distributed to us in respect of a carried interest. This may require some repayment of carried interest previously received.

Because our earnings and cash flow can be highly variable from quarter to quarter and year to year, we do not plan to provide any guidance regarding our expected quarterly and annual operating results and cash flows. The lack of guidance may affect the expectations of public market analysts and could cause increased volatility in the price of our common units.

We depend on our founders and other key personnel, the loss of whose services would have a material adverse effect on our business, results and financial condition.

We depend on the efforts, skill, reputations and business contacts of our principals, including our founders Henry Kravis and George Roberts, and other key personnel, the information and deal flow they and others generate during the normal course of their activities and the synergies among the diverse fields of expertise and knowledge held by our professionals. Accordingly, our success will depend on the continued service of these individuals, who are not obligated to remain employed with us. The loss of the services of any of them could have a material adverse effect on our revenues, net income and cash flows and could harm our ability to maintain or grow assets under management in existing funds or raise additional funds in the future.

Our principals and other key personnel possess substantial experience and expertise and have strong business relationships with investors in our funds and other members of the business community. As a result, the loss of these personnel could jeopardize our relationships with investors in our funds and members of the business community and result in the reduction of assets under management or fewer investment opportunities. For example, if any of our principals were to join or form a competing firm, our business, results and financial condition could suffer.

Our structure involves complex provisions of U.S. federal income tax laws for which no clear precedent or authority may be available. Our structure also is subject to potential legislative, judicial or administrative change and differing interpretations, possibly on a retroactive basis.

The U.S. federal income tax treatment of unitholders depends in some instances on determinations of fact and interpretations of complex provisions of U.S. federal income tax laws for which no clear precedent or authority may be available. You should be aware that the U.S. federal income tax rules are constantly under review by persons involved in the legislative process, the Internal Revenue Service, or IRS, and the U.S. Treasury Department, frequently resulting in revised interpretations of established concepts, statutory changes, revisions to regulations and other modifications and interpretations. The present U.S. federal income tax treatment of an investment in our common units may be modified by administrative, legislative

or judicial interpretation at any time, and any such action may affect investments and commitments previously made. Changes to the U.S. federal tax laws and interpretations thereof could make it more difficult or impossible to be treated as a partnership that is not taxable as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes, affect or cause us to change our investments and commitments, affect the tax considerations of an investment in us, change the character or treatment of portions of our income (including, for instance, the treatment of carried interest as ordinary income rather than capital gain) and adversely affect an investment in our common units. On June 22, 2007, legislation was introduced to treat all or part of the capital gain and dividend income that is recognized by an investment partnership and allocable to a partner affiliated with the sponsor of the partnership (a portion of the carried interest) as ordinary income to such partner for U.S. federal income tax purposes, which would have the effect of precluding us from qualifying as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes. In addition, on June 14, 2007, legislation was introduced that would tax as a corporation any publicly traded partnership that directly or indirectly derives income from investment adviser or asset management services. If either of these pieces of legislation or any similar legislation or regulation were to be enacted and apply to us, we would incur a material increase in our tax liability that could result in a reduction in the value of our common units. See the discussions below under "Legislation has been introduced that would, if enacted, preclude us from qualifying as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes. If this or any similar legislation or regulation were to be enacted and apply to us, we would incur a material increase in our tax liability that could result in a reduction in the value of our common units."

Our organizational documents and agreements permit our Managing Partner to modify our amended and restated partnership agreement from time to time, without the consent of the unitholders, to address certain changes in U.S. federal income tax regulations, legislation or interpretation. In some circumstances, such revisions could have a material adverse impact on some or all unitholders. Moreover, we will apply certain assumptions and conventions in an attempt to comply with applicable rules and to report income, gain, deduction, loss and credit to unitholders in a manner that reflects such unitholders' beneficial ownership of partnership items, taking into account variation in ownership interests during each taxable year because of trading activity. However, those assumptions and conventions may not be in compliance with all aspects of applicable tax requirements. It is possible that the IRS will assert successfully that the conventions and assumptions used by us do not satisfy the technical requirements of the Internal Revenue Code and/or Treasury regulations and could require that items of income, gain, deductions, loss or credit, including interest deductions, be adjusted, reallocated or disallowed in a manner that adversely affects unitholders.

Legislation has been introduced that would, if enacted, preclude us from qualifying as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes. If this or any similar legislation or regulation were to be enacted and apply to us, we would incur a material increase in our tax liability that could result in a reduction in the value of our common units.

On June 14, 2007, the Chairman and the Ranking Republican Member of the U.S. Senate Committee on Finance introduced legislation that would tax as corporations publicly traded partnerships that directly or indirectly derive income from investment adviser or asset management services. In addition, they concurrently issued a press release stating that they do not believe that proposed public offerings of private equity and hedge fund management firms are consistent with the intent of the existing rules regarding publicly traded partnerships because the majority of their income is derived from the active provision of services to investment funds and limited partner investors in such funds. Further, they have sent letters to the Secretary of the Treasury and the Chairman of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, or the SEC, regarding these tax issues in which they express a view that recent initial public offerings of private equity and hedge funds "raise serious tax questions that if left unaddressed have the potential to jeopardize the integrity of the tax code and the corporate tax base over the long term." As explained in the technical explanation accompanying the proposed legislation:

Under the bill, the exception from corporate treatment for a publicly traded partnership does not apply to any partnership that, directly or indirectly, has any item of income or gain (including capital gains or dividends), the rights to which are derived from services provided by any person

as an investment adviser, as defined in the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, or as a person associated with an investment adviser, as defined in that Act. Further, the exception from corporate treatment does not apply to a partnership that, directly or indirectly, has any item of income or gain (including capital gains or dividends), the rights to which are derived from asset management services provided by an investment adviser, a person associated with an investment adviser, or any person related to either, in connection with the management of assets with respect to which investment adviser services were provided. For purposes of the bill, these determinations are made without regard to whether the person is required to register as an investment adviser under the Investment Advisers Act of 1940.

If enacted, the proposed legislation would be effective as of the date it was introduced, with transition relief that would not apply to us.

On June 20, 2007, similar legislation was introduced in the House of Representatives. If the proposed legislation survives the legislative and executive process in its proposed form and were to be enacted into law, we would incur a material increase in our tax liability. If we were taxed as a corporation, our effective tax rate would increase significantly. The federal statutory rate for corporations is currently 35%, and the state and local tax rates, net of the federal benefit, aggregate approximately %. If a variation of this proposed legislation or any other change in the tax laws, rules, regulations or interpretations preclude us from qualifying for treatment as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes under the publicly traded partnership rules, our tax liability would materially increase, which could result in a reduction in the value of our common units.

On June 22, 2007, legislation was introduced by a member of the House Ways and Means Committee, co-sponsored by the committee chairs, eleven other members and the chair of the House Financial Services Committee, that would treat income received by a partner with respect to an investment services partnership interest as ordinary income received for the performance of services. The enactment of such legislation would cause such income to be non-qualifying income under the publicly traded partnership rules, which would preclude us from qualifying as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes, thereby materially increasing our tax liability, which could result in a reduction of the value of our common units.

Our transition to a publicly-traded structure may adversely affect our ability to retain and motivate our principals and other key personnel and to recruit, retain and motivate new principals and other key personnel, both of which could adversely affect our business, results and financial condition.

Our most important asset is our people, and our continued success is highly dependent upon the efforts of our principals and other professionals. Our future success and growth depends to a substantial degree on our ability to retain and motivate our principals and other key personnel and to strategically recruit, retain and motivate new talented personnel, including new principals. However, we may not be successful in our efforts to recruit, retain and motivate the required personnel as the market for qualified investment professionals is extremely competitive.

In connection with the Reorganization Transactions and this offering, our current principals and certain of our former personnel will receive interests in KKR Holdings, which will hold Group Partnership units. Moreover, transfer restrictions to which interests in KKR Holdings are subject in certain instances lapse over time, may not be enforceable in all cases and can be waived. There is no guarantee that the non-competition, non-solicitation and confidentiality agreements to which our principals will be subject, together with our other arrangements with them, will prevent them from leaving us, joining our competitors or otherwise competing with us or that these agreements will be enforceable in all cases. In addition, these agreements will expire after a certain period of time, at which point each of our principals would be free to compete against us and solicit investors in our funds, clients and employees. See "Management Non-Competition, Non-Solicitation and Confidentiality Agreements."

Our ability to recruit, retain and motivate our professionals is dependent on our ability to offer highly attractive incentive opportunities. If legislation were to be enacted by the U.S. Congress to treat carried interest as ordinary income rather than as capital gain for U.S. federal income tax purposes, such legislation would materially increase the amount of taxes that we and possibly our unitholders would be required to pay, thereby adversely affecting our ability to offer such attractive incentive opportunities. See " Our structure involves complex provisions of U.S. federal income tax laws for which no clear precedent or authority may be available. Our structure also is subject to potential legislative, judicial or administrative change and differing interpretations, possibly on a retroactive basis," and " Legislation has been introduced that would, if enacted, preclude us from qualifying as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes. If this or any similar legislation or regulation were to be enacted and apply to us, we would incur a material increase in our tax liability that could result in a reduction in the value of our common units."

We strive to maintain a work environment that reinforces our culture of collaboration, motivation and alignment of interests with investors. If we do not continue to develop and implement the right processes and tools to manage our changing enterprise and maintain our culture, our ability to compete successfully and achieve our business objectives could be impaired, which could negatively impact our business, financial condition and results of operations.

The requirements of being a public entity and sustaining our growth may strain our resources.

As a public company, we will be subject to the reporting requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, or the Exchange Act, and requirements of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, or the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. These requirements may place a strain on our systems and resources. The Exchange Act will require that we file annual, quarterly and current reports with respect to our business and financial condition. The Sarbanes-Oxley Act will require that we maintain effective disclosure controls and procedures and internal controls over financial reporting, which are discussed below. In order to maintain and improve the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures, significant resources and management oversight will be required. We will be implementing additional procedures and processes for the purpose of addressing the standards and requirements applicable to public companies. In addition, sustaining our growth will also require us to commit additional management, operational and financial resources to identify new professionals to join our firm and to maintain appropriate operational and financial systems to adequately support expansion. These activities may divert management's attention from other business concerns, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows. We will also incur costs that we have not previously incurred for director fees, investor relations expenses, expenses for compliance with the Sarbanes-Oxley Act and rules of the SEC and the New York Stock Exchange, and various other costs relating to being a public company. Operational risks may disrupt our businesses, result in losses or limit our growth.

We rely heavily on our financial, accounting and other data processing systems. If any of these systems does not operate properly or is disabled, we could suffer financial loss, a disruption of our businesses, liability to our funds, regulatory intervention or reputational damage. In addition, we operate in businesses that are highly dependent on information systems and technology. Our information systems and technology may not continue to be able to accommodate our growth, and the cost of maintaining such systems may increase from its current level. Such a failure to accommodate growth, or an increase in costs related to such information systems, could have a material adverse effect on us. Furthermore, we depend on our principal offices in New York City, where most of our administrative personnel are located, for the continued operation of our business. A disaster or a disruption in the infrastructure that supports our businesses, including a disruption involving electronic communications or other services used by us or third parties with whom we conduct business, or directly affecting our principal offices, could have a material adverse impact on our ability to continue to operate our business without interruption. Our disaster recovery programs may not be sufficient to mitigate the harm that may result from such a disaster or disruption. In addition, insurance and other safeguards might only partially reimburse us for our losses, if at all.

We have not evaluated our internal controls over financial reporting for purposes of compliance with Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act.

We have not previously been required to comply with requirements of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, including the internal control evaluation and certification requirements of Section 404 of that statute, and we will not be required to comply with all of those requirements until after we have been subject to the reporting requirements of the Exchange Act for a specified period of time. Accordingly, we have not determined whether or not our existing internal controls over financial reporting systems comply with Section 404. The process of determining whether internal controls over financial reporting comply with Section 404 will divert internal resources and will take a significant amount of time, effort and expense to complete. If it is determined that we are not in compliance with Section 404, we will be required to implement remedial procedures and re-evaluate our internal control over financial reporting. We may experience higher than anticipated operating expenses as well as higher independent auditor and consulting fees during the implementation of these changes and thereafter. Further, we may need to hire additional qualified personnel in order for us to comply with Section 404. If we are unable to implement any necessary changes effectively or efficiently, our operations, financial reporting or financial results could be adversely affected and we could obtain an adverse report on internal controls from our independent registered public accountants.

Our use of leverage to finance our business will expose us to substantial risks, which are exacerbated by our funds' investments in leveraged companies.

It is our intention over time to use borrowings in order to finance our business operations as a public company. Using a significant degree of leverage will expose us to the typical risks associated with the use of substantial leverage, including those discussed below under "Dependence on significant leverage in investments by our funds could adversely affect our ability to achieve attractive rates of return on those investments." These risks are exacerbated by our funds' use of leverage to finance investments.

The time and attention that our principals and other employees devote to assets that are not being contributed to the Group Partnerships will not financially benefit us and may reduce the time and attention these individuals devote to our business.

We currently manage three private equity funds (the 1987 Fund, the 1993 Fund and the 1996 Fund) whose investment periods have ended. Because we believe the general partners of these funds will not receive meaningful proceeds from further realizations, we will not acquire general partner interests in them in connection with the Reorganization Transactions. We will, however, continue to provide the funds with management and other services until their liquidation. While we will not receive meaningful fees for providing these services, our principals and other employees will be required to devote a portion of their time and attention to the management of those entities. The devotion of the time and attention of our principals and employees to those activities will not financially benefit us and may reduce the time and attention they devote to our business.

We face risks and uncertainties in developing our new business initiatives.

Part of our growth strategy is to develop new business areas, including sponsoring new investment vehicles and structures, including co-investment vehicles, and raising new types of funds, such as long-oriented public equity funds, structured product funds and industry- or geography-specific funds. In addition, to support these initiatives, we are currently developing a capital markets business in the United States, Europe and Asia. As a result, we are subject to all of the risks and uncertainties associated with the expansion into any new line of business, including the risk that these new business initiatives will not assist us in achieving our objectives. Any failure of these initiatives to meet or exceed expectations could have an adverse effect on our results of operations.

Extensive regulation of our businesses affects our activities and creates the potential for significant liabilities and penalties. The possibility of increased regulatory focus could result in additional burdens on our business. Changes in tax laws and other legislative or regulatory changes could adversely affect us.

Our business is subject to extensive regulation. See "Business Regulation." We are subject to regulation, by governmental and self-regulatory organizations in the jurisdictions in which we operate around the world. Many of these regulators, including U.S. and foreign government agencies and self-regulatory organizations, are empowered to conduct investigations and administrative proceedings that can result in fines, suspensions of personnel or other sanctions, including censure, the issuance of cease-and-desist orders or the suspension or expulsion of applicable licenses and memberships. Even if an investigation or proceeding does not result in a sanction or the sanction imposed against us or our personnel by a regulator were small in monetary amount, the adverse publicity relating to the investigation, proceeding or imposition of these sanctions could harm our reputation and cause us to lose existing clients or fail to gain new clients.

We regularly rely on exemptions in the United States from various requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, or the Securities Act, the Exchange Act, the Investment Company Act of 1940, or the Investment Company Act, the Investment Advisers Act of 1940, or the Investment Advisers Act, and the U.S. Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, or ERISA, in conducting our asset management activities. These exemptions are sometimes highly complex and may in certain circumstances depend on compliance by third parties whom we do not control. If for any reason these exemptions were to become unavailable to us, we could become subject to regulatory action or third-party claims and our business could be materially and adversely affected. See "Risks Related to Our Organizational Structure If we were deemed to be an "investment company" under the Investment Company Act, applicable restrictions could make it impractical for us to continue our business as contemplated and could have a material adverse effect on our business." Lastly, the requirements imposed by our regulators are designed primarily to ensure the integrity of the financial markets and to protect investors in our funds and are not designed to protect our unitholders. Consequently, these regulations often serve to limit our activities. In addition, the regulatory environment in which our fund investors operate may affect our business. For example, changes in state laws may limit investment activities of state pension plans.

The regulatory environment in which we operate may become more burdensome. We may become registered as an investment adviser under the Investment Advisers Act. As a registered investment advisor, we would be subject to the requirements and regulations of the Investment Advisers Act, which relate to, among other things, recordkeeping and reporting requirements, disclosure requirements, limitations on agency and principal transactions between an advisor and advisory clients. We may also be adversely affected as a result of new or revised legislation or regulations imposed by the SEC, other governmental regulatory authorities or self-regulatory organizations that supervise the financial markets. In addition, we may be adversely affected by changes in the interpretation or enforcement of existing laws and rules by these governmental authorities and self-regulatory organizations. It is impossible to determine the extent of the impact of any new laws, regulations or initiatives that may be proposed, or whether any of the proposals will become law. Compliance with any new laws or regulations could make compliance more difficult and expensive and affect the manner in which we conduct business.

Legislative proposals have recently been introduced in Denmark and Germany that would limit the tax deductibility of interest expense incurred by companies in those countries. If adopted, these measures would adversely affect Danish and German companies in which our private equity funds have investments and limit the benefits of additional investments in those countries. Our private equity business is subject to the risk that similar measures might be introduced in other countries in which it currently has investments or plans to invest in the future, or that other legislative or regulatory measures might be promulgated in any of the countries in which we operate that adversely affect our business.

It has been reported in the press that certain participants in the private equity industry have received information requests relating to private equity transactions from the Antitrust Division of the Department of Justice. In addition, in the United Kingdom, the Financial Services Authority recently published a discussion paper on the impact that the growth in the private equity market has had on the markets in the United Kingdom and the suitability of its regulatory approach in addressing risks posed by the private equity market.

We are subject to substantial litigation risks and may face significant liabilities and damage to our professional reputation as a result of litigation allegations and negative publicity.

The investment decisions we make in our asset management business and the activities of our investment professionals on behalf of our portfolio companies may subject them and us to the risk of third-party litigation arising from investor dissatisfaction with the performance of those funds, the activities of our portfolio companies and a variety of other litigation claims. For example, in early 2007, thirteen private equity firms, including us, were named as defendants in a purported class action complaint by shareholders in public companies recently acquired by private equity firms. In June 2007 this suit was dismissed by the plaintiffs without prejudice.

To the extent investors in our private equity funds suffer losses resulting from fraud, gross negligence, willful misconduct or other similar misconduct, investors may have remedies against us, our private equity funds, our principals or our affiliates under the federal securities law and state law. While the general partners and investment advisers to our private equity funds, including their directors, officers, other employees and affiliates, are generally indemnified to the fullest extent permitted by law with respect to their conduct in connection with the management of the business and affairs of our private equity funds, such indemnity does not extend to actions determined to have involved fraud, gross negligence, willful misconduct or other similar misconduct.

If any lawsuits were brought against us and resulted in a finding of substantial legal liability, the lawsuit could materially adversely affect our business, financial condition or results of operations or cause significant reputational harm to us, which could seriously impact our business. We depend to a large extent on our business relationships and our reputation for integrity and high-caliber professional services to attract and retain investors and to pursue investment opportunities for our funds. As a result, allegations of improper conduct by private litigants or regulators, whether the ultimate outcome is favorable or unfavorable to us, as well as negative publicity and press speculation about us, our investment activities or the private equity industry in general, whether or not valid, may harm our reputation, which may be more damaging to our business than to other types of businesses.

In addition, with a workforce composed of many highly paid professionals, we face the risk of litigation relating to claims for compensation, which may, individually or in the aggregate, be significant in amount. The cost of settling any such claims could negatively impact our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Employee misconduct could harm us by impairing our ability to attract and retain clients and subjecting us to significant legal liability and reputational harm.

There is a risk that our employees could engage in misconduct that adversely affects our business. We are subject to a number of obligations and standards arising from our business and our authority over the assets we manage. The violation of these obligations and standards by any of our employees would adversely affect our clients and us. Our business often requires that we deal with confidential matters of great significance to companies in which we may invest. If our employees were improperly to use or disclose confidential information, we could suffer serious harm to our reputation, financial position and current and future business relationships, as well as face potentially significant litigation. It is not always possible to detect or deter employee misconduct, and the extensive precautions we take to detect and prevent this activity may not be effective in all cases. If any of our employees were to engage in misconduct or were to be accused of such misconduct, our business and our reputation could be adversely affected.

Risks Relating to the Investments We Manage

Poor performance of the investments we manage would cause a decline in our net income and cash flow, may obligate us to repay some carried interest previously paid to us, and could adversely affect our ability to raise capital for future funds.

In the event that any of the significant investments we manage were to perform poorly, our net income and cash flow would decline because the value of our assets under management would decrease, which would result in a reduction in some of our management fees, and our investment returns would decrease, resulting in a reduction in the carried interest we earn. Moreover, we could experience losses on our investments of our own capital as a result of poor performance by the investments we manage. Furthermore, if, as a result of poor performance of later investments in one of our traditional private equity funds' life, the fund does not achieve overall profitability, we will be obligated to repay the amount by which carried interest that was previously distributed to us exceeds amounts to which we are ultimately entitled. These repayment obligations may be related to amounts previously distributed to our principals prior to the completion of this offering, with respect to which our unitholders did not receive any benefit. Poor performance of our funds could make it more difficult for us to raise new capital. Investors in funds might decline to invest in future funds we raise. Investors and potential investors in our funds continually assess our funds' performance, and our ability to raise capital for existing and future funds will depend on our funds' continued satisfactory performance.

Valuation methodologies for certain assets in our funds can be subject to significant subjectivity and the fair value of assets established pursuant to such methodologies may never be realized, which could result in significant losses for our funds.

There are no readily ascertainable market prices for a substantial majority of illiquid investments of our funds. When determining fair values of investments, we use the last reported market price as of the statement of financial condition date for investments that have readily observable market prices. When an investment does not have a readily available market price, the fair value of the investment represents the value, as determined by us in good faith, at which the investment could be sold in an orderly disposition over a reasonable period of time between willing parties other than in a forced or liquidation sale. There is no single standard for determining fair value in good faith and in many cases fair value is best expressed as a range of fair values from which a single estimate may be derived. When making fair value determinations, we typically use a market multiples approach that considers a specified financial measure (such as EBITDA) or a discounted cash flow or liquidation analysis. We also consider a range of additional factors that we deem relevant, including the price at which the investment was acquired, the nature of the investment (such as whether it is a controlling interest), local market conditions, market prices for comparable securities and financing transactions and internal models that consider the current and expected operating performance and cash flows of the company in which the investment was made.

Because valuations, and in particular valuations of investments for which market quotations are not readily available, are inherently uncertain, may fluctuate over short periods of time and may be based on estimates, determinations of fair value may differ materially from the values that would have resulted if a ready market had existed. Even if market quotations are available for our investments, such quotations may not reflect the value that we would actually be able to realize because of various factors, including possible illiquidity. Our partners' capital could be adversely affected if the values of investments that we record are materially higher than the values that are ultimately realized upon the disposal of the investments and changes in values attributed to investments from quarter to quarter may result in volatility in our assets under management and such changes could materially affect the results of operations that we report from period to period. We cannot assure you that the investment values that we record from time to time will ultimately be realized. We also cannot assure you that you will be able to realize the investment values that are presented in this prospectus.

Because there is significant uncertainty in the valuation of, or in the stability of the value of illiquid investments, the fair values of investments reflected in a fund's NAV do not necessarily reflect the prices

that would actually be obtained by us on behalf of the fund when such investments are realized. Realizations at values significantly lower than the values at which investments have been reflected in prior fund NAVs would result in losses for the applicable fund and the loss of potential carried interest and other fees. Also, if realizations of our investments produce values materially different than the carrying values reflected in prior fund NAVs, investors may lose confidence in us, which would in turn result in difficulty in raising additional funds.

Even if market quotations are available for our investments, such quotations may not reflect the value that could actually be realized because of various factors, including the possible illiquidity associated with a large ownership position, subsequent illiquidity in the market for a company's securities, future market price volatility or the potential for a future loss in market value based on poor industry conditions or the market's view of overall company and management performance.

In addition, because we value our investments on a quarterly basis only, subsequent events that may have a material impact on those valuations will not be reflected until the next quarterly valuation date.

The historical returns attributable to our funds, including those presented in this prospectus, should not be considered as indicative of the future results of our funds or of our future results or of any returns expected on an investment in our common units.

We have presented in this prospectus net and gross IRRs, multiples of invested capital and realized and unrealized investment values for funds that we have sponsored and managed. The historical and potential future returns of the funds that we manage are not directly linked to returns on our common units. Therefore, you should not conclude that continued positive performance of the funds that we manage will necessarily result in positive returns on an investment in our common units. However, poor performance of the funds that we manage would cause a decline in our income from such funds and would therefore have a negative effect on our performance and in all likelihood the returns on an investment in our common units.

Moreover, with respect to the historical returns of our funds:

the rates of returns of our funds reflect unrealized gains as of the applicable valuation date that may never be realized, which may adversely affect the ultimate value realized from those funds' investments;

you will not benefit from any value that was created in our funds prior to your investment in our common units to the extent such value has been realized;

the historical returns of our funds and their future performance has been and will be affected by macroeconomic factors, including factors that may not have been prevalent in the periods relevant to the return data above;

in the past few years, the rates of returns of some of our funds have been positively influenced by a number of investments that experienced a substantial decrease in the average holding period of such investments and rapid and substantial increases in value following the dates on which those investments were made, trends and rates of return that are not expected to continue;

our funds' returns have benefited from investment opportunities and general market conditions that may not repeat themselves, including favorable borrowing conditions in the debt markets, and there can be no assurance that our current or future funds will be able to avail themselves of comparable investment opportunities or market conditions or that such market conditions will continue; and

we may create new funds in the future that reflect a different asset mix in terms of allocations among funds, investment strategies, geographic and industry exposure and vintage year.

In addition, future returns will be affected by the risks described elsewhere in this prospectus, including risks of the industry sectors and businesses in which a particular fund invests.

Dependence on significant leverage in investments by our funds could adversely affect our ability to achieve attractive rates of return on those investments.

Because many of our funds' investments rely heavily on the use of leverage, our ability to achieve attractive rates of return on investments will depend on our continued ability to access sufficient sources of indebtedness at attractive rates. For example, our credit strategy funds use varying degrees of leverage when making investments. Similarly, in many private equity investments, indebtedness may constitute 70% or more of a portfolio company's total debt and equity capitalization, including debt that may be incurred in connection with the investment. An increase in either the general levels of interest rates or in the risk spread demanded by sources of indebtedness would make it more expensive to finance those investments. In addition, increases in interest rates could also decrease the value of fixed-rate debt investments that our funds make. Increases in interest rates could also make it more difficult to locate and consummate private equity investments because other potential buyers, including operating companies acting as strategic buyers, may be able to bid for an asset at a higher price due to a lower overall cost of capital. In addition, a portion of the indebtedness used to finance private equity investments often includes high-yield debt securities issued in the capital markets. Availability of capital from the high-yield debt markets is subject to significant volatility, and there may be times when we might not be able to access those markets at attractive rates, or at all, when completing an investment.

Investments in highly leveraged entities are also inherently more sensitive to declines in revenues, increases in expenses and interest rates and adverse economic, market and industry developments. The incurrence of a significant amount of indebtedness by an entity could, among other things:

subject the entity to a number of restrictive covenants, terms and conditions, any violation of which would be viewed by creditors as an event of default and could materially impact our ability to realize value from our investment;

give rise to an obligation to make mandatory prepayments of debt using excess cash flow, which might limit the entity's ability to respond to changing industry conditions to the extent additional cash is needed for the response, to make unplanned but necessary capital expenditures or to take advantage of growth opportunities;

limit the entity's ability to adjust to changing market conditions, thereby placing it at a competitive disadvantage compared to its competitors who have relatively less debt;

limit the entity's ability to engage in strategic acquisitions that might be necessary to generate attractive returns or further growth; and

limit the entity's ability to obtain additional financing or increase the cost of obtaining such financing, including for capital expenditures, working capital or other general corporate purposes.

A leveraged company's income and equity also tend to increase or decrease at a greater rate than would otherwise be the case if money had not been borrowed. As a result, the risk of loss associated with a leveraged company is generally greater than for companies with comparatively less debt.

Any of the foregoing circumstances could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, results of operations and cash flow.

The asset management business is intensely competitive.

We compete as an alternative asset manager for both investors and investment opportunities. Our competitors consist primarily of sponsors of public and private investment funds, business development companies, investment banks, commercial finance companies and operating companies acting as strategic

buyers. We believe that competition for investors is based primarily on investment performance; business reputation; the duration of relationships with investors; the quality of services provided to investors; pricing; and the relative attractiveness of the types of investments that have been or are to be made. We believe that competition for investment opportunities is based primarily on the pricing, terms and structure of a proposed investment and certainty of execution. A number of factors serve to increase our competitive risks:

a number of our competitors in some of our businesses have greater financial, technical, marketing and other resources and more personnel than we do;

several of our competitors have recently raised, or are expected to raise, significant amounts of capital, and many of them have similar investment objectives to ours, which may create additional competition for investment opportunities and may reduce the size and duration of pricing inefficiencies that many alternative investment strategies seek to exploit;

some of these competitors may also have a lower cost of capital and access to funding sources that are not available to us, which may create competitive disadvantages for us with respect to investment opportunities;

some of our competitors may have higher risk tolerances, different risk assessments or lower return thresholds, which could allow them to consider a wider variety of investments and to bid more aggressively than us for investments;

our competitors that are corporate buyers may be able to achieve synergistic cost savings in respect of an investment, which may provide them with a competitive advantage in bidding for an investment;

there are relatively few barriers to entry impeding the formation of new funds, including a relatively low cost of entering these businesses, and the successful efforts of new entrants into our various lines of business, including major commercial and investment banks and other financial institutions, have resulted in increased competition;

some investors may prefer to invest with an investment manager that is not publicly traded; and

other industry participants will from time to time seek to recruit our investment professionals and other employees away from us.

We may lose investment opportunities in the future if we do not match investment prices, structures and terms offered by competitors. Alternatively, we may experience decreased investment returns and increased risks of loss if we match investment prices, structures and terms offered by competitors. In addition, if interest rates were to rise or if market conditions for competing investment products improve and such products begin to offer rates of return superior to those achieved by our funds, the attractiveness of our funds relative to investments in other investment products could decrease. This competitive pressure could adversely affect our ability to make successful investments and limit our ability to raise future funds, either of which would adversely impact our business, results of operations and cash flow.

The due diligence process that we undertake in connection with our investments may not reveal all facts that may be relevant in connection with an investment.

Before making our investments, we conduct due diligence that we deem reasonable and appropriate based on the facts and circumstances applicable to each investment. The objective of the due diligence process is to identify attractive investment opportunities based on the facts and circumstances surrounding an investment and, in the case of private equity investments, and to prepare a framework that may be used from the date of an acquisition to drive operational achievement and value creation. When conducting due diligence, we typically evaluate a number of important business, financial, tax, accounting, environmental and legal issues in determining whether or not to proceed with an investment. Outside consultants, legal advisers, accountants and investment banks are involved in the due diligence process in varying degrees

depending on the type of investment. Nevertheless, when conducting due diligence and making an assessment regarding an investment, we rely on resources available to us, including information provided by the target of the investment and, in some circumstances, third-party investigations. The due diligence process may at times be subjective with respect to newly organized companies for which only limited information is available. Accordingly, we cannot be certain that the due diligence investigation that we will carry out with respect to any investment opportunity will reveal or highlight all relevant facts that may be necessary or helpful in evaluating such investment opportunity. We also cannot be certain that our due diligence investigations will result in investments being successful.

Our asset management activities involve investments in relatively high-risk, illiquid assets, and we may fail to realize any profits from these activities for a considerable period of time or lose some or all of the capital invested.

Our funds hold investments in securities that are not publicly traded. In many cases, our funds may be prohibited by contract or by applicable securities laws from selling such securities for a period of time. Our funds will generally not be able to sell these securities publicly unless their sale is registered under applicable securities laws, or unless an exemption from such registration is available. The ability of many of our funds to dispose of investments is heavily dependent on the public equity markets. For example, the ability to realize any value from an investment may depend upon the ability to complete an initial public offering of the portfolio company in which such investment is made. Even if the securities are publicly traded, large holdings of securities can often be disposed of only over a substantial length of time, exposing our investment returns to risks of downward movement in market prices during the intended disposition period. Accordingly, under certain conditions, our funds may be forced to either sell securities at lower prices than they had expected to realize or defer sales that they had planned to make, potentially for a considerable period of time. We have made and expect to continue to make significant capital investments in our current and future funds. Contributing capital to these funds is risky, and we may lose some or all of the principal amount of our investments.

The investments of our funds are subject to a number of inherent risks.

Our results are highly dependent on our continued ability to generate attractive returns from our investments. Investments made by our private equity funds involve a number of significant risks inherent to private equity investing, including the following:

companies in which private equity investments are made may have limited financial resources and may be unable to meet their obligations under their securities, which may be accompanied by a deterioration in the value of their equity securities or any collateral or guarantees provided with respect to their debt;

companies in which private equity investments are made are more likely to depend on the management talents and efforts of a small group of persons and, as a result, the death, disability, resignation or termination of one or more of those persons could have a material adverse impact on their business and prospects and the investment made;

companies in which private equity investments are made generally have less predictable operating results, may from time to time be parties to litigation, may be engaged in rapidly changing businesses with products subject to a substantial risk of obsolescence and may require substantial additional capital to support their operations, finance expansion or maintain their competitive position; and

executive officers, directors and employees of an equity sponsor may be named as defendants in litigation involving a company in which a private equity investment is made or is being made.

Our private equity investments are typically among the largest in the industry, which involve certain complexities and risks that are not encountered in small- and medium-sized investments.

Our private equity funds make investments primarily in companies with large capitalizations, which involves certain complexities and risks that are not encountered in small- and medium-sized investments. For example, larger transactions may be more difficult to finance and exiting larger deals may present incremental challenges. In addition, larger transactions may pose greater challenges in implementing changes in the company's management, culture, finances or operations, and may entail greater scrutiny by regulators, labor unions and other third parties. Recently, labor unions have been more active in opposing certain larger investments by our private equity funds and private equity firms generally.

In recent years, the amount of equity capital that is required to complete a large capitalization private equity transaction has increased significantly, which has resulted in some of the largest private equity transactions being structured as "consortium transactions." A consortium transaction involves an equity investment in which two or more private equity firms serve together or collectively as equity sponsors. While we have sought to limit where possible the amount of consortium transactions in which we have been involved, we have participated in a significant number of those transactions. Consortium transactions generally entail a reduced level of control by our firm over the investment because governance rights must be shared with the other private equity sponsors. Accordingly, we may not be able to control decisions relating to a consortium investment, including decisions relating to the management and operation of the company and the timing and nature of any exit, which could result in the risks described in " Our funds have made investments in companies that we do not control, exposing us to the risk of decisions made by others with which we may not agree." Any of these factors could increase the risk that our larger investments could be less successful. The consequences to our investment funds of an unsuccessful larger investment could be more severe given the size of the investment.

Our funds have made investments in companies that we do not control, exposing us to the risk of decisions made by others with which we may not agree.

Our funds hold investments that include debt instruments and equity securities of companies that we do not control. Such instruments and securities may be acquired by our funds through trading activities or through purchases of securities from the issuer. In addition, our funds may acquire minority equity interests, particularly when sponsoring investments as part of a large investor consortium, and may also dispose of a portion of their majority equity investments in portfolio companies over time in a manner that results in the funds retaining a minority investment. Those investments will be subject to the risk that the company in which the investment is made may make business, financial or management decisions with which we do not agree or that the majority stakeholders or the management of the company may take risks or otherwise act in a manner that does not serve our interests. If any of the foregoing were to occur, the value of investments by our funds could decrease and our financial condition, results of operations and cash flow could suffer as a result.

We expect to make investments in companies that are based outside of the United States, which may expose us to additional risks not typically associated with investing in companies that are based in the United States.

Many of our funds invest a significant portion of their assets in the equity, debt, loans or other securities of issuers that are based outside of the United States. Investing in companies that are based outside of the United States, particularly in countries characterized as having emerging markets, involves risks and considerations that are not typically associated with investments in companies established in the United States. These risks may include the following:

| | | | | | _ |
|-------------------------------------|----------------------|-------------------------|---------------------|------------------|---------|
| the possibility of exchange control | rogulations politics | l and coaid inctability | notionalization or | avaranciation of | occate. |
| the bossibility of exchange control | regulations, bonde | i anu sociai mstadinty. | . Hauonanzauon oi (| expropriation of | asseis. |

the imposition of non-U.S. taxes;

| less liquid markets; |
|--|
| reliance on a more limited number of commodity inputs, service providers and/or distribution mechanisms; |
| adverse fluctuations in currency exchange rates; |
| higher rates of inflation; |
| less available current information about an issuer; |
| higher transaction costs; |
| less government supervision of exchanges, brokers and issuers; |
| less developed bankruptcy laws; |
| difficulty in enforcing contractual obligations; |
| lack of uniform accounting, auditing and financial reporting standards; |
| less stringent requirements relating to fiduciary duties; |
| fewer investor protections; and |
| greater price volatility. |

Although we expect that most of our funds' capital commitments will be denominated in U.S. dollars, investments that are denominated in a foreign currency will be subject to the risk that the value of a particular currency will change in relation to one or more other currencies. Among the factors that may affect currency values are trade balances, levels of short-term interest rates, differences in relative values of similar assets in different currencies, long-term opportunities for investment and capital appreciation and political developments. We may employ hedging techniques to minimize these risks, but we can offer no assurance that such strategies will be effective. If we engage in hedging transactions, we may be exposed to additional risks associated with such transactions. See "Risk management activities may adversely affect the return on our investments."

Our equity investments and many of our debt investments often rank junior to investments made by others, exposing us to greater risk of losing our investment.

In most cases, the companies in which our funds invest have, or are permitted to have, outstanding indebtedness or equity securities that rank senior to our fund's investment. By their terms, such instruments may provide that their holders are entitled to receive payments of dividends, interest or principal on or before the dates on which payments are to be made in respect of our investment. Also, in the event of insolvency, liquidation, dissolution, reorganization or bankruptcy of a company in which an investment is made, holders of securities ranking senior to our investment would typically be entitled to receive payment in full before distributions could be made in respect of our investment. After repaying senior security holders, the company may not have any remaining assets to use for repaying amounts owed in respect of our investment. To the extent that any assets remain, holders of claims that rank equally with our investment would be entitled to share on an equal and ratable basis in distributions that are made out of those assets. Also, during periods of financial distress or following an insolvency, the ability of our funds to influence a company's affairs and to take actions to protect their investments may be substantially less than that of the senior creditors.

Risk management activities may adversely affect the return on our investments.

When managing our exposure to market risks, we frequently use hedging strategies or certain forms of derivative instruments to limit our exposure to changes in the relative values of investments that may result from market developments, including changes in prevailing interest rates and currency exchange rates. The scope of risk management activities undertaken by us varies based on the level and volatility of interest rates, prevailing foreign currency exchange rates, the types of investments that are made and other changing market conditions. The use of hedging transactions and other derivative instruments to reduce the effects of a decline in the value of a position does not eliminate the possibility of fluctuations in the value of the position or prevent losses if the value of the position declines. However, such activities can establish other positions designed to gain from those same developments, thereby offsetting the decline in the value of the position. Such transactions may also limit the opportunity for gain if the value of a position increases. Moreover, it may not be possible to limit the exposure to a market development that is so generally anticipated that a hedging or other derivative transaction cannot be entered into at an acceptable price.

The success of any hedging or other derivative transactions that we enter into generally will depend on our ability to correctly predict market changes. As a result, while we may enter into such transactions in order to reduce our exposure to market risks, unanticipated market changes may result in poorer overall investment performance than if the hedging or other derivative transaction had not been executed. In addition, the degree of correlation between price movements of the instruments used in connection with hedging activities and price movements in a position being hedged may vary. Moreover, for a variety of reasons, we may not seek or be successful in establishing a perfect correlation between the instruments used in a hedging or other derivative transactions and the position being hedged. An imperfect correlation could prevent us from achieving the intended result and could give rise to a loss. In addition, it may not be possible to fully or perfectly limit our exposure against all changes in the value of our investments, because the value of investments is likely to fluctuate as a result of a number of factors, some of which will be beyond our control or ability to hedge.

Certain of our funds may make a limited number of investments, or investments that are concentrated in certain geographic regions or asset types, which could negatively affect their performance to the extent those concentrated investments perform poorly.

The governing agreements of our funds contain only limited investment restrictions and only limited requirements as to diversification of fund investments, either by geographic region or asset type. During periods of difficult market conditions or slowdowns in these sectors or geographic regions, decreased revenues, difficulty in obtaining access to financing and increased funding costs may be exacerbated by this concentration of investments, which would result in lower investment returns.

Our funds may make investments that could give rise to a conflict of interest.

Our funds invest in a broad range of asset classes throughout the corporate capital structure. These investments include investments in corporate loans and debt securities, preferred equity securities and common equity securities. In certain cases, we may manage separate funds that invest in different parts of the same company's capital structure. For example, our credit strategy funds may invest in different classes of the same company's debt and may make debt investments in a company that is owned by one of our private equity funds. In those cases, the interests of our funds may not always be aligned, which could create actual or potential conflicts of interest or the appearance of such conflicts. For example, one of our private equity funds could have an interest in pursuing an acquisition, divestiture or other transaction that, in our judgment, could enhance the value of the private equity investment, even though the proposed transaction would subject one of our credit strategy fund's debt investments to additional or increased risks. Similarly, our ability to effectively implement our public equity strategies may be limited to the extent that contractual obligations entered into in the ordinary course of our traditional private equity business

impose restrictions on our engaging in transactions that we may be interested in otherwise pursuing. Appropriately dealing with conflicts of interest is complex and difficult and we could suffer reputational damage or potential liability if we fail, or appear to fail, to deal appropriately with conflicts as they arise.

Risks Related to Our Organizational Structure

Our unitholders do not control our Managing Partner or vote in the election or removal of its directors and will have limited ability to influence decisions regarding our business.

Our Managing Partner, which serves as our sole general partner and manages our business and affairs, is owned by our senior principals, including our founders. Pursuant to its limited liability company agreement, our Managing Partner has established a board of directors that will be responsible for the oversight of our business and operations. The board of directors, co-chaired by our founders, appoints the officers of the Managing Partner. Our unitholders do not control our Managing Partner or its board of directors and, unlike the holders of common stock in a corporation, they will have only limited voting rights under our partnership agreement and generally will be unable to influence decisions regarding our business. Our unitholders also will not have the right to remove our Managing Partner as the general partner of our partnership without our Managing Partner's consent.

Our founders will be able to determine the outcome of any matter that may be submitted for a vote of the limited partners.

Immediately following this offering, KKR Holdings, which is owned by our principals and certain of our former personnel and controlled by our founders, will beneficially own % of the equity in our business. KKR Holdings will also hold an equivalent amount of special voting units in our partnership, which will entitle it to cast an equivalent number of votes on those few matters that may be submitted to a vote of our unitholders. Due to the foregoing, immediately following this offering, our founders, who will have the power to vote the special voting units held by KKR Holdings, will generally have sufficient voting power to determine the outcome of those few matters that may be submitted for a vote of our unitholders, including amendments to our partnership agreement that may be materially adverse to our unitholders. In addition, our partnership agreement contains provisions that enable us to take actions that would materially and adversely affect all unitholders or a particular class of unitholders upon the majority vote of all outstanding voting units, and since % of our voting units will be controlled by our founders immediately following this offering, our founders will have the ability to take actions that could materially and adversely affect unitholders either as a whole or as a particular class.

Our unitholders' voting rights are further restricted by provisions in our partnership agreement stating that any common units held by a person that beneficially owns % or more of any class of our common units then outstanding (other than our Managing Partner or its affiliates, or a direct or subsequently approved transferee of our Managing Partner or its affiliates) cannot be voted on any matter. Our partnership agreement also contains provisions limiting the ability of our unitholders to call meetings, to acquire information about our operations, and to influence the manner or direction of our management. Our partnership agreement also does not restrict our Managing Partner's ability to take actions that may result in our being treated as an entity taxable as a corporation for U.S. federal (and applicable state) income tax purposes. Furthermore, unitholders are not entitled to dissenters' rights of appraisal under our partnership agreement or applicable Delaware law in the event of a merger or consolidation, a sale of substantially all of our assets or any other transaction or event.

In addition, as a result of these matters and the provisions referred to under " Our unitholders do not control our Managing Partner or vote in the election or removal of its directors and will have limited ability to influence decisions regarding our business," our unitholders may be deprived of an opportunity to receive a premium for their common units in the future through a sale of our partnership, and the trading prices of our common units may be adversely affected by the absence or reduction of a takeover premium in the trading price.

We are permitted to repurchase all of the outstanding common units under certain circumstances, and this repurchase may occur at an undesirable time or price.

We have the right to acquire all of our then-outstanding common units at the then-current trading price either if % or less of our common units are held by persons other than our Managing Partner and its affiliates or if we, the Managing Partner or its directors, officers, trustees or agents are in any manner subjected to the provisions of the Investment Company Act. As a result of our Managing Partner's right to purchase outstanding common units, a holder of common units may have his common units purchased at an undesirable time or price.

We are a limited partnership and as a result will qualify for and intend to rely on some exemptions from the corporate governance and other requirements of the New York Stock Exchange.

We are a limited partnership and will qualify for exceptions from certain corporate governance and other requirements of the rules of the New York Stock Exchange. Pursuant to these exceptions, limited partnerships may elect not to comply with certain corporate governance requirements of the New York Stock Exchange, including the requirements (i) that a majority of the board of directors of the listed company consist of independent directors, (ii) that the listed company have a nominating and corporate governance committee that is composed entirely of independent directors and (iii) that the listed company have a compensation committee that is composed entirely of independent directors. In addition, as a limited partnership, we will not be required to hold annual unitholder meetings. While our Managing Partner's board of directors will consist of a majority of directors who are independent under New York Stock Exchange Rules and have a nominating and governance committee, our nominating and governance committee will not consist entirely of independent directors or meet other substantive requirements that would be applicable absent such an exemption, and we do not intend to have a compensation committee. Accordingly, you will not have the same protections afforded to equity holders of entities that are subject to all of the corporate governance requirements of the New York Stock Exchange.

Potential conflicts of interest may arise among our Managing Partner, its affiliates and us. Our Managing Partner and its affiliates have limited fiduciary duties to us and our unitholders, which may permit them to favor their own interests to the detriment of us and our unitholders.

Conflicts of interest may arise among our Managing Partner and its affiliates, on the one hand, and us and our unitholders, on the other hand. As a result of these conflicts, our Managing Partner may favor its own interests and the interests of its affiliates over the interests of our unitholders. These conflicts include, among others, the following:

our Managing Partner determines the amount and timing of our investments and dispositions, indebtedness, issuances of additional partner interests and amounts of reserves, each of which can affect the amount of cash that is available for distribution to you;

our Managing Partner is allowed to take into account the interests of parties other than our partnership in resolving conflicts of interest, which has the effect of limiting its duties, including fiduciary duties, to our unitholders. For example, our affiliates that serve as the general partners of our funds have fiduciary and contractual obligations to our fund investors, and such obligations may cause such affiliates to regularly take actions that might adversely affect our near-term results of operations or cash flow. Our Managing Partner would have no obligation to intervene in, or to notify our unitholders of, such actions by such affiliates;

because our principals will indirectly hold Group Partnership units that are not subject to corporate income taxation and we will hold some of our Group Partnership units through a wholly-owned subsidiary that is taxable as a corporation, conflicts may arise between our principals and our partnership relating to the selection and structuring of investments;

as discussed below, our Managing Partner has limited its liability and reduced or eliminated its duties, including fiduciary duties, under our partnership agreement, while also restricting the remedies available to our unitholders for actions that, without these limitations, might constitute breaches of duty, including fiduciary duties. In addition, we have agreed to indemnify our Managing Partner and its affiliates to the fullest extent permitted by law, except with respect to conduct involving bad faith, fraud or willful misconduct. By purchasing our common units, you will have agreed and consented to the provisions set forth in our partnership agreement, including the provisions regarding conflicts of interest situations that, in the absence of such provisions, might constitute a breach of fiduciary or other duties under applicable state law;

our partnership agreement does not restrict our Managing Partner from causing us to pay it or its affiliates for any services rendered, or from entering into additional contractual arrangements with any of these entities on our behalf, so long as the terms of any such additional contractual arrangements are fair and reasonable to us as determined under the partnership agreement;

our Managing Partner determines how much debt we incur and that decision may adversely affect our credit ratings;

our Managing Partner determines which costs incurred by it and its affiliates are reimbursable by us;

other than as set forth in the non-competition, non-solicitation and confidentiality agreements to which our principals will be subject, which may not be enforceable, affiliates of our Managing Partner and existing and former personnel employed by our Managing Partner are not prohibited from engaging in other businesses or activities, including those that might be in direct competition with us;

our Managing Partner controls the enforcement of obligations owed to us by it and its affiliates; and

our Managing Partner decides whether to retain separate counsel, accountants or others to perform services for us.

See "Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions" and "Conflicts of Interest and Fiduciary Responsibilities."

Our partnership agreement will contain provisions that reduce or eliminate duties (including fiduciary duties) of our Managing Partner and limit remedies available to unitholders for actions that might otherwise constitute a breach of duty. It will be difficult for a unitholder to successfully challenge a resolution of a conflict of interest by our Managing Partner or by its conflicts committee.

Our partnership agreement will contain provisions that require our unitholders to waive or consent to conduct by our Managing Partner and its affiliates that might otherwise raise issues about compliance with fiduciary duties or applicable law. For example, our partnership agreement will provide that when our Managing Partner is acting in its individual capacity, as opposed to in its capacity as our Managing Partner, it may act without any fiduciary obligations to us or our unitholders whatsoever. When our Managing Partner, in its capacity as our general partner, is permitted to or required to make a decision in its "sole discretion" or "discretion" or that it deems "necessary or appropriate" or "necessary or advisable," then our Managing Partner will be entitled to consider only such interests and factors as it desires, including its own interests, and will have no duty or obligation (fiduciary or otherwise) to give any consideration to any interest of or factors affecting us or any unitholders and will not be subject to any different standards imposed by the partnership agreement, the Delaware Revised Uniform Limited Partnership Act, which we refer to as the Delaware Limited Partnership Act, or under any other law, rule or regulation or in equity.

The above modifications of fiduciary duties are expressly permitted by Delaware law. Hence, we and our unitholders will only have recourse and be able to seek remedies against our Managing Partner if our

Managing Partner breaches its obligations pursuant to our partnership agreement. Unless our Managing Partner breaches its obligations pursuant to our partnership agreement, we and our unitholders will not have any recourse against our Managing Partner even if our Managing Partner were to act in a manner that was inconsistent with traditional fiduciary duties. Furthermore, even if there has been a breach of the obligations set forth in our partnership agreement, our partnership agreement provides that our Managing Partner and its officers and directors will not be liable to us or our unitholders for errors of judgment or for any acts or omissions unless there has been a final and non-appealable judgment by a court of competent jurisdiction determining that the Managing Partner or its officers and directors acted in bad faith or engaged in fraud or willful misconduct. These provisions are detrimental to the unitholders because they restrict the remedies available to unitholders for actions that without those limitations might constitute breaches of duty including fiduciary duties.

Whenever a potential conflict of interest exists between us and our Managing Partner, our Managing Partner may resolve such conflict of interest. If our Managing Partner determines that its resolution of the conflict of interest is on terms no less favorable to us than those generally being provided to or available from unrelated third parties or is fair and reasonable to us, taking into account the totality of the relationships between us and our Managing Partner, then it will be presumed that in making this determination, our Managing Partner acted in good faith. A unitholder seeking to challenge this resolution of the conflict of interest would bear the burden of overcoming such presumption. This is different from the situation with Delaware corporations, where a conflict resolution by an interested party would be presumed to be unfair and the interested party would have the burden of demonstrating that the resolution was fair.

Also, if our Managing Partner obtains the approval of the conflicts committee of our Managing Partner, the resolution will be conclusively deemed to be fair and reasonable to us and not a breach by our Managing Partner of any duties it may owe to us or our unitholders. This is different from the situation with Delaware corporations, where a conflict resolution by a committee consisting solely of independent directors may, in certain circumstances, merely shift the burden of demonstrating unfairness to the plaintiff. If you choose to purchase a common unit, you will be treated as having consented to the provisions set forth in the partnership agreement, including provisions regarding conflicts of interest situations that, in the absence of such provisions, might be considered a breach of fiduciary or other duties under applicable state law. As a result, unitholders will, as a practical matter, not be able to successfully challenge an informed decision by the conflicts committee. See "Conflicts of Interest and Fiduciary Responsibilities."

The control of our Managing Partner may be transferred to a third party without unitholder consent.

Our Managing Partner may transfer its general partner interest to a third party in a merger or consolidation or in a transfer of all or substantially all of its assets without the consent of our unitholders. Furthermore, at any time, the members of our Managing Partner may sell or transfer all or part of their limited liability company interests in our Managing Partner without the approval of the unitholders, subject to certain restrictions as described elsewhere in this prospectus. A new general partner may not be willing or able to form new funds and could form funds that have investment objectives and governing terms that differ materially from those of our current funds. A new owner could also have a different investment philosophy, employ investment professionals who are less experienced, be unsuccessful in identifying investment opportunities or have a track record that is not as successful as our track record. If any of the foregoing were to occur, we could experience difficulty in making new investments, and the value of our existing investments, our business, our results of operations and our financial condition could materially suffer.

We intend to pay periodic distributions to our unitholders, but our ability to do so may be limited by our holding company structure, applicable provisions of Delaware law and contractual restrictions.

Following the completion of this offering, we intend to pay cash distributions on a quarterly basis. We are a holding company and will have no material assets other than the Group Partnership units that we will

hold through wholly-owned subsidiaries and will have no independent means of generating income. Accordingly, we intend to cause the Group Partnerships to make distributions on the Group Partnership units, including Group Partnership units that we directly or indirectly hold, in order to provide us with sufficient amounts to fund distributions we may declare on our common units. If the Group Partnerships make such distributions, other holders of Group Partnership units, including KKR Holdings, will be entitled to receive equivalent distributions pro rata based on their Group Partnership units, except that we will be entitled to priority distributions of income through as described under "Distribution Policy."

The declaration and payment of any future distributions will be at the sole discretion of our Managing Partner, which may change our distribution policy at any time. Our Managing Partner will take into account general economic and business conditions, our strategic plans and prospects, our business and investment opportunities, our financial condition and operating results, working capital requirements and anticipated cash needs, contractual restrictions and obligations, including payment obligations pursuant to the tax receivable agreement, legal, tax and regulatory restrictions, restrictions or other implications on the payment of distributions by us to our unitholders or by our subsidiaries to us and such other factors as our Managing Partner may deem relevant. Under the Delaware Limited Partnership Act, we may not make a distribution to a partner if after the distribution all our liabilities, other than liabilities to partners on account of their partner interests and liabilities for which the recourse of creditors is limited to specific property of the partnership, would exceed the fair value of our assets. If we were to make such an impermissible distribution, any limited partner who received a distribution and knew at the time of the distribution that the distribution was in violation of the Delaware Limited Partnership Act would be liable to us for the amount of the distribution for three years. In addition, the Group Partnerships' cash flow from operations may be insufficient to enable it to make required minimum tax distributions to its partners, in which case the Group Partnerships may have to borrow funds or sell assets, and thus our liquidity and financial condition could be materially adversely affected.

Furthermore, by paying cash distributions rather than investing that cash in our businesses, we risk slowing the pace of our growth, or not having a sufficient amount of cash to fund our operations, new investments or unanticipated capital expenditures, should the need arise.

Our ability to characterize such distributions as capital gains or qualified dividend income may be limited, and you should expect that some or all of such distributions may be regarded as ordinary income.

We will be required to pay our principals for most of the benefits relating to any additional tax depreciation or amortization deductions we may claim as a result of the tax basis step-up we receive in connection with subsequent exchanges of our common units and related transactions.

We and our intermediate holding company may be required to acquire Group Partnership units from time to time pursuant to our exchange agreement with KKR Holdings. To the extent this occurs, the exchanges are expected to result in an increase in our intermediate holding company's share of the tax basis of the tangible and intangible assets of KKR Management Holdings L.P. that would not otherwise have been available. This increase in tax basis may increase (for tax purposes) depreciation and amortization and therefore reduce the amount of income tax our intermediate holding company would otherwise be required to pay in the future. This increase in tax basis may also decrease gain (or increase loss) on future dispositions of certain capital assets to the extent tax basis is allocated to those capital assets.

We will enter into a tax receivable agreement with KKR Holdings requiring our intermediate holding company to pay to KKR Holdings or transferees of its Group Partnership units 85% of the amount of cash savings, if any, in U.S. federal, state and local income tax that the intermediate holding company actually realizes (or is deemed to realize, in the case of an early termination payment by our intermediate holding company or a change of control) as a result of this increase in tax basis, as well as 85% of the amount of any such savings the intermediate holding company actually realizes (or is deemed to realize) as a result of increases in tax basis that arise due to future payments under the agreement. This payment obligation will be an obligation of our intermediate holding company and not of either Group Partnership. In the event

that other of our current or future subsidiaries become taxable as corporations and acquire Group Partnership units in the future, or if we become taxable as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes, we expect that each will become subject to a tax receivable agreements with substantially similar terms. While the actual increase in tax basis, as well as the amount and timing of any payments under this agreement, will vary depending upon a number of factors, including the timing of exchanges, the price of our common units at the time of the exchange, the extent to which such exchanges are taxable and the amount and timing of our taxable income, we expect that as a result of the size of the increases in the tax basis of the tangible and intangible assets of our Group Partnerships, the payments that we may be required to make to our existing owners will be substantial. The payments under the tax receivable agreement are not conditioned upon our existing owners' continued ownership of us. We may need to incur debt to finance payments under the tax receivable agreement to the extent our cash resources are insufficient to meet our obligations under the tax receivable agreement as a result of timing discrepancies or otherwise.

Although we are not aware of any issue that would cause the IRS to challenge a tax basis increase, our existing owners will not reimburse us for any payments previously made under the tax receivable agreement if such tax basis increase is successfully challenged by the IRS. As a result, in certain circumstances payments to our existing owners under the tax receivable agreement could be in excess of the intermediate holding company's cash tax savings. The intermediate holding company's ability to achieve benefits from any tax basis increase, and the payments to be made under this agreement, will depend upon a number of factors, as discussed above, including the timing and amount of our future income.

If we were deemed to be an "investment company" under the Investment Company Act, applicable restrictions could make it impractical for us to continue our business as contemplated and could have a material adverse effect on our business.

A person will generally be deemed to be an "investment company" for purposes of the Investment Company Act if:

it is or holds itself out as being engaged primarily, or proposes to engage primarily, in the business of investing, reinvesting or trading in securities; or

absent an applicable exemption, it owns or proposes to acquire investment securities having a value exceeding 40% of the value of its total assets (exclusive of U.S. government securities and cash items) on an unconsolidated basis.

We believe that we are engaged primarily in the business of providing asset management services and not in the business of investing, reinvesting or trading in securities. We regard ourselves as an asset management firm and do not propose to engage primarily in the business of investing, reinvesting or trading in securities. Accordingly, we do not believe that we are, or following this offering will be, an "orthodox" investment company as defined in section 3(a)(1)(A) of the Investment Company Act and described in the first bullet point above. Further, following the completion of this offering, we will have no material assets other than our equity interest as general partner of one of the Group Partnerships and our equity interest in a wholly-owned subsidiary, which in turn will have no material assets other than the equity interest as general partner of the other Group Partnership. Through these interests, we will directly or indirectly be the sole general partners of the Group Partnerships and will be vested with all management and control over the Group Partnerships. We do not believe our equity interest in our wholly-owned subsidiary or our equity interests directly or through our wholly-owned subsidiary in the Group Partnerships are investment securities. Moreover, because we believe that the capital interests of the general partners of our funds in their respective funds are neither securities nor investment securities, we believe that less than 40% of our partnership's total assets (exclusive of U.S. government securities and cash items) on an unconsolidated basis after this offering will be comprised of assets that could be considered investment securities. Accordingly, we do not believe we are, or following this offering will be, an inadvertent investment company by virtue of the 40% test in Section 3(a)(1)(C) of the Investment

Company Act as described in the second bullet point above. In addition, we believe we are not an investment company under Section 3(b)(1) of the Investment Company Act because we are primarily engaged in a non-investment company business.

The Investment Company Act and the rules thereunder contain detailed parameters for the organization and operation of investment companies. Among other things, the Investment Company Act and the rules thereunder limit or prohibit transactions with affiliates, impose limitations on the issuance of debt and equity securities, generally prohibit the issuance of options and impose certain governance requirements. We intend to conduct our operations so that we will not be deemed to be an investment company under the Investment Company Act. If anything were to happen which would cause our partnership to be deemed to be an investment company under the Investment Company Act, requirements imposed by the Investment Company Act, including limitations on our capital structure, ability to transact business with affiliates (including us) and ability to compensate key employees, could make it impractical for us to continue our business as currently conducted, impair the agreements and arrangements between and among our partnership, the Group Partnerships and KKR Holdings, or any combination thereof, and materially adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations. In addition, we may be required to limit the amount of investments that we make as a principal or otherwise conduct our business in a manner that does not subject us to the registration and other requirements of the Investment Company Act.

Risks Related to Our Common Units and this Offering

There may not be an active trading market for our common units, which may cause our common units to trade at a discount from the initial offering price and make it difficult to sell the common units you purchase.

Prior to this offering, there has not been a public trading market for our common units. It is possible that after this offering an active trading market will not develop or continue, which would make it difficult for you to sell your common units at an attractive price or at all. The initial public offering price per common unit will be determined by agreement among us and the representatives of the underwriters and may not be indicative of the price at which our common units will trade in the public market after this offering.

Our common unit price may decline due to the large number of common units eligible for future sale and for exchange.

The market price of our common units could decline as a result of sales of a large number of common units in the market after the offering or the perception that such sales could occur. These sales, or the possibility that these sales may occur, also might make it more difficult for us to sell common units in the future at a time and at a price that we deem appropriate. Upon completion of this offering, we will have common units outstanding or common units outstanding assuming the underwriters exercise in full their option to purchase additional common units from us. All of the common units will have been sold in this offering and will be freely tradable without restriction or further registration under the Securities Act by persons other than our "affiliates." See "Common Units Eligible for Future Sale." Subject to lock-up restrictions described under "Underwriting," we may issue and sell in the future additional common units.

In addition, upon completion of this offering, KKR Holdings, which is owned by our principals and certain of our former personnel and controlled by our founders, will own an aggregate of Group Partnership units. Over time, KKR Holdings may distribute to its members these Group Partnership units. These members would then have the right to compel the Group Partnerships to redeem these Group Partnership units for cash or our common units, at the option of the Group Partnerships. When a member of KKR Holdings gives the Group Partnerships notice of his or her intention to compel a redemption, our partnership, with respect to our direct interests in KKR Fund Holdings L.P., and our intermediate holding company with respect to interests in KKR Management Holdings L.P., will have superseding rights to instead acquire Group Partnership units for cash or our common units. The common units issued upon

such exchanges would be "restricted securities," as defined in Rule 144 under the Securities Act, unless we register such issuances. However, we will enter into a registration rights agreement with KKR Holdings that will require us to register these common units under the Securities Act. While we intend to contractually restrict our existing owners' ability to transfer Group Partnership units or common units that they may hold, these contractual provisions may lapse over time or be waived, modified or amended at any time.

In addition, our partnership agreement authorizes us to issue an unlimited number of additional partnership securities and options, rights, warrants and appreciation rights relating to partnership securities for the consideration and on the terms and conditions established by our Managing Partner in its sole discretion without the approval of our unitholders, including awards under the 2007 Equity Incentive Plan. In accordance with the Delaware Limited Partnership Act and the provisions of our partnership agreement, we may also issue additional partner interests that have designations, preferences, rights, powers and duties that are different from, and may be senior to, those applicable to our common units.

The market price of our common units may be volatile, which could cause the value of your investment to decline.

Securities markets worldwide experience significant price and volume fluctuations. This market volatility, as well as general economic, market or political conditions, could reduce the market price of common units in spite of our operating performance. In addition, our operating results could be below the expectations of public market analysts and investors due to a number of potential factors, including variations in our quarterly operating results or distributions to unitholders, additions or departures of key management personnel, failure to meet analysts' earnings estimates, publication of research reports about our industry, changes or proposed changes in laws or regulations or differing interpretations or enforcement thereof affecting our business, adverse market reaction to any indebtedness we may incur or securities we may issue in the future, changes in market valuations of similar companies or speculation in the press or investment community, and in response the market price of our common units could decrease significantly. You may be unable to resell your common units at or above the initial public offering price.

Risks Relating to U.S. Taxation

If we were treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax or state tax purposes, then our distributions to you would be substantially reduced and the value of our common units could be adversely affected.

The value of your investment in us depends in part on our being treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes, which requires that 90% or more of our gross income for every taxable year consist of qualifying income, as defined in Section 7704 of the Internal Revenue Code and that our partnership not be registered under the Investment Company Act. Qualifying income generally includes dividends, interest, capital gains from the sale or other disposition of stocks and securities and certain other forms of investment income. We may not meet these requirements or current law may change so as to cause, in either event, us to be treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes or otherwise subject to U.S. federal income tax. We have not requested, and do not plan to request, a ruling from the IRS, on this or any other matter affecting us.

If we were treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes, we would pay U.S. federal, state and local income tax on our taxable income at the applicable tax rates. Distributions to you would generally be taxed again as corporate distributions, and no income, gains, losses, deductions or credits would otherwise flow through to you. Because a tax would be imposed upon us as a corporation, our distributions to you would be substantially reduced which could cause a reduction in the value of our common units.

Current law may change, causing us to be treated as a corporation for U.S. federal or state income tax purposes or otherwise subjecting us to entity level taxation. See "Risks Related to Our Business Legislation has been introduced that would, if enacted, preclude us from qualifying as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes. If this or any similar legislation or regulation were to be enacted and

apply to us, we would incur a material increase in our tax liability that could result in a reduction in the value of our common units." Because of widespread state budget deficits, several states are evaluating ways to subject partnerships to entity level taxation through the imposition of state income, franchise or other forms of taxation. If any state were to impose a tax upon us as an entity, our distributions to you would be reduced.

You will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on your share of our taxable income, regardless of whether you receive any cash dividends from us.

As long as 90% of our gross income for each taxable year constitutes qualifying income as defined in Section 7704 of the Internal Revenue Code, we are not required to register as an investment company under the Investment Company Act on a continuing basis, and assuming there is no change in law (see "Risks Related to Our Business Legislation has been introduced that would, if enacted, prelude us from qualifying as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes. If this or any similar legislation or regulation were to be enacted and apply to us, we would incur a material increase in our tax liability that could result in a reduction in the value of our common units"), we will be treated, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, as a partnership and not as an association or a publicly-traded partnership taxable as a corporation. As a result, you will be subject to U.S. federal, state, local and possibly, in some cases, foreign income taxation on your allocable share of our items of income, gain, loss, deduction and credit (including our allocable share of those items of any entity in which we invest that is treated as a partnership or is otherwise subject to tax on a flow through basis) for each of our taxable years ending with or within your taxable year, regardless of whether or not you receive cash dividends from us.

You may not receive cash dividends equal to your allocable share of our net taxable income or even the tax liability that results from that income, although we intend to make tax distributions, a portion of which will be distributed to our unitholders. See "Distribution Policy." In addition, certain of our holdings, including holdings, if any, in a controlled foreign corporation, or a CFC, and a passive foreign investment company, or a PFIC, may produce taxable income prior to the receipt of cash relating to such income, and unitholders that are U.S. taxpayers will be required to take such income into account in determining their taxable income. In the event of an inadvertent termination of our partnership status for which the IRS has granted us limited relief, each holder of our common units may be obligated to make such adjustments as the IRS may require to maintain our status as a partnership. Such adjustments may require persons holding our common units to recognize additional amounts in income during the years in which they hold such units.

In addition, because of our methods of allocating income and gain among our unitholders, you may be taxed on amounts that accrued economically before you became a unitholder. See "Material U.S. Federal Tax Considerations."

Our interest in certain of our businesses will be held through the intermediate holding company, which will be treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes; such corporation will be liable for significant taxes and may create other adverse tax consequences, which could potentially adversely affect the value of your investment.

In light of the publicly-traded partnership rules under U.S. federal income tax laws and other requirements, we will hold our interest in certain of our businesses through the intermediate holding company which will be treated as corporations for U.S. federal income tax purposes. The intermediate holding company will be liable for significant U.S. federal income taxes and applicable state, local and other taxes that would not otherwise be incurred, which could adversely affect the value of your investment, and which could be increased if the IRS were to successfully reallocate deductions or income of the related entities conducting our business. Those additional taxes have not applied to our existing owners in our organizational structure in effect before this offering and will not apply to our existing owners following this offering to the extent they own equity interests directly or indirectly in the Group Partnerships.

Complying with certain tax-related requirements may cause us to invest through foreign or domestic corporations subject to corporate income tax or enter into acquisitions, borrowings, financings or arrangements we may not have otherwise entered into.

In order for us to be treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes and not as an association or publicly traded partnership taxable as a corporation, we must meet the qualifying income exception discussed below on a continuing basis and we must not be required to register as an investment company under the Investment Company Act. In order to effect such treatment, we or our subsidiaries may be required to invest through foreign or domestic corporations subject to corporate income tax, or enter into acquisitions, borrowings, financings or other transactions we may not have otherwise entered into.

Tax gain or loss on disposition of our common units could be more or less than expected.

If you sell your common units, you will recognize a gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount realized and the adjusted tax basis in those common units. Prior distributions to you in excess of the total net taxable income allocated to you, which decreased the tax basis in your common units, will in effect become taxable income to you if the common units are sold at a price greater than your tax basis in those common units, even if the price is less than the original cost. A portion of the amount realized, whether or not representing gain, may be ordinary income to you.

We do not intend to make, or cause to be made, an election under Section 754 of the Internal Revenue Code to adjust our asset basis or the asset basis of certain of the Group Partnerships. Thus, a holder of common units could be allocated more taxable income in respect of those common units prior to disposition than if such an election were made.

We currently do not intend to make, or cause to be made, an election to adjust asset basis under Section 754 of the Internal Revenue Code with respect to us. If no such election is made, there will generally be no adjustment for a transferee of common units even if the purchase price of those common units is higher than the common units' share of the aggregate tax basis of our assets immediately prior to the transfer. In that case, on a sale of an asset, gain allocable to a transferee could include built-in gain allocable to the transferee at the time of the transfer, which built-in gain would otherwise generally be eliminated if a Section 754 election had been made. See "Material U.S. Federal Tax Considerations U.S. Taxes Consequences to U.S. Holders of Common Units Section 754 Election."

We may hold or acquire certain investments through an entity classified as a PFIC or CFC for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

Certain of our funds' investments may be in foreign corporations or may be acquired through a foreign subsidiary that would be classified as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Such an entity may be a PFIC or a CFC for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Unitholders indirectly owning an interest in a PFIC or a CFC may experience adverse U.S. tax consequences. See "Material U.S. Federal Tax Considerations U.S. Taxes Consequences to U.S. Holders of Common Units Passive Foreign Investment Companies" and " Controlled Foreign Corporations."

Non-U.S. persons face unique U.S. tax issues from owning common units that may result in adverse tax consequences to them.

We may be, or may become, engaged in a U.S. trade or business for U.S. federal income tax purposes, including by reason of investments in U.S. real property holding corporations in which case some portion of our income would be treated as effectively connected income with respect to non-U.S. holders, or ECI. To the extent our income is treated as ECI, non-U.S. holders generally would be subject to withholding tax on distributions they receive of such income, would be required to file a U.S. federal income tax return for such year reporting their allocable share of income effectively connected with such trade or business and any other income treated as ECI, and would be subject to U.S. federal income tax at regular U.S. tax rates on any such income (state and local income taxes and filings may also apply in that event). Non-U.S. holders that are corporations may also be subject to a 30% branch profits tax on their distributions of such

income. In addition, certain income from U.S. sources that is not ECI allocable to non-U.S. holders will be reduced by withholding taxes imposed at the highest effective applicable tax rate.

Tax-exempt entities face unique tax issues from owning common units that may result in adverse tax consequences to them.

In light of our intended investment activities, we are likely to derive income that constitutes unrelated business taxable income, or UBTI, because we will likely incur acquisition indebtedness. Consequently, a holder of common units that is a tax-exempt organization will likely be subject to unrelated business income tax to the extent that its allocable share of our income consists of UBTI. A tax-exempt partner of a partnership would be treated as earning UBTI if the partnership regularly engages in a trade or business that is unrelated to the exempt function of the tax-exempt partner, if the partnership derives income from debt-financed property or if the partner interest itself is debt-financed.

We cannot match transferors and transferees of common units, and we will therefore adopt certain income tax accounting conventions that may not conform with all aspects of applicable tax requirements. The IRS may challenge this treatment, which could adversely affect the value of our common units.

Because we cannot match transferors and transferees of common units, we will adopt depreciation, amortization and other tax accounting positions that may not conform with all aspects of existing Treasury regulations. A successful IRS challenge to those positions could adversely affect the amount of tax benefits available to our unitholders. It also could affect the timing of these tax benefits or the amount of gain on the sale of common units and could have a negative impact on the value of our common units or result in audits of and adjustments to our unitholders' tax returns.

The sale or exchange of 50% or more of our capital and profit interests will result in the termination of our partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

We will be considered to have been terminated for U.S. federal income tax purposes if there is a sale or exchange of 50% or more of the total interests in our capital and profits within a 12-month period. A termination of our partnership would, among other things, result in the closing of our taxable year for all unitholders. See "Material U.S. Federal Tax Considerations" for a description of the consequences of our termination for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

Unitholders may be subject to state and local taxes and return filing requirements as a result of investing in our common units.

In addition to U.S. federal income taxes, our unitholders may be subject to other taxes, including state and local taxes, unincorporated business taxes and estate, inheritance or intangible taxes that are imposed by the various jurisdictions in which we do business or own property now or in the future, even if our unitholders do not reside in any of those jurisdictions. Our unitholders may be required to file state and local income tax returns and pay state and local income taxes in some or all of these jurisdictions. Further, unitholders may be subject to penalties for failure to comply with those requirements. It is the responsibility of each unitholder to file all U.S. federal, state and local tax returns that may be required of such unitholder. Our counsel has not rendered an opinion on the state or local tax consequences of an investment in our common units.

We do not expect to be able to furnish to each unitholder specific tax information within 90 days after the close of each calendar year, which means that holders of common units who are U.S. taxpayers should anticipate the need to file annually a request for an extension of the due date of their income tax return.

As a publicly traded partnership, our operating results, including distributions of income, dividends, gains, losses or deductions, and adjustments to carrying basis, will be reported on Schedule K-1 and distributed to each unitholder annually. It will require longer than 90 days after the end of our fiscal year to obtain the requisite information from all lower-tier entities so that K-1s may be prepared for the Partnership. For this reason, holders of common units who are U.S. taxpayers should anticipate the need to file annually with the IRS (and certain states) a request for an extension past April 15 or the otherwise applicable due date of their income tax return for the taxable year. See "Material U.S. Federal Tax Considerations U.S. Taxes Administrative Matters Information Returns."

USE OF PROCEEDS

We estimate that we will receive approximately \$ of net proceeds from this offering after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and offering expenses, or \$ if the underwriters exercise in full their option to purchase additional common units from us, in each case at the assumed offering price of \$ based on the midpoint of the price range indicated on the cover page of this prospectus. We intend to contribute the net proceeds we receive from this offering to the Group Partnerships in exchange for newly issued units in the Group Partnerships. The Group Partnerships will use the proceeds that they receive from us to grow our existing business, to expand into new related businesses, to make additional capital commitments to our funds and portfolio companies and for other general corporate purposes. None of our principals are selling any common units or will otherwise receive any of the net proceeds from this offering.

DISTRIBUTION POLICY

We intend to make quarterly cash distributions to our unitholders in amounts that in the aggregate are expected to constitute substantially all of our adjusted cash flow from operations each year in excess of amounts determined by our Managing Partner to be necessary or appropriate to provide for the conduct of our business, to make appropriate investments in our business and our funds, to comply with applicable law and any of our debt instruments or other agreements or to provide for future distributions to our unitholders for any one or more of the ensuing four quarters. Our distribution policy reflects our belief that distributing substantially all of our adjusted cash flow from operations will provide transparency for our unitholders and impose on us an investment discipline with respect to the businesses and strategies that we pursue.

Adjusted cash flow from operations is intended to reflect the actual cash flow attributable to us and is equal to cash flow presented in accordance with GAAP, adjusted to exclude cash flow relating to (i) the investment activities of our consolidated funds, (ii) the realized and unrealized income attributable to non-controlling interests in consolidated funds and (iii) changes in our operating assets and liabilities. We expect that our first quarterly distribution will be paid in in respect of the period from the completion of this offering through a Because we will not know what our available adjusted cash flow from operations will be for any year until the end of such year, we expect that our first three quarterly distributions in respect of any given year will generally be smaller than the final quarterly distribution in respect of such year.

Because we are a holding company and do not own any material cash-generating assets other than our direct and indirect interests in the Group Partnerships, we will depend on cash distributions that we receive on the Group Partnership units that we hold directly or through our intermediate holding company to fund any distributions that we make on our common units. Our Managing Partner intends to cause the Group Partnerships to make cash distributions on the Group Partnership units that we directly and indirectly hold in amounts that are sufficient to allow us to fund any distributions that are declared on our common units. We will fund distributions, if any, in three steps:

first, the Managing Partner will cause the Group Partnerships to make distributions to holders of Group Partnership units pro rata in accordance with their respective percentage interests in the Group Partnerships (except as set forth in the following paragraph);

second, we will cause our intermediate holding company to distribute to us its share of such distributions, after deducting taxes and amounts payable under the tax receivables agreement; and

third, we will distribute our net share of such distributions to our unitholders on a pro rata basis.

The partnership agreements of the Group Partnerships will provide that until be allocated each year in three steps:

, distributions from the Group Partnerships, if any, will be allocated each year in three steps:

first, to us and our intermediate holding company until sufficient amounts have been so allocated to permit us to make aggregate distributions to our unitholders of \$ per common unit on an annualized basis for such year;

second, to the other holders of Group Partnership units until an equivalent amount on a per unit basis has been distributed to such other holders for such year; and

thereafter, pro rata to all holders of Group Partnership units.

Accordingly, until , our principals will not receive distributions, other than tax distributions, in respect of their Group Partnership units for a year unless and until our unitholders receive aggregate distributions of \$ per common unit on an annualized basis for such year. We do not intend to maintain this priority distribution after . After , all the income (and accordingly distributions) of

the Group Partnerships will be allocated pro rata to holders of Group Partnership units in accordance with their respective percentage interests in the Group Partnerships.

The actual amount and timing of distributions on our common units will be subject to the discretion of our Managing Partner's board of directors, and we cannot assure you that we will in fact make distributions as intended. In particular, the amount and timing of distributions will depend upon a number of factors, including, among others, our available cash and current and anticipated cash needs; general economic and business conditions; our strategic plans and prospects; our results of operations and financial condition; our capital requirements; legal, contractual and regulatory restrictions on the payment of distributions by us or our subsidiaries and such other factors as the board of directors of our Managing Partner considers relevant. In addition, under Section 17-607 of the Delaware Limited Partnership Act, we will not be permitted to make a distribution if, after giving effect to the distribution, our liabilities would exceed the fair value of our assets. To the extent that we enter into one or more credit facilities from time to time, the terms of such facilities may also limit our ability to make distributions to unitholders under certain circumstances.

If the general partners of the Group Partnerships determine that distributions from the Group Partnerships would otherwise be insufficient to cover the tax liabilities of a holder of a Group Partnership unit, the partnership agreement of each Group Partnership will provide for tax distributions to the holders of Group Partnership units. Generally, these tax distributions will be computed based on our estimate of the net taxable income of the relevant Group Partnership allocable to a holder of a Group Partnership unit multiplied by an assumed tax rate equal to the highest effective marginal combined U.S. federal, state and local income tax rate prescribed for an individual or corporate resident in New York, New York (taking into account the non-deductibility of certain expenses and the character of the income). If we had completed the Reorganization Transactions and this offering on January 1, 2006, the assumed effective tax rate for the tax year ended December 31, 2006 would have been approximately 46%. A portion of any such tax distributions received by us, net of amounts used by our subsidiaries to pay their tax liability, will be distributed to our unitholders. Such amounts are generally expected to be sufficient to permit our U.S. unitholders to fund their estimated U.S. tax obligations (including any federal, state and local income taxes) with respect to their distributive shares of net income or gain, after taking into account any withholding tax imposed on us. We cannot assure you that, for any particular unitholder, such distributions will be sufficient to pay the unitholder's actual U.S. or non-U.S. tax liability.

CAPITALIZATION

The following table presents our combined cash and cash equivalents and capitalization as of March 31, 2007:

on an actual basis; and

on a pro forma basis giving effect to the Reorganization Transactions, this offering, our use of the proceeds from this offering and the other transactions described under "Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information."

March 31 2007

You should read this information together with the information included elsewhere in this prospectus, including the information set forth under "Organizational Structure," "Use of Proceeds," "Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information," "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and our predecessor combined financial statements and related notes thereto.

| | March | March 31, 2007 | | |
|---|------------------|----------------|--|--|
| | Actual | Pro Forma(1) | | |
| | (\$ in th | ousands) | | |
| Cash and cash equivalents | \$ 97,1 | 69 \$ | | |
| Cash and cash equivalents held at consolidated entities | 1,851,7 | 18 | | |
| Restricted cash and cash equivalents | 174,1 | 41 | | |
| Total cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash | \$ 2,123,0 | 28 \$ | | |
| Debt obligations | \$ 1,685,6 | 87 \$ | | |
| Accounts payable, accrued expenses and other liabilities Total liabilities | 394,0 2,079,7 | | | |
| Non-controlling interests in consolidated entities Principals' interests in consolidated entities | 21,907,7 | 84 | | |
| Partners' capital | 1,892,5 | 27 | | |
| Accumulated other comprehensive income | 7,2 | 62 | | |
| Total partners' capital | 1,899,7 | 89 | | |
| Total capitalization | \$ 25,887,3 | 03 \$ | | |
| | | _ | | |

A \$1.00 increase or decrease in the assumed initial public offering price of \$ per common unit, based on the midpoint of the price range indicated on the cover page of this prospectus, would increase or decrease cash and cash equivalents, total cash, cash equivalents and restricted cash, partners' capital, total partners' capital and total capitalization by \$ million, \$ million, \$ million \$ million, respectively, assuming the number of common units offered by us, as set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, remains the same and after deducting the estimated underwriting discounts and estimated expenses payable by us.

DILUTION

If you invest in our common units, your interest will be diluted to the extent of the difference between the initial public offering price per common unit and the pro forma net tangible book value per common unit after this offering. Dilution results from the fact that the offering price per common unit is substantially in excess of the book value per common unit attributable to existing equity holders.

Our pro forma net tangible book value as of March 31, 2007 was approximately \$, or \$ per common unit. Pro forma net tangible book value represents the amount of total tangible assets less total liabilities, after giving effect to the Reorganization Transactions, and pro forma net tangible book value per common unit represents pro forma net tangible book value divided by the number of common units outstanding, after giving effect to the Reorganization Transactions and assuming that all holders of Group Partnership units (other than our intermediate holding company) exchanged their Group Partnership units for newly-issued common units on a one-for-one basis.

After giving effect to the Reorganization Transactions and the sale of common units in this offering at an assumed initial public offering price of \$ per common unit, representing the midpoint of the price range on the cover of this prospectus, our pro forma net tangible book value would have been \$, or \$ per common unit. This represents an immediate increase in net tangible book value of \$ per common unit to existing equity holders and an immediate dilution in net tangible book value of \$ per common unit to new investors.

The following table illustrates this dilution on a per common unit basis assuming the underwriters do not exercise their option to purchase additional common units.

| Assumed initial public offering price per common unit | \$ |
|---|----|
| Pro forma net tangible book value per common unit as of March 31, 2007 | \$ |
| Increase in pro forma net tangible book value per common unit attributable to new investors | |
| Pro forma net tangible book value per common unit after the offering | |
| Dilution in pro forma net tangible book value per common unit to new investors | \$ |

The following table summarizes, on the same pro forma basis as of March 31, 2007, the total number of common units purchased from us, the total cash consideration paid to us and the average price per common unit paid by existing equity holders and by new investors purchasing common units in this offering, assuming that all of the holders of Group Partnership units (other than our intermediate holding company) exchanged their Group Partnership units for newly-issued common units on a one-for-one basis.

| | | Common Units Purchased | | tal eration | Average |
|-------------------------|--------|---------------------------|--------|----------------|--------------------------|
| | Number | Percent | Amount | Percent | Price Per Common Unit |
| Existing equity holders | | | | | |
| New investors | | | | | |
| Total | | | | | |
| | 57 | | | | |

ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE

| The following diagram illustrates the ownership and organizational structure that we will have immediately after the completion of the Reorganization Transactions and this offering. |
|---|
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |

Note:

(*)

Except for KKR Management Holdings Corp., all entities are taxable as partnerships for U.S. federal income tax purposes. KKR Management Holdings Corp. will be taxable as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes. For a discussion of pending legislation that may preclude us from qualifying for treatment as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes, see "Risk Factors Risks Related to Our Business Legislation has been introduced that would, if enacted, preclude us from qualifying as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes. If this or any similar legislation or regulation were to be enacted and apply to us, we would incur a material increase in our tax liability that could result in a reduction in the value of our common units."

The KKR Group

Prior to the Reorganization Transactions, our business was comprised of certain consolidated and combined entities under the common control of our senior principals, and under the common ownership of our principals and our other existing owners. These entities, which we refer to as the KKR Group, consist of:

the management companies for our funds;

the general partners of the 1996 Fund and our subsequently formed private equity funds;

the general partners of two of the entities that constitute the KKR Strategic Capital Funds; and

the consolidated subsidiaries of the foregoing.

The KKR Group is considered our predecessor for accounting purposes and its combined financial statements will be our historical financial statements following the Reorganization Transactions and this offering. Because the legal entities that comprise the KKR Group are under the common control of our senior principals and will continue to be under their common control following the completion of the Reorganization Transactions and this offering, we will account for the Reorganization Transactions and this offering as a transfer of interests under common control. You should note, however, that we will not acquire all of the interests in the KKR Group in connection with the Reorganization Transactions and, accordingly, that the combined financial statements of the KKR Group are therefore not representative of the results of operations and financial condition that we will have following the completion of this offering. See " Group Partnerships," "Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information" and "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations."

Our Partnership

We were formed as a Delaware limited partnership on June 25, 2007 to act as a holding company for the Group Partnerships following the completion of the Reorganization Transactions. We will directly or indirectly serve as sole general partner of each of the Group Partnerships, which will provide us with control over their business and affairs. In addition, we will use the net proceeds that we receive from this offering to directly or indirectly acquire a number of Group Partnership units that is equal to our outstanding common units, which will entitle us to share ratably (along with our principals through KKR Holdings) in the assets, liabilities, profits, losses and distributions of the Group Partnerships. Assuming that the underwriters do not exercise their option to purchase additional common units from us, we will directly and indirectly own an aggregate of % of the outstanding Group Partnership units upon the completion of this offering assuming the midpoint of the price range indicated on the cover page of this prospectus. We will account for the portion of outstanding Group Partnership units that we do not own as principals' interests in our consolidated financials statements.

KKR Holdings will initially own all of the outstanding Group Partnership units that we do not acquire in connection with the offering. It will also hold an equivalent amount of special voting units in our partnership, which will entitle it to cast an equivalent number of votes on any matters that may be submitted to a vote of our unitholders. We will enter into an exchange agreement with KKR Holdings in connection with the Reorganization Transactions pursuant to which KKR Holdings or certain of the transferees of its Group Partnership units may up to four times each year (subject to the terms of the exchange agreement) exchange Group Partnership units held by them (together with corresponding special voting units) for our common units on a one-for-one basis, subject to customary conversion rate adjustments for splits, unit distributions and reclassifications and compliance with other applicable transfer restrictions. We have not yet determined how any such future exchanges will be accounted for in our consolidated financial statements. To the extent that Group Partnership units held by KKR Holdings or its transferees are exchanged for our common units, our interests in the Group Partnerships will be correspondingly increased. Any common units received upon such an exchange will be subject to any

restrictions that were applicable to the exchanged Group Partnership units, including any applicable transfer restrictions.

After the completion of this offering, our Managing Partner intends to cause the Group Partnerships to make distributions on their outstanding Group Partnership units in amounts that are sufficient to allow us to fund any distributions that we make on our common units. See "Distribution Policy." To the extent that we receive any distributions on the Group Partnership units that we hold, KKR Holdings and any other holder of Group Partnership units will be entitled to receive pro rata distributions on their Group Partnership units, except that we will be entitled to priority distributions of income through as described under "Distribution Policy."

Our Managing Partner

As is commonly the case with limited partnerships, our partnership agreement provides for the management of our business and affairs by a general partner rather than a board of directors. Our Managing Partner, which serves as our sole general partner, has a board of directors that is co-chaired by our founders Henry Kravis and George Roberts and officers that are appointed by its board. Upon completion of this offering, we expect our Managing Partner's board to consist of a majority of independent directors and to have an audit committee and a conflicts committee composed entirely of independent directors. Our Managing Partner will not have an economic interest in our partnership, except for one common unit. Messrs. Kravis and Roberts will serve as Co-Chief Executive Officers of our Managing Partner.

Our unitholders do not hold securities of our Managing Partner and are not entitled to vote in the election of its directors or other matters affecting its governance. Accordingly, only those persons holding limited liability company interests in our Managing Partner will be entitled to vote in the election or removal of its directors, on proposed amendments to its charter documents or on other matters that require approval of its equity holders. Our Managing Partner's outstanding limited liability company interests consist of Class A shares, which are entitled to vote on the election and removal of directors and all other matters that have not been delegated to the board of directors or reserved for the vote of Class B shareholders, and Class B shares, which are entitled to vote only with respect to the manner in which our subsidiaries vote any voting interests that they hold in the general partners of our foreign funds. All of our Managing Partner's outstanding Class A shares and Class B shares will be held by our senior principals upon the completion of the Reorganization Transactions and this offering. See "Management Managing Partner Board Structure and Practices Election and Removal of Directors" and "Security Ownership Our Managing Partner."

Group Partnerships

Following the Reorganization Transactions, the Group Partnerships will consist of the following components of our business:

controlling and economic interests in our management companies, allowing us to control our management companies and their respective subsidiaries (including the entities through which we conduct capital markets activities) as well as share ratably in the management, monitoring, transaction and other potential fees paid by all of our funds, portfolio companies and investment targets and other amounts paid by our credit strategy funds;

controlling and economic interests in the general partners of our traditional private equity funds (other than the 1996 Fund and our earlier funds, as the general partners of those funds are not expected to receive meaningful proceeds from further realizations), which will allow us to control those entities and share ratably in the carried interest received from those funds as well as any returns on investments made by or on behalf of those general partners after the completion of the offering; and

an economic (but not controlling) interest in the general partner of the KKR Private Equity Investors master fund, which will allow us to share ratably in the carried interest paid by that fund.

In addition to the principals' interests that will result from KKR Holdings' ownership of Group Partnership units, certain minority investors who have been or are involved in our business also will retain economic interests in some or all of the above entities following the completion of the Reorganization Transactions. Those retained interests, which will be accounted for as "non-controlling interests in consolidated entities," will consist of:

economic interests in the general partners of our private equity funds that will entitle minority investors to % of the capital invested by or on behalf of those general partners before the completion of the offering and any profit thereon;

interests in our management companies and the general partners of our funds that will entitle a minority investor to % of the net profits of our management companies and % of the carried interest received from those general partners with respect to the funds' investments for a specified period of time; and

a 35% interest in the management company for our credit strategy funds that will allocate to the members of that management company their allocable share of the management company's net income.

The Group Partnerships will not acquire any interests in the 1987 Fund, the 1993 Fund or the 1996 Fund (as the general partners of those private equity funds are not expected to receive meaningful proceeds from further realizations) or control over the KKR Private Equity Investors master fund. In accordance with GAAP, we have included the 1996 Fund and the KKR Private Equity Investors master fund in our predecessor combined financial statements, because both funds were under the common control of our senior principals and were significant to our operations during the periods for which historical financial information has been presented in this prospectus. KKR Private Equity Investors consists of an upper tier limited partnership, which we refer to as the feeder fund, that makes all of its investments through a lower tier limited partnership, which we refer to as the master fund, of which it is the sole limited partner. Because we will not control those funds following the completion of the offering, we will not consolidate them in our financial statements for future periods, although we will account for our economic interest in the KKR Private Equity Investors master fund under the equity method of accounting. For information concerning the pro forma impact that the elimination or deconsolidation of these entities would have had on our historical predecessor combined financial statements, please see "Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information."

Tax Receivable Agreement

The acquisition by our intermediate holding company of Group Partnership units from KKR Holdings or transferees of its Group Partnership units from time to time pursuant to the exchange agreement is expected to result in an increase in our intermediate holding company's share of the tax basis of the tangible and intangible assets of KKR Management Holdings L.P. that would not otherwise have been available. This increase in tax basis may increase (for tax purposes) depreciation and amortization and therefore reduce the amount of tax our intermediate holding company would otherwise be required to pay in the future. This increase in tax basis may also decrease gain (or increase loss) on future dispositions of certain capital assets to the extent tax basis is allocated to those capital assets. We will enter into a tax receivable agreement with KKR Holdings requiring our intermediate holding company to pay to KKR

Holdings or transferees of its Group Partnership units 85% of the amount of cash savings, if any, in U.S. federal, state and local income tax that the intermediate holding company actually realizes (or is deemed to realize, in the case of an early termination payment by our intermediate holding company or a change of control) as a result of this increase in tax basis, as well as 85% of the amount of any such savings the intermediate holding company actually realizes (or is deemed to realize) as a result of increases in tax basis that arise due to future payments under the agreement. See "Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions Tax Receivable Agreement." In the event that other of our current or future subsidiaries become taxable as corporations and acquire Group Partnership units in the future, or if we become taxable as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes, we expect that each will become subject to a tax receivable agreement with substantially similar terms.

Other Tax Matters

As discussed in "Material U.S. Federal Tax Consequences," under existing laws and regulations our partnership will be treated as a partnership and not as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes. An entity that is treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes is not a taxable entity and incurs no U.S. federal income tax liability. Instead, each partner is required to take into account its allocable share of items of income, gain, loss and deduction of the partnership in computing its U.S. federal income tax liability, regardless of whether cash distributions are made. Distributions of cash by a partnership to a partner are generally not taxable unless the amount of cash distributed to a partner is in excess of the partner's adjusted basis in its partner interest. However, our partnership agreement does not restrict our ability to take actions that may result in us being treated as an entity taxable as a corporation for U.S. federal (and applicable state) income tax purposes. See "Material U.S. Federal Tax Consequences" for a summary discussing certain U.S. federal tax considerations related to the purchase, ownership and disposition of our common units as of the date of this prospectus. Also see "Risk Factors Risks Related to Our Business Legislation has been introduced that would, if enacted, preclude us from qualifying as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes. If this or any similar legislation or regulation were to be enacted and apply to us, we would incur a material increase in our tax liability that could result in a reduction in the value of our common units."

We believe that the Group Partnerships will also be treated as partnerships and not as corporations for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Accordingly, the holders of Group Partnership units, including our intermediate holding company, will incur U.S. federal, state and local income taxes on their proportionate share of any net taxable income of the Group Partnerships. Subject to the priority distribution rights, net profits and net losses of a Group Partnership will generally be allocated to its partners (including our partnership and our intermediate holding company) pro rata in accordance with the percentages of their respective partner interests. Because we will directly and indirectly own an aggregate of % of the outstanding Group Partnership units upon completion of this offering, our partnership will initially be indirectly allocated % of the net profits and net losses of the Group Partnerships, subject to priority distribution rights in favor of our partnership and our intermediate holding company through as described under "Distribution Policy." The remaining net profits and net losses will be allocated to the other holders of Group Partnership units, which will initially consist of KKR Holdings. These percentages are subject to change, including upon an exchange of Group Partnership units for our common units and upon issuance of additional common units by our partnership.

If the general partners of the Group Partnerships determine that distributions from the Group Partnerships would otherwise be insufficient to cover the tax liabilities of a holder of a Group Partnership unit, the partnership agreement of each Group Partnership will provide for cash distributions, which we refer to as tax distributions, to the holders of Group Partnership units. Generally, these tax distributions will be computed based on our estimate of the net taxable income of the relevant partnership allocable to a holder of a Group Partnership unit multiplied by an assumed tax rate equal to the highest effective marginal combined U.S. federal, state and local income tax rate prescribed for an individual or corporate

resident in New York, New York (taking into account the non-deductibility of certain expenses and the character of the income). If we had completed the Reorganization Transactions and this offering on January 1, 2006, the assumed effective tax rate for the year ended December 31, 2006 would have been approximately 46%. A portion of any such tax distributions received by us, net of amounts used by our subsidiaries to pay their tax liability, will be distributed to our unitholders. Such amounts are generally expected to be sufficient to permit our U.S. unitholders to fund their estimated U.S. tax obligations (including any federal, state and local income taxes) with respect to their distributive shares of net income or gain, after taking into account any withholding tax imposed on us. We cannot assure you that, for any particular unitholder, such distributions will be sufficient to pay the unitholder's actual U.S. or non-U.S. tax liability.

KKR Holdings

Our principals and certain former personnel will hold equity interests in our business through KKR Holdings, which will hold the Group Partnership units not held by us. As a result, those individuals will receive financial benefits from our business in the form of distributions and payments received from KKR Holdings and the appreciation in the value of the Group Partnership units that KKR Holdings owns. The Group Partnership units held by KKR Holdings will be subject to applicable transfer restrictions, and will not be exchangeable for our common units before

IPO Date Equity Awards

At the time of this offering, we intend to grant to our employees who are not principals an aggregate of restricted common units under our 2007 Equity Incentive Plan, which restricted common units will be allocated based on each employee's seniority. We will settle the restricted common units granted to these employees in the form of unrestricted common units or in cash. Holders of restricted common units will not be entitled to any voting rights or distributions with respect to their restricted common units. See "Management IPO Date Equity Awards."

UNAUDITED PRO FORMA FINANCIAL INFORMATION

The unaudited pro forma financial information contained in this prospectus is subject to completion due to the fact that information relating to the Reorganization Transactions and this offering currently is not determinable. We intend to complete this pro forma financial information, including amounts relating to the pro forma adjustments set forth in the accompanying unaudited condensed pro forma statement of financial condition and unaudited condensed pro forma statements of income, as and when we update this prospectus and such information becomes available.

The following unaudited condensed pro forma statements of income for the year ended December 31, 2006 and three months ended March 31, 2007 and the unaudited condensed pro forma statement of financial condition as of March 31, 2007 are based upon the historical combined financial statements of the KKR Group, our accounting predecessor, included elsewhere in this prospectus. In addition, the following pro forma measure of economic net income for the year ended December 31, 2006 and the three months ended March 31, 2007, which represents a supplemental measure used by management to make operating decisions, assess performance and allocate resources, is based upon historical measures included elsewhere in this prospectus. These pro forma financial statements and supplemental financial measure present our consolidated results of operations and financial position giving pro forma effect to the Reorganization Transactions, this offering and the other transactions described below as if such transactions had been completed as of January 1, 2006 with respect to the unaudited condensed pro forma statements of income and as of March 31, 2007 with respect to the unaudited pro forma statement of financial condition. You should read this information together with "Organizational Structure," "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and the historical predecessor combined financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus.

The KKR Group is considered our predecessor for accounting purposes and its combined financial statements will be our historical financial statements following the completion of the Reorganization Transactions and this offering. Because the legal entities that comprise the KKR Group are under the common control of our senior principals and will be under the common control of our senior principals following the completion of the Reorganization Transactions and this offering, we will account for the Reorganization Transactions as a transfer of interests under common control. Accordingly, we will carry forward into our consolidated financial statements the value of assets, liabilities and non-controlling interests in the combined entities recognized in the KKR Group's combined financial statements, except as described below.

The pro forma adjustments described under "Reorganization Adjustments" principally give effect to:

the deconsolidation of both the 1996 Fund (a private equity fund whose general partners are not expected to receive meaningful proceeds from further realizations) and the fund's general partners, because the Group Partnerships will not acquire an interest in those general partners in connection with the Reorganization Transactions;

the deconsolidation of both the KKR Private Equity Investors master fund, our private equity-oriented permanent capital fund, and the master fund's general partner and the accounting for the Group Partnerships' interest in the master fund general partner instead under the equity method of accounting (which accounting treatment will not impact our consolidated net income or partners' capital), because the Group Partnerships will acquire an economic (but not controlling) partner interest in the master fund general partner;

the inclusion of non-controlling interests in consolidated entities representing the economic interests that our existing owners will retain in the general partners of our private equity funds following the acquisition of general partner interests in those entities by the Group Partnerships, which economic interests will allocate to the existing owners % of the capital invested by or on behalf of those general partners before the completion of the offering and any profits thereon; and

the inclusion of non-controlling interests in consolidated entities representing the economic interests that a minority investor will retain in the management companies and general partners of our funds following the acquisition of general partner or controlling interests in those entities by the Group Partnerships, which economic interests will allocate to the minority investor % of the net profits earned by the management companies and % of the carried interest received by those general partners with respect to the funds' investments, in each case for a specified period of time.

The pro forma adjustments described under "Other Adjustments" principally give effect to:

the issuance of common units in this offering at an assumed initial public offering price of \$ per common unit, representing the midpoint of the price range indicated on the front cover of this prospectus, and the use of proceeds therefrom as described under "Use of Proceeds:"

the inclusion of principals' interests representing the Group Partnership units that KKR Holdings will hold in the Group Partnerships, which principals' interests will allocate to KKR Holdings % of the equity in the Group Partnerships upon completion of this offering, assuming the underwriters do not exercise their option to purchase additional common units from us;

one or more cash and in-kind distributions that we intend to make to certain of our existing owners prior to the completion of the offering, which distributions will consist of substantially all of the cash-on-hand and certain personal property of the management company for our private equity funds;

our recognition of non-cash employee compensation charges associated with the vesting of interests in KKR Holdings that are held by our principals, which non-cash charges will be offset in full by corresponding credits to our income statement attributable to principals' interests in income of consolidated entities and other income and will not impact our income before taxes or net income;

our recognition of cash and non-cash employee compensation charges associated with grants of restricted common units under our 2007 Equity Incentive Plan at the time of this offering; and

a provision for corporate income taxes on the income of our intermediate holding company, which will indirectly hold our interests in the management companies for our funds and our capital markets companies and will be taxable as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

As a public company, our costs for such items as insurance, accounting and legal advice may increase. We will also incur costs which we have not previously incurred for director fees, additional investor relations expenses, expenses for compliance with the Sarbanes-Oxley Act and new rules implemented by the SEC and the New York Stock Exchange, and various other costs associated with being a public company. We have not made any pro forma adjustments relating to these costs, because estimates of those expenses are not objectively determinable.

This unaudited pro forma financial information is included for informational purposes only and does not purport to reflect the results of operations or financial position that would have occurred had the above transactions occurred on the dates indicated or had we operated as a public company during the periods presented or for any future period or date. In addition, the pro forma adjustments described herein are based on available information and upon assumptions that management believes are reasonable in order to reflect, on a pro forma basis, the impact of the above transactions on the historical financial information of the KKR Group. You are cautioned not to place undue reliance on this unaudited pro forma financial information.

Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Statement of Financial Condition

As of March 31, 2007

| | KKR Group Combined Historical | | Reorganization Adjustments | KKR Group after the Reorganization Adjustments | Other Adjustments | KKR & Co. L.P. Consolidated Pro Forma |
|--|-------------------------------------|------------|-------------------------------|---|----------------------|---|
| Assets | | | | | | |
| Cash and cash equivalents | \$ | 97,169 | | | | |
| Cash and cash equivalents | 4 | 77,107 | | | | |
| held at consolidated entities | | 1,851,718 | | | | |
| Restricted cash and cash | | , , | | | | |
| equivalents | | 174,141 | | | | |
| Investments, at fair value | | 23,568,572 | | | | |
| Due from affiliates | | 78,163 | | | | |
| Other assets | | 117,541 | | | | |
| Total assets | \$ | 25,887,304 | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| Liabilities and partners' capital | | | | | | |
| Debt obligations | \$ | 1,685,687 | | | | |
| Accounts payable, accrued | | 201011 | | | | |
| Expenses and other liabilities | | 394,044 | | | | |
| Total liabilities | | 2,079,731 | | | | |
| Commitments and contingencies | | | | | | |
| Non-controlling interests in consolidated entities | | 21,907,784 | | | | |
| Principals' interests in | | | | | | |
| consolidated entities | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| Partners' capital | | 1 002 525 | | | | |
| Partners' capital | | 1,892,527 | | | | |
| Accumulated other | | 7.262 | | | | |
| comprehensive income | | 7,262 | | | | |
| Total partners' capital | | 1,899,789 | | | | |
| Total partilers capital | | 1,099,709 | | | | |
| T . 11: 12:2 | | | | | | |
| Total liabilities and | ø | 25 007 204 | | | | |
| partners' capital | \$ | 25,887,304 | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | 66 | | | |

Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Statement of Income Year Ended December 31, 2006

| | KKR Group Combined Historical | Reorganization Adjustments | KKR Group after the Reorganization Adjustments | Other Adjustments | KKR & Co. L.P. Consolidated Pro Forma |
|--|--|-------------------------------|--|----------------------|--|
| | | | (\$ in thousands) | | |
| Revenues | | | | | |
| Fee income | \$ 410,329 | | | | |
| Expenses | | | | | |
| Employee compensation and | | | | | |
| benefits | 131,667 | | | | |
| Occupancy and related charges | 19,295 | | | | |
| General, administrative and | | | | | |
| other | 78,154 | | | | |
| Fund expenses | 38,350 | | | | |
| Tatal | 267.466 | | | | |
| Total expenses Investment Income | 267,466 | | | | |
| Net gains from investment | | | | | |
| activities | 3,105,523 | | | | |
| Dividend income | 714,069 | | | | |
| Interest income | 210,872 | | | | |
| Interest expense | (29,542) | | | | |
| | (- ,-) | | | | |
| Total investment income | 4,000,922 | | | | |
| Income before non-controlling and principals' interests in income of consolidated entities | 1,000,922 | | | | |
| and income taxes | 4,143,785 | | | | |
| Non-controlling interests in | | | | | |
| income of consolidated entities | 3,026,913 | | | | |
| Principals' interests in income of consolidated entities | | | | | |
| Income before taxes | 1,116,872 | | | | |
| Income taxes | 4,163 | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| Net income | \$ 1,112,709 | | | | |
| Net Income Per Common Unit | | | | | |
| Basic | | | | | |
| Diluted Weighted Average Common | | | | | |
| Units | | | | | |
| Basic Diluted | | | | | |
| Diluted | | 67 | | | |

Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Statement of Income Three Months Ended March 31, 2007

| | KKR Group Combined Historical | Reorganization Adjustments | KKR Group after the Reorganization Adjustments | Other Adjustments | KKR & Co. L.P. Consolidated Pro Forma |
|--|--|-------------------------------|--|----------------------|--|
| | | | (\$ in thousands) | | |
| Revenues | | | | | |
| Fee income | \$ 68,840 | | | | |
| Expenses | | | | | |
| Employee compensation and | | | | | |
| benefits | 27,345 | | | | |
| Occupancy and related charges General, administrative and | 4,624 | | | | |
| other | 31,555 | | | | |
| Fund expenses | 16,810 | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| Total expenses | 80,334 | | | | |
| Investment Income | | | | | |
| Net gains from investment | | | | | |
| activities | 1,482,054 | | | | |
| Dividend income | 19,471 | | | | |
| Interest income | 68,269 | | | | |
| Interest expense | (15,593) | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| Total investment income | 1,554,201 | | | | |
| Income before non-controlling and principals' interests in income of consolidated entities | | | | | |
| and income taxes | 1,542,707 | | | | |
| Non-controlling interests in | | | | | |
| income of consolidated entities | 1,161,162 | | | | |
| Principals' interests in income of consolidated entities | | | | | |
| Income before taxes | 381,545 | | | | |
| Income taxes | 627 | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| Net income | \$ 380,918 | | | | |
| Net Income Per Common Unit | | | | | |
| Basic | | | | | |
| Diluted | | | | | |
| Weighted Average Common Units | | | | | |
| Basic | | | | | |
| Diluted | | 68 | | | |

Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Financial Information

1. Reorganization Adjustments.

The Reorganization Adjustments present the effects of the elimination of the financial results of non-contributed entities and the reorganization of our business into a holding company structure as described under "Organizational Structure."

The adjustments reflect the elimination of the consolidated financial results of the general partners of the 1996 Fund because the Group Partnerships will not acquire an interest in those general partners in connection with the Reorganization Transactions. In addition, the adjustments reflect the deconsolidation of the KKR Private Equity Investors master fund and its general partner and the accounting for the Group Partnerships' interest in the master fund general partner instead under the equity method of accounting, because the Group Partnerships will acquire an economic (but not controlling) partner interest in the master fund general partner in connection with the Reorganization Transactions. The above general partners are entitled to carried interests that entitle them to a percentage of the net profits generated on the funds' investments, subject to certain requirements. The above funds pay management fees to us in exchange for providing them with management and other services.

The 1996 Fund general partners consolidate the 1996 Fund, and the KKR Private Equity Investors master fund general partner consolidates the KKR Private Equity Investors master fund, under EITF 04-5, "Determining Whether a General Partner, or the General Partners as a Group, Controls a Limited Partnership or Similar Entity When the Limited Partners Have Certain Rights," or EITF 04-5, notwithstanding the fact that they hold only minority economic interests in those funds, as a result of their substantive, controlling general partner interests. Those consolidated funds have been combined in the historical combined financial statements of the KKR Group for the periods presented in this prospectus. When funds are consolidated, the KKR Group's combined financial statements reflect the assets, liabilities, revenues, expenses and cash flows of the consolidated funds on a gross basis, and the majority of the economic interests in the consolidated funds, which are held by third-party investors, are reflected as non-controlling interests. All inter-company transactions are eliminated in consolidation.

The elimination of the 1996 Fund general partners' consolidated financial results resulted in a \$ decrease in partners' capital as of March 31, 2007, representing the excess of eliminated assets of \$ and eliminated over eliminated liabilities of \$ non-controlling interests of \$. For the year ended December 31, 2006 and the three months ended March 31, 2007, the elimination of the 1996 Fund general partners' consolidated results resulted in the recognition of \$ million and \$ million, respectively, of fee income from management fees paid by the 1996 Fund that had been eliminated in consolidation as inter-company transactions as well as eliminations of \$ and \$ of expenses, \$ and \$ of investment income and \$ \$ of non-controlling interests in income from consolidated entities, respectively, because those items will no longer be reflected in our consolidated financial statements following the completion of the Reorganization Transactions. The foregoing adjustments resulted in reductions in income before taxes of \$ and \$ and reductions in net income of \$ and \$ for the year ended December 31, 2006 and the three months ended March 31, 2007, respectively.

The deconsolidation of the KKR Private Equity Investors master fund and its general partner and the accounting for the Group Partnerships' interest in the master fund general partner instead under the equity method of accounting did not impact partners' capital as of March 31, 2007, because the elimination of previously consolidated assets was offset by the elimination of a corresponding amount of liabilities and non-controlling interests. The economic interest that the Group Partnerships will hold in the master fund general partner upon the completion of the Reorganization Transactions will

be accounted for as an investment in our consolidated statement of financial condition. That interest will allocate to the Group Partnerships % of the carried interest received by the master fund general partner pursuant to its carried interests once the fund's capitalization costs have been recouped in accordance with the fund's governing instruments. Because the fund's capitalization costs had not been recouped as of March 31, 2007, the master fund general partner would not be entitled to receive any amounts pursuant to this interest in the event of a termination of the master fund. The investment has therefore been reflected at a value of zero.

For the year ended December 31, 2006 and the three months ended March 31, 2007, the deconsolidation of the KKR Private Equity Investors master fund and its general partner and the accounting for the Group Partnerships' interest in the master fund general partner instead under the equity method of accounting resulted in the recognition of \$ million and \$ million, respectively, of fee income from management fees paid by the fund that had been eliminated in consolidation as inter-company transactions as well as eliminations of \$ and \$ of expenses, \$ and \$ of investment income and \$ and \$ non-controlling interests of fund investors in income from consolidated entities, respectively, because those items will no longer be reflected in our financial statements following the deconsolidation of the master fund general partner. For the year ended December 31, 2006 and the three months ended March 31, 2007, no expense or investment income was allocable to the economic interest that the Group Partnerships will have in the master fund general partner upon the completion of the Reorganization Transactions and this offering.

- (b) The adjustments reflect the inclusion of non-controlling interests in consolidated entities representing the economic interests that our existing owners will retain in the general partners of our private equity funds that will be consolidated by the Group Partnerships, which economic interests will allocate to our existing owners % of the capital invested by or on behalf of those general partners before the completion of the offering and any profits thereon. As of March 31, 2007, these non-controlling interests were valued at and reduced partners' capital by a corresponding amount. For the year ended December 31, 2006 and the three months ended March 31, 2007, the inclusion of non-controlling interests resulted in net charges accounted for as non-controlling interests in income , respectively, representing amounts of expenses and investment income of consolidated subsidiaries of \$ and \$ attributable to the non-controlling interests. The foregoing adjustments resulted in reductions in income before taxes of \$ and and reductions in net income of \$ and \$ for the year ended December 31, 2006 and the three months ended March 31, 2007, respectively.
- (c) The adjustments reflect the inclusion of non-controlling interests in consolidated entities representing the economic interests that a minority investor will retain in the management companies and general partners of our consolidated funds following the acquisition of interests in those entities by the Group Partnerships, which economic interests will allocate to the minority investor profits earned by the management companies and % of the carried interest received by those general partners with respect to the funds' investments, in each case, for a specified period of time. As of March 31, 2007, these non-controlling interests were recorded at and reduced partners' capital by a corresponding amount. For the year ended December 31, 2006 and the three months ended March 31, 2007, the inclusion of non-controlling interests resulted in net charges accounted for as non-controlling interests in income of consolidated subsidiaries of \$ and \$, respectively, representing amounts of fee income, expenses and investment income attributable to the non-controlling interests. The foregoing adjustments resulted in reductions in income before taxes of and reductions in net income of \$ and \$ for the year ended December 31, 2006 and the three months ended March 31, 2007, respectively.

70

2. Other Adjustments

The Other Adjustments present the effects of the other transactions that will be entered into in connection with the Reorganization Transactions, this offering and the other transactions described in this section.

- The adjustments reflect the receipt of \$ of net proceeds from the issuance of common units in this offering at an assumed initial offering price of \$ per common unit, representing the midpoint of the price range indicated on the front cover of this prospectus, after deducting \$ of estimated underwriting discounts and offering expenses. We intend to contribute the net proceeds that we receive from this offering to the Group Partnerships in exchange for newly issued Group Partnership units, which will use the proceeds that they receive from us to grow our existing business, to expand into new related businesses and for other general corporate purposes. The issuance of common units described above resulted in a \$ net increase in cash and cash equivalents and a \$ net increase in partners' capital as of March 31, 2007.
- (e) The adjustments reflect our use of \$ of assumed net proceeds from the issuance of common units in this offering to acquire newly issued Group Partnership units from the Group Partnerships. Assuming that the underwriters do not exercise their option to purchase additional common units from us, we will directly and indirectly own % of the outstanding Group Partnership units upon the completion of this offering and the balance of the outstanding Group Partnership units will be owned by KKR Holdings and reflected in our consolidated financial statements as principals' interests. As of March 31, 2007, these non-controlling interests were recorded at \$ and reduced partners' capital by a corresponding amount. For the year ended December 31, 2006 and the three months ended March 31, 2007, the inclusion of principals' interests resulted in net charges accounted for as principals' interests in , respectively, representing amounts of fee income, expenses and investment income of consolidated entities of \$ and \$ income attributable to the principals' interests. The foregoing adjustments resulted in reductions in income before taxes of \$ and and reductions in net income of \$ and \$ for the year ended December 31, 2006 and the three months ended March 31, 2007, respectively.

We will enter into an exchange agreement with KKR Holdings in connection with the Reorganization Transactions pursuant to which KKR Holdings or certain transferees of its Group Partnership units may up to four times each year (subject to the terms of the exchange agreement) exchange Group Partnership units held by them (together with corresponding special voting units) for our common units on a one-for-one basis, subject to customary conversion rate adjustments for splits, unit distributions and reclassifications. The Group Partnership units are also subject to transfer restrictions, and will therefore not be exchangeable before

We have not yet determined the manner in which such future exchanges will be accounted for in our consolidated financial statements.

- The adjustments reflect the effect of one or more cash and in-kind distributions to certain of our existing owners representing substantially all of the cash-on-hand and certain personal property of the management company for our private equity funds in an assumed aggregate amount of \$\text{ million}\$ as of March 31, 2007. The actual amount of such distributions will depend on the amount of the management company's cash on hand at the time of the offering.
- (g)

 The adjustments reflect the impact of the vesting of interests in KKR Holdings and the vesting of restricted common units issued under our 2007 Equity Incentive Plan on our income.

Our principals and certain former personnel will hold equity interests in our business through KKR Holdings, which will hold the Group Partnership units not directly or indirectly held by us. As a result, those individuals will receive financial benefits from our business in the form of distributions and payments received from KKR Holdings and the appreciation in the value of the Group Partnership units that KKR Holdings owns. A portion of the equity interests held by our principals in KKR

Holdings are subject to vesting. We will be required to record periodic non-cash employee compensation charges over time with respect to the vesting of interests in KKR Holdings that are held by our principals. When incurred, however, those non-cash charges will be offset in full by corresponding credits in our statements of income attributable to principals' interests in income of consolidated entities and other income and, as a result, will not impact our income before taxes, our net income or amounts that are available for distribution to our unitholders.

In addition, at the time of this offering, we will grant to our employees who are not principals an aggregate of unvested restricted common units under our 2007 Equity Incentive Plan. We may settle these restricted common units with unrestricted common units or in cash. The vesting of these restricted common units will result in cash and non-cash charges as the restricted common units vest.

The following table summarizes the pro forma effects of the above items on the KKR Group's combined statements of income for the year ended December 31, 2006 and the three months ended March 31, 2007.

| | - | Year Ended ember 31, 2006 | Three Months Ended March 31, 2007 | | |
|--|----|------------------------------|--------------------------------------|--------|--|
| | | (\$ in the | ousands) | | |
| Historical employee compensation and benefits expense Addition of non-cash charges relating to vesting of interests in KKR Holdings(1) | \$ | 131,667 | \$ | 27,345 | |
| Addition of cash and non-cash charges relating to vesting of restricted common units issued to other employees(2) | | | | | |
| Total change in employee compensation and benefits expense | | | | | |
| Employee compensation and benefits expense attributable to principals' interests in income of consolidated entities Other income | | () | | () | |
| Change in income before taxes | | | | | |

Upon completion of the Reorganization Transactions and this offering, our principals will hold an aggregate of interests in KKR Holdings, of which will be vested and will be unvested. The unvested interests will vest over periods ranging in duration from to years. We intend to reflect the vesting of unvested interests in KKR Holdings as non-cash employee compensation charges in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 123(R), Share-Based Payment.

(2)

At the time of this offering, we will grant our employees unvested restricted common units that may be settled with unrestricted common units and unvested restricted common units that may be settled with cash. We will account for awards that may be settled with unrestricted common units as equity awards with the fair value of the award determined at the service inception date, which will be concurrent with the completion of this offering. We will account for awards that may be settled in cash as a liability at each reporting date subsequent to the service inception date, which will be concurrent with the completion of this offering. The fair value of these awards will be charged to compensation expense over the applicable service periods. The amounts presented above have been derived based upon an assumed initial offering price of per common unit, representing the midpoint of the price range indicated on the front cover of this prospectus, multiplied by the number of restricted common units to be granted, expensed over the assumed service periods, which range from

72

to years. In addition, the calculation of the expense assumes a forfeiture rate of %, which is based upon historical turnover rates.

(h)

We have historically operated as a group of partnerships for U.S. federal income tax purposes and, in the case of certain entities located outside the United States, corporate entities for foreign income tax purposes. Because most of the entities in our consolidated group are taxed as partnerships, our income is generally allocated to, and the resulting tax liability is generally borne by, our partners and we generally are not taxed at the entity level. Accordingly, income tax provisions shown on our historical combined statements of income of \$\frac{1}{2}\$ million for the year ended December 31, 2006 and \$\frac{1}{2}\$ million for the three months ended March 31, 2007 were primarily attributable to the New York City unincorporated business tax and foreign income taxes imposed on certain entities located outside the United States.

Following the Reorganization Transactions and this offering, the Group Partnerships and their subsidiaries will continue to operate as partnerships for U.S. federal income tax purposes and, in the case of certain entities located outside the United States, corporate entities for foreign income tax purposes. Accordingly, those entities will continue to be subject to New York City unincorporated business taxes or foreign income taxes. In addition, our intermediate holding company will be subject to additional entity-level taxes that will be reflected in our consolidated financial statements. For a discussion of pending legislation that may preclude us from qualifying for treatment as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes, see "Risk Factors Risks Related to Our Business Legislation has been introduced that would, if enacted, prelude us from qualifying as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes. If this or any similar legislation or regulation were to be enacted and apply to us, we would incur a material increase in our tax liability that could result in a reduction in the value of our common units."

In calculating the pro forma income tax provision for the periods presented, the following assumptions were made:

The amount of net income before taxes was attributed to the entities subject to corporate taxes (income of \$ million for the year ended December 31, 2006 and income of \$ million for the three months ended March 31, 2007) with the remainder attributed to the entities not subject to corporate income taxes. Net income was attributed to these entities based on income or losses of the subsidiaries of the entities. Please see "Material U.S. Federal Tax Considerations" for a discussion of the different tax requirements of our subsidiaries.

Income before taxes attributed to entities subject to corporate tax was adjusted to add back expenses of \$ million for the year ended December 31, 2006 and \$ million for the three months ended March 31, 2007, which are not deductible for corporate income tax purposes. Such expenses relate primarily to compensation charges recognized for book purposes that will not be deductible for tax.

The resulting balances of \$\frac{\text{million}}{\text{million}} for the year ended December 31, 2006 and \$\frac{\text{million}}{\text{million}} for the three months ended March 31, 2007 were then multiplied by a blended statutory tax rate of \$\%\$ and such amounts were added to the estimated foreign jurisdiction tax provisions to arrive at the aggregate tax provisions of \$\\$\$ million for the year ended December 31, 2006 and \$\\$\$ million for the three month period ended March 31, 2007. The blended statutory rate reflects statutory rate of \$\%\$ for federal taxes and the blended state rate (net of federal benefit) of \$\%\$.

The amount of the adjustment reflects the difference between the actual tax provision for the historical organizational structure and the estimated tax provision that would have resulted had the Reorganization Transactions and the offering been effected on January 1, 2006.

3. Determination of Earnings Per Common Unit

(i)

For the purposes of the pro forma net income per common unit computation, the weighted average common units outstanding, basic and diluted, were calculated in the following manner.

| | Year Ended December 31, 2006 | Three Months Ended March 31, 2007 |
|---|---------------------------------|--------------------------------------|
| | Basic and Diluted | Basic and Diluted |
| Common units to be outstanding immediately following the completion of the Reorganization Transactions and this offering Restricted common units to be outstanding immediately following the completion of the Reorganization Transactions and this offering | | |
| Group Partnership units to be outstanding immediately following the completion of the Reorganization Transactions and this offering(1) | | |

Weighted average common units outstanding

(j)

We will enter into an exchange agreement with KKR Holdings in connection with the Reorganization Transactions pursuant to which KKR Holdings or transferees of its Group Partnership units may up to four times each year (subject to the terms of the exchange agreement) exchange Group Partnership units held by them (together with corresponding special voting units) for our common units on a one-for-one basis, subject to customary conversion rate adjustments for splits, unit distributions and reclassifications and compliance with other applicable transfer restrictions. Group Partnership units are not included in the calculation of weighted average common units outstanding because to do so would have been anti-dilutive for the periods presented. If these Group Partnership units were to be exchanged for common units, net income available to holders of common units would increase due to the elimination of the principals' interests associated with the Group Partnership units (offset by the associated tax effect) by a greater proportion than the corresponding increase in weighted average common units outstanding. As a result, diluted net income per common unit calculated assuming the exchange of all

not yet determined how any such future exchanges will be accounted for in our consolidated financial statements.

exchangeable Group Partnership units for common units would be greater than basic net income per common unit. We have

Pro forma basic and diluted net income per common unit were computed in the following manner.

| | Year Ended December 31, 2006 | Three Months Ended March 31, 2007 |
|---|---------------------------------|--------------------------------------|
| | Basic and Diluted | Basic and Diluted |
| Net income available to holders of common units Weighted average common units outstanding | \$ | \$ |
| Net income per common unit | <u> </u> | |

Our special voting units are not entitled to receive distributions from our partnership. Those units do not share in our earnings and no earnings are allocable to that class. Accordingly, pro forma basic and diluted net income per special voting unit has not been presented.

Economic Net Income

Economic net income is a key performance measure used by management when making operating decisions, assessing performance and allocating resources. Economic net income represents net income

74

excluding the impact of income taxes and the impact of non-cash employee compensation charges associated with equity interests in our business and charges relating to the amortization of intangible assets. Because our historical combined financial statements do not include any such non-cash employee compensation charges or charges relating to the amortization of intangible assets, economic net income is the equivalent of income before taxes for the historical periods presented. However, amounts of pro forma economic net income for the year ended December 31, 2006 and the three months ended March 31, 2007 include the impact of non-cash employee compensation charges described in Note (g) above and, accordingly, are not equivalent to pro forma income before taxes.

The following table presents the adjustments to pro forma income before taxes used to derive pro forma economic net income for the year ended December 31, 2006 and the three months ended March 31, 2007.

| | | Year Ended December 31, 2006 | _ | Three Months Ended March 31, 2007 |
|---|----|---------------------------------|----|--------------------------------------|
| Pro forma income before taxes | \$ | | \$ | |
| Adjustment for non-cash employee compensation expense | | | | |
| Adjustment for amortization expense | | | | |
| Pro forma economic net income | | | _ | |
| Tro forma economic net meone | | | _ | |
| | 75 | | | |

SELECTED HISTORICAL FINANCIAL AND OTHER DATA

The following tables set forth the selected historical combined financial data of the KKR Group as of and for the years ended December 31, 2002, 2003, 2004, 2005 and 2006 and as of and for the three months ended March 31, 2006 and 2007. We derived the selected historical combined data of the KKR Group as of December 31, 2005 and 2006 and for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2005 and 2006 from the audited predecessor combined financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. We derived the selected historical combined data of the KKR Group as of March 31, 2006 and 2007 and for the three months ended March 31, 2006 and 2007 from the unaudited predecessor combined financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. We derived the selected historical combined data of the KKR Group as of December 31, 2002, 2003 and 2004 and for the years ended December 31, 2002 and 2003 from our unaudited predecessor combined financial statements which are not included in this prospectus. Our unaudited predecessor combined financial statements have been prepared on substantially the same basis as our audited predecessor combined financial statements and include all adjustments that we consider necessary for a fair presentation of our combined financial position and results of operations for all periods presented. You should read the following data together with the "Organizational Structure," "Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information," "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and the predecessor combined financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus.

| | | Year | Three Months Ended March 31, | | | | |
|--|--------------|-------------|---------------------------------|-----------|------------|--------------|-----------|
| | 2002 | 2003 2004 2 | | 2005 | 2006 | 2006 | 2007 |
| | | | (\$ in thousands) | | | | |
| Income Statement Data: | | | | | | | |
| Revenues | | | | | | | |
| Fee income | \$ 67,850 \$ | 50,516 | 183,462 \$ | 232,945 | \$ 410,329 | \$ 93,798 \$ | 68,840 |
| | | | | | | | |
| Expenses | | | | | | | |
| Employee compensation and benefits | 38,510 | 46,724 | 69,956 | 79,643 | 131,667 | 22,601 | 27,345 |
| Occupancy and related | 38,310 | 40,724 | 09,930 | 79,043 | 151,007 | 22,001 | 27,343 |
| charges | 8,013 | 8,858 | 10,688 | 13,534 | 19,295 | 6,482 | 4,624 |
| General, administrative and | | | | | | | |
| other | 27,315 | 35,315 | 36,931 | 54,336 | 78,154 | 15,934 | 31,555 |
| Fund expenses | 7,340 | 26,024 | 16,470 | 20,778 | 38,350 | 4,778 | 16,810 |
| Total expenses | 81,178 | 116,921 | 134,045 | 168,291 | 267,466 | 49,795 | 80,334 |
| Investment Income | | | | | | | |
| Net gains from investment | | | | | | | |
| activities | (189,813) | 2,325,294 | 3,026,396 | 2,984,504 | 3,105,523 | 933,407 | 1,482,054 |
| Dividend income | 129 | 32,285 | 14,611 | 729,926 | 714,069 | 51,725 | 19,471 |
| Interest income | 11,730 | 36,807 | 54,060 | 27,166 | 210,872 | 11,119 | 68,269 |
| Interest expense | (299) | (234) | (524) | (697) | (29,542) | (1,366) | (15,593) |
| Total investment income | | | | | | | |
| (loss) | (178,253) | 2,394,152 | 3,094,543 | 3,740,899 | 4,000,922 | 994,885 | 1,554,201 |
| Income (loss) before non-controlling interests in income of consolidated | | | | | | | |
| entities and income taxes | (191,581) | 2,327,747 | 3,143,960 | 3,805,553 | 4,143,785 | 1,038,888 | 1,542,707 |
| Non-controlling interests in income of consolidated | (202.440) | 4.046.0=0 | 224420 | 201101 | | | |
| entities | (293,440) | 1,846,073 | 2,364,309 | 2,861,186 | 3,026,913 | 777,505 | 1,161,162 |

| | | | Three Months Ended March 31, | | | | | | |
|------------------------------|----|--------------|---------------------------------|--------------|------------|---------------|----|------------|------------|
| | _ | 101.050 | 401 (74 | 770 (51 | 044.267 | 1.116.072 | | 261.202 | 201.545 |
| Income before taxes | | 101,859 | 481,674 | 779,651 | 944,367 | 1,116,872 | | 261,383 | 381,545 |
| Income taxes | | 1,745 | 2,425 | 6,265 | 2,900 | 4,163 | | 767 | 627 |
| | _ | | | | | | _ | | |
| Net income | \$ | 100,114 \$ | 479,249 \$ | 773,386 \$ | 941,467 | \$ 1,112,709 | \$ | 260,616 \$ | 348,151 |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| Statement of Financial | | | | | | | | | |
| Condition (period end): | | | | | | | | | |
| `• | | | | | | | | | |
| Total assets | \$ | 7,379,763 \$ | 8,142,353 \$ | 9,701,478 \$ | 13,369,412 | \$ 23,292,783 | | \$ | 25,887,304 |
| Total liabilities | | 19,243 | 124,338 | 313,672 | 418,778 | 1,281,923 | | | 2,079,730 |
| Non-controlling interests in | | | | | | | | | |
| consolidated entities | | 6,683,047 | 7,188,088 | 8,257,063 | 11,413,885 | 20,201,548 | | | 21,907,784 |
| Total partners' capital | | 677,473 | 829,927 | 1,130,743 | 1,536,749 | 1,809,312 | | | 1,899,789 |
| • | | | | 76 | | | | | |

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion and analysis should be read in conjunction with the predecessor combined financial statements and the related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus. The historical combined financial data discussed below reflects the historical results and financial position of the KKR Group, which is considered our predecessor for accounting purposes. While the historical combined financial statements of the KKR Group will be our historical financial statements following the completion of this offering, the data does not give effect to the Reorganization Transactions or this offering and is not necessarily representative of our future results and financial condition. See "Organizational Structure" and "Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information." In addition, this discussion and analysis contains forward-looking statements and involves numerous risks and uncertainties, including those described under "Risk Factors" and "Forward-Looking Statements." Actual results may differ materially from those contained in any forward-looking statements.

Overview

Founded in 1976, we are a leading global alternative asset manager. Our 399 employees, including our 139 investment professionals, are led by our founders, Henry Kravis and George Roberts, who are pioneers of the leveraged buyout industry. Our history of landmark achievements in private equity includes the first leveraged buyout in excess of \$1 billion, several of the largest leveraged buyouts announced worldwide to date, the first buyout of a public company by tender offer and the largest leveraged buyouts completed or announced in each of the United States, the Netherlands, Denmark, India, Australia, Singapore and France. We have continued our history of innovation by establishing new debt and public equity strategies that leverage the power of our brand and the intellectual capital in our private equity business.

Today, through our offices in New York, Menlo Park, San Francisco, London, Paris, Hong Kong and Tokyo, we sponsor and manage funds that make investments worldwide in private equity and debt transactions on behalf of third-party investors and our firm. We also manage substantial investments in public equity. During our 31-year history, we have raised 16 funds and received approximately \$59.7 billion of capital and capital commitments from investors. We have grown our assets under management significantly, from approximately \$18.3 billion as of December 31, 2002 to approximately \$53.4 billion as of March 31, 2007, representing a compounded annual growth rate of 28.7%. Of our total assets under management, approximately \$6.8 billion is permanent capital, which is not required to be returned to investors and is able to be re-deployed as investments are realized.

As a global alternative asset manager, we earn ongoing management fees for providing management and other services to our funds as well as transaction, monitoring and other potential fees in connection with our private equity and other investments. We also earn investment income from investing our own capital alongside fund investors and from our carried interest in fund investments, which provide us with a disproportionate share of the funds' investment gains. We are also selectively pursuing opportunities to develop new investment structures and products that we believe will help us increase the amount of managed capital that we are able to commit to individual transactions, grow our assets under management and capture additional income streams.

Business Segments

For management reporting purposes, we operate through two reportable business segments: private equity and credit.

Private Equity

Through our private equity segment, we sponsor and manage a number of traditional private equity funds and a private equity-oriented permanent capital vehicle that make primarily control-oriented investments in connection with leveraged buyouts and other similar investment opportunities. Our private

77

equity funds focus on investing in large capitalization companies, which we believe allows us to invest in industry-leading franchises with global operations, attract world class management teams, deploy large amounts of capital in individual transactions and optimize amounts of income that we earn on a per transaction basis. Our private equity segment had \$44.1 billion of assets under management as of March 31, 2007 and generated approximately \$1.1 billion and \$369.0 million of economic net income during the year ended December 31, 2006 and the three months ended March 31, 2007. Though our private equity funds focus on investments in equity, they may also make a small percentage of their investments in debt and other asset classes and the results of such investments are included in the results of our private equity segment.

Credit

We believe the intellectual capital of our people, our integrated global investment platform and our ability to effectively adapt our investment strategies to market conditions allow us to capitalize on investment opportunities at every level of a company's capital structure. Commencing in 2004, we began to actively pursue debt investments as a separate asset class and, through our credit segment, we now sponsor and manage a group of private and publicly traded credit strategy funds that invest primarily in corporate debt investments and manage structured finance vehicles. Our credit strategy funds currently consist of KKR Financial, a New York Stock Exchange listed finance company, and the KKR Strategic Capital Funds, consisting of three side-by-side private credit strategy funds. As of March 31, 2007, our credit strategy funds had \$2.8 billion of capital, including \$1.6 billion of permanent capital, and our credit strategy funds currently manage \$6.5 billion of structured finance vehicles. During the year ended December 31, 2006 and the three months ended March 31, 2007, our credit segment generated \$34.5 million and \$12.6 million of economic net income, respectively. Though our credit strategy funds focus on investments in debt, these funds may also make a small percentage of their investments in equity and other asset classes and the results of such investments are included in the results of our credit segment.

Business Environment

As a global alternative asset manager, we are affected by financial and economic conditions in the United States, Europe, Asia and elsewhere in the world. The diversity of our operations and product lines has allowed us to generate attractive returns in different business climates. Generally, business conditions characterized by low inflation, low or declining interest rates and strong equity markets provide a positive environment for us to generate attractive returns on existing investments. We also benefit, however, from periods of market volatility and disruption which allow us to use our large capital base and our experience with troubled companies and distressed securities to make investments at attractive prices and on favorable terms.

Market Conditions

Our ability to grow our revenue and net income depends on our ability to continue to attract capital and investors, secure investment opportunities, obtain financing for transactions, consummate investments and deliver attractive investment returns. These factors are impacted by a number of market conditions, including:

The strength and competitive dynamics of the alternative asset management industry, including the amount of capital invested in, and withdrawn from, alternative investments. Our share of the capital that is allocated to alternative assets depends on the strength of our investment performance relative to the investment performance of our competitors. The amount of capital that we attract and our investment returns directly affect the level of our assets under management, which in turn affects the fees, carried interest and other amounts that we are able to earn in connection with our asset management activities.

The strength and liquidity of debt markets. Our private equity funds use debt financing to fund portfolio company acquisitions. Our credit strategy funds make significant investments in debt instruments and use varying degrees of leverage in order to enhance investment returns and to fund working capital requirements. As a result, our business generally benefits from strong and liquid debt markets that support our funds' investment activities, although periods of market volatility and disruption may create attractive investment opportunities.

The strength and liquidity of equity markets. Strong equity market conditions enable our private equity funds to increase the value of and to effect realizations of their portfolio company investments. Equity market conditions also affect the carried interest that we receive. In addition, recent general increases in stock market prices have made it more difficult to find businesses that may be acquired at attractive prices and have resulted in higher purchase prices for portfolio companies, which has increased the amount of equity and debt financing that is required to complete an acquisition.

Market volatility. Volatility within the debt and equity markets increases both the opportunities and risks within our segments and directly affects the performance of our funds. Similarly, fluctuations in interest rates and foreign currency exchange rates, if not suitably hedged, may affect the performance of our funds. Historical trends in these markets are not necessarily indicative of our future performance.

We believe recent market conditions have created a favorable environment for our two reportable business segments and our business as a whole. In particular:

The U.S. economy has grown rapidly and the U.S. capital markets have seen increased activity and rising market indexes during recent periods, creating a favorable environment for making private equity investments and growing and realizing value from such investments, as well as for the expansion of our credit activities. We have also successfully identified and capitalized on opportunities to expand into Europe, Asia and elsewhere where trends have been favorable for investment, and we continue to identify what we believe to be attractive opportunities in new markets globally.

Institutions and other investors have increased their capital allocations to the alternative asset management industry. As a leader in this industry, we have been and expect to continue to be able to attract a significant amount of new capital for our funds. In addition, we believe that strong capital flows to the alternative asset sector have played, and will continue to play, an important role in our new business initiatives, including our capital markets initiative.

The U.S. and other debt markets have been particularly strong during recent years, contributing to our ability to finance portfolio company acquisitions at attractive rates, at attractive leverage ratios and on attractive terms. In addition, historically low interest rates and tight credit spreads during recent years have enhanced the ability of our credit strategy funds to employ leverage to increase investment returns. While current benchmark interest rates and credit spreads remain near long-term historical lows, increases in rates and spreads could have a negative impact on our returns as the incremental cash flow required to service debt would reduce cash flow available to investors in our funds and could lead to higher equity contribution requirements by our fund investors to effect future transactions. A reduction in leverage ratios or more restrictive covenants and other credit terms could also negatively impact our business.

The allocation of capital to the alternative asset management industry depends in part on the performance of alternative assets relative to other asset classes. The primary markets in which we conduct our business have experienced relatively steady growth. The performance of our funds has continued to exceed various traditional benchmarks of market performance enabling us to raise increasingly larger pools of capital.

The market conditions discussed above have been generally favorable to our performance over the periods presented. Future market conditions may not continue to be as favorable and could adversely affect our business. For a more detailed description of the manner in which economic and financial market conditions may materially affect our results of operations and financial condition, see "Risk Factors Risks Related to Our Business."

Legal and Regulatory Environment

Members of the U.S. Congress have introduced legislation that would, if enacted, preclude us from qualifying for treatment as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes under the rules governing publicly traded partnerships and would require that we be treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Separately, members of the U.S. Congress have introduced legislation that would, if enacted, treat income received for performing investment management services as ordinary income received for the performance of services, which would have a similar effect. If any of these pieces of legislation or any similar legislation or regulation were to be enacted and apply to us, we would incur a material increase in our tax liability, which could result in a reduction in the value of our common units. See "Risk Factors Risks Related to Our Business Legislation has been introduced that would, if enacted, prelude us from qualifying as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes. If this or any similar legislation or regulation were to be enacted and apply to us, we would incur a material increase in our tax liability that could result in a reduction in the value of our common units."

Becoming a Public Company

As a privately owned firm, we have consistently approached the management of our business and our investments with the goal of creating and realizing value over the long term. Both in building and expanding our business and in determining the types of investments to make, we have focused on the best outcomes for our business and fund investors measured over a period of years rather than on short-term financial performance. Our long-term approach encourages us to continue to build value in all of our portfolio companies, including those with a long period remaining before producing distributable cash flow. However, our results of operations are affected by the timing of our investments and changes in the value of our investments, each of which may vary significantly in the short term.

We nonetheless intend to maintain our long-term focus after we become a public company even though this approach may lead to significant and unpredictable variations in our results from period to period. In addition, while a significant portion of the management and monitoring fees paid by our funds and portfolio companies are earned pursuant to multi-year contracts, other amounts that we earn, such as transaction fees and carried interest, are subject to significant variability based on transaction volume and size, as well as investment performance. We do not intend to permit the short-term perspectives of some public market investors to influence our investment, operational or strategic decisions, our duties or commitments to our fund investors or our focus on creating long-term value for our unitholders.

Impact of the Reorganization Transactions, this Offering and Related Transactions

The KKR Group is considered our predecessor for accounting purposes and its combined financial statements will be our historical financial statements following the completion of the Reorganization Transactions and this offering. This historical combined financial data does not give effect to the Reorganization Transactions, the completion of this offering or other related transactions. Because the legal entities that comprise the KKR Group are under the common control of our senior principals and will be under the common control of our senior principals following the completion of the Reorganization Transactions, we will account for the Reorganization Transactions and this offering as a transfer of interests under common control. Accordingly, we will carry forward into our combined financial statements the value of assets, liabilities and non-controlling interests in the combined entities recognized in the KKR Group's historical combined financial statements, except as described below.

While the combined financial statements of the KKR Group will be our historical financial statements following the completion of the Reorganization Transactions and this offering, our financial statements for future periods will differ from the financial statements of the KKR Group in many significant respects. In particular, following the completion of the Reorganization Transactions and this offering:

we will deconsolidate both the 1996 Fund and the fund's general partners, because the Group Partnerships will not acquire an interest in those general partners in connection with the Reorganization Transactions;

we will deconsolidate both the KKR Private Equity Investors master fund and the master fund's general partner and account for the Group Partnerships' interest in the master fund general partner instead under the equity method of accounting (which accounting treatment will not impact our consolidated net income or partners' capital), because the Group Partnerships will acquire an economic (but not controlling) partner interest in the master fund general partner;

we will include non-controlling interests in consolidated entities representing the economic interests that our existing owners will retain in the general partners of our consolidated private equity funds following the acquisition of general partner interests in those entities by the Group Partnerships, which economic interests will allocate to the existing owners % of the capital invested by or on behalf of those general partners before the completion of the offering and any profits thereon;

we will include non-controlling interests in consolidated entities representing the economic interests that a minority investor will retain in the management companies and general partners of our consolidated funds following the acquisition of general partner or controlling interests in those entities by the Group Partnerships, which economic interests will allocate to the minority investor % of the net profits earned by the management companies and % of the carried interest received by those general partners with respect to the funds' investments, in each case for a specified period of time;

we will issue common units in this offering at an assumed initial public offering price of \$ per common unit, representing the midpoint of the price range indicated on the front cover of this prospectus, which issuance will increase our partners' capital;

we will include principals' interests representing the Group Partnership units that KKR Holdings will hold in the Group Partnerships, which principals' interests will allocate to KKR Holdings % of the equity in the Group Partnerships upon completion of this offering, assuming the underwriters do not exercise their option to purchase additional common units from us;

we will make one or more cash and in-kind distributions to certain of our existing owners prior to the completion of the offering, which distributions will consist of substantially all of the cash-on-hand and certain personal property of the management company for our private equity funds;

we will recognize non-cash employee compensation charges associated with the vesting of interests in KKR Holdings that are held by our principals, which non-cash charges will be offset in full by corresponding credits to our income statement attributable to principals' interests in consolidated entities and other income and will not impact our income before taxes, net income or partners' capital;

we will recognize employee compensation charges associated with the vesting of grants of restricted common units and other awards under our 2007 Equity Incentive Plan; and

we will record a provision for corporate income taxes on the income of our intermediate holding company, which will indirectly hold our interest in the management companies for our funds and our capital markets companies and will be taxable as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

Due to the differences described above, the predecessor combined financial statements and related historical data included in this prospectus are not necessarily representative of our future results of operations and financial condition. To provide additional information illustrating the impact that the changes described above will have on our results of operations and financial condition, we have presented elsewhere in this prospectus unaudited pro forma financial information for the year ended December 31, 2006 and as of and for the three months ended March 31, 2007. The pro forma data give effect to the

Reorganization Transactions, this offering and related transactions as if such transactions had occurred on January 1, 2006 for purposes of the unaudited pro forma statement of income data and as of March 31, 2007 for purposes of the unaudited pro forma statement of financial condition. Such information has been presented for informational purposes only and does not purport to present the results of operations or financial condition that we would have achieved if those transactions had occurred on such dates or that we may achieve in the future. See "Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information."

Basis of Financial Presentation

Combined Results

Impact of the Consolidation of Our Funds on Our Financial Presentation

In accordance with GAAP, a substantial number of our funds are consolidated in our predecessor combined financial statements notwithstanding the fact we hold only a minority economic interest in those funds. In particular, we have consolidated (i) those entities in which our predecessor, through the ownership interests of our senior principals, has majority ownership and had control over significant operating, financial and investing decisions of the entities and (ii) those funds, which we refer to as our consolidated funds, in which our predecessor, through the ownership interests of our senior principals, held a general partner or managing member interest, which gave our predecessor substantive controlling rights over such funds. With respect to our consolidated funds, we generally have operational discretion and control over the funds and fund investors do not hold any substantive rights that would enable them to impact the funds' ongoing governance and operating activities.

As noted above, in connection with the Reorganization Transactions and this offering, we will deconsolidate the 1996 Fund and the KKR Private Equity Investors master fund, but will continue to consolidate the other funds that are currently consolidated in our combined financial statements. Those consolidated funds consist of the European Fund, the Millennium Fund, the European Fund II, the 2006 Fund and two of the side-by-side funds that constitute the KKR Strategic Capital Funds. See "Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information." In addition, because we expect to continue to maintain a controlling interest in funds that we sponsor and manage, we expect to consolidate additional funds in future periods, including our recently formed Asian Fund, which is expected to have its final closing in the third quarter of 2007.

When we consolidate a fund, our combined financial statements reflect the assets, liabilities, revenues, expenses and cash flows of the consolidated fund on a gross basis. The majority of the economic interests in the consolidated fund, which are held by third-party investors, are reflected as non-controlling interests in our combined financial statements. Substantially all of the management fees and certain other amounts that we earn from the consolidated fund are eliminated in combination. However, because those amounts are earned from non-controlling interest holders, our allocable share of the net income from the consolidated fund is increased by the amounts eliminated. Accordingly, the consolidation of a fund does not have a net effect on the amounts of income before taxes, net income or partners' capital that we report. The consolidation does, however, significantly impact other aspects of our financial statement presentation, because the assets, liabilities, income and expense of the consolidated funds are reflected on a gross basis while the allocable share of those amounts that are attributable to non-controlling interest holders are reflected as single line items on our statement of financial condition (non-controlling interests in consolidated entities) and in our statement of income (non-controlling interests in income of consolidated entities).

Segment Results

We present the results of our two reportable business segments in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 131, "Disclosures about Segments of an Enterprise and Related Information." This standard is based on a management approach, which requires segment presentation based on internal organization and the internal financial reporting used by management to make operating

decisions, assess performance and allocate resources. Our management makes operating decisions, assesses performance and allocates resources based on financial and operating data and measures that are presented without giving effect to the consolidation of any of the funds that we manage. As a result, unlike the reporting in our predecessor combined financial statements, our segment reporting does not give effect to the consolidation of our funds. The deconsolidation of our funds in our segment reporting results in the inclusion in fee income of management fees that would otherwise be eliminated in consolidation, the elimination of investment income and expense that is attributable to non-controlling interests held by third-party fund investors and the elimination of corresponding charges and credits that we account for as non-controlling interests in the income of consolidated entities. See " Combined Results Impact of the Consolidation of Our Funds on Our Financial Presentation" and " Key Operating and Performance Measures Segment Operating and Performance Earnings."

Key Financial Measures

Revenues

Fee Income

Our combined fee income consists primarily of transaction and monitoring fees that we receive from our portfolio companies and the management and incentive fees that we receive directly from our unconsolidated funds, including both the base management fees and incentive fees that are paid by our unconsolidated credit strategy funds. These fees are based upon the contractual terms of the management and other agreements that we enter into with the applicable funds and portfolio companies. For a description of these management and other agreements, see "Business."

Our combined fee income does not include the management fees that we charge our consolidated funds, because those fees are eliminated in consolidation as transactions between consolidated entities. However, because those management fees are earned from, and funded by, third-party fund investors who hold non-controlling interests in the consolidated funds, our allocable share of the net income from the consolidated funds is increased by the amount of the management fees that are eliminated in consolidation. Accordingly, while the consolidation of our funds impacts the amount of fee income that we recognize on a combined basis, it does not affect the ultimate amount of income before taxes, net income, or partners' capital that we recognize in our combined financial statements.

Expenses

Employee Compensation and Benefits Expense

Our employee compensation and benefits expense historically has consisted primarily of the cash salaries and bonuses that we have paid personnel who are not senior principals. Because our compensation arrangements with those individuals have involved a significant performance-based bonus component, our employee compensation and benefits expense has increased as our net income has grown. Our employee compensation and benefits expense has also grown in recent years as a result of the expansion of our business, which has increased the number of our salaried employees. Our employee compensation and benefits expense is not borne by fund investors and are not offset by credits attributable to our fund investors' non-controlling interests in our consolidated funds.

Unlike our other personnel, our senior principals historically have not been paid any cash salaries or bonuses for their services to us. Instead, these individuals have relied on cash distributions that they have received on their equity interests in our business. Because those cash distributions have been paid to senior principals in their capacities as owners of our business, the distributions have been accounted for as distributions of partners' capital rather than employee compensation and benefits expense and, accordingly, we have not reflected those amounts as employee compensation and benefits expense in our statements of income.

Our principals will hold equity interests in our business through KKR Holdings, which will hold the Group Partnership units not held by us. As a result, those individuals will receive financial benefits from

our business in the form of distributions and payments received from KKR Holdings and the appreciation in the value of the Group Partnership units that KKR Holdings owns. The Group Partnership units held by KKR Holdings will be subject to applicable transfer restrictions, and will not be exchangeable for our common units before

A portion of the equity interests held by our principals in KKR Holdings are subject to vesting. We will be required to record periodic non-cash employee compensation charges over time with respect to the vesting of interests in KKR Holdings that are held by our principals. When incurred, however, those non-cash charges will be offset in full by corresponding credits in our statements of income attributable to principals' interests in income of consolidated entities and other income and, as a result, will not impact our income before taxes, our net income or amounts that are available for distribution to our unitholders. See " Principals' Interests in the Income of Consolidated Entities" and "Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information."

At the time of this offering, we intend to grant to our employees who are not principals an aggregate of restricted common units under our 2007 Equity Incentive Plan as described under "Management 2007 Equity Incentive Plan." We will record periodic employee compensation charges in our statements of income associated with the grants and vesting of these awards, as well as any future awards that we may grant under our 2007 Equity Incentive Plan.

General, Administrative and Other Expense

Our general, administrative and other expense consists primarily of professional fees paid to legal advisors, accountants, senior advisors and consultants; insurance costs; travel and related expenses; communications and information services; depreciation and amortization charges and other general and operating expenses. These expenses have increased in recent years due to fees paid to our senior advisors that are based in part on returns generated by our investments, which have increased significantly during recent periods, as well as increases in overhead resulting from the expansion and growth of our business. A substantial portion of our general, administrative and other expense is not borne by fund investors and is not offset by credits attributable to our fund investors' non-controlling interests in our consolidated funds.

As a public company our costs for such items as insurance, accounting and legal advice may increase. We will also incur costs which we have not previously incurred for director fees, investor relations expenses, expenses for compliance with the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 and rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission and the New York Stock Exchange, and various other costs associated with being a public company.

Fund Expenses

Our fund expenses consist primarily of costs that we incur in connection with potential investments that do not result in completed transactions (such as travel expenses, professional fees and research costs) and costs relating to holding our annual investor conference.

Investment Income

We recognize investment income with respect to our carried interests in investments of our private equity funds, the capital invested by or on behalf of the general partners of our private equity funds and the non-controlling interests that third party fund investors hold in our consolidated funds. Grants of restricted equity interests in our publicly listed credit strategy fund, KKR Financial, are not included as investment income. When the equity interests vest, however, we include the interests as investments on our statement of financial condition and thereafter recognize investment income or loss with respect to changes in their fair value and any dividends or distributions paid thereon. See "Business Credit KKR Financial."

Net Gains from Investment Activities

Our net gains from investment activities consist primarily of the unrealized and realized gains and losses on investments that are made by our funds. Unrealized gains or losses result from changes in the fair value of these investments during a period. Upon disposition of an investment, previously recognized unrealized gains or losses are reversed and an offsetting realized gain or loss is recognized in the current period. While this reversal does not affect the amount of net gains that we recognize from investment activities, it does impact the cash flows that we record.

When determining the fair values of investments, we use the last reported market price as of the statement of financial condition date for investments that have readily available market prices. When an investment does not have a readily available market price, the fair value of the investment represents the value, as determined by us in good faith, at which the investment could be sold in an orderly disposition over a reasonable period of time between willing parties other than in a forced or liquidation sale. There is no single standard for determining fair value in good faith and in many cases fair value is best expressed as a range of fair values from which a single estimate may be derived. When making fair value determinations, we typically use a market multiples approach that considers a specified financial measure (such as EBITDA) or a discounted cash flow or liquidation analysis. We also consider a range of additional factors that we deem relevant, including the price at which the investment was acquired, the nature of the investment (such as whether it is a controlling interest), local market conditions, market prices for comparable securities and financing transactions and internal models that consider the current and expected operating performance and cash flows of the company in which the investment was made.

A significant portion of our funds' investments consists of private equity investments that do not have readily observable market prices and, accordingly, have been valued by us in good faith using the valuation methodologies described above. Since December 31, 2005, our valuations of those investments have been reviewed on a quarterly basis by Duff & Phelps, LLC, our independent valuation firm, who has provided us with third-party valuation assistance as described elsewhere in this prospectus. Our determinations of the fair values of these investments may differ materially from the values that would have resulted if readily available market prices had existed. Additional external factors may cause those values, and the values of investments for which readily observable market prices exist, to increase or decrease over time, which may create volatility in our net income and the amounts of assets and partners' capital that we report from time to time. See "Risk Factors Risks Relating to the Investments We Manage Valuation methodologies for certain assets in our funds can be subject to significant subjectivity and the fair value of assets established pursuant to such methodologies may never be realized, which could result in significant losses for our funds" and " Critical Accounting Policies Fair Value of Investments."

Dividend Income

Our dividend income consists primarily of the dividends and distributions that our private equity funds receive from the portfolio companies in which they invest. Typically, our private equity funds recognize dividend income primarily in connection with dispositions of operations by portfolio companies and other significant portfolio company transactions. Our dividend income has increased substantially in recent periods as a result of distributions by our portfolio companies following such dispositions or other transactions.

Interest Income

Our interest income consists primarily of interest that is paid on the fixed income instruments in which our consolidated funds invest and, to a lesser extent, interest payments that our private equity funds are paid when they provide bridge financing to a portfolio company in connection with a portfolio company acquisition. See "Private Equity Valuations and Related Data Bridge Financing Provided by Private Equity Funds." Our interest income has increased substantially in recent periods as a result of interest earned from cash management activities carried out by our private equity-oriented permanent capital fund, which began operations in May 2006 and made significant fixed income investments in connection with its cash management activities.

Interest Expense

Our interest expense consists primarily of interest that is payable by our funds or their general partners in connection with indebtedness that they incur to finance investments. A significant portion of our interest expense relates to long-term indebtedness that is used by our credit strategy funds to leverage their investments. The balance of this expense consists of short-term borrowings that are used by the general partners of our private equity funds and indebtedness that is used by our private equity-oriented permanent capital fund to leverage its investments in public companies. Given the degree of leverage in the capital structures of our portfolio companies (which leverage is not reflected in our statements of income), our private equity funds do not incur debt at the fund level.

Impact of the Consolidation of Our Funds on the Presentation of Investment Income

Due to the consolidation of a majority of our funds, the amount of our funds' investment income that is allocable to our carried interests and capital investments is not readily shown in our combined financial statements. Instead, the portion of investment income that is allocable to us, after allocating amounts to non-controlling interests, is reflected in our net income. Because the substantial majority of our funds are consolidated and because we hold only a minority economic interest in our funds' investments, our allocable share of our funds' investment income is significantly less than the total amount of investment income presented in our predecessor combined financial statements.

Income Taxes

We have historically operated as a group of partnerships for U.S. federal income tax purposes and, in the case of certain entities located outside the United States, corporate entities for foreign income tax purposes. Because most of the entities in our consolidated group are taxed as partnerships, our income is generally allocated to, and the resulting tax liability is generally borne by, our principals and we generally are not taxed at the entity level. The income taxes included in our predecessor combined financial statements are attributable to the New York City unincorporated business tax and foreign income taxes imposed on certain entities located outside the United States.

Following the Reorganization Transactions and this offering, the Group Partnerships and their subsidiaries will continue to operate as partnerships for U.S. federal income tax purposes and, in the case of certain entities located outside the United States, corporate entities for foreign income tax purposes. Accordingly, those entities will continue to be subject to New York City unincorporated business taxes or foreign income taxes, as the case may be. In addition, our intermediate holding company will be subject to additional entity-level taxes that will be reflected in our combined financial statements.

Non-Controlling Interests in the Income of Consolidated Entities

Non-controlling interests in the income of consolidated entities represent the ownership interests that unaffiliated third parties hold in entities that are consolidated in our financial statements. The allocable share of income and expense attributable to those interests is accounted for as non-controlling interests in the income of consolidated entities.

Historically, the amount of non-controlling interests in consolidated entities that we have recognized has been substantial and has resulted in significant charges and credits in our statements of income. As of March 31, 2007, non-controlling interests in consolidated entities represented approximately 85% of our combined total assets and consisted primarily of:

economic interests that fund investors held in our consolidated funds, which economic interests allocated to the fund investors approximately 85% of our combined total assets as of March 31,

2007 and resulted in approximately \$1.2 billion and \$777 million of net charges in our statements of income during the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively; and

an interest in the management company for our credit strategy funds that currently allocates 35% of the net income of that management company to other members of that management company.

We expect to continue to recognize substantial non-controlling interests in the income of consolidated entities following the completion of the Reorganization Transactions and this offering and anticipate that those non-controlling interests will continue to give rise to significant charges and credits in our statements of income. In particular, non-controlling interests in the income of consolidated entities are expected to consist primarily of:

economic interests that fund investors hold in our consolidated funds (which will exclude the 1996 Fund and the KKR Private Equity Investors master fund as a result of the deconsolidation of those funds as described under "Basis of Financial Presentation Combined Results");

the 35% interest that other members of the management company of our credit strategy funds will hold in the management company for our credit strategy funds as described above;

economic interests in the general partners of our consolidated private equity funds that will entitle our existing owners to 100% of the capital invested by or on behalf of those general partners before the completion of this offering and any profits thereon; and

interests in our management companies and general partners of our consolidated funds that will entitle a minority investor to % of the net income earned by the management companies and % of the carried interest received by the general partners, in each case with respect to the funds' investments for a specified period of time.

Principals' Interests in the Income of Consolidated Entities

In addition to the non-controlling interests in consolidated entities described above, our principals will retain substantial economic interests in our business following the completion of this offering through KKR Holdings' ownership of Group Partnership units. Assuming that the underwriters do not exercise their option to purchase additional common units from us, these interests will represent approximately % of our total assets that are not allocable to holders of non-controlling interests upon completion of the offering. We will account for these interests in the same manner that we account for non-controlling interests in consolidated entities that are held by unaffiliated third parties, except that our principals' interests will be classified separately for financial reporting purposes in order to provide investors with a more meaningful financial presentation. See "Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information."

Key Operating and Performance Measures

The alternative asset management business is complex and unusual in its ability to support rapid growth without requiring substantial capital investment. However, there may also be volatility associated with the net income and cash flow of alternative asset managers as a result of changes in market conditions and other factors described in this prospectus. In order to assess and monitor the effectiveness of our value creation strategies and operating performance, we have developed and use the following supplemental operating metrics. As a public company, we expect to continue to use these supplemental operating and performance metrics, in addition to traditional financing measures, because we believe that the supplemental measures represent the best measures of the productivity of our investment activities.

Assets Under Management

Our assets under management represent the assets with respect to which we are entitled to receive a fee or carried interest. We calculate the amount of assets under management as of any date as the sum of:

(i) the fair value of the investments of our traditional private equity funds and our carry-paying co-investment vehicles plus the capital that we are entitled to call from investors in our traditional private equity funds with respect to their unfunded capital commitments; (ii) the NAV of KKR Private Equity Investors and the KKR Strategic Capital Funds; (iii) the equity of KKR Financial; and (iv) the capital raised by structured finance vehicles that we manage. As a result of raising new funds with sizeable capital commitments and increases in the NAV of our permanent capital funds and their retained profits, our assets under management have increased significantly over the periods discussed below.

Segment Operating and Performance Measures

Fee Related Earnings

Fee related earnings is a profit measure that is reported by our two reportable business segments. The difference between fee related earnings and income before taxes presented in accordance with GAAP is that fee related earnings represent income before taxes adjusted to (i) exclude the expenses of consolidated funds; (ii) include management fees earned from consolidated funds that were eliminated in consolidation; (iii) exclude investment income and (iv) exclude non-controlling interests in income of consolidated entities. Our current operations are managed based in part on our reported levels of fee related earnings, which consist primarily of the management, transaction and monitoring fees that we earn as the sponsor of our private equity funds and our allocable share of the management and incentive fees that we earn as the sponsor of our credit strategy funds. It has been and remains a key objective of our firm to maximize our fee related earnings, because those amounts directly affect our net income.

Segment Economic Net Income

Segment economic net income is a key performance measure used by management when making operating decisions, assessing operating performance and allocating resources. Economic net income represents net income excluding the impact of income taxes and the impact of non-cash employee compensation charges. Because our predecessor combined financial statements do not include any non-cash employee benefits and compensation charges, economic net income is the equivalent of income before taxes for the historical periods presented. See "Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information."

Private Equity Dollars Invested

Private equity dollars invested is the aggregate amount of capital invested by our private equity funds and carry-paying co-investment vehicles in private equity transactions during a reporting period. Such amounts include both capital contributed by fund investors and carry-paying co-investment vehicles with respect to which we are entitled to a carried interest and capital contributed by us as the general partner of a private equity fund with respect to which we are entitled to profits generated on the invested capital. From our inception through March 31, 2007, our first ten traditional private equity funds (representing all of our private equity funds that have invested at least 30 months) achieved returns equal to 2.7x the amount of private equity dollars invested.

Combined Results of Operations

The following is a discussion of our predecessor combined results of operations for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2005 and 2006 and the three months ended March 31, 2006 and 2007. You should read this discussion in conjunction with the information included under "Basis of Financial Presentation Combined Results" and the predecessor combined financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus. For a more detailed discussion of the factors that affected the results of operations of our two business segments in these periods, see "Segment Analysis."

The following tables set forth information regarding our combined results of operations for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2005 and 2006 and for the three months ended March 31, 2006 and 2007.

| | | Y | ear Ei | Three Months Ended March 31, | | | | | |
|--|------|------------|-----------|------------------------------|------------------|----|-----------|-------|-----------|
| | 2004 | | 2005 2006 | | 2006 | | 2007 | | |
| | | | (\$ | in thousands) | | | (\$ in th | ousan | ds) |
| Revenues | | | | | | | | | |
| Fee income | \$ | 183,462 | \$ | 232,945 | \$ 410,329 | \$ | 93,798 | \$ | 68,840 |
| Expenses | | | | | | | | | |
| Employee compensation and | | | | | | | | | |
| benefits | | 69,956 | | 79,643 | 131,667 | | 22,601 | | 27,345 |
| Occupancy and related charges | | 10,688 | | 13,534 | 19,295 | | 6,482 | | 4,624 |
| General, administrative and | | , | | , | , | | , | | ŕ |
| other | | 36,931 | | 54,336 | 78,154 | | 15,934 | | 31,555 |
| Fund expenses | | 16,470 | | 20,778 | 38,350 | | 4,778 | | 16,810 |
| Total expenses | | 134,045 | | 168,291 | 267,466 | | 49,795 | | 80,334 |
| | | | | | | | .,,,,, | | 33,22 |
| Investment Income | | | | | | | | | |
| Net gains from investment | | | | | | | | | |
| activities | | 3,026,396 | | 2,984,504 | 3,105,523 | | 933,407 | | 1,482,054 |
| Dividend income | | 14,611 | | 729,926 | 714,069 | | 51,725 | | 19,47 |
| Interest income | | 54,060 | | 27,166 | 210,872 | | 11,119 | | 68,269 |
| Interest expense | | (524) | | (697) | (29,542) | | (1,366) | | (15,593 |
| Total investment income | | 3,094,543 | | 3,740,899 | 4,000,922 | | 994,885 | | 1,554,201 |
| Income before non-controlling | | | | | | | | | |
| interests in income of consolidated | | | | | | | | | |
| entities and income taxes | | 3,143,960 | | 3,805,553 | 4,143,785 | | 1,038,888 | | 1,542,707 |
| Non-controlling interests in income of consolidated entities | | 2,364,309 | | 2,861,186 | 3,026,913 | | 777,505 | | 1,161,162 |
| | | | _ | | | _ | | | |
| Income before taxes | | 779,651 | | 944,367 | 1,116,872 | | 261,383 | | 381,545 |
| Income taxes | | 6,265 | | 2,900 | 4,163 | | 767 | | 627 |
| Net income | \$ | 773,386 | \$ | 941,467 | \$ 1,112,709 | \$ | 260,616 | \$ | 380,918 |
| Assets under management (period end) | \$ | 15,147,300 | \$ | 23,350,700 | \$ 43,873,400 | | | \$ | 53,418,20 |

Fee Income

Fee income was \$68.8 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007, a decrease of \$24.9 million, or 26.6%, from the three months ended March 31, 2006. The decrease was primarily due to a \$30.4 million decrease in transaction fees earned in our private equity segment, which resulted from fewer transactions closed during the first quarter of 2007 compared to the first quarter of 2006. The effect of this decrease was offset, in part, by a \$8.9 million increase in the base management and incentive fees earned in our credit segment during the three months

ended March 31, 2007, which was due to an increase in the amount of our credit strategy funds' assets under management and the positive performance of the credit strategy funds' investments.

Expenses

Expenses were \$80.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007, an increase of \$30.5 million, or 61.3%, from the three months ended March 31, 2006. The increase was primarily due to a \$15.6 million increase in general, administrative and other expenses resulting from the growth of our business, including openings and expansions of offices occurring after March 31, 2006, and a \$12.0 million increase in fund expenses, which resulted from expenses incurred in our private equity segment in connection with the placement of limited partners in connection with newly formed funds.

Net Gains from Investment Activities

Net gains from investment activities were \$1.5 billion for the three months ended March 31, 2007, an increase of \$548.6 million, or 58.8%, from the three months ended March 31, 2006. The increase was primarily attributable to unrealized appreciation in the value of our private equity investments. While we recognized \$422.3 million of realized gains from the sale of private equity investments, which positively impacted our cash flow during the three months ended March 31, 2007, a corresponding amount of unrealized gains on those investments had been recognized in prior periods resulting in no net impact on net gains from investment activities for the current period from these realizations.

Dividend Income

Dividend income was \$19.5 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007, a decrease of \$32.3 million, or 62.4%, from the three months ended March 31, 2006. Dividend income was greater during the three months ended March 31, 2006 as a result of increased dividends received from portfolio companies in our private equity segment during the period in connection with sales of significant operations or other restructuring transactions completed by our portfolio companies during the three months ended March 31, 2006.

Interest Income

Interest income was \$68.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007, an increase of \$57.2 million from the three months ended March 31, 2006. The increase primarily reflects \$35.3 million of interest earned from cash management activities carried out by our private equity-oriented permanent capital fund, which began operations in May 2006, as well as a \$28.8 million increase in interest income earned in our credit segment that was attributable to an increase in the amount of assets under management.

Interest Expense

Interest expense was \$15.6 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007, compared to \$1.4 million for the three months ended March 31, 2006. The increase was primarily due to an increase in the amount of assets under management in our credit segment, which utilized additional leverage to enhance returns.

Non-Controlling Interests in Income of Consolidated Entities

Non-controlling interests in income of consolidated entities were \$1.2 billion for the three months ended March 31, 2007, an increase of \$383.7 million, or 49.3%, from the three months ended March 31, 2006. The increase primarily reflects an increase in the total investment income that was allocable to non-controlling interests, which increase was driven by the overall changes in the components of investment income described above.

Income before Taxes

Due to the factors described above, income before taxes was \$381.5 for the three months ended March 31, 2007, an increase of \$120.2 million, or 46.0%, from the three months ended March 31, 2006.

Year Ended December 31, 2006 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2005

Fee Income

Fee income was \$410.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2006, an increase of \$177.4 million, or 76.1%, from the year ended December 31, 2005. The increase was primarily due to a \$128.1 million increase in the transaction fees earned in our private equity segment, which resulted from increased transaction activity and larger transaction sizes, and a \$18.5 million increase in monitoring fees earned in our private equity segment, which was attributable to the acquisition by our private equity funds of new portfolio companies during the period. Our fee income was also positively affected by a \$30.9 million increase in the base management and the incentive fees earned in our credit segment, which was due to an increase in the amount of our credit strategy funds' assets under management and the positive performance of the credit strategy funds' investments.

Expenses

Expenses were \$267.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2006, an increase of \$99.1 million, or 58.9%, from the year ended December 31, 2005. The increase was primarily due to a \$52.0 million increase in employee compensation and benefits, which was attributable to an increase in the amount of incentive compensation paid to existing personnel reflecting our favorable financial performance and the hiring of additional personnel to support the growth of our business segments and our continued geographical expansion. All other expense categories collectively increased by \$47.2 million as a result of the growth of our business, including openings and expansions of offices.

Net Gains from Investment Activities

Net gains from investment activities were \$3.1 billion for the year ended December 31, 2006, an increase of \$121.0 million, or 4.1%, from the year ended December 31, 2005. The increase was primarily attributable to unrealized appreciation in the value of our private equity investments. While we recognized \$3.2 billion of realized gains from the sale of private equity investments that positively impacted our cash flow during the year ended December 31, 2006 a corresponding amount of unrealized gains on those investments had been recognized in prior periods resulting in no net impact on income for the current period from these realizations.

Dividend Income

Dividend income was \$714.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2006, a decrease of \$15.9 million, or 2.2%, from the year ended December 31, 2005. The decrease was primarily due to a decrease in dividends received from portfolio companies in our private equity segment in connection with sales of significant operations or other restructuring transactions completed by two of our portfolio companies during the year ended December 31, 2006.

Interest Income

Interest income was \$210.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2006, an increase of \$183.7 million from the year ended December 31, 2005. The increase primarily reflects \$143.3 million of interest earned from cash management activities carried out by our private equity-oriented permanent capital fund, which began operations in May 2006, and to a lesser extent a \$25.2 million increase in interest

income earned in our credit segment that was attributable to an increase in the amount of assets under management.

Interest Expense

Interest expense was \$29.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2006, compared to less than \$1 million for the year ended December 31, 2005. The increase was primarily due to an increase in the amount of assets under management in our credit segment, which utilized additional leverage to enhance returns.

Non-Controlling Interests in Income of Consolidated Entities

Non-controlling interests in income of consolidated entities were \$3.0 billion for the year ended December 31, 2006, an increase of \$165.7 million, or 5.8%, from the year ended December 31, 2005. The increase primarily reflects an increase in the total investment income that was allocable to non-controlling interests, which increase was driven by the overall changes in the components of investment income described above

Income before Taxes

Due to the factors described above, income before taxes was \$1.1 billion for the year ended December 31, 2006, an increase of \$172.5 million, or 18.3%, from the year ended December 31, 2005.

Assets Under Management

Our assets under management were \$43.9 billion as of December 31, 2006, an increase of \$20.5 billion, or 87.9%, from December 31, 2005. The increase was due primarily to our formation of the 2006 Fund, which received \$16.1 billion of capital commitments from fund investors, and KKR Private Equity Investors, which had \$5.0 billion of permanent capital as of December 31, 2006, and the formation of the KKR Strategic Capital Funds, which received \$0.5 billion of capital commitments from investors. Additionally, the total capital of structured finance vehicles that we manage increased by \$1.0 billion. Our assets under management were also positively affected during the period by a \$3.2 billion net increase in the value of the investments of our traditional private equity funds, which offset \$5.3 billion of distributions of realized value from those funds.

Year Ended December 31, 2005 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2004

Fee Income

Fee income was \$232.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2005, an increase of \$49.5 million, or 27.0%, from the year ended December 31, 2004. The increase was partially due to a \$19.6 million increase in the monitoring fees earned in our private equity segment, which resulted from the acquisition by our private equity funds of new portfolio companies during the period. Our reported fee income was also positively affected by a approximately \$29.0 million increase in the base management and the incentive fees earned in our credit segment, which was due to an increase in the amount of our credit strategy assets under management and the positive performance of the funds' investments.

Expenses

Expenses were \$168.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2005, an increase of \$34.2 million, or 25.5%, from the year ended December 31, 2004. The increase was partially due to a \$9.7 million increase in employee compensation and benefits, which was attributable to an increase in the amount of incentive compensation paid to existing personnel reflecting our favorable financial performance and the hiring of additional personnel to support the growth of our business segments and our continued geographical

expansion. All other expense categories collectively increased by \$42.5 million as a result of the growth of our business, including office openings and expansions primarily in London and Hong Kong.

Net Gains from Investment Activities

Net gains from investment activities were \$3.0 billion for the year ended December 31, 2005, a decrease of \$41.9 million, or 1.4%, from the year ended December 31, 2004. The decrease in net gains from investment activities was due partially to the fact that that a significant number of the investments that we held during the year ended December 31, 2005 had only recently been made and, accordingly, were still carried at cost. While we recognized approximately \$1.6 billion of realized gains from the sale of private equity investments that positively impacted our cash flow during the year ended December 31, 2005, a corresponding amount of unrealized gains on those investments that had been recognized in prior periods resulting in no net impact on our income for the current period from these realizations.

Dividend Income

Dividend income was \$729.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2005, an increase of \$715.3 million from \$14.6 million for year ended December 31, 2004. The increase in the amount of dividend income was due to an increase in dividends received from portfolio companies in our private equity segment in connection with sales of significant operations or other restructuring transactions completed by three of our portfolio companies during the year ended December 31, 2005 and reflects favorable business conditions and overall growth in our portfolio companies' revenues and profits.

Interest Income

Interest income was \$27.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2005, a decrease of \$26.9 million, or 49.7%, from the year ended December 31, 2004. The decrease reflects a reduction in interest received from portfolio companies in our private equity segment that was attributable to a reduction in bridge financing provided by our private equity funds.

Interest Expense

We did not record a significant amount of interest expense during the years ended December 31, 2004 or 2005.

Non-Controlling Interests in Income of Consolidated Entities

Non-controlling interests in income of consolidated entities were \$2.9 billion for the year ended December 31, 2005, an increase of \$496.9 million, or 21.0%, from the year ended December 31, 2004. The increase primarily reflects an increase in the total investment income allocable to non-controlling interests, which increase was driven by the overall changes in the components of investment income described above.

Income before Taxes

Due to the factors described above, income before taxes was \$944.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2005, an increase of \$164.7 million, or 21.1%, from the year ended December 31, 2004.

Assets under Management

Our assets under management were \$23.4 billion as of December 31, 2005, an increase of \$8.2 billion, or 54.2%, from December 31, 2004. The increase was due primarily to our formation of the European Fund II, which received \$5.6 billion of capital commitments from fund investors, and a \$3.4 billion increase in the value of the investments of our traditional private equity funds, which offset \$3.6 billion of distributions of realized value from those funds. Our assets under management were also positively

affected during the period by the initial public offering of KKR Financial, which raised \$0.8 billion of additional permanent capital for our credit segment, and \$2.0 billion of capital raised by structured finance vehicles that we manage.

Segment Analysis

The following is a discussion of the results of our two reportable business segments for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2005 and 2006 and the three months ended March 31, 2006 and 2007. You should read this discussion in conjunction with the information included under "Basis of Financial Presentation Segment Results" and the predecessor combined financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus.

Private Equity Segment

The following tables set forth information regarding the results of operations and certain key operating metrics for our private equity segment for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2005 and 2006 and the three months ended March 31, 2006 and 2007.

| | Y | Year Ended December 31, | | | | | Three Months | End | nded March 31, | | |
|---|-------------------------------|-------------------------|-------------------------|----|-------------------------|----|--------------|----------|-------------------------|--|--|
| | 2004 | | 2005 | | 2006 | | 2006 | | 2007 | | |
| | | (| (\$ in thousands) | | | | | | | | |
| Fee income | \$ 172,808 | \$ | 202,106 | \$ | 361,467 | \$ | 69,364 | \$ | 117,288 | | |
| Expenses | (119,744) | | (139,098) | | (214,277) | | (40,734) | | (71,004) | | |
| Fee related earnings | 53,064 | | 63,008 | | 147,190 | | 28,630 | | 46,284 | | |
| Investment income | 723,700 | | 864,812 | | 935,136 | | 227,078 | | 322,687 | | |
| Income before non-controlling interests in income of consolidated entities and income taxes | 776,764 | | 927,820 | | 1,082,326 | | 255,708 | | 368,971 | | |
| Non-controlling interests in income of consolidated entities | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Economic net income | \$ 776,764 | \$ | 927,820 | \$ | 1,082,326 | \$ | 255,708 | \$ | 368,971 | | |
| Assets under management (period end) Private equity dollars invested | \$ 14,391,300 2,065,603 | \$ | 19,696,600 2,913,427 | \$ | 38,722,700 6,661,698 | | | \$ \$ | 44,145,500 1,748,602 | | |

Three months ended March 31, 2007 Compared to Three months ended March 31, 2006

Fee Income

Fee income in our private equity segment was \$117.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007, an increase of \$47.9 million, or 69.1%, from the three months ended March 31, 2006. The increase was primarily due to an increase in the management fees that we earned from our private equity funds of \$55.2 million, which resulted from the inclusion of new management fees from the 2006 Fund and our private equity-oriented permanent capital fund following the closing of those funds during the second quarter of 2006. The inclusion of these additional fees more than offset a \$30.4 decrease in transaction fees, which resulted from fewer transactions closed during the first quarter of 2007 compared to the first quarter of 2006.

Expenses

Expenses in our private equity segment were \$71.0 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007, an increase of \$30.3 million, or 74.3%, from the three months ended March 31, 2006. The increase was primarily due to a \$17.7 million increase in general, administrative and other expenses resulting from the growth of our business, including openings and expansions of offices occurring after March 31, 2006, and an increase of \$11.5 in fund expenses, which resulted from expenses incurred in connection with the placement of limited partner interests.

Fee Related Earnings

Due to the factors described above, fee related earnings in our private equity segment were \$46.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007, an increase of \$17.7 million, or 61.7%, from the three months ended March 31, 2006.

Investment Income

Investment income in our private equity segment was \$322.7 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007, an increase of \$95.6 million, or 42.1%, from the three months ended March 31, 2006. The increase was due to the effect of increases in our allocated share of net gains from investment activities and interest income earned by our private equity funds, offset by a decrease in allocated share of dividend income in the three months ended March 31, 2007 compared with March 31, 2006.

Economic Net Income

Due to the factors described above, economic net income in our private equity segment was \$369.0 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007, an increase of \$113.3 million, or 44.3%, from the three months ended March 31, 2006.

Private Equity Dollars Invested

Private equity dollars invested were \$1.7 billion for the three months ended March 31, 2007, an increase of \$564.6 million, or 47.7%, from the three months ended March 31, 2006. The increase reflected an increase in the average enterprise value of the companies that we acquired. As of March 31, 2007, our traditional private equity funds had \$16.8 billion of remaining unused capital commitments that could be called for investment in new private equity commitments.

Year Ended December 31, 2006 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2005

Fee Income

Fee income in our private equity segment was \$361.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2006, an increase of \$159.4 million, or 78.9%, from the year ended December 31, 2005. The increase was primarily due to a \$62.0 million increase in transaction fees, which resulted from increased transaction activity and larger transaction sizes. Our segment fee income was also positively affected by a \$78.7 million increase in the management fees earned from our private equity funds, which was due to an increase in the amount of assets under management resulting from the formation of the 2006 Fund during the year and the fact that we received a full year of management fees from the European Fund II, which closed during the fourth quarter of 2005.

Expenses

Expenses in our private equity segment were \$214.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2006, an increase of \$75.2 million, or 54.0%, from the year ended December 31, 2005. The increase was primarily due to an increase of \$47.6 million in employee compensation and benefits, which was attributable to an

increase in the amount of incentive compensation paid to existing personnel reflecting our favorable financial performance, and the hiring of additional personnel to support the growth of our private equity segment and our continued geographical expansion. Other expense categories collectively increased by \$27.6 million as a result of the growth of our business, including office openings and expansions primarily in London, Tokyo and Hong Kong as well as an increase in transaction related expenses reflecting increased transaction activity.

Fee Related Earnings

Due to the factors described above, fee related earnings in our private equity segment were \$147.2 million for the year ended December 31, 2006, an increase of \$84.2 million, or 133.6%, from the year ended December 31, 2005.

Investment Income

Investment income in our private equity segment was \$935.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2006, an increase of \$70.3 million, or 8.1%, from the year ended December 31, 2005. The increase was due to the effect of increases in our allocated share of net gains from investment activities, dividend income and interest income earned by our private equity funds, offset by our allocated share of mark-to-market adjustments on foreign exchange forward contracts.

Economic Net Income

Due to the factors described above, economic net income in our private equity segment was \$1.1 billion for the year ended December 31, 2006, an increase of \$154.5 million, or 16.7%, from the year ended December 31, 2005.

Assets Under Management

Assets under management in our private equity segment were \$38.7 billion as of December 31, 2006, an increase of \$19.0 billion, or 96.6%, from December 31, 2005. The increase was due primarily to our formation of the 2006 Fund, which had received \$16.1 billion of capital commitments from fund investors as of December 31, 2006, and KKR Private Equity Investors, which provided us with an additional \$5.0 billion of permanent capital as of December 31, 2006, and a \$3.2 billion net increase in the value of the investments of our traditional private equity funds, which offset \$5.3 billion of distributions of realized value from those funds.

Private Equity Dollars Invested

Private equity dollars invested were \$6.7 billion for the year ended December 31, 2006, an increase of \$3.7 billion, or 128.7%, from the year ended December 31, 2005. The increase reflected an increase in the average enterprise value of the companies that we acquired. As of December 31, 2006, our traditional private equity funds had \$17.6 billion of remaining unused capital commitments that could be called for investment in new private equity commitments, compared to \$7.3 billion of remaining capital commitments that were uncalled as of December 31, 2005.

Year Ended December 31, 2005 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2004

Fee Income

Fee income in our private equity segment was \$202.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2005, an increase of \$29.3 million, or 17.0%, from the year ended December 31, 2004. The increase was primarily due to a \$40.1 million increase in the amount of management fees earned from our private equity funds, which increase was due to an increase in the amount of assets under management resulting from the

formation of the European Fund II during the year. These increases were offset by an overall decrease in transaction fees resulting from smaller transaction sizes reflecting decreased transaction activity.

Expenses

Expenses in our private equity segment were \$139.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2005, an increase of \$19.4 million, or 16.2%, from the year ended December 31, 2004. The increase was primarily due to an increase in general and administrative expenses of approximately \$14.4 million, which was attributable to the growth of our business, including office openings and expansions primarily in London and Hong Kong as well as an increase in transaction related expenses reflecting increased transaction activity.

Fee Related Earnings

Due to the factors described above, fee related earnings in our private equity segment were \$63.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2005, an increase of \$9.9 million, or 18.7%, from the year ended December 31, 2004.

Investment Income

Investment income in our private equity segment was \$864.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2005, an increase of \$141.1 million, or 19.5%, from the year ended December 31, 2004. The increase was due to the effect of net increases in our allocated share of dividend income, interest income and mark-to-market adjustments on foreign exchange forward contracts earned by our funds, offset by our allocated share of decreases in net gains from investment activities.

Economic Net Income

Due to the factors described above, economic net income in our private equity segment was \$927.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2005, an increase of \$151.1 million, or 19.4%, from the year ended December 31, 2004.

Assets Under Management

Assets under management in our private equity segment were \$19.7 billion as of December 31, 2005, an increase of \$5.3 billion, or 36.9%, from December 31, 2004. The increase was due primarily to our formation of the European Fund II, which received \$5.5 billion of capital commitments from fund investors, and a \$3.4 billion increase in the value of the investments of our traditional private equity funds, which offset \$3.6 billion of distributions of realized value from those funds.

Private Equity Dollars Invested

Private equity dollars invested were \$2.9 billion for the year ended December 31, 2005, an increase of \$0.8 billion, or 41.0%, from the year ended December 31, 2004. The increase reflected an increase in the average enterprise value of the companies that we acquired. As of December 31, 2005, our traditional private equity funds had \$7.3 billion of remaining unused capital commitments that could be called for investment in new private equity commitments, compared to \$4.8 billion of remaining capital commitments that were uncalled as of December 31, 2004.

Credit Segment

The following tables set forth information regarding the results of operations and certain key operating metrics for our credit segment for the years ended December 31, 2004, 2005 and 2006 and the three months ended March 31, 2006 and 2007.

| | Year Ended December 31, | | | | | | Three Months Ended March 31, | | | | | | |
|---|-------------------------|-----|---------------|----|-----------|----|------------------------------|----|-----------|--|--|--|--|
| | 2004 | | 2005 | | 2006 | | 2006 | | 2007 | | | | |
| | | (\$ | in thousands) | | | | | | | | | | |
| Fee income | \$ 10,085 | \$ | 44,484 | \$ | 80,726 | \$ | 15,469 | \$ | 27,121 | | | | |
| Expenses | (4,359) | | (17,881) | | (30,855) | | (5,810) | | (9,181) | | | | |
| Fee related earnings | 5,726 | | 26,603 | | 49,871 | | 9,659 | | 17,940 | | | | |
| Investment income | | | 3,268 | | 10,103 | | 456 | | 2,490 | | | | |
| Income before non-controlling interests in income of consolidated entities and income taxes | 5,726 | | 29,871 | | 59,974 | | 10,115 | | 20,430 | | | | |
| Non-controlling interests in income of consolidated entities(1) | (2,839) | | (13,324) | | (25,428) | | (4,440) | | (7,856) | | | | |
| Economic net income | \$ 2,887 | \$ | 16,547 | \$ | 34,546 | \$ | 5,675 | \$ | 12,574 | | | | |
| Assets under management (period end) | \$ 754,507 | \$ | 3,614,261 | \$ | 5,140,909 | | | \$ | 9,272,700 | | | | |

(1)

Non-controlling interests represent the interest that other members of the management company for our credit strategy funds have in that management company's net income.

Three months ended March 31, 2007 Compared to Three months ended March 31, 2006

Fee Income

Fee income in our credit segment was \$27.1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007, an increase of \$11.7 million, or 75.3%, from the three months ended March 31, 2006. The increase was primarily due to increased assets under management resulting from the formation of the KKR Strategic Capital Funds during the fourth quarter of 2006 and increased incentive fees earned from the favorable performance of KKR Financial.

Expenses

Expenses in our credit segment were \$9.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007, an increase of \$3.4 million, or 58.0%, from the three months ended March 31, 2006. The increase was primarily due to an increase in employee compensation and benefits, which was attributable to an increase in the amount of incentive compensation paid to existing personnel reflecting our favorable financial performance, and the hiring of additional personnel to support the growth of our credit segment.

Fee Related Earnings

Due to the factors described above, fee related earnings in our credit segment were \$17.9 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007, an increase of \$8.3 million, or 85.7%, from the three months ended March 31, 2006.

Investment Income

Investment income in our credit segment was \$2.5 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007, an increase of \$2.0 million from the three months ended March 31, 2006. The increase was due primarily to

the post-vesting return on equity interests in KKR Financial that we were allocated as the fund manager's compensation for management activities.

Non-Controlling Interests in Income of Consolidated Entities

Non-controlling interests in income of consolidated entities were \$7.9 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007, an increase of \$3.4 million, or 76.9%, from the three months ended March 31, 2006. The increase primarily reflects an increase in segment fee related earnings that were allocable to other members of the management company for our credit strategy funds, which increase was driven by the overall changes in the components of investment income described above.

Economic Net Income

Due to the factors described above, economic net income in our credit segment was \$12.6 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007, an increase of \$6.9 million, or 121.7%, from the three months ended March 31, 2006.

Year Ended December 31, 2006 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2005

Fee Income

Fee income in our credit segment was \$80.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2006, an increase of \$36.2 million, or 81.5%, from the year ended December 31, 2005. The increase was primarily due to increased assets under management resulting from the formation of the KKR Strategic Capital Funds during the year ended December 31, 2006 and increased incentive fees earned from the favorable performance of KKR Financial during the year.

Expenses

Expenses in our credit segment were \$30.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2006, an increase of \$13.0 million, or 72.6%, from the year ended December 31, 2005. The increase was primarily due to an increase in employee compensation and benefits, which was attributable to an increase in the amount of incentive compensation paid to existing personnel reflecting our favorable financial performance, and the hiring of additional personnel to support the growth of our credit segment.

Fee Related Earnings

Due to the factors described above, fee related earnings in our credit segment were \$49.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2006, an increase of \$23.3 million, or 87.5%, from the year ended December 31, 2005.

Investment Income

Investment income in our credit segment was \$10.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2006, an increase of \$6.8 million from the year ended December 31, 2005. The increase was due primarily to the post-vesting return on equity interests in KKR Financial that we were allocated as the fund manager's compensation for management activities.

Economic Net Income

Due to the factors described above, economic net income in our credit segment was \$34.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2006, an increase of \$18.0 million, or 108.8%, from the year ended December 31, 2005.

Assets Under Management

Assets under management in our credit segment were \$5.1 billion as of December 31, 2006, an increase of \$1.5 billion, or 42.2%, from December 31, 2005. The increase was due primarily to \$1.0 billion of additional capital raised by structured finance vehicles and our formation of the KKR Strategic Capital Funds, which raised an additional \$0.4 billion of capital.

Year Ended December 31, 2005 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2004

Fee Income

Fee income in our credit segment was \$44.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2005, an increase of \$34.4 million from the year ended December 31, 2004. The increase was primarily due to increased assets under management resulting from KKR Financial commencing significant business activity during the year ended December 31, 2005.

Expenses

Expenses in our credit segment were \$17.9 million for the year ended December 31, 2004, an increase of \$13.5 million from the year ended December 31, 2004. The increase was primarily due to increases in employee compensation and benefits, which was attributable to an increase in the amount of incentive compensation paid to existing personnel reflecting our favorable financial performance and the hiring of additional personnel to support the growth of our credit strategy segment.

Fee Related Earnings

Due to the factors described above, fee related earnings in our credit segment were \$26.6 million for the year ended December 31, 2005, an increase of \$20.9 million, or 364.6%, from the year ended December 31, 2004.

Investment Income

There was no significant investment income in our credit segment for the years ending December 31, 2004 or the year ended December 31, 2005.

Economic Net Income

Due to the factors described above, economic net income in our credit segment was \$16.5 million for the year ended December 31, 2005, an increase of \$13.7 million from the year ended December 31, 2004.

Assets Under Management

Assets under management in our credit segment were \$3.6 billion as of December 31, 2005, an increase of \$2.9 billion from December 31, 2004. The increase was due primarily to the initial public offering of KKR Financial, which raised \$0.8 billion of additional permanent capital, and \$2.0 billion of additional capital that we raised in structured finance vehicles.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Historical Liquidity and Capital Resources

We require capital to fund investments, grow our business and support our working capital requirements. Historically, we have funded investments using the capital resources of our existing owners,

capital committed by our fund investors and indebtedness incurred by our credit strategy funds or our portfolio companies. We generally have used the capital resources of our existing owners and accumulated net income from our business activities to fund our working capital requirements and to support our new business and growth initiatives.

Our combined statements of cash flows include the cash flows of our consolidated funds despite the fact that we have only a minority economic interest in those funds. The assets of our consolidated funds, on a gross basis, are substantially larger than the assets of our business and, accordingly, have a substantial effect on the cash flows reflected in our combined statements of cash flows. The assets of our consolidated funds have grown significantly during the periods reflected in our combined financial statements due to an increase in the number and size of the funds that we have raised, the amount of capital that we have invested and the appreciation in the value of our funds' investments.

The growth in the assets of our consolidated funds has significantly increased their cash flows and, in turn, has been the primary cause of the increase in the gross cash flows that are reflected in our combined statements of cash flows. In particular, the primary cash flow activities of our consolidated funds involve (i) raising capital from fund investors; (ii) using the capital of fund investors to make investments; (iii) financing certain investments with indebtedness; (iv) generating cash flows through the realization of investments; and (v) distributing cash flows from the realization of investments to fund investors. Because our consolidated funds are treated as investment companies for accounting purposes, these cash flow amounts are included in our cash flows from operations.

We have managed our historical liquidity and capital requirements by focusing on our cash flows before the consolidation of our funds and the effect of normal changes in assets and liabilities, which we anticipate will be settled for cash within one year. Our primary cash flow activities on a deconsolidated basis involve (i) generating cash flow from operations; (ii) funding capital commitments that we make to our funds as general partners (which amounts are eliminated when we consolidate funds); (iii) generating income from investment activities; (iv) funding our growth and new business initiatives; and (v) distributing cash flow to our owners. Normal movements in our short-term assets and liabilities do not affect our distribution decisions given our current and historically available borrowing capability.

We use adjusted cash flow from operations as a supplemental non-GAAP measure to assess and manage our liquidity and amounts that we have available for distribution to our owners. See "Distribution Policy." Adjusted cash flow from operations is intended to reflect our actual cash flows on a deconsolidated basis and is equal to cash flow from operations presented in accordance with GAAP, adjusted to exclude cash flow relating to (i) the investment activities of our consolidated funds; (ii) the realized and unrealized income attributable to non-controlling interests in consolidated funds; and (iii) changes in our operating assets and liabilities. We believe that adjusted cash flow from operations provides investors with useful information with respect to cash flows relating to our required capital investments and our ability to make annual cash distributions in accordance with our distribution policy. However, adjusted cash flow from operations should not be considered in isolation or as an alternative to cash flow from operations or income before taxes presented in accordance with GAAP.

The following table presents a reconciliation of our adjusted cash flow from operations to our net cash (used in) provided by operating activities presented in accordance with GAAP for the periods indicated.

| | Year Ended December 31, | | | | | | | Three Months Ended March 31, | | | | |
|---|-------------------------|-------------|-----|---------------|----|-------------|------|---------------------------------|----|-------------|--|--|
| | | 2004 | | 2005 2006 | | 2006 | 2006 | | | 2007 | | |
| | | | (\$ | in thousands) | | | | | | | | |
| Net Cash Provided By (Used In) | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Operating Activities | \$ | 1,799,767 | \$ | (106,448) | \$ | (5,531,144) | \$ | 390,582 | \$ | (593,269) | | |
| Change in operating assets and liabilities | | (141,592) | | 154,221 | | 2,179,945 | | 189,960 | | (584,481) | | |
| KKR Funds related investment activities | | (1,560,775) | | 763,353 | | 4,369,235 | | (484,136) | | 1,224,305 | | |
| Net realized gains on investments | | 2,932,802 | | 1,567,312 | | 3,244,931 | | 1,651,340 | | 417,997 | | |
| Change in unrealized (gains) losses on investments allocable to non-controlling | | 27.104 | | 1 1 4 2 4 0 0 | | (1.12.2.12) | | (566,001) | | 044.605 | | |
| interests | | 37,184 | | 1,142,480 | | (143,243) | | (566,991) | | 844,695 | | |
| Non-controlling interests in income of consolidated entities | | (2,364,309) | | (2,861,186) | | (3,026,913) | | (777,505) | | (1,161,162) | | |
| Other non-cash adjustments | | 13,899 | | 7,023 | | 16,063 | | 8,308 | | 13,471 | | |
| Adjusted cash flow from operations | \$ | 716,976 | \$ | 666,755 | \$ | 1,108,874 | \$ | 411,558 | \$ | 161,556 | | |

Net Cash Flow Provided by (Used in) Operating Activities

Our net cash flow provided by (used in) operating activities was \$(5.5) billion, \$(106) million and \$1.8 billion during the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005, and 2004, respectively. These amounts primarily included (i) purchases of investments by our consolidated funds, net of proceeds from sales of investments, of \$4.4 billion, \$763 million and \$1.56 billion during the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005, and 2004, respectively, (ii) net realized gains on investments of the consolidated funds of \$3.2 billion, \$1.6 billion and \$2.9 billion during the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively, and (iii) non-controlling interests in income of consolidated entities of \$3.0 billion, \$2.9 billion and \$2.4 billion during the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively. These amounts are reflected as operating activities in accordance with investment company accounting.

Net Cash Flow Used in Investing Activities

Our net cash flow used in investing activities was \$130.1 million, \$5.0 million and \$2.6 million during the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005, and 2004, respectively. Our investing activities included the purchases of furniture, fixtures, equipment and leasehold improvements.

Net Cash Flow Provided by (Used in) Financing Activities

Our net cash flow (used in) provided by financing activities was \$5.7 billion, \$134 million, and \$(1.7) billion during the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005, and 2004, respectively. Our financing activities primarily included (i) contributions made by, net of distributions made to, the investors in our consolidated funds, reflected in our historical combined financial statements as non-controlling interests in consolidated entities, of \$5.8 billion, \$300 million and \$(1.3) billion during the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005, and 2004, (ii) meeting net capital requirements of our consolidated funds of \$699.4 , \$249.4 million, and \$0 for the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively, and (iii) distributions to, net of contributions by, our equity holders of \$(796) million, \$(415) million and \$(442) million during the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively.

Future Sources of Cash and Liquidity Needs

Liquidity Needs

We expect that our primary liquidity needs will consist of cash required to (i) continue to grow our asset management business, including funding capital commitments that we make, as general partner, to

our funds; (ii) finance our new business initiatives, including any net capital requirements of our capital markets companies; (iii) fund our cash operating expenses, including cash salaries and bonuses of employees; (iv) pay amounts that may become due under our tax receivable agreement with KKR Holdings; and (v) fund distributions to our unitholders and holders of Group Partnership units in accordance with our distribution policy. See "Distribution Policy." We believe that the sources of liquidity described below will be sufficient to fund our working capital requirements for the next 12 months.

The following table presents our unfunded general partner capital commitments to our private equity funds as of March 31, 2007, as adjusted to reflect the capital commitment we made to the Asian Fund subsequent to that date:

| Private Equity Funds | Col | Unfunded Commitment | | | | |
|----------------------|-----|------------------------|-------|---------|--|--|
| | | (\$ in th | ousan | ds) | | |
| Millennium Fund | \$ | 150,000 | \$ | 2,898 | | |
| European Fund II | | 121,271 | | 37,486 | | |
| 2006 Fund | | 375,000 | | 345,692 | | |
| Asian Fund | | 100,000 | | 100,000 | | |
| | | | | | | |
| Total | \$ | 746,271 | \$ | 486,076 | | |
| | | | | | | |

In addition to the above capital commitments, we have entered into an investment agreement with KKR Private Equity Investors, our private equity oriented permanent capital vehicle, pursuant to which we have agreed to periodically acquire limited partner interests in the fund in an amount equal to 25% of the pre-tax distributions on the fund's investments that are allocated to us or our affiliates pursuant to a carried interest. As a result of the investment agreement, we expect to periodically acquire newly issued limited partner interests in the fund from time to time with a portion of the distributions that we receive from the fund.

In connection with the Reorganization Transactions and this offering, we will enter into an exchange agreement with KKR Holdings pursuant to which KKR Holdings or transferees of its Group Partnership units may up to four times each year (subject to the terms of the exchange agreement) exchange Group Partnership units (together with corresponding special voting units) for our common units on a one-for-one basis, subject to customary conversion rate adjustments for splits, unit distributions and reclassifications. We will also enter into a tax receivables agreement with KKR Holdings or certain transferees of its Group Partnership units pursuant to which our subsidiaries, in particular our intermediate holding company, will be required to pay 85% of the amount of cash savings, if any, in U.S. federal, state and local income taxes that it realizes as a result of increases in the tax basis of certain of the assets of our subsidiaries arising from any exchanges of Group Partnership units for our common units. See "Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions Tax Receivable Agreement." This payment obligation will be an obligation of our subsidiaries and not of either Group Partnership. While the actual increase in tax basis and amount and timing of any payments under our tax receivables agreement will vary depending upon a number of factors, including the timing of exchanges, the price of our common units at the time of the exchange, the extent to which such exchanges are taxable and the amount and timing of our taxable income, we expect that as a result of the size of the increases in the tax basis of the tangible and intangible assets of the Group Partnerships, the payments that we may be required to make could be substantial.

We intend to make quarterly cash distributions to our unitholders in amounts that in the aggregate are expected to constitute substantially all of our adjusted cash flow from operations each year in excess of amounts determined by our Managing Partner to be necessary or appropriate to provide for the conduct of our business, to make appropriate investments in our business and our funds, to comply with applicable law, any of our debt instruments or other agreements or to provide for future distributions to our unitholders for any one or more of the ensuing four quarters. Our distribution policy reflects our belief that distributing substantially all of our adjusted cash flow from operations will provide transparency for

our unitholders and impose on us an investment discipline with respect to the businesses and strategies that we pursue.

Adjusted cash flow from operations is intended to reflect the actual cash flow attributable to us and is equal to cash flow presented in accordance with GAAP, adjusted to exclude cash flow relating to (i) the investment activities of our consolidated funds; (ii) the realized and unrealized income attributable to non-controlling interests in consolidated funds; and (iii) changes in our operating assets and liabilities. We expect that our first quarterly distribution will be paid in in respect of the period from the completion of this offering through a Because we will not know what our available adjusted cash flow from operations will be for any year until the end of such year, we expect that our first three quarterly distributions in respect of any given year will generally be smaller than the final quarterly distribution in respect of such year.

Sources of Cash

Our initial source of cash will consist of the net proceeds that we receive from this offering. Based on the midpoint of the price range set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, we estimate that we will receive approximately \$\\$ of net proceeds from this offering after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and offering expenses, or \$\\$ if the underwriters exercise in full their option to purchase additional common units from us. We will also receive cash from time to time from (i) our operating activities, including management, transaction and monitoring fees that we earn under the management and other agreements that we enter into with our funds and portfolio companies; (ii) gains on investments that are allocated to us in respect of our carried interests; and (iii) realized returns that are generated on investments that are made with capital invested by or on behalf of the general partners of our funds. We may also issue additional common units and other securities to investors with the objective of increasing our available capital.

In addition, as a public company, we intend to use leverage to create the most efficient capital structure for our partnership and our public unitholders. In furtherance of this objective, we intend to enter into a revolving credit facility with one or more financial institutions that we may draw down from time to time to optimize our capital structure. We may also borrow from other sources. We do not anticipate approaching significant levels of leverage during the first one or two years following this offering, because we believe that the net proceeds that we will receive from this offering will initially provide us with the principal source of financing for our business. This strategy may change, however, depending on our liquidity requirements.

Contractual Obligations, Commitments and Contingencies

In the ordinary course of our business, we and our consolidated funds enter into contractual arrangements that may require future cash payments. The following table sets forth information relating to

the anticipated future cash payments that were associated with those contractual obligations as of March 31, 2007.

| | Payments due by Period | | | | | | | | | |
|--|------------------------|---------|-----------------|------|-----------------|-----------|----------|------|----|---------|
| Type of Contractual Obligations | _ < | <1 Year | 1 to 3 Years | | 3 to 5 Years | | >5 Years | | | Total |
| | | | | | (\$ in | millions) | | | | |
| Before Consolidation of Funds: | | | | | | | | | | |
| Capital commitments to traditional private equity funds(1) | \$ | 486.1 | \$ | | \$ | | \$ | | \$ | 486.1 |
| Lease obligations | | 14.9 | | 28.6 | | 24.8 | | 48.4 | | 116.7 |
| | | | _ | | _ | | _ | | _ | |
| Total | \$ | 501.0 | \$ | 28.6 | \$ | 24.8 | \$ | 48.4 | \$ | 602.8 |
| After Consolidation of Funds: | | | | | | | | | | |
| Equity commitments(2) | \$ | 4,914.0 | \$ | | \$ | | \$ | | \$ | 4,914.0 |
| Lease obligations | | 14.9 | | 28.6 | | 24.8 | | 48.4 | | 116.7 |
| Debt payment obligations(3) | _ | 1,335.7 | | | | 350.0 | | | | 1,685.7 |
| Total | \$ | 6,264.6 | \$ | 28.6 | \$ | 374.8 | \$ | 48.4 | \$ | 6,716.4 |

- These capital commitments represent commitments by the general partners of our traditional private equity funds to contribute capital to fund a portion of the purchase price paid for each portfolio company investment made by the fund. Because these amounts are due on demand, they have been presented as falling due within one year. However, given the size of our funds' capital commitments and the rates at which our funds make investments, we expect that the capital commitments presented above will be called over a period of several years, if not longer. The amounts presented above do not, however, include amounts that may become due to KKR Private Equity Investors under our investment agreement with it, because those amounts will depend on the fund's returns and are not objectively determinable. See "Future Sources of Cash and Liquidity Needs."
- These equity commitments represent contractual commitments entered into by our private equity funds to fund a portion of the purchase price of unconsummated portfolio company investments. Our funds pay amounts due with respect to these commitments using capital contributed by fund investors and capital provided by us and, in the case of our larger transactions, with amounts funded by third-party co-investors or financial intermediaries to whom a portion of the equity commitment is syndicated. Whether and when the transactions regarding which we have entered into commitments will be consummated depends on a number of factors, some or all of which may be outside of our control, and we cannot assure you that any of these commitments will be funded. As a result, the equity commitments presented above do not necessarily reflect our fund's actual future cash outflows.
- Debt payment obligations include interest to be paid over the maturity of the related debt obligation, which has been calculated assuming no prepayments are made and the debt is held until its final maturity date. Future interest rates have been calculated using rates in effect as of March 31, 2007, including both variable and fixed rates provided for by the relevant debt agreements.

In the normal course of business, we also enter into contractual arrangements that contain a variety of representations and warranties and that include general indemnification obligations. Our maximum exposure under these arrangements is unknown due to the fact that the exposure would relate to claims that may be made against us in the future. Accordingly, no amounts have been included in our combined financial statements as of March 31, 2007 relating to indemnification obligations.

The instruments governing our traditional private equity funds include clawback provisions that require the general partner of a fund to repay any amounts previously received in respect of its carried interest if the fund's investments do not achieve a profit on all investments as a whole upon the liquidation of the fund. As of March 31, 2007, based on the investment performance of our traditional private equity funds, none of the general partners of those funds had a clawback obligation.

Off Balance Sheet Arrangements

Other than contractual commitments and other legal contingencies incurred in the normal course of our business, we do not have any off-balance sheet financings or liabilities.

Critical Accounting Policies

The preparation of our financial statements in accordance with GAAP requires our management to make estimates and judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities, and reported amounts of revenues, income and expense. Our management bases these estimates and judgments on available information, historical experience and other assumptions that we believe are reasonable under the circumstances. These estimates, judgments and assumptions, however, are often subjective and may be impacted negatively based on changing circumstances or changes in our analyses. If actual amounts are ultimately different from those estimated, judged or assumed, revisions are included in our combined financial statements for the period in which the actual amounts become known. We believe the following critical accounting policies could potentially produce materially different results if we were to change underlying estimates, judgments or assumptions. Please see the notes to the predecessor combined financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus for further detail regarding our critical accounting policies.

Fair Value of Investments

Our consolidated funds are treated as investment companies under the AICPA Audit and Accounting Guide, "Investment Companies," for the purposes of GAAP and, as a result, reflect their investments on our predecessor combined statement of financial condition at fair value, with unrealized gains or losses resulting from changes in fair value reflected as a component of investment income in our predecessor combined statements of income. We have retained the specialized accounting of the our consolidated funds pursuant to EITF Issue No. 85-12, Retention of Specialized Accounting for Investments in Consolidation.

When determining fair values of investments, we use the last reported market price as of the statement of financial condition date for investments that have readily observable market prices. If no sales occurred on such day, we use the "bid" price at the close of business on that date and, if sold short, the "asked" price at the close of business on that date day. Forward contracts are valued based on market rates or prices obtained from recognized financial data service providers. When an investment does not have a readily available market price, the fair value of the investment represents the value, as determined by us in good faith, at which the investment could be sold in an orderly disposition over a reasonable period of time between willing parties other than in a forced or liquidation sale.

There is no single standard for determining fair value in good faith and in many cases fair value is best expressed as a range of fair values from which a single estimate may be derived. When making fair value determinations, we typically use a market multiples approach that considers a specified financial measure (such as EBITDA) or a discounted cash flow or liquidation analysis. We also consider a range of additional factors that we deem relevant, including the price at which the investment was acquired, the nature of the investment (such as whether it is a controlling interest), local market conditions, market prices for comparable securities and financing transactions and models that consider the current and expected operating performance and cash flows of the company in which the investment was made. Fair values of investments that do not have readily observable market prices are based on the best information available in light of the circumstances and may incorporate or involve significant assumptions or judgments by management.

Approximately 72%, or \$12.9 billion, and 67%, or \$13.4 billion, of the value of the investments of our consolidated private equity funds were valued in the absence of readily observable market prices as of December 31, 2006 and March 31, 2007, respectively. Our determinations of the fair values of these investments may differ materially from the values that would have resulted if readily observable market

prices had existed. Additional external factors may cause those values, and the values of investments for which readily observable market prices exist, to increase or decrease over time, which may create volatility in our earnings and the amounts of assets and partners capital that we report from time to time.

Changes in the fair value of the investments of our consolidated private equity funds may impact our results of operations as follows:

The management fees that we are paid by our private equity-oriented permanent capital fund are based on the approximate net asset value of the fund, which in turn is impacted by the fair values of its investments. A change in the fair values of the fund's investments during a reporting period would affect the amount of management fees that are payable following the completion of the reporting period, but would not have an immediate impact on our results. We estimate that an immediate 10% decrease in the fair value of the fund's private equity investments as of March 31, 2007 would decrease the management fee that is payable by the fund by approximately \$2.1 million. The management fees paid by our traditional private equity funds are calculated based on the amount of capital committed to, or invested by, the funds and are not directly affected by changes in the fair value of the funds' investments.

The net gains from investment activities of our private equity funds are directly affected by changes in the fair values of the funds investments as described under "Key Financial Measures Investment Income Net Gains from Investment Activities." Based on the investments of our private equity funds as of March 31, 2007, we estimate that an immediate 10% decrease in the fair value of the funds' investments generally would result an a 10% immediate change in net gains from the funds' investment activities. However, we estimate the impact that the consequential decrease in investment income would have on our reported amounts of income before taxes and net income would be significantly less than the amount presented above, given that a substantial majority of the change in fair value would be absorbed by fund investors who hold non-controlling interests in the funds.

Given the significance of fair value determination to our financial reporting, we employ an independent valuation firm to provide us with third party valuation assistance when calculating fair values of private equity investments. The procedures employed by our independent valuation firm do not, however, involve an audit, review, compilation or any other form of examination or attestation under generally accepted auditing standards and the terms of our independent valuation firm's engagement provides that the firm is not responsible for determining the fair value of any individual investments and that its role is limited to being an advisor and providing additional support to our existing valuation policy and process. Based on the results of its application of these procedures and its review of relevant information, a substantial amount of which was provided by our investment professionals and was assumed to be accurate and complete, including valuations, our independent valuation firm has concluded that our valuation of private equity investments as of March 31, 2007 did not appear to be unreasonable. See "Private Equity Valuations and Related Data" for a further discussion of our private equity investment valuations.

Revenue Recognition

Fee income consists primarily of transaction and monitoring fees that we receive from our portfolio companies and the management and other fees that we receive directly from our unconsolidated funds, including both the base management fees and the incentive fees that are paid by our unconsolidated credit strategy funds. These fees are based upon the contractual terms of the management and other agreements that we enter into with the applicable funds and portfolio companies. We recognize fee income in the period during which the related services are performed and the amounts have been contractually earned.

Recognition of Investment Income

Investment income consists primarily of the unrealized and realized gains on investments, dividend and interest income received from investments and foreign currency gains as reduced by unrealized and realized losses on investments, interest expense incurred in connection with investment activities and foreign currency losses on investments. Unrealized gains or losses result from changes in the fair value of our funds' investments during a period. Upon disposition of an investment, previously recognized unrealized gains or losses are reversed and a corresponding realized gain or loss is recognized in the current period. While this reversal does not impact the net amounts of gains that we recognize from investment activities, it affects the manner in which we classify our gains and losses for reporting purposes.

We recognize investment income with respect to our carried interests in investments of our private equity funds, the capital invested by or on behalf of the general partners of our private equity funds and the non-controlling interests that third-party fund investors hold in our consolidated funds. A carried interest entitles us to a percentage of the gain generated on third-party capital invested by a private equity fund, subject in the case of our traditional private equity funds to the fund achieving a profit on all investments as a whole. If due to the performance of a fund's later investments the fund does not achieve overall profitability over the life of the fund, the general partner of the fund is obligated to repay some or all of the carried interest it previously received. This feature, which is referred to as a clawback, operates only with respect to the investments of an individual fund and does not provide for netting of gains and losses across funds.

Because carried interests allocate to us a disproportionate share of our private equity funds' earnings relative to our capital contributions, those interests reduce the amount of our funds' earnings that are allocated to fund investors' non-controlling interests in consolidated funds. We recognize investment income attributable to a carried interest in a fund to the extent that the fund's investment returns are positive. When a carried interest is subject to a clawback provision, we recognize the related investment income based on the terms of the fund's instruments assuming that the fund was terminated on that date and that the fair value of the fund's investments were then realized in full. Given the long durations during which our private equity funds hold investments, management believes that this approach results in income recognition that best reflects our performance in any given period as the manager of our private equity funds.

Due to the consolidation of the majority of our funds, the share of our funds' investment income that is allocable to our carried interests and capital investments is not shown in our combined financial statements. Instead, the investment income that we retain in our net income, after allocating amounts to non-controlling interests, represents the portion of our investment income that is allocable to us. Because the substantial majority of our funds are consolidated and because we hold only a minority economic interest in our funds' investments, our share of the investment income generated by our investment activities is significantly less than the total amount of investment income presented in our predecessor combined financial statements.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In December 2004, the Financial Accounting Standards Board issued SFAS No. 123 (R), "Share-Based Payment" ("SFAS 123 (R)"), which requires all equity-based payments to employees to be recognized using a fair value based method. On January 1, 2006, the Company adopted SFAS No. 123 (R) using the prospective method and therefore there was no impact on prior period amounts. The adoption of SFAS 123 (R) did not impact the Company's combined financial statements.

In February 2006, the FASB issued SFAS No. 155, "Accounting for Certain Hybrid Financial Instruments," ("SFAS 155"). Key provisions of SFAS No. 155 include: (1) a broad fair value measurement option for certain hybrid financial instruments that contain an embedded derivative that would otherwise require bifurcation; (2) clarification that only the simplest separations of interest payments and principal

payments qualify for the exception afforded to interest-only strips and principal-only strips from derivative accounting under paragraph 14 of SFAS No. 133, thereby narrowing such exception; (3) a requirement that beneficial interests in securitized financial assets be analyzed to determine whether they are freestanding derivatives or whether they are hybrid instruments that contain embedded derivatives requiring bifurcation; (4) clarification that concentrations of credit risk in the form of subordination are not embedded derivatives; and (5) elimination of the prohibition on a qualifying special purpose entity holding passive derivative financial instruments that pertain to beneficial interests that are or contain a derivative financial instrument. In general, these changes will reduce the operational complexity associated with bifurcating embedded derivatives, and increase the number of beneficial interests in securitization transactions, including interest-only strips and principal-only strips, required to be accounted for in accordance with SFAS No. 133. SFAS 155 is effective for all financial instruments acquired, issued or subject to remeasurement after the beginning of an entity's first fiscal year that begins after September 15, 2006. The adoption of SFAS 155 did not have a material impact on the Company's combined financial statements.

In September 2006, the FASB issued SFAS No. 157, "Fair Value Measurements" ("SFAS 157"). SFAS 157 defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value, and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. SFAS 157 applies to reporting periods beginning after November 15, 2007. The Company is currently assessing the impact of adopting SFAS 157 on the combined financial statements.

In February 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 159, "The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities" ("SFAS 159"). SFAS 159 permits entities to choose to measure many financial instruments and certain other items at fair value, with changes in fair value recognized in earnings. SFAS 159 applies to reporting periods beginning after November 15, 2007. The Company is currently assessing the impact of adopting SFAS 159 on the combined financial statements.

In June 2007, the AICPA issued Statement of Position No. 07-1, "Clarification of the Scope of the Audit and Accounting Guide Investment Companies and Accounting by Parent Companies and Equity Method Investors for Investments in Investment Companies" ("SOP 07-1"), for issuance. SOP 07-1 addresses whether the accounting principles of the AICPA Audit and Accounting Guide Investment Companies may be applied to an entity by clarifying the definition of an investment company and whether those accounting principles may be retained by a parent company in consolidation or by an investor in the application of the equity method of accounting. SOP 07-1 applies to the later of (i) reporting periods beginning on or after December 15, 2007 or (ii) the first permitted early adoption date of the FASB's fair value option statement. The Company is currently assessing the impact of adopting SOP 07-1 on the Company's combined financial statements.

In June 2006, the FASB issued Interpretation No. 48, "Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes, an interpretation of FASB Statement No. 109" ("FIN 48"). FIN 48 requires companies to recognize the tax benefits of uncertain tax positions only where the position is "more likely than not" to be sustained assuming examination by tax authorities. The tax benefit recognized is the largest amount of benefit that is greater than 50 percent likely of being realized upon ultimate settlement. FIN 48 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2006. The adoption of FIN 48 did not have a material impact on the Company's combined financial statements.

Qualitative and Quantitative Disclosures About Market Risk

Our exposure to market risks primarily relates to our role as general partner or manager of our funds and sensitivities to movements in the fair value of their investments, including the effect that those movements have on the management fees and carried interests that we receive. The fair value of our funds' investments may fluctuate in response to changes in the value of securities, foreign currency exchange rates and interest rates.

Although our funds share many common themes, we generally maintain separate investment and risk management processes for monitoring and managing market risks in our private equity and credit segments. In particular:

The investment process for our private equity funds involves a detailed analysis of potential acquisitions and industry-specific investment teams are assigned to oversee the operations, strategic development, financing and capital deployment decisions of our funds' portfolio companies. Investment decisions are subject to approval by our equity investment committee, which consists of a group of our senior principals, and portfolio company investments are monitored by our portfolio management committee, which consists of a group of our senior principals and senior advisors.

Our approach to making debt investments focuses on creating investment portfolios that generate attractive leveraged risk-adjusted returns on invested capital, allocating capital across multiple asset classes, selecting high-quality investments that may be made at attractive prices, applying rigorous standards of due diligence when making investment decisions, subjecting investments to regular monitoring and oversight and making buy and sell decisions based on price targets and relative value parameters. We employ both "top-down" and "bottom-up" analyses when making debt investments. Our top-down analysis involves a macro analysis of relative asset valuations, long-term industry trends, business cycles, interest rate expectations, credit fundamentals and technical factors to target specific industry sectors and asset classes in which to invest. Our bottom-up analysis includes a rigorous analysis of the credit fundamentals and capital structure of each credit considered for investment and a thorough review of the impact of credit and industry trends and dynamics and dislocations events on such potential investment.

Market Risk

Our consolidated funds hold investments that are reported at fair value. Net changes in the fair value of investments impact the net gains from investments in our combined statements of income. Based on the investments of our funds as of March 31, 2007, we estimate that a 10% decrease in the fair value of our funds' investments would result in a corresponding reduction in investment income. However, we estimate the impact that the consequent decrease in investment income would have on our reported amounts of income before taxes and net income would be significantly less than the amount presented above, given that a substantial majority of the change in fair value would be absorbed by fund investors who hold non-controlling interests in our funds.

Our base management fees are calculated based on the amount of capital committed or invested by a fund or the NAV of a fund's investments, as described under "Business Private Equity Traditional Private Equity Funds." In the case of our credit strategy funds, our incentive fees are calculated based on the performance of a fund's investments, which in the case of one of our credit strategy funds is calculated based on the appreciation in the NAV of the fund's investments. To the extent that base management or other amounts are calculated based on the NAV of the fund's investments, the amount of fees that we may charge will be increased or decreased in direct proportion to the effect of changes in the fair value of the fund's investments. The proportion of our management and other amounts that are based on NAV depends on the number and type of funds in existence.

Exchange Rate Risk

Our private equity funds make investments from time to time in currencies other than those in which their capital commitments are denominated. Those investments expose us and our fund investors to the risk that the value of the investments will be affected by changes in exchange rates between the currency in which the capital commitments are denominated and the currency in which the investments are made. Our policy is to minimize these risks by employing hedging techniques, including using foreign exchange contracts to reduce exposure to future changes in exchange rates when our funds have invested a

meaningful amount of capital in currencies other than the currencies in which their capital commitments are denominated.

Because most of the capital commitments to our funds are denominated in U.S. dollars, our primary exposure to exchange rate risk relates to movements in the value of exchange rates between the U.S. dollar and other currencies in which our investments are denominated (primarily euro and Australian dollars). We estimate that a simultaneous parallel movement by 10% in the exchange rates between the U.S. dollar and all of the foreign currencies in which our funds' investments were denominated as of March 31, 2007 would result in net gains or losses from investment activities of our funds of \$250 million. However, we estimate that the effect on our income before taxes and our net income from such a change would be significantly less than the amount presented above, because a substantial majority of the gain or loss would be absorbed by fund investors who hold non-controlling interests in our funds.

Interest Rate Risk

Our credit strategy funds and our private equity-oriented permanent capital fund have outstanding indebtedness that accrues interest at variable rates. As a result, changes in interest rates affect the amount of interest payments that those funds are required to make, which may impact the earnings and cash flows of those funds. However, we estimate the effect on our income before taxes and our net income from such an increase would be significantly less than the amount presented above, given that a substantial majority of the increased expense would be absorbed by fund investors who hold non-controlling interests in the funds.

In addition, our credit strategy funds and our private equity-oriented permanent capital fund make investments in fixed income instruments that bear interest at fixed rates. Changes in interest rates may affect the values of those investments, which may affect the amount of revenues and investment income that we earn from those funds.

Credit Risk

Certain of our funds enter into derivative instruments that subject us to the risk that the counterparties may be unable to meet their obligations under those agreements. We seek to minimize our risk exposure by limiting the counterparties with which we enter into contracts to highly rated major financial institutions with strong credit ratings.

PRIVATE EQUITY VALUATIONS AND RELATED DATA

This prospectus presents valuation and related data, such as net and gross IRRs and multiples of invested capital, relating to our traditional private equity funds. Unless otherwise indicated, this data is presented as of March 31, 2007, which we refer to as the valuation date, and has been prepared using the methodologies described below. Please keep this in mind as you read this prospectus.

Realized Values

We calculated the aggregate realized value of a traditional fund's portfolio investments as the historical amount of the net cash and other marketable securities actually received by the fund from all of the investments made from the date of the fund's formation through the valuation date. Such amounts do not give effect to the allocation of any realized returns to the fund's general partner or manager pursuant to a carried interest, or the payment of any applicable management fees to the fund's manager. Where the value of an investment was only partially realized, we classified the actual cash and other consideration received by the fund as realized value and classified the balance of the value of the investment as unrealized value, which is valued using the methodology described below under "Unrealized Values."

Unrealized Values

Methodology

We calculated the aggregate unrealized value of a traditional private equity fund's investments by adding together the individual unrealized values of the fund's investments.

When determining fair values of investments, we use the last reported market price as of the statement of financial condition date for investments that have readily observable market prices. If no sales occurred on such day, we use the "bid" price at the close of business on that date and, if sold short, the "asked" price at the close of business on that date day. Forward contracts are valued based on market rates or prices obtained from recognized financial data service providers. When an investment does not have a readily available market price, the fair value of the investment represents the value, as determined by us in good faith, at which the investment could be sold in an orderly disposition over a reasonable period of time between willing parties other than in a forced or liquidation sale.

There is no single standard for determining fair value in good faith and in many cases fair value is best expressed as a range of fair values from which a single estimate may be derived. When making fair value determinations, we typically use a market multiples approach that considers a specified financial measure (such as EBITDA) or a discounted cash flow or liquidation analysis. We also consider a range of additional factors that we deem relevant, including the price at which the investment was acquired, the nature of the investment (such as whether it is a controlling interest), local market conditions, market prices for comparable securities and financing transactions and models that consider the current and expected operating performance and cash flows of the company in which the investment was made. Fair values of investments that do not have readily available market prices are based on the best information available in light of the circumstances and may incorporate or involve significant assumptions or judgments by management. Because we valued our investments as of March 31, 2007, subsequent events that may have a material impact on those valuations are not reflected.

Independent Valuation Firm

An aggregate of 27 of the private equity investments that we valued as of the valuation date (representing approximately \$13.4 million, or 67%, of the total unrealized value of all private equity investments valued as of the valuation date) did not have a readily available market and were valued using fair value pricing. Our calculations of the fair values of private equity investments were reviewed by Duff & Phelps, LLC, or "Duff & Phelps," our independent valuation firm, who provided third-party valuation assistance in accordance with limited procedures that we identified and requested it to perform. Those procedures did not involve an audit, review, compilation or any other form of examination or attestation under generally accepted auditing standards. Among other things, the terms of Duff & Phelps's engagement provide that it is not responsible for

determining the fair value of any individual investments and its role is limited to being an advisor and providing additional support to our existing valuation policy and process. Based on the results of its application of these limited procedures and its review of relevant information, a substantial amount of which was provided by our investment professionals and was assumed to be accurate and complete, including valuations, Duff & Phelps concluded that our valuation of each of these investments did not appear to be unreasonable.

IRRs

IRRs measure the aggregate annual compounded returns generated by a fund's investments over a holding period. We calculated net IRRs after giving effect to the allocation of realized and unrealized returns on a fund's investments to the fund's general partner pursuant to a carried interest and the payment of any applicable management fees. These amounts measure returns based on amounts that, if distributed, would be paid to fund investors. We calculated gross IRRs before giving effect to the allocation of realized and unrealized returns on a fund's investments to the fund's general partner or manager pursuant to a carried interest and the payment of any applicable management fees. These amounts measure the returns on the fund's investments as a whole without regard to whether all of the returns would, if distributed, be payable to fund investors. In all cases, we computed IRRs using what is known as a "dollar-weighted" IRR, which takes into account the timing of cash flows and amounts invested at any given time, and we determined realized and unrealized returns using the methodologies described above.

Multiples of Invested Capital

The multiples of invested capital measure the aggregate returns generated by a fund's investments in absolute terms. We calculated each multiple of invested capital by adding together the total realized and unrealized values of a fund's investments and dividing by the total amount of capital invested by the fund. Such amounts do not give effect to the allocation of any realized and unrealized returns on a fund's investments to the fund's general partner or manager pursuant to a carried interest or the payment of any applicable management fees. In all cases, we determined the realized and unrealized values of a fund's investments using the methodologies described above.

Bridge Financing Provided by Private Equity Funds

In certain instances, our traditional private equity funds may provide temporary or "bridge" financing to a portfolio company in connection with a portfolio company investment. This financing, which may be in the form of debt or equity, is designated as bridge financing prior to the time that the investment is made. If bridge financing that is extended by a private equity fund is not repaid within eighteen months from the date the financing was extended, the bridge financing is considered to be permanent financing and is included in the amount of the fund's portfolio company investment. If the bridge financing is repaid within eighteen months from the date the financing was extended, the repayment is considered a repayment of principal and any additional amounts received are treated as interest income from the portfolio company. For the purposes of calculating IRRs and multiples of invested capital, we disregarded both the principal amount of any bridge financing that was not considered permanent financing and any related interest income.

Calculation of Dollar Weighted Average Holding Periods

We measure the length of time during which our funds hold portfolio investments on a dollar weighted basis. We calculated the dollar weighted average holding period for a fund's portfolio investments by dividing (i) the holding period of each of the fund's investments multiplied by the cost basis of such investment by (ii) the aggregate cost basis of all of the fund's investments. An investment's holding period is equal to the period of time between the date on which the investment was made and the date on which the amount invested was realized or, if the investment was held as of the valuation date, the valuation date. The cost basis of an investment is equal to the amount of capital invested by the fund. Where the value of an investment was only partially realized as of the valuation date, we considered the holding periods and cost bases of the realized and unrealized portions of the investment separately for the purposes of the calculation.

INDUSTRY

Overview

Asset management is the professional management of investments by third-party portfolio managers on behalf of investors. Asset managers earn a contracted fee by employing various strategies to meet the investment goals of their investors. These strategies are generally considered to be either "traditional" or "alternative." Traditional asset management generally involves the use of equity, debt and/or derivative securities while alternative asset management utilizes a variety of investment strategies. The asset management industry has grown significantly over the past ten years, with the total value of assets under management worldwide estimated at greater than \$50 trillion in 2006. This growth has been driven by aging populations in both developed and emerging markets around the world which have increased the pools of savings and particularly pension assets. Alternative asset management strategies have been the fastest-growing sector of the industry as investors have sought to diversify their investment portfolios, and alternative asset managers have often delivered superior returns when compared to traditional asset managers.

Traditional asset managers manage portfolios of securities by investing through investment companies registered under the Investment Company Act (for example, mutual funds and exchange traded funds) or through separate unregistered accounts managed on behalf of individuals or institutions. Investment objectives generally include total return, capital appreciation, current income and/or replicating the performance of a particular index. Investors in these funds generally have unrestricted access to their funds either through market transactions (in the case of closed-end mutual funds and exchange traded funds) or through withdrawals (in the case of open-end mutual funds and separately managed accounts). Traditional asset managers are generally compensated on a monthly or quarterly basis with fees that are calculated as a percentage of assets under management. Managers of such portfolios in the United States are typically registered with the SEC under the Investment Advisers Act.

Alternative asset managers utilize a variety of investment strategies to deliver investment performance on an absolute return basis within certain predefined risk parameters and investment guidelines. These investment returns tend to have a lower correlation to the broader market than traditional asset management strategies. Alternative asset managers include private equity funds, real estate funds, venture capital funds, hedge funds, funds of funds (that is, funds that invest in investment funds), and mezzanine and structured debt funds. Many alternative asset vehicles, particularly private equity funds, require investors to fund committed capital over the investment period of the vehicle and limit investors' access to invested capital until such time as investments yield returns or are realized. Nearly all alternative asset management fee arrangements include a significant performance component. Generally, depending upon, among other things, the composition of the investor base and the nature of investment activities, alternative asset vehicles may not be required to register as investment companies under the Investment Advisers Act.

A further discussion of private equity funds, structured debt funds and hedge funds is set forth below.

Alternative Asset Management

Private Equity Funds

Private equity funds are managed pools of capital invested in non-public, non-actively traded common equity, preferred stock, or mezzanine or distressed debt securities. In certain cases, private equity funds engage in the acquisition and delisting of public companies or invest in publicly listed companies. Private equity fund managers often seek to exploit dislocations in the market where other investors do not recognize the value of, or may lack the required expertise to generate additional value from, a certain

company or security. These investments may include significant changes to a company's capital structure through the use of borrowed capital, a strategy referred to as a "leveraged buyout."

Private equity funds are generally fixed-lived vehicles, with provisions to extend their term under certain circumstances, and are generally organized as unregistered limited partnerships or limited liability companies. The business, affairs and investment decisions of private equity firms are usually controlled by a general partner. The fund obtains capital commitments from certain qualified investors that are high net-worth individuals or institutions who thereafter become passive limited partners in the fund partnership. At such time as the general partner identifies an appropriate investment opportunity, it is entitled to call the capital on an "as needed" basis (typically over the first three to six years of the fund's term) from its investors, and this capital is returned through distributions upon realizations of the underlying investments (typically within five to eight years). General partners are typically compensated with a combination of management fees (based on committed or contributed capital), transaction and monitoring fees (paid by portfolio companies for advisory and other services rendered) and carried interest (based on the net profits generated by the fund). Private equity fund managers typically commit a portion of their own capital to the funds they manage.

Private equity fund-raising has experienced significant growth over the last several years, reaching record levels in 2006. According to *DowJones*, there has been more than \$400 billion of capital raised in the United States since the beginning of 2002, and according to the *Russell Investment Group*, allocations to private equity funds are forecast to reach record levels in all markets in 2007. The growth of private equity funds can be observed in how private equity sponsor-led deals become a much more significant portion of overall mergers and acquisitions ("M&A") volume. Sponsor-led deals represented more than 25% of the global M&A volume in 2006, up from 5% in 1999.

U.S. Corporate Private Equity Funds Raised

Private Equity Global M&A Volume and Percentage of Total M&A

Source: DowJones Source: Thomson Financial

Note: Compound Annual Growth Rate, or "CAGR," represents the annual rate of growth over a period, assuming growth at a steady rate.

Returns for Private Equity

Private equity fund managers have, on average, historically outperformed the broader stock indices over the past 20 years. High risk-adjusted returns are the driving attraction of private equity and provide incentive in the face of the illiquidity and administrative complexity associated with the asset class.

Private Equity and Public Market Returns As of December 31, 2006

| Private Equity | 1 Yr | 3 Yr | 5 Yr | 10 Yr | 20 Yr |
|-----------------------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|
| | | | | | |
| U.S. Buyouts | 24.0% | 14.1% | 10.3% | 8.5% | 12.2% |
| European Buyouts | 29.6 | 15.3 | 8.3 | 14.3 | 14.4 |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| Public Equity | | | | | |
| Public Equity | | | | | |
| | 9.5% | 6.4% | 4.4% | 6.5% | 10.2% |
| Public Equity NASDAQ | 9.5% | 6.4% | 4.4% | 6.5% | 10.2% |

Note: Past performance is not indicative of future results. Buyouts represent returns from private equity funds that tend

to acquire companies with established markets and current revenue streams.

Source: From Thomson Financial and Bloomberg; includes Thomson Financial U.S. Buyouts and Mezzanine Index,

Thomson Financial European Buyouts and Mezzanine Index, NASDAQ and S&P 500 Index.

Structured Debt Funds

Structured debt funds are investment vehicles backed by a diversified pool of fixed income assets that may include senior secured loans, high-yield notes, investment grade bonds, mezzanine securities and other debt and credit-linked securities. These funds take a variety of forms and often target specific assets classes, such as portfolios of primarily non-investment grade senior credit facilities or portfolios of investment grade and high-yield bonds to create a new set of fixed income securities. These funds finance their purchases of debt securities through issuances of multiple tranches of debt and equity securities that are structured to achieve specific credit ratings. Structured debt vehicles seek to earn a return for investors by borrowing funds at a lower cost than the yield the vehicles earn on their underlying investments. A collateralized debt obligation is a type of structured debt fund that invests in leveraged portfolios of fixed income investments of various types, including collateralized bond obligations, or CBOs, collateralized mortgage obligations, or CMOs, collateralized fund obligations, or CFOs, among other structures. An arbitrage collateralized debt obligation, or CDO, is typically backed by a pool of high yield corporate bonds and/or loans and is designed to take advantage of the difference between the CDO's investment grade funding costs and the underlying assets' investment returns. Set forth below are charts that show total global CDO issuance and total U.S. leveraged loan arbitrage CDO activity over the last eight years.

Global CDO Issuance

U.S. Leveraged Loan Arbitrage CDO Activity

Source: Thomson Financial Source: Standard & Poor's

Hedge Funds

The term hedge fund generally refers to an investment vehicle that seeks to generate positive risk-adjusted returns under various market conditions. Unlike a traditional asset management fund, a hedge fund invests in diverse asset classes and employs a variety of investment strategies to exploit market opportunities. Some of these strategies include various forms of arbitrage, long/short equity, event driven, global macro and other quantitative and fundamental strategies. In light of their often superior risk-adjusted performance and for diversification purposes, hedge funds have been utilized by an increasing number of institutional asset managers, and, as a result, have experienced significant inflows in recent years. Global assets under management in the hedge fund industry, as reported by *HFR Industry Reports*, have grown from approximately \$456 billion at December 31, 1999 to an estimated \$1.4 trillion at December 31, 2006, a 17.7% compound annual growth rate.

Hedge funds are typically structured as limited partnerships or limited liability companies that are generally exempt from registration under the Investment Company Act. Advisers to such hedge funds are often not registered under the Investment Advisers Act and can pursue investment strategies not typically available via registered investment companies. Usually the manager of a hedge fund will receive both a base management fee and a performance fee. The base management fee is based on the net asset value of the fund, and the performance fee is computed as a percentage of the fund's profits (i.e., the net realized and unrealized gains in the portfolio). Some hedge funds set a "hurdle rate" under which the fund manager does not earn a performance fee until the fund's performance exceeds a benchmark rate. Another feature common to hedge funds is the "high water mark" under which a fund manager does not receive its performance fees until the fund's net asset value exceeds the highest historical value on which performance fees were last paid. Typical hedge fund investors are high net worth individuals and institutions that are permitted to invest and withdraw funds periodically in accordance with the terms of the funds. Hedge fund managers typically commit a portion of their own capital in the funds they manage.

Hedge Fund AUM and Net Asset Flows

Number of Hedge Funds and Average AUM

Source: HFR Industry Reports

Industry Trends

Source: HFR Industry Reports

Growing Investor Demand and Increased Institutional Investor Allocations

Growth in assets under management is driven by appreciation in the value of managed assets and net inflows of capital from investors. The industry has experienced significant growth in worldwide assets under management over the past ten years, primarily fueled by net capital inflows from an aging population. Within the U.S., approximately half of assets under management are retirement-related assets. Total pension assets in the United States grew from \$6.8 trillion at the end of 1996 to \$14.0 trillion at the end of 2006. Shifting demographics and the drive towards "privatization" of retirement planning present an opportunity for the asset management industry. These investors are expected to seek products with absolute return and greater risk management characteristics, and demand more investment advice.

Alternative asset management vehicles have been the fastest growing segment of the industry as investors have sought to achieve greater portfolio diversification and improve the risk adjusted return profile of their portfolios. However, despite these alternative products becoming a more significant source of industry growth, these strategies still account for a relatively small portion of total institutional assets. For example, the average allocation to alternative investments by U.S. corporate and public defined benefit pension plans was 4.4% and 4.3% respectively in 2006.

Product Innovation

The alternative asset management industry is highly competitive, and asset managers compete for both investors and investment opportunities. Leading alternative asset managers have developed new investment strategies and structures which have enabled them to attract additional capital from existing investors as well as new capital from investors who have not invested with them previously. Some of these newer fund offerings include investing in distressed securities, the development of mezzanine and infrastructure funds and expansion into new geographic regions. Opportunities also exist to develop new investment vehicles and structures, including co-investment vehicles, and to raise new types of funds, such as proprietary hedge funds and structured product funds, allowing asset managers to deploy more managed capital and capture a greater share of the economics generated by the new investments. Further, the managers of some private equity funds are seeking to expand their investor base by creating publicly-traded permanent capital vehicles which co-invest in their funds, giving public investors exposure to these asset classes. These publicly-traded vehicles provide asset managers with permanent capital that may be organically grown through continuous reinvestment in a broad range of asset classes, and, as a result, offer stability and a valuable potential source of long-term income.

Convergence of Private Equity and Hedge Funds

In recent years, hedge funds have increasingly become activist investors in public companies, functioning as transaction catalysts with the goal of maximizing shareholder value. This trend, together with private equity funds' continued focus on finding undervalued public companies to pursue leveraged buyout opportunities have brought the two types of alternative asset managers into closer proximity and frequent overlap. An increasing number of hedge funds have taken controlling positions in companies while private equity funds have from time to time made minority investments in public companies.

Large alternative asset managers are increasingly expanding their operations to include both private equity and hedge fund businesses. Combining the businesses within one entity can lead to significant operational efficiencies as hedge funds and private equity funds often compete for capital and talent. The intellectual capital and complementary skill set of hedge funds and private equity managers also can be leveraged within one combined organization to identify and realize new investment opportunities.

Growth and Returns of Larger Funds

Institutional investors are attracted to larger funds with well-established track records, systems and operations, and advanced risk management capabilities. Managers of larger funds typically control multiple funds with various strategies. As a result, the number of larger funds in the private equity fund sector has increased in recent years. According to *Thomson Financial*, the percentage of new private equity buyout funds with more than \$1 billion in capital raised increased from 4% of all new private equity buyout funds formed in 1996 to 25% by the end of 2006.

Further, "mega" private equity funds (typically private equity funds with over \$5 billion in assets under management) have benefited from the increased fund size as the average annual returns for such mega funds are increasingly outperforming the returns of their smaller counterparts. Based on the data compiled by *Thomson Financial*, during the three year span of 2004-2006, the average annual returns of the mega funds were approximately 30%, as opposed to the average returns of large (\$2 billion to \$5 billion in assets under management) and mid-sized funds (\$500 million to \$2 billion in assets under management) of 21%.

Increasing Size of Private Equity M&A Transactions

Several factors including larger fund sizes, greater liquidity in the senior and high-yield debt markets, and joint buying power of consortiums have collectively increased the volume of large, sponsor-driven M&A transactions. Globally, financial sponsors were involved in 115 buyout transactions valued at over \$1 billion in 2006, with a significant portion of these transactions resulting in the target going private. Furthermore, six out of the top seven leveraged buyouts to date were announced over the past 12 months with an average transaction value of over \$30 billion.

\$1 Billion+ Global Private Equity Buyout Deals

Private Equity Buyout Average Deal Size

Source: Thomson Financial

Source: Thomson Financial

Increased Depth of Financing Markets Leading to Lower Cost of Funding

The institutional loan and high yield markets, the principal sources of funding for private equity mergers and acquisitions, have experienced unprecedented liquidity over the past few years, as fund inflows have outpaced investments. Increasing investor demand for non-investment grade debt has kept fixed income yields and spreads at low levels. In addition, the increased prevalence of alternative sources of fixed income financing, including asset-based financing, securitizations, and property financings, among others, have also increased the depth of the fixed income markets offering potential low cost financing alternatives to the private equity buyer. These market dynamics have led to significant growth in private equity related mergers and acquisitions, as tightening fixed income spreads and low yields improve a private equity buyer's cost of capital, resulting in higher returns and the ability to offer additional purchase consideration in a merger or acquisition.

Average All-in Spread of BB/BB- Institutional Loans

Source: Standard & Poor's

Note:

All-in spread includes upfront fee (original issue discount), amortized evenly over an assumed three-year life.

Ability to Deliver Non-Correlated and Higher Risk-Adjusted Investment Returns

Private equity has historically been relatively uncorrelated to the real estate, public debt and equity markets. This low correlation to other asset classes has made private equity an attractive component of a diversified investment portfolio. The combination of low correlation and strong performance of private equity relative to other asset classes has been an important catalyst in the growth of the industry. By including private equity investments in their portfolios, investors often reduce portfolio volatility, increase portfolio duration and contribute to an overall improvement in a portfolio's risk/return profile.

Increased Sector Scrutiny

The institutionalization of the alternative asset management industry has required alternative asset managers to develop more advanced internal controls and management information systems, as large institutional investors require greater transparency and robust risk management systems. The larger, more institutionalized alternative asset managers are better positioned to develop these processes and controls. In addition, as the number of investors who invest their funds with alternative asset managers continues to expand, there has been increased regulatory attention to the sector. Particularly, recently introduced tax legislation would, if enacted, preclude alternative asset managers from qualifying for treatment as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes under the publicly traded partnership rules and tax carried interest using income tax rates rather than capital gains tax rates.

BUSINESS

Overview

Founded in 1976, we are a leading global alternative asset manager. Our 399 employees, including our 139 investment professionals, are led by our founders, Henry Kravis and George Roberts, who are pioneers of the leveraged buyout industry. Our history of landmark achievements in private equity includes the first leveraged buyout in excess of \$1 billion, several of the largest leveraged buyouts announced worldwide to date, the first buyout of a public company by tender offer and the largest leveraged buyouts completed or announced in each of the United States, the Netherlands, Denmark, India, Australia, Singapore and France. We have continued our history of innovation by establishing new debt and public equity strategies that leverage the power of our brand and the intellectual capital in our private equity business.

Today, through our offices in New York, Menlo Park, San Francisco, London, Paris, Hong Kong and Tokyo, we sponsor and manage funds that make investments worldwide in private equity and debt transactions on behalf of third-party investors and our firm. We also manage substantial investments in public equity. During our 31-year history, we have raised 16 funds and received approximately \$59.7 billion of capital and capital commitments from investors. We have grown our assets under management significantly, from approximately \$18.3 billion as of December 31, 2002 to approximately \$53.4 billion as of March 31, 2007, representing a compounded annual growth rate of 28.7%. Of our total assets under management, approximately \$6.8 billion is permanent capital, which is not required to be returned to investors and is able to be re-deployed as investments are realized.

As a global alternative asset manager, we earn ongoing management fees for providing management and other services to our funds as well as transaction, monitoring and other potential fees in connection with our private equity and other investments. We also earn investment income from investing our own capital alongside fund investors and from our carried interest in fund investments, which provide us with a disproportionate share of the funds' investment gains. We are also selectively pursuing opportunities to develop new investment structures and products that we believe will help us increase the amount of managed capital that we are able to commit to individual transactions, grow our assets under management and capture additional income streams.

We seek to consistently generate attractive investment returns by employing highly qualified professionals, making among the largest private equity investments worldwide and adhering to a disciplined investment approach. Our investment teams are supported by a substantial and diversified capital base, a centrally managed and integrated global investment platform and a worldwide network of business relationships that provide us with a significant source of investment opportunities, specialized knowledge during due diligence and substantial resources for creating and realizing value for investors. We also believe that these aspects of our business will help us continue to grow our assets under management and deliver strong investment performance in a variety of economic and financial conditions.

Our Strengths

We believe that we possess a number of strengths that differentiate us from other alternative asset managers and provide us with competitive advantages for raising capital, securing investment opportunities, obtaining financing for transactions, consummating investments, creating value in our portfolio companies and generating attractive investment returns. These strengths include the following:

One Firm with a Global Reach and Best-in-Class Processes

We are truly a global firm. With offices in seven major financial centers located on three continents, we have created an integrated global platform for sourcing and making investments in multiple asset classes. Our global and diversified operations are supported by our sizeable capital base and our extensive company, industry, asset-specific and local market knowledge, which allow us to deploy capital across a

number of geographical markets in a broad range of companies, industry sectors and asset classes. As of March 31, 2007, 34% of our investment professionals were based outside the United States and 63% of the unrealized value of our private equity portfolio consisted of investments in companies outside the United States. Although our operations span multiple continents and business lines, we are still managed as one firm with a common culture and are highly focused on sharing knowledge, experience, resources and best practices throughout our offices and across our various investment classes. Our investment processes are overseen by three committees that operate globally, which consist of our equity investment committee, which reviews all investments made by our private equity funds, our debt investment committee, which reviews all investments made by our credit strategy funds, and our portfolio management committee, which monitors the performance of our private equity investments. Our founders, Henry Kravis and George Roberts, are active members of each of these committees. We believe that operating as a centrally managed firm that is both global and diversified enhances the growth and stability of our business and helps us make informed decisions across asset classes and geographies.

Distinguished Track Record Across Economic Cycles

During our 31-year history, we have successfully invested under all types of economic and financial conditions, developing a track record that we believe distinguishes our firm. From our inception through March 31, 2007, our ten private equity funds that had invested for at least 30 months had achieved a cumulative gross IRR of 26.3%. During 2007, we were named "Best Private Equity Firm" by *Global Finance* and "European Large Buyout Firm of the Year" by *Financial News* and the KKR Strategic Capital Funds were named "Hedge Fund Launch of the Year" by *Alternative Investment News*. Our other accomplishments include completing or announcing more than 60 leveraged buyouts valued in excess of \$1 billion, including the first leveraged buyout in excess of \$1 billion and sponsoring or co-sponsoring many of the largest leveraged buyouts completed anywhere to date.

Alignment of Interests

One of our fundamental philosophies has been to align our interests and the interests of our people with those of our fund investors. Since our inception, our investment professionals, senior advisors and other executives have invested or committed to invest approximately \$1.5 billion of their personal capital in or alongside our funds. In structuring this offering, we have sought to achieve the same alignment of interests between our unitholders and our people through their significant and long-term ownership of our equity. Our principals will not receive any of the proceeds from this offering. Our principals will collectively own more than % of the equity in our business immediately following this offering and they will benefit from the financial success of our business in the form of distributions and payments received from KKR Holdings, the entity through which they will hold their equity, and the potential appreciation in the value of the equity that KKR Holdings owns. Our other employees are expected to receive equity grants at the time of this offering, which we believe will similarly align their interests. To promote long-term alignment of interests, the equity directly or indirectly held by our principals and employees will be subject to significant forfeiture and transfer restrictions that require such persons to remain actively employed by us in order to realize the full value of their equity interests.

Experienced Investment Professionals and Continuity of Senior Leadership

We have built our firm with the intellectual capital of our people, and we are guided daily by the diversity, depth and breadth of their collective knowledge and experience. We currently employ 139 investment professionals who are led by our founders, Henry Kravis and George Roberts and supported by 19 senior advisors and 25 Capstone consultants. Our investment professionals have demonstrated an ability to address the challenges of cyclical markets by effectively adapting our investment strategies, financial structures and operational resources to existing market conditions. Our investment professionals come from a variety of financial and operational backgrounds, which when combined with the extensive expertise

of our senior principals provide us with a significant competitive advantage. We have also benefited from a high degree of continuity in our senior leadership.

Distinct Ability to Source Proprietary Investments

We believe that we are able to source new investment opportunities as a result of our internal deal generation strategies and our global network of business relationships with leading executives from major companies, commercial and investment banks, financial intermediaries, other investment and advisory institutions and former political leaders. Our investment professionals are organized into global industry teams and have developed a thorough understanding of their industries by meeting with management teams, attending product seminars and industry conferences and conducting their own primary research. Our industry teams work across our offices to develop a list of industry themes and trends, to identify companies that will benefit from those trends and to determine which of those companies would make an attractive investment. When team members identify an investment opportunity, they leverage our network of global relationships with the goal of winning exclusive or limited access to the investment. We believe that our industry focus, when combined with our global network and the industry-specific knowledge that we have developed over time, provides us with an important source of proprietary investments.

Strong Relationships With Financial Leaders

We actively cultivate our relationships with major investment banking firms and other financial intermediaries and are among those firms' most significant clients. Our investment professionals meet regularly with major investment banking firms concerning potential investment opportunities, and we often work with the same group of financial institutions when seeking financing arrangements for our transactions. We believe our repeated and consistent dealings with the major financial services firms over a long period of time, and our completion of a significant number of larger transactions, have led to our being one of the first parties considered for potential investments. We also believe that our relationships with financial institutions and the credibility that we have established through our past successes help us obtain financing for our transactions at attractive prices and with favorable terms.

Focus on Value Creation

We have developed an institutionalized process for creating value in our investments. As part of our effort, we created Capstone Consulting, a team of operational consultants that works exclusively with our investment professionals and portfolio company management teams. In addition, we have hired senior advisors to assist us, including the former chairmen or chief executive officers of Proctor & Gamble, Wells Fargo, HSBC, Eastman Kodak and Accenture. Our investment professionals, senior advisors and consultants work with our portfolio companies to address issues relating to top-line growth, cost optimization and efficient capital allocation and assist management in designing and implementing strategic and operational changes that drive value creation. In most cases, the work initially involves developing operating and financial metrics for tracking progress and identifying problems during the early stages of an investment. Ultimately, the focus shifts to capitalizing on business opportunities to drive value creation over the long term. The objective of these measures is to drive growth in revenue, cash flows and operating margins, which allows us to reduce the leverage in our portfolio companies, and create value for our investors.

Long-Standing Investor Relationships

Over our 31-year history, we have established strong relationships with investors that have allowed us to raise significant amounts of capital for investment in a broad range of asset classes. Our fund investors consist of a diversified group of some of the largest public and private pension plans, global financial institutions, university endowments, funds of funds and high net worth individuals, many of whom have

invested with us for decades across multiple funds that we have sponsored. For example, our 10 largest investors have invested with us for an average of 16 years. More recently, through the listing of two of our funds, we have expanded our investor base to include public market investors, such as mutual funds and hedge funds, providing us with an additional source of capital. We believe that the strength, breadth, duration and diversity of our investor relationships provide us with a significant advantage for raising capital from existing and new sources and will help us continue to grow our assets under management.

Long-Term Capital Base with a Significant Amount of Permanent Capital

As of March 31, 2007, we had \$53.4 billion of assets under management, making us one of the largest independent alternative asset managers in the world. These assets were invested or available for investment in private equity, debt and public equity transactions. We have created two listed permanent capital funds that are able to grow organically through the continuous investment and reinvestment of capital, which we believe provides us with stability and with a valuable potential source of long-term income.

Proven Ability to Innovate

We pioneered the development of the leveraged buyout and have worked throughout our history on creating innovative financing structures that allow us to compete aggressively for transactions while maintaining ongoing financial flexibility. Examples of recent innovative financing structures include using a complex power hedging program in connection with our acquisition of Texas Genco and structuring our acquisition of Capmark Financial Group in a manner that allowed the company to achieve an investment grade credit rating. More recently, our ability to innovate has allowed us to grow our permanent capital base and diversify our operations through the establishment of two permanent capital vehicles, KKR Private Equity Investors and KKR Financial, that have the flexibility to invest across asset classes.

Our Growth Strategy

We believe the "KKR" name is associated with the successful execution of many of the largest and most complex private equity transactions worldwide; a focus on operational value creation; a strong investor base; a global network of strong business relationships; a reputation for integrity and fair dealing; and a distinguished track record of generating attractive investment returns. We intend to capitalize on the name recognition that we have developed and leverage the strength of our brand as we seek to grow our business.

Deliver Attractive Returns Through Strong Investment Performance

We intend to adhere to the disciplined investment approach that we have developed over our 31-year history, focusing in particular on driving value creation from the time an investment is made. Our investment approach will continue to emphasize company, industry and economic fundamentals and the operational and strategic aspects of the companies in which we invest, and we will continue to subject our investments to the same stringent due diligence, monitoring and oversight practices that we have developed over time, drawing in each case on the company, industry, asset-specific and local market knowledge of our people. We believe that by maintaining investment discipline and taking a "hands-on" approach to our investments, we will be best positioned to continue to generate attractive returns for our funds and create long-term value for our unitholders.

Grow Globally Across Existing Asset Classes

We intend to pursue opportunities within North America to increase the amount of managed capital that we are able to deploy in private equity and debt investments, while continuing to grow our public equity business. Outside of North America, we intend to focus on increasing the amount of private equity

investments that we make in Europe and Asia, while building out our debt and public equity operations in those regions. Since October 2005, we have raised five new funds that received approximately \$32.4 billion of capital and capital commitments from investors, including approximately \$5.1 billion of permanent capital and a new \$4.0 billion private equity fund that is focused on investment opportunities in Asia. These funds provide us with a flexible capital base that we may use to fund investments in a broad range of asset classes throughout the world.

Selectively Pursue Opportunities to Expand Our Investment Structures and Products

We believe that opportunities exist to develop and sponsor new investment vehicles and structures, including co-investment vehicles, and to raise new types of funds, such as long-oriented public equity funds, structured product funds and industry- or geography-specific funds, that allow us to deploy a greater amount of managed capital in our investments and thereby capture a greater share of the economics generated by these investments. To support these initiatives, we are currently developing a capital markets business in the United States, Europe and Asia, which we believe will provide us with new alternatives and capabilities for distributing our investment products to investors worldwide and to further broaden our investor base. We may also consider selectively partnering or entering into joint venture arrangements with one or more financial intermediaries in order to provide us with access to additional classes of investors.

Maintain Our Long-Term Focus

We have consistently approached the management of our business and our investments with the goal of creating and realizing value over the long-term. We intend to maintain this long-term focus after we become a public company even though this may lead to increased volatility in our results from period to period. We do not intend to permit the short-term perspectives of some public market investors to influence our investment, operational or strategic decisions, our duties or commitments to our fund investors or our focus on creating long-term value for our unitholders.

Our Firm

History and Development

We were founded in 1976 as a private equity firm specializing in leveraged buyouts. We completed our first acquisition in 1977 with capital raised from a small group of investors and, since that time, we have sponsored and managed a total of 16 investment funds and built a brand name, a global franchise, a broad investor base and a diversified investment institution. We now maintain offices in seven major financial centers located across three continents and we have diversified our operations to include actively managing investments across a broad range of major asset classes.

During the first 28 years of our operations, we focused our efforts primarily on building a leading private equity business. Our initial focus on private equity allowed us to develop and refine financial and structuring skills that we believe are prerequisites for success in any investment business. In 2000, we began placing a greater emphasis on the operational aspects of portfolio companies, which we believe is an essential component for creating value. Since then, our operational approach to building value in portfolio companies has become an integral part of our firm and a cornerstone of the way in which we evaluate and approach equity investments. While we manage our firm and our investments differently today than we did during the earlier years of our development, we have not changed our principles, our performance-based culture or our investment objective, which is to generate large multiples of invested capital and attractive IRRs for investors.

We have acquired significant credit experience over time by sponsoring investments in financially distressed companies, by using significant amounts of leverage to finance acquisitions and by monitoring investment portfolios of financial services companies acquired by our funds. Commencing in 2004, we began to actively pursue debt investments as a separate asset class through our formation of KKR Financial. To support the operations of KKR Financial, we hired additional investment professionals with significant experience evaluating and managing fixed income investments, including investments in corporate debt, bank loans, asset-backed securities, real estate assets and other credit products, and we built a platform for identifying, assessing, making, monitoring and exiting debt investments. The experience that we gained through our management and operation of KKR Financial and the resources provided by these additional personnel created a strong foundation for growing our debt operations and enabled us to form the KKR Strategic Capital Funds in 2006 to take advantage of larger debt investment opportunities.

Although our business activities have historically focused significantly on private equity and credit investments, we have managed investments in public equity throughout our history. Initially, our public equity investments consisted of minority and structured investments in public companies that were made by our private equity funds. More recently, we formed KKR Private Equity Investors, our private equity-oriented permanent capital fund, and our credit strategy funds, which have provided us with more investment flexibility than traditional private equity funds and an additional capital base for making equity investments in public companies. Our public equity strategies generally seek to leverage, where appropriate, the intellectual capital developed in the course of our traditional private equity business, which may otherwise not be utilized if a private equity transaction is not consummated, to make public equity investments. We believe that significant opportunities exist for us to expand our public equity activities and take advantage of the increasing number of suitable public equity investments that we identify. To achieve these results, we recently hired additional investment personnel who have specialized experience in the public equity markets.

In addition to taking steps to build out our public equity business, during 2007 we began the process of establishing a capital markets business in the United States, Europe and Asia with the objective of increasing the amount of third-party capital that we are able to commit to individual transactions, thereby growing our assets under management and capturing additional income streams. We have hired experienced professionals with long-standing investor relationships to help us build this business. We expect that our capital markets activities initially will focus on syndicating to a broader base of investors a portion of the equity that we commit in our larger private equity transactions, which we believe will help us reduce the need to partner with large consortiums of private equity firms on large leveraged buyouts, retain greater operational control over our portfolio companies and capture a greater portion of the economics that are generated by our private equity investments. Over time, we may expand our capital markets activities in a manner that similarly complements our other business activities.

Global Operations

With offices in New York, Menlo Park, San Francisco, London, Paris, Hong Kong and Tokyo, we have established our firm as a leading global alternative asset manager. Our expansion outside of the United States began in 1995, when we made our first investment in Canada. Since that time, we have taken a long-term strategic approach to investing globally and have established a presence in Europe and Asia with multilingual and multicultural investment teams that have local market knowledge and significant business, investment and operational experience in the countries in which we invest. We believe that our global capabilities have assisted us in raising capital and capturing a greater number of investment opportunities, while enabling us to diversify our operations. From January 1, 1996 through March 31, 2007, our 1996 Fund and subsequent funds collectively invested more than \$11.3 billion of capital outside of North America.

The following table presents information concerning the composition of our investment portfolio by country as of March 31, 2007.

Private Fauity Portfolio

| | Private Equi | Private Equity Portfolio | | | | | | | |
|---------------|--------------------------|--------------------------|----------|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| Country | Number of Investments | Fair Value | | | | | | | |
| | (\$ in mi | (\$ in millions) | | | | | | | |
| United States | 18 | \$ | 6,176.0 | | | | | | |
| France | 3 | | 4,247.6 | | | | | | |
| Netherlands | 5 | | 3,420.9 | | | | | | |
| Germany | 6 | | 2,676.6 | | | | | | |
| Australia | 2 | | 787.9 | | | | | | |
| Singapore | 1 | | 672.7 | | | | | | |
| Denmark | 1 | | 512.2 | | | | | | |
| Canada | 1 | | 428.5 | | | | | | |
| India | 1 | | 269.7 | | | | | | |
| Italy | 1 | | 243.5 | | | | | | |
| Bermuda | 1 | | 126.8 | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| Total | 40 | \$ | 19,562.4 | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | |

While our operations span multiple continents and asset classes, our investment professionals are supported by a centralized and integrated infrastructure and operate under a common set of principles and business practices that are monitored by our global committees. We believe that we have created a single culture that rewards investment discipline, creativity, determination and patience and the sharing of information, resources, expertise and best practices across our offices. When appropriate, we staff transactions across multiple offices in order to take advantage of the industry-specific expertise of our investment professionals, and we hold regular meetings in which investment professionals throughout our offices share their knowledge and experiences. We believe that the ability to draw on the local cultural fluency of our investment professionals while maintaining a centralized and integrated global infrastructure distinguishes us from other alternative asset managers and has been a substantial contributing factor to our ability to raise funds and invest internationally.

Our Team

Equity Investment Professionals

We currently employ approximately 139 investment professionals who focus primarily on equity investments. These individuals come from diverse backgrounds in private equity, operations, strategic consulting and finance and include some of the most experienced equity investors in the world. Over the past six years, we have focused our senior-level equity recruiting efforts on executives with significant operating experience, including former chief executive officers and chief financial officers of companies operating in a wide range of industry sectors. As a group, our equity investment professionals provide us with a powerful global team for identifying businesses with durable competitive advantages; developing capital structures for portfolio companies that support their business strategies; working with management teams to create value for unitholders; providing portfolio companies with access to a global network of resources that strengthen their operations; and generating superior investment returns.

Debt Investment Professionals

We currently employ more than 20 investment professionals who focus primarily on corporate debt investments. These individuals have backgrounds in debt investments, risk management, asset liability management, capital markets, finance and portfolio management and provide us with significant experience for managing our credit strategy funds. Our six most experienced debt investment professionals

have on average 17 years of credit experience, including experience investing in and trading leveraged bank loans, second lien loans, high yield bonds, subordinated bonds, mezzanine bonds, preferred stock, credit and interest rate derivative instruments, structured products, real-estate investments and other debt and equity investments. Together, they provide us with significant expertise for evaluating and managing credit risks and creating diversified investment portfolios of corporate debt investments that have the ability to generate attractive leverage-adjusted returns.

Senior Advisors

To complement the expertise of our investment professionals, we have retained a team of senior advisors to provide us with additional operational and strategic insights. The responsibilities of our senior advisors include serving on the boards of our portfolio companies, helping us evaluate individual investment opportunities and assisting our portfolio companies with operational matters. Our team of senior advisors currently includes Edwin L. Artzt (the former Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Proctor & Gamble), Sir John Bond (the former Group Chairman of HSBC Holdings plc), Richard L. Clemmer (the former Chief Executive Officer of Agere Systems), George M.C. Fisher (the former Chairman, Chief Executive Officer and President of Eastman Kodak Company), Hirashi Hosokawa (the former Japanese Vice Minister for International and Economic Affairs), and Dr. Edward Tian Suning (the Chairman of China Broadband Capital L.P. and the Vice Chairman and former Chief Executive Officer of China Netcom Group) as well as other individuals who have held leading positions in major corporations and public agencies worldwide. Five of our senior advisors also participate on our portfolio management committee, which monitors the performance of our private equity investments.

Operating Consultants

We have developed an institutionalized process for creating value in our investments. As part of our effort, we created Capstone Consulting, a team of operational consultants that works exclusively with our investment professionals and portfolio company management teams. We utilize the services of Capstone, which has approximately 25 consultants located in New York, Menlo Park and London, to provide us with additional expertise for assessing investment opportunities and assisting managers of our portfolio companies in defining strategic priorities and implementing operational changes. During the initial phases of an investment, Capstone's work seeks to implement our thesis for value creation. Its consultants may assist our portfolio companies in addressing top-line growth, cost optimization and efficient capital allocation and in developing operating and financial metrics. Over time, Capstone's work shifts to identifying challenges and taking advantage of business opportunities that arise during the life of an investment. While we do not require our portfolio companies to engage Capstone, in our experience most portfolio company managers embrace its involvement as a result of the operational expertise and bottom-line focus of its consultants. In addition, to assist us with investments in the insurance industry, we have established an exclusive relationship with Fisher Capital, an insurance advisory firm that was founded by Jim Fisher after the successful sale of our investment in American Re-insurance, where Mr. Fisher served as the Chief Financial Officer.

Global Committees

Our investment processes are overseen by three committees that operate globally. These committees consist of separate investment committees for our private equity and credit strategy funds and a portfolio management committee for our private equity funds. Our equity investment committee and our debt investment committee are responsible for reviewing and approving all investments made by our funds; monitoring due diligence practices; and providing advice in connection with the structuring, negotiation, execution and pricing of investments. Our portfolio management committee is responsible for working with our investment professionals from the date on which an investment is made by a private equity fund until the time the investment is exited in order to ensure that strategic and operational objectives are

accomplished and that the performance of the investment is closely monitored. Our founders, Henry Kravis and George Roberts, are active members of our three committees. Other members consist of our senior principals. Our portfolio management committee is also advised by certain of our senior advisors and consultants from Capstone.

Private Equity

Our private equity business involves sponsoring and managing a group of investment funds that make primarily control-oriented investments in connection with leveraged buyouts and build-ups and other similar investment opportunities. These funds, which we refer to as private equity funds, are managed by Kohlberg Kravis Roberts & Co. L.P. and currently consist of a number of private equity funds that have a finite life and investment period, which we refer to as traditional private equity funds, and a private equity-oriented permanent capital fund that has a perpetual existence and investment period. We also sponsor and manage credit strategy funds that sometimes make private equity investments alongside our private equity funds, although we include those funds in our credit segment for management reporting purposes. As of March 31, 2007, our private equity funds had \$44.1 billion of assets under management, including \$5.2 billion of permanent capital, making us one of the largest private equity fund sponsors in the world.

Private Equity Experience

We are a world leader in private equity, having sponsored and managed 14 private equity funds that have received more than \$56.9 billion of capital and capital commitments during our 31-year history. Our private equity funds focus on investing in large capitalization companies. We believe this focus allows us to invest in industry-leading franchises with global operations, attract world class management teams, deploy large amounts of capital in individual transactions and optimize amounts of income that we earn on a per transaction basis. Our approach leverages our capital base, infrastructure, skill set, global network and industry and operating expertise, which we believe sets us apart from others. From our inception through March 31, 2007, our private equity funds invested \$30.5 billion of capital in more than 150 separate private equity transactions with a total transaction value of more than \$280 billion. As of March 31, 2007, these investments had generated \$74.4 billion of realized and unrealized value, of which \$56 billion had been distributed in the form of cash.

As of March 31, 2007, our private equity funds had investments in 40 companies with more than \$100 billion of annual revenues and more than 560,000 employees worldwide. Those portfolio companies were based in more than 10 countries and operated in 11 industries, which has provided us with broad and deep industry and operating experience. These investments do not include commitments we have entered into to acquire an additional 10 portfolio companies in transactions having an aggregate value of \$140 billion. We expect that these acquisitions will close during the second half of 2007 and we anticipate that our total equity investment in the transactions will be approximately \$11.6 billion. Whether and when these transactions will be consummated depends on a number of factors, some or all of which may be outside of our control.

The following charts present information concerning the amount of capital invested by our 1996 Fund and our subsequent funds by geography and industry through March 31, 2007.

Dollars Invested by Geography

Dollars Invested by Industry

The following table presents information concerning the investments that our private equity funds have made or committed to make since January 1, 2004, some of which have been significantly or fully realized.

| Company | Year | Industry | Country | | Equity Investment(1) | Transaction Value | |
|------------------------------------|------|--------------------|---------------|-------|-------------------------|----------------------|--|
| | | | (\$ in mill | ions) | | | |
| Investments | | | | | | | |
| Jazz Pharmaceuticals, Inc | 2004 | Health Care | United States | \$ | 130.0 \$ | 250 | |
| Sealy Corporation | 2004 | Consumer Products | United States | | 327.6 | 1,566 | |
| Maxeda* | 2004 | Retail | Netherlands | | 531.1 | 3,061 | |
| Dynamit Nobel AG | 2004 | Chemicals | Germany | | 265.6 | 2,967 | |
| PanAmSat Holdings Corporation* | 2004 | Media | United States | | 134.5 | 4,343 | |
| Auto-Teile-Unger Holding AG | 2004 | Retail | Germany | | 534.8 | 1,843 | |
| Visant Corp. | 2004 | Media | United States | | 156.3 | 2,322 | |
| Texas Genco Holdings, Inc.* | 2004 | Energy | United States | | 120.5 | 3,813 | |
| Duales System Deutschland GmbH* | | Recycling | Germany | | 46.9 | 393 | |
| Masonite International Corporation | 2005 | Industrial | Canada | | 428.6 | 2,576 | |
| Toys "R" Us, Inc | | Retail | United States | | 418.3 | 7,575 | |
| Sungard Data Systems, Inc | | Technology | United States | | 482.5 | 11,969 | |
| SBS Broadcasting S.a r.l | | Media | Pan European | | 412.3 | 2,664 | |
| Accellent Inc | 2005 | Health Care | United States | | 448.3 | 1,342 | |
| Avago Technologies, Ltd. | 2005 | Technology | Singapore | | 426.5 | 2,787 | |
| Fl Selenia S.p.A | | Chemicals | Italy | | 243.5 | 1,033 | |
| TDC A/S | 2005 | Telecom | Denmark | | 512.2 | 14,953 | |
| Capmark Financial Group Inc | 2006 | Financial Services | United States | | 673.0 | 16,770 | |
| AVR Bedrijven N.V | | Recycling | Netherlands | | 139.1 | 1,579 | |
| The Nielsen Company B.V. | 2006 | Media | Netherlands | | 698.5 | 12,031 | |
| BIS/Cleanaway | 2006 | Recycling | Australia | | 260.0 | 1,372 | |
| Aricent, Inc (f/k/a SDS) | 2006 | Technology | United States | | 269.7 | 936 | |
| NXP B.V. | | Technology | Netherlands | | 1,254.0 | 10,973 | |
| PagesJaunes Groupe S.A. | | Media | France | | 787.0 | 4,044 | |
| HCA Inc | | Health Care | United States | | 1,166.0 | 33,030 | |
| Kion Group GmbH | | Industrial | Germany | | 613.0 | 5,479 | |
| Seven Media Group | | Media | Australia | | 528.0 | 3,218 | |
| ProSeibenSat.1 Media | | Media | Germany | | 849.0 | 4,235 | |
| Tarkett S.A. | 2007 | Industrial | France | | 640.0 | 1,949 | |
| Pending Investments(2) | | | | | | | |
| Tianru Group Cement Co., Ltd. | 2007 | Industrial | China | | 125.0 | 300 | |

| Company | Year | Industry | Country | Equity Investment(1) | Transaction Value |
|---------|------|----------|---------|-------------------------|----------------------|
| | | 130 | | | |

| MMI Holdings Ltd | 2007 Industrial | Singapore | 175.0 | 757 |
|---------------------------------------|-------------------------|----------------|---------|--------|
| Yageo Corporation | 2007 Technology | Taiwan | 125.0 | 307 |
| Harman International Industries, Inc. | 2007 Technology | United States | 1,000.0 | 8,000 |
| Alliance Boots plc | 2007 Retail | United Kingdom | 2,100.0 | 24,900 |
| First Data Corporation | 2007 Financial Services | United States | 2,100.0 | 29,000 |
| Dollar General Corporation | 2007 Retail | United States | 1,150.0 | 7,600 |
| TXU Corp. | 2007 Energy | United States | 2,100.0 | 46,500 |
| Laureate Education, Inc. | 2007 Media | United States | 400.0 | 4,100 |
| U.S. Food Services | 2007 Retail | United States | 1,125.0 | 7,300 |
| Biomet, Inc. | 2007 Health Care | United States | 1,300.0 | 11,600 |

- (*)
 Indicates that the investment has been significantly or fully realized.
- (1)
 Equity invested consists of the amount of equity invested or committed to be invested by our private equity funds. See "Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions" Side-by-Side and Other Investments."
- (2) We expect that the pending investments will be consummated in the second half of 2007. Whether and when these transactions will be consummated depends on a number of factors, some or all of which may be outside of our control.

We believe that our broad and deep experience and long-term track record of investing large amounts of capital in a wide range of industry sectors and geographical regions and economic and financial conditions are among the many factors that distinguish our private equity business. We have also achieved a number of other milestones that we believe differentiate us. These accomplishments include:

completing or announcing more than 60 private equity transactions valued in excess of \$1 billion, including the first leveraged buyout in excess of \$1 billion ever completed;

sponsoring the first private equity transaction using a tender offer structure;

sponsoring or co-sponsoring many of the largest private equity transactions completed worldwide and the largest private equity transaction announced anywhere to date; and

sponsoring or co-sponsoring the three largest private equity transactions completed in Canada, the two largest leveraged buyouts completed in France and the largest leveraged buyouts completed in each of Denmark, the Netherlands, Australia, India and Singapore.

We take a long-term approach to private equity investments and measure the success of our investments over a period of years rather than months. Given the duration of our private equity investments, we focus on generating large multiples of invested capital and attractive IRRs when deploying capital in private equity transactions.

The following charts present information concerning the amount of capital invested and the amounts of realized and unrealized returns generated by our traditional private equity funds from our inception through March 31, 2007.

Amount Invested and Total Value

Realized and Unrealized Value

Additionally, because our emphasis on generating large multiples of invested capital and attractive IRRs has produced significant cash flows for our fund investors, we believe that our private equity approach has also been an important contributor to the extended relationships that we have developed with our investor base. The following table presents information concerning the total distributions to investors made by our traditional private equity funds during the periods indicated.

| | | Year | Ended Decem | ber 31, | | | | |
|----------------------------|--------|----------|-------------|----------|-----------|---|-----------|--|
| Year | 2002 | 2003 | 2004 | 2005 | 2006 | Three Months Ended March 31, 2007 | Total | |
| | | | | (\$ in | millions) | | | |
| Distributions to Investors | \$ 897 | \$ 3,016 | \$ 7,035 | \$ 3,569 | \$ 5,251 | \$ 780 | \$ 20,548 | |

From our inception through March 31, 2007, our first ten traditional private equity funds (representing all of our private equity funds that have invested for at least 30 months) achieved a multiple of invested capital of 2.7x and a cumulative gross IRR of 26.3%, compared to the 13.6% gross IRR achieved by the S&P 500 Index over the same period. The S&P 500 Index is an unmanaged index and its returns assume reinvestment of dividends and do not reflect any fees or expenses. The table below presents information as of March 31, 2007 relating to the historical performance of each of our traditional private equity funds since our inception, which we believe illustrates the benefits of our approach to making private equity investments. This data has been adjusted to give effect to subsequent commitments to the 2006 Fund and the Asian Fund, but does not otherwise reflect acquisitions or disposals of investments, changes in investment values or distributions occurring after March 31, 2007. We encourage you to review the cautionary note below for a description of reasons why the future results of our private equity funds may differ from the historical results of our private equity funds. You should also see "Private Equity Valuations and Related Data" for a description of how the values below were calculated.

Edgar Filing: KKR & Co. L.P. - Form S-1

Amount

Fair Value of Investments

| | | Amount | | | ran value of investments | | | | | | | |
|-------------------------------|----|------------------|----------|------|--------------------------|----|----------------|------|--------------|------------|------------------------------------|-------|
| Private Equity Fund | Co | Committed Invest | | | Realized Unrealized | | Total | | Gross IRR | Net IRR | Multiple of Invested Capital | |
| | | | | | (\$ | am | ounts in milli | ons) |) | | | |
| Historical Excluded Funds(1): | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 1976 Fund | \$ | 31 | \$ 3 | 1 \$ | 537 | \$ | | \$ | 537 | 39.5% | 35.4% | 17.1x |
| 1980 Fund | | 357 | 35 | 7 | 1,828 | | | | 1,828 | 29.0 | 25.8 | 5.1 |
| 1982 Fund | | 328 | 32 | 8 | 1,290 | | | | 1,290 | 48.1 | 39.2 | 3.9 |
| 1984 Fund | | 1,000 | 1,00 | 0 | 5,963 | | | | 5,963 | 34.6 | 28.9 | 6.0 |
| 1986 Fund | | 672 | 67 | 2 | 9,081 | | | | 9,081 | 34.4 | 28.9 | 13.5 |
| 1987 Fund | | 6,130 | 6,13 | 0 | 14,746 | | 252 | | 14,997 | 12.2 | 9.0 | 2.5 |
| 1993 Fund | | 1,946 | 1,94 | 6 | 4,124 | | 33 | | 4,157 | 23.6 | 16.8 | 2.1 |
| 1996 Fund | | 6,012 | 6,01 | 2 | 10,183 | | 2,039 | | 12,222 | 18.5 | 13.8 | 2.0 |
| Included Funds: | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| European Fund (1999)(2) | | 3,085 | 3,08 | 5 | 3,942 | | 3,694 | | 7,636 | 30.9 | 23.3 | 2.5 |
| Millennium Fund (2002) | | 6,000 | 5,88 | 1 | 4,264 | | 6,991 | | 11,255 | 53.6 | 40.6 | 1.9 |
| European Fund II (2005)(3) | | 5,650 | 3,85 | | | | 4,218 | | 4,218 | * | * | * |
| 2006 Fund | | 16,625 | 1,23 | 6 | | | 1,236 | | 1,236 | * | * | * |
| Asian Fund (2007) | | 4,000 | | | | | | | | * | * | * |
| | | | | | | _ | | | | | | |
| Total Funds(4) | \$ | 51,836 | \$ 30,53 | 5 \$ | 55,958 | \$ | 18,463 | \$ | 74,421 | 26.3% | 20.2% | 2.7x |
| Total Funds in Accounting | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Predecessor(1) | \$ | 41,372 | \$ 20,03 | 8 \$ | 18,389 | \$ | 18,145 | \$ | 36,534 | 23.9% | 18.3% | 1.8x |
| Total Included Funds | \$ | 35,360 | \$ 14,05 | 9 \$ | 8,206 | \$ | 16,139 | \$ | 24,345 | 36.5% | 27.5% | 1.7x |

- We will not acquire interests in the 1996 Fund and prior funds in connection with the Reorganization Transactions and this offering, because the general partners of those funds are not expected to receive meaningful proceeds from further realizations. The predecessor combined financial statements included in this prospectus consolidate the 1996 Fund and subsequent traditional private equity funds. See "Organizational Structure."
- (2)

 The European Fund's capital commitments include euro-denominated commitments of €196.5 million. We have converted these amounts into U.S. dollars based on the exchange rate prevailing on the dates on which capital was called.
- (3)

 The European Fund II's capital commitments include euro-denominated commitments of €2,597,160,000. We have converted these amounts into U.S. dollars based on the exchange rate prevailing on (i) the dates on which capital was called in the case of funded commitments and (ii) March 31, 2007 in the case of unfunded commitments.
- (4)

 The gross IRRs, net IRRs, and multiple of invested capital are calculated based on our first ten traditional private equity funds, which represent all of our private equity funds that have invested for at least 30 months.

Private Equity Investment Approach

Our approach to making private equity investments focuses on achieving large multiples of invested capital and attractive IRRs by selecting high-quality investments that may be made at attractive prices, applying rigorous standards of due diligence when making investment decisions, implementing strategic and operational changes that drive value creation in the businesses we acquire, carefully monitoring investments and making informed decisions when developing investment exit strategies. We believe that we have achieved a leading position in the private equity industry by applying a disciplined investment approach and by building strong partnerships with highly motivated management teams who put their own capital at risk. When making private equity investments, we seek out large capitalization companies with strong business

franchises, attractive growth prospects, defensible market positions and the ability to generate attractive returns. We do not participate in "hostile" transactions that are not supported by a target company's board of directors.

Sourcing and Selecting Investments

We have access to significant opportunities for making private equity investments as a result of our sizeable capital base, our global infrastructure and our worldwide network of contacts at major companies, commercial and investment banks, financial intermediaries, other investment and advisory institutions and political leaders. Members of our global network frequently contact us with new investment opportunities, including a substantial number of exclusive investment opportunities and opportunities that are made available to only a very limited number of other firms, which has generated substantial deal flow for us. We also proactively pursue business development strategies that are designed to generate deals internally based on the depth of our industry knowledge and our reputation as a leading financial sponsor.

To enhance our ability to identify and consummate private equity investments, we have organized our private equity professionals in industry-specific teams that focus on the nine industry sectors in which we are most active: chemicals; consumer products; energy and natural resources; financial services; health care; industrial; media and communications; retail and technology. The investment professionals in each of our industry teams are responsible for developing a network of industry experts and an in-depth understanding of their industry's economic drivers, inherent risks and opportunities for value creation. Each team is led by one of our principals and staffed with three to five other investment professionals. Industry teams work together across our offices and hold frequent conference calls to share ideas and identify potential acquisition candidates. Former operating executives have recently joined our firm to augment our industry teams and lend an additional operating perspective to our investment analyses.

We believe that our industry-specific expertise provides us with important proprietary investment opportunities. We believe that our deep and broad industry expertise enables us to identify market opportunities and trends and provides us with a significant advantage when investing in more complex and regulated industries, such as banking, insurance and power generation and transmission. Utilizing our insights and industry contacts to access new markets or target strategic acquisitions also helps us when we work with managers to develop value-creating strategies and, in some instances, can lead to additional revenue opportunities for our portfolio companies.

Due Diligence and the Investment Decision

Once a private equity investment opportunity has been identified, the investment team that is responsible for the investment introduces the opportunity to our other equity professionals during one of our weekly video conference calls. These calls provide a forum in which investment teams may leverage the collective skills, experiences and resources of all of our equity professionals in connection with the investment decision process. When an investment team determines that an investment proposal is worth serious consideration, the proposal is formally presented to our equity investment committee and the due diligence process commences.

The objective of the due diligence process is to identify attractive investment opportunities based on the facts and circumstances surrounding an investment and to prepare a framework that may be used from the date of an acquisition to drive operational achievement and value creation. When conducting due diligence, our investment teams evaluate a number of important business, financial, tax, accounting, environmental and legal issues in order to determine whether an investment is suitable. In connection with the due diligence process, our investment professionals spend significant amounts of time meeting with a company's management and operating personnel, visiting plants and facilities and speaking with customers and suppliers in order to understand the opportunities and risks associated with the proposed investment. Our investment professionals also use the services of outside accountants, consultants, lawyers, investment banks and industry experts as appropriate to assist them in this process. These due diligence practices are monitored by our equity investment committee, which must approve an investment before it may be made, and often provide important insights for creating value once an investment is completed.

Building a Successful Business

Once an investment is made in a portfolio company, we and our outside consultants closely monitor the company's performance with the objective of driving growth, enhancing profitability and optimizing long-term value for shareholders. We work closely with management teams to define strategic priorities and develop operating budgets and encourage our portfolio companies to invest for future competitiveness, improve operating efficiencies, make strategic acquisitions and incentivize employees by giving them ownership in the business. We establish clear monitoring guidelines to measure a portfolio company's performance and frequently meet with members of management to review the company's financial and operating results and strategic priorities. Our investment teams and the managers of our portfolio companies appear before our portfolio management committee at regular intervals to report on their progress and to discuss potential areas of concern and proposed solutions for addressing any issues that are identified.

Realizing Investments

We have developed substantial expertise for realizing private equity investments. From our inception through March 31, 2007, we generated approximately \$56.0 billion of cash proceeds from the sale of our portfolio companies in initial public offerings, secondary offerings, recapitalizations and sales to strategic buyers. When we exit an investment, our objective is to structure the exit in a manner that optimizes returns for investors and, in the case of publicly traded companies, minimizes the impact that the exit has on the trading price of the company's securities. We believe that our ability to successfully realize investments is attributable in part to the strength and discipline of our portfolio management committee and our longstanding relationships with corporate buyers and members of the investment banking and investing communities.

Traditional Private Equity Funds

Overview

Most of the private equity funds that we sponsor and manage have finite lives and investment periods. These funds are organized as limited partnerships and are controlled by a general partner. Fund investors are limited partners who agree to contribute capital to the fund from time to time for use in qualifying investments during the investment period, which generally lasts up to six years depending on how quickly we are able to deploy the capital. Each fund's general partner is entitled to a carried interest that allocates to it 20% of the net profits realized from the fund's investments. If due to the performance of a fund's later investments the fund does not achieve overall profitability over the life of the fund, the general partner of the fund is obligated to repay any excess profits that it received in respect of its carried interest. This feature, which is referred to as a clawback, operates only with respect to the investments of an individual fund and does not provide for netting of gains and losses across funds.

We enter into management agreements with our traditional private equity funds pursuant to which we generally receive management fees in exchange for providing the funds with management and other services. These management fees are calculated based on the amount of capital committed to a fund during the investment period and thereafter on the cost basis of the fund's investments, which causes the fees to be reduced over time as investments are liquidated. These management fees are paid by our fund investors, who generally contribute capital to the fund in order to allow the fund to pay the fees to us. Our funds generally allocate management fees across individual investments and, as and when an investment generates returns, 20% of the allocated management fee is deducted from the carried interest that we would otherwise receive.

We also generally enter into monitoring agreements with our portfolio companies pursuant to which we receive periodic monitoring fees in exchange for providing them with management, consulting and other services, and we typically receive transaction fees from portfolio companies for providing them with

financial advisory and other services in connection with specific transactions. In some cases, we may be entitled to other potential fees that are paid by an investment target when a potential investment is not consummated. The terms of our fund documents typically require us to share a portion of any monitoring, transaction and other potential fees that are allocable to a fund with fund investors in the form of a management fee reduction after reduction for certain expenses. These management fee reductions typically amount to 80% of the amount of the monitoring, transaction and other potential fees that are reasonably allocable to a fund.

Because fund investors typically are unwilling to invest their capital in a fund unless the fund's manager also invests its own capital in the fund's investments, our private equity fund documents generally require the general partners of our traditional private equity funds to make minimum capital commitments to the funds. The amounts of these commitments, which are negotiated by fund investors, generally range from 2% to 3% of a fund's total capital commitments at closing. In connection with the Reorganization Transactions, we will not be allocated any of the capital contributions made by the general partners of our funds prior to the completion of the Reorganization Transactions and this offering or any returns generated on those contributions. We will, however, be required to fund the general partners' obligations with respect to future investments and we will record investment income to the extent that those investments generate profits.

The table below presents information as of March 31, 2007 relating to the traditional private equity funds that we will acquire an interest in as part of the Reorganization Transactions. This data has been adjusted to give effect to subsequent commitments to the 2006 Fund and the Asian Fund, but does not otherwise reflect acquisitions or disposals of investments, changes in investment values or distributions occurring after March 31, 2007.

As of March 31, 2007

| | Investment I | Investment Period | | | Amount | (| Outstanding Investments | | |
|---------------------|----------------------|-------------------|----|----------|--------------|----------|--------------------------------|------------|------------|
| Private Equity Fund | Commencement Date | End Date | c | ommitted | Invested | Realized | | Cost | Fair Value |
| | | | | (\$ i | in millions) | | | | |
| Asian Fund* | | | \$ | 4,000.0 | | | | | |
| 2006 Fund* | 9/2006 | 9/2012 | | 16,625.0 | \$ 1,236.4 | 1 | \$ | 1,236.2 \$ | 1,236.2 |
| European Fund II | 11/2005 | 11/2011 | | 5,650.0 | 3,856.9 |) | | 3,856.9 | 4,218.2 |
| Millennium Fund | 12/2002 | 12/2008 | | 6,000.0 | 5,881.0 | \$ 4,263 | .7 | 5,127.6 | 6,990.4 |
| European Fund | 12/1999 | 12/2005 | | 3,085.4 | 3,085.4 | 3,942 | .4 | 1,674.7 | 3,693.9 |

The committed amounts give effect to commitments received subsequent to March 31, 2007.

Asian Fund

The Asian Fund is our newest private equity fund and was formed to make private equity investments in Asia. The fund is expected to hold its final closing in the third quarter of 2007 with an aggregate of \$4.0 billion of capital commitments from fund investors, including a \$100 million commitment from the fund's general partner.

The investment period for the fund will commence on the date of the fund's first investment and will remain open for a period of up to six years, unless terminated earlier in accordance with the fund's governing documents.

2006 Fund

The 2006 Fund is one of the largest private equity funds ever raised and was formed to make private equity investments in the United States and Canada, although the fund is permitted to invest up to 25% of capital in other jurisdictions. The fund has an aggregate of \$16.6 billion of capital commitments from fund

investors, including a \$375 million commitment from the fund's general partner and a \$1.975 billion commitment from our private equity-oriented permanent capital fund.

The investment period for the fund commenced in September 2006 and will remain open for a period of up to six years, unless terminated earlier in accordance with the fund's governing documents. As of March 31, 2007, the fund had invested \$1.2 billion of capital in six transactions, and the fund had \$15.0 billion of unfunded capital commitments that could be used to fund additional investments. As of that date, the fund's outstanding investments were diversified across six portfolio companies (all of which were privately held) operating in four industry sectors and had a fair value of \$1.2 billion and a cost basis of \$1.2 billion. As of March 31, 2007, the fund had entered into agreements to acquire four additional portfolio companies.

European Fund II

The European Fund II was formed to make private equity investments primarily in Europe, although the fund is permitted to invest in other jurisdictions (excluding the United States and Canada). The fund held its final closing in October 2005, at which time it had received an aggregate of \$5.7 billion of capital commitments from fund investors, including an approximately \$121 million commitment from the fund's general partner. Our private equity-oriented permanent capital fund has acquired a commitment of approximately \$100 million in the European Fund II through secondary market transactions.

The investment period for the fund commenced in November 2005 and will remain open for a period of up to six years, unless terminated earlier in accordance with the fund's governing documents. As of March 31, 2007, the fund had invested \$3.9 billion of capital in 12 transactions, and the fund had \$1.8 billion of unfunded capital commitments that could be used to fund additional investments. As of that date, the fund's outstanding investments were diversified across 12 portfolio companies (11 of which were privately held) operating in five industry sectors and had a fair value of \$4.2 billion and a cost basis of \$3.9 billion. As of March 31, 2007, the fund had not entered into any agreements to acquire additional portfolio companies.

Millennium Fund

The Millennium Fund was formed to make private equity investments in the United States and Canada, although the fund was permitted to invest up to 20% of capital in other jurisdictions. The fund received an aggregate of \$6 billion of capital commitments from fund investors. The fund's capital commitments (all but \$119 million of which have been funded) include a \$150 million commitment from the fund's general partner. Our private equity-oriented permanent capital fund has acquired a commitment of \$235 million in the Millennium Fund through secondary market transactions.

The investment period for the fund commenced in December 2002 and will expire in December 2008, unless terminated earlier in accordance with the fund's governing documents. During its investment period, the Millennium Fund has invested \$5.9 billion of capital in 31 transactions through March 31, 2007. As of March 31, 2007, the fund's outstanding investments were diversified across 26 portfolio companies (22 of which were privately held and five of which were publicly traded) operating in 11 industry sectors and had a fair value of \$7.1 billion and a cost basis of \$5.1 billion.

European Fund

The European Fund was formed to make private equity investments primarily in Europe, although the fund was permitted to invest in other jurisdictions (excluding the United States and Canada). The fund received an aggregate of \$3.1 billion of capital commitments from fund investors. The fund's capital commitments (all of which have been funded) include a \$100 million commitment from the fund's general partner. Our private equity-oriented permanent capital fund has acquired a commitment of \$320 million through secondary market transactions. The investment period for the fund commenced in December 1999 and ended in November 2005 when the fund's capital commitments became fully drawn.

During its investment period, the European Fund invested \$3.1 billion of capital in 14 transactions. As of March 31, 2007, the fund's outstanding investments were diversified across eight portfolio companies (six of which were privately held and two of which were publicly traded) operating in six industry sectors and had a fair value of \$3.7 billion and a cost basis of \$1.7 billion.

Legacy Funds

We currently manage three additional private equity funds (the 1987 Fund, the 1993 Fund and the 1996 Fund) whose investment periods have ended. Because the general partners of those funds are not expected to receive meaningful proceeds from further realizations, we will not acquire general partner interests in them in connection with the Reorganization Transactions. We will, however, continue to provide the legacy funds with management and other services until their liquidation. While we do not expect to receive meaningful fees for providing these services, we do not believe that the ongoing administration of the funds will interfere with our operations or cause us to incur any material costs.

KKR Private Equity Investors

Overview

KKR Private Equity Investors is an entity listed on Euronext Amsterdam and focused primarily on making private equity investments through or alongside our private equity funds but with the flexibility to make other types of "opportunistic investments," including credit and public equity investments. Unlike our other private equity funds, KKR Private Equity Investors has a perpetual investment period and is considered by to be a permanent capital vehicle, in that fund investors generally are not entitled to have their capital returned, although we have adopted a policy to make limited cash distributions from the fund to allow fund investors to pay certain tax liabilities resulting from the fund's investments. The closed-ended nature of the fund allows us to continuously reinvest the fund's capital as new investment opportunities arise.

The fund consists of an upper tier limited partnership, which we refer to as the feeder fund, that makes all of its investments through a lower tier limited partnership, which we refer to as the master fund, of which it is the sole limited partner. Fund investors consist of limited partners of the feeder fund and hold interests representing approximately \$5.1 billion of cash contributions that the feeder fund received in connection with the fund's initial capitalization. Other than amounts used to pay the fund's capitalization costs, the feeder fund contributed substantially all of these capital contributions to the master fund for investment following the fund's capitalization. The master fund makes investments for the fund on its own, which we refer to as direct investments, and indirectly as a limited partner of our other funds, which we refer to as indirect investments.

Management Fees and Carried Interest

The feeder fund and master fund that comprise the fund are controlled by separate general partners that are legally distinct from one another. The feeder fund general partner generally does not have an economic interest in the fund. The master fund general partner, on the other hand, has an economic interest in the fund that will entitle it to share in the profits generated by the fund's direct investments after the fund's capitalization costs have been recouped as described under " Creditable Amount." This economic interest will consist of:

a carried interest that generally will allocate to the master fund general partner 20% of the gain that is realized on direct private equity investments that are made with fund investors' capital (after any realized losses on other direct private equity investments have been recovered); and

a carried interest that generally will allocate to the master fund general partner 20% of the annual increase in the net asset value of all other direct investments that are made with fund investors' capital above the highest net asset value at which an amount was previously received pursuant to the carried interest.

Because the general partners of our other funds are allocated a portion of the gain that is generated by their investments, the master fund general partner will not be entitled to a carried interest with respect to the fund's indirect investments. However, if the master fund acquires a partner interest in one of our other funds from a third party, the amount of carried interest that the master fund general partner receives pursuant to its carried interest may be adjusted to reflect realized gains or losses relating to the value of the acquired limited partner interest.

We have entered into a services agreement with the feeder fund and master fund, their general partners and certain entities that hold the fund's investments pursuant to which we have agreed to provide them with management and other services. In exchange for providing these services, we generally are paid a quarterly base management fee that is equal to approximately one-fourth of the sum of (i) 1.25% of the fund's net asset value up to and including \$3 billion plus (ii) 1% of the fund's net asset value in excess of \$3 billion. We are required to reduce the amount of the base management fees that we charge by any other management fees that the fund pays in connection with its investments and certain other amounts that we receive in connection with the fund's investments as described under " Creditable Amount." The services agreement provides that we may not be removed as the service provider under the services agreement unless we materially breach the provisions of the agreement, engage in certain acts of willful misconduct or gross negligence, become bankrupt or insolvent or are dissolved.

Creditable Amount

The master fund general partner has agreed to generally forego receiving a carried interest on the fund's direct investments until profits on investments we would be entitled to receive a carried interest or incentive payment on equal the fund's capitalization costs, which we refer to as the creditable amount. When calculating the fund's profits for the purposes of this requirement, we were not permitted to take into account the profits that the fund recorded on temporary investments during the first year of its operations. Until the creditable amount is reached, we have also generally agreed to reduce the management fee that is payable under our services agreement by any profits on the fund's indirect private equity investments that are allocated to general partners of our private equity funds. As of March 31, 2007, \$53.3 million of realized profits generated by the fund's investments had been credited towards the creditable amount, and the creditable amount had a remaining balance of \$230.4 million.

Investment Agreement

Because fund investors typically are unwilling to invest their capital in a fund unless the fund manager also invests capital in the fund's investments, we have entered into an investment agreement with the fund pursuant to which we have agreed to periodically acquire limited partner interests in the feeder fund in an amount equal to 25% of the pre-tax distributions on the fund's investments that are allocated to us or our affiliates pursuant to a carried interest. As a result of the investment agreement, we expect to periodically acquire newly issued limited partner interests in the feeder fund from time to time in the future with a portion of the amounts that we receive pursuant to a carried interest that we receive in connection with the fund's investments.

In addition, in connection with the fund's initial capitalization, the master fund general partner contributed \$10 million to the master fund and a group of our principals and senior advisors contributed \$65 million of cash to the feeder fund in exchange for limited partner interests in the feeder fund. We will not be allocated these contributions in connection with the Reorganization Transactions or any profits generated by their investment.

Investment Activities

The fund's investment activities focus primarily on making private equity investments, although the fund has the flexibility to devote a portion of its capital to opportunistic investments in other asset classes, including credit and public equity investments. The fund's current investment policies and procedures

provide for the investment of at least 75% of the fund's adjusted assets in private equity investments and no more than 25% of the fund's adjusted assets in opportunistic investments. The fund's "adjusted assets" consist of the master fund's assets less the amount of indebtedness that the master fund records as a liability in its financial statements.

The feeder fund received approximately \$5.1 billion of cash contributions from fund investors in connection with the fund's initial capitalization, of which approximately \$283.7 million was used to pay the fund's capitalization costs and approximately \$4.8 billion was contributed to the master fund for investment. From the commencement of the fund's operations on May 10, 2006 through March 31, 2007, the master fund invested \$2.4 billion of capital in 33 private equity investments and \$884 million of capital in opportunistic investments, while making temporary fixed income investments with the fund's surplus capital. During this period, the master fund generated \$407.4 million of net income and made \$38.9 million of distributions, and the net assets of the master fund that were allocable to fund investors increased by \$362.4 million to \$5.2 billion million as of March 31, 2007.

Excluding temporary investments, the master fund's outstanding investments had a fair value of \$3.6 billion as of March 31, 2007, of which 56% was attributable to investments in North America, 39% was attributable to investments in Europe and 5% was attributable to investments in Asia. The following table presents information concerning the cost basis and fair value of these investments as of the date indicated.

| As | of | Mar | ch | 31. | 2007 |
|----|----|------|-----|-----|-------|
| AS | u | wiai | CII | ы. | 4UU / |

| | | | | | | Ind | | | | | | |
|----------------------------|----|-----------|------|----------|-------------|---------------|------|---------------|-----------------|-----------|-----|---------|
| | | Direct In | vest | ments | Investments | | | | All Investments | | | ents |
| Investment Type | C | ost Basis | Fa | ir Value | | Cost Basis | | Fair Value | C | ost Basis | Fai | r Value |
| | | | | | | (\$ in n | nill | ions) | | | | |
| Private equity investments | \$ | 2,085 | \$ | 2,199 | \$ | 644 | \$ | 739 | \$ | 2,729 | \$ | 2,938 |
| Opportunistic investments | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Credit | | | | | | 118 | | 129 | | 118 | | 129 |
| Public equity | | 543 | | 539 | | | | | | 543 | | 539 |
| | _ | | _ | | _ | | _ | | - | | | |
| Total | | 2,628 | | 2,738 | | 762 | | 868 | | 3,390 | | 3,606 |
| Temporary investments | | 1,964 | | 1,964 | | | _ | | | 1,964 | | 1,964 |
| Total investments | \$ | 4,592 | \$ | 4,702 | \$ | 762 | \$ | 868 | \$ | 5,354 | \$ | 5,570 |

In order to maximize the amount of capital that is invested by the fund at any time, the master fund has adopted an over-commitment approach for making investments. As of March 31, 2007, the master fund had entered into contractual commitments pursuant to which it had committed to invest an additional \$3.1 billion of the fund's capital in future transactions. These commitments consisted of commitments to fund future capital calls by our other funds in which the master fund had invested as well as commitments to make direct co-investments in portfolio companies that our other funds have agreed to acquire. The following table presents information concerning these commitments. Whether and when these commitments will be consummated depends on a number of factors, some or all of which may be outside of our control, and we cannot assure you that any of these commitments will be funded.

As of March 31, 2007

| Commitment Type | Direct estments | | Indirect vestments | All Investments | | |
|----------------------------------|--------------------|-------|-----------------------|-----------------|-------|--|
| | | (\$ i | n millions) | | | |
| Private equity commitments | \$ 1,217 | \$ | 1,855 | \$ | 3,072 | |
| Credit opportunistic commitments | , | · | 58 | · | 58 | |
| | | | | | | |
| Total commitments | \$ 1,217 | \$ | 1,913 | \$ | 3,130 | |

As of March 31, 2007

140

Credit

We believe the intellectual capital of our people, our integrated global investment platform and our ability to effectively adapt our investment strategies to market conditions allow us to capitalize on investment opportunities at every level of a company's capital structure. Commencing in 2004, we began to actively pursue debt investments as a separate asset class and we now sponsor and manage a group of private and publicly traded investment funds that invest primarily in corporate debt investments and manage structured finance vehicles. These funds, which we refer to as credit strategy funds, currently consist of KKR Financial, a New York Stock Exchange listed finance company and the KKR Strategic Capital Funds, three side-by-side private credit strategy funds that invest primarily in the debt and equity of performing and distressed companies, and various debt securitization vehicles. Our private equity-oriented permanent capital fund, KKR Private Equity Investors, has the flexibility to make debt investments on an opportunistic basis, including investments made through or alongside our credit strategy funds, although we do not consider it to be part of our credit strategy for management reporting purposes.

As of March 31, 2007, our credit strategy funds had approximately \$8.2 billion of corporate debt investments, \$11.9 billion of residential mortgage investments, and \$297.3 million of equity investments. We earn a management fee for managing our credit strategy funds based on the amount of capital under management in each fund. As of March 31, 2007, our credit strategy funds had \$2.8 billion of capital, of which \$1.6 billion is related to KKR Financial and consists of permanent capital and our credit strategy funds currently manage \$6.5 billion in structured finance vehicles. We have a right to earn management fees for managing our structured finance vehicles based on the amount of investments under management within each vehicle.

Credit Experience

We have developed significant expertise analyzing the operations, performance and financial condition of companies to determine their suitability for leverage and related investments in their debt. For example, since our inception, we have sponsored transactions that raised more than \$250 billion in initial debt, preferred stock and other fixed income financing, and our funds have acquired several financial services companies with significant fixed income investment portfolios. In connection with these activities, we have gained significant expertise in managing credit risk and making credit determinations based on a review of the operations, capital structures, financial statements, quality of earning and liquidation values and other factors that are relevant to the extension of credit. Additionally, we have been responsible for identifying the investment, performing due diligence and determining the appropriate leverage for, and coordinating the capital structure of, the investment.

We commenced our credit investing operations in August 2004 with the formation of KKR Financial in order to develop a permanent capital base, diversify our operations and capture opportunities to make debt investments in fixed income investments. In connection with the formation of KKR Financial, we hired additional investment professionals with significant experience evaluating and managing debt investments, including investments in corporate loans and debt securities, residential mortgage investments and other credit products, and we built a platform for identifying, assessing, executing, monitoring and realizing debt investments. In October 2006 we launched the KKR Strategic Capital Funds, three private side-by-side credit strategy funds. To continue this growth, we are currently expanding our debt operations in both Europe and Asia.

The table below presents information relating to the historical performance of our credit strategy funds as of March 31, 2007. We encourage you to review the cautionary note below for a description of

reasons why the future results of our credit strategy funds may differ from the historical results of our credit strategy funds.

| | | | | | | | Annualized Benchmark Return | | | | | | | |
|--------------------------------|-----------|------------------|-------|-----------------------------|----|---------|--------------------------------|------|--|-----|--|-------------------------|-----------------------------------|--|
| | Inception | Under Annualized | | Annualized Net IRR(1) | | Net | | Net | | Net | | Total Investments(2) | Lehman Aggregate Bond Index | Merrill Lynch High Yield Index |
| | | | | (\$ in millions) | | | | | | | | | | |
| KKR Financial(3) | 2004 | \$ 1,610.4 | 19.5% | 17.1% | \$ | 5,692.7 | 3.7% | 9.1% | | | | | | |
| KKR Strategic Capital Funds | 2006 | 1,141.0 | 41.3 | 34.8% | \$ | 2,809.5 | 5.6 | 14.7 | | | | | | |
| Total | | 2,751.4 | | | | 8,502.2 | | | | | | | | |

- The annualized net IRR represents the return on invested equity after giving effect to payments of management fees, incentive fees and carried interest, as applicable, assumes reinvestment of all distributions and excludes non-investment expenses. Returns for the KKR Strategic Capital Funds, which were organized in October 2006, have been annualized based on actual returns from inception through March 31, 2007 of 15.8%, which compares to actual returns for the Lehman Aggregate Bond Index and the Merrill Lynch High Yield Index of 2.8% and 7.0%, respectively, for the same period.
- (2) Total investments include investments held directly and synthetically through total rate of return swaps and credit default swaps and also includes both funds' pro rata interest in the holdings of an unconsolidated affiliate.
- Excludes investments by KKR Financial in residential mortgage-backed securities, which totaled \$11.9 billion as of March 31, 2007. In connection with its restructuring, KKR Financial has announced that it is evaluating various alternatives to reducing these types of investments.

When considering the data presented above, you should bear in mind that the historical results of our credit strategy funds are not indicative of the future results that our funds may achieve and that the unrealized values presented above may not be realized in the future. For example, as described below under "KKR Financial," in May 2007 KKR Financial consummated a restructuring plan that may significantly affect the allocation of the fund's investments among various asset classes and could result in the early disposition of some or all of the fund's mortgage-related investments or a sale of the fund's REIT subsidiary, KKR Financial Corp. In addition, unlike most of our private equity funds, our credit strategy funds invest in a wide variety of asset classes, which may generate a broad range of yields and cause future results to differ from time to time based on relative asset allocations. You should also see "Private Equity Valuations and Related Data" for a description of how the values in the table below were calculated.

Debt Investment Approach

Our approach to making debt investments focuses on creating investment portfolios that generate attractive leveraged risk-adjusted returns on invested capital by using leverage, allocating capital across multiple asset classes, selecting high-quality investments that may be made at attractive prices, applying rigorous standards of due diligence when making investment decisions, subjecting investments to regular monitoring and oversight and making buy and sell decisions based on price targets and relative value parameters. We employ both "top-down" and "bottom-up" analyses when making debt investments. Our top-down analysis involves a macro analysis of relative asset valuations, long-term industry trends, business cycles, interest rate expectations, credit fundamentals and technical factors to target specific industry sectors and asset classes in which to invest. Our bottom-up analysis includes a rigorous analysis of the credit fundamentals and capital structure of each credit considered for investment and a thorough review of the impact of credit and industry trends and dynamics and dislocation events on such potential investment.

Sourcing and Selecting Investments

We source debt investment opportunities through a variety of channels, including our internal deal generation strategies and our access to a global network of contacts at major companies and corporate executives, commercial and investment banks, financial intermediaries, other investment and advisory institutions and political leaders. Our credit strategy funds are also regularly provided with opportunities to invest in debt that our portfolio companies incur in connection with our private equity investments. These opportunities may be significant. As of March 31, 2007, our two credit strategy funds held investments totaling \$2.0 billion in senior and subordinated corporate loans, bridge loans and debt securities of portfolio companies of our private equity funds.

Due Diligence and the Investment Decision

Once a potential investment has been identified, our credit professionals screen the opportunity and make a preliminary determination concerning whether we should proceed with a due diligence investigation. When evaluating the suitability of a debt investment, we employ a relative value framework and subject the investment to a rigorous credit analysis. Our review considers, among other things, pricing terms, expected returns, credit structure, credit ratings, historical and projected financial data, the company's competitive position, the quality and track record of the company's management team, margin stability and industry and company trends. Our credit professionals use the services of outside accountants, consultants, lawyers, investment banks and industry experts as appropriate to assist them in the due diligence process and, when relevant and permitted, leverage the knowledge and experience of our equity professionals. These due diligence practices are monitored by our debt investment committee, which must approve an investment before it may be made.

Monitoring Investments

We monitor our portfolios of debt investments using daily, quarterly and annual analyses. Our daily analyses includes morning market meetings, industry and company pricing runs, industry and company reports and discussions with our equity investment professionals on an as-needed basis. Our quarterly analyses include the preparation of quarterly operating results, reconciliations of actual results to projections, updates to financial models (baseline and stress cases) and reviews of portfolios of debt by our debt investment committee. Our annual analyses involve preparing annual credit memoranda, conducting internal audits and testing compliance with monitoring and documentation requirements.

KKR Financial

Overview

KKR Financial is a finance company that commenced operations in July 2004 to invest in a broad range of investments. Since its formation, the fund has issued over \$1.6 billion of common stock to investors through public and private offerings and is traded on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "KFN." This capital includes \$82.9 million of capital that was contributed by our investment professionals in their personal capacity. As of March 31, 2007, insiders consisting principally of KKR investment professionals owned 12.1% of KKR Financial's outstanding common stock on a fully-diluted basis. As described under "Restructuring of the Fund from a REIT; Diversification of Investments," prior to May 4, 2007, KKR Financial was organized as a real estate investment trust, or REIT, and subsequent to May 4, 2007 is organized as a limited liability company. This change in corporate structure will permit KKR Financial to invest up to 100% of its investments in corporate loans and debt securities and equity securities in the future.

Management Fees and Incentive Amounts

We have entered into a management agreement with the fund pursuant to which we have agreed to provide it with management and other services. In exchange for providing these services, we are entitled to receive:

a monthly base management fee of 1.75% that is computed based on the fund's equity (which generally is calculated as the sum of (i) the aggregate net proceeds from the issuance of the fund's common or preferred shares, (ii) subsequent to June 15, 2007, the issuance of trust preferred securities, and (iii) retained earnings adjusted for stock-based compensation); and

a quarterly incentive fee that is generally equal to the amount by which the fund's (i) net income (before incentive amounts and stock-based compensation expenses) per weighted average share of the fund's common stock for the quarter exceeds (ii) an amount equal to (A) the weighted average price at which the fund's common stock was issued multiplied by the (B) the greater of (1) 2% and (2) 0.5% plus one-fourth of the average of the weekly average yield to maturity for 10-year Treasury securities during the quarter.

Our management agreement with KKR Financial will automatically be renewed for successive one-year terms following December 31, 2007 unless the agreement is terminated in accordance with its terms. The management agreement provides that the fund may terminate the agreement only if:

the termination is approved by at least two-thirds of the fund's independent directors or by the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of the fund's common stock and the termination is based upon (i) a determination that our performance has been unsatisfactory and materially detrimental to the fund or (ii) a determination that the management and incentive fees payable to us are not fair (subject to our right to prevent a termination by reaching an agreement to reduce our management and incentive fees), in which case a termination fee is payable to us; or

our subsidiary that manages the fund experiences a "change of control" or we materially breach the provisions of the agreement, engage in certain acts of willful misconduct or gross negligence, become bankrupt or insolvent or are dissolved, in which case a termination fee is not payable to us.

The fund uses structured finance vehicles to provide term financing for its investments. In connection with these transactions, we have entered into collateral management agreements with the structured finance vehicles where we earn a management fee for providing management services. As of March 31, 2007, we have permanently waived approximately \$7.7 million in management fees. We evaluate such waivers on a quarterly basis and do not expect to waive all such management fees in the future.

Investment Activities

KKR Financial's investment activities have historically been influenced by the fund's election to be taxed as a REIT. While the fund's investment guidelines impose limited restrictions on the amount of capital that the fund may invest in any specific asset class, industry or investment, in order to maintain its qualification as a REIT, the fund has been required to invest at least 75% of its assets in real estate assets as defined in the Internal Revenue Code and to generate at least 75% of its gross income from real estate sources and at least 95% of its gross income from real estate sources and other permitted passive sources, such as dividends and interest. Due to these requirements, the fund historically has held a significant amount of residential mortgage loans and mortgage-backed securities on its statement of financial condition, while using investments in corporate debt and equity and applying varying degrees of leverage to enhance returns.

As of Morob 21 2007

As of March 31, 2007, the fund's investment portfolio included multiple asset classes and industries. The following table presents information concerning the amortized cost and fair value of these investments by asset class as of the date indicated.

| | | As of Marc | ch 31, | 2007 |
|---|-------------------------|------------|--------|------------|
| Investment Type(1) | Amortized Cost Basis | | | Fair Value |
| | | (\$ in the | ousana | ds) |
| Residential mortgage loans and mortgage-backed securities | \$ | 11,932,698 | \$ | 11,878,238 |
| Corporate loans and debt securities | | 3,818,762 | | 3,874,797 |
| Commercial real estate loans and debt securities | | 137,328 | | 138,251 |
| Marketable equity securities | | 84,561 | | 88,979 |
| Non-marketable equity securities(2) | | 173,823 | | 173,823 |
| Total | \$ | 16,147,172 | \$ | 16,154,088 |

- (1)
 Investments exclude KKR Financial's pro rata interest in corporate loans and debt securities of an unconsolidated affiliate totaling \$739.1 million and synthetic investments through total rate of return and credit default swap contracts.
- (2)

 Non-marketable equity securities consist primarily of private equity investments that the fund has made alongside our private equity funds.

Restructuring of the Fund from a REIT; Diversification of Investments

In May 2007, KKR Financial consummated the implementation of a restructuring plan pursuant to which shares of common stock in KKR Financial were exchanged for common shares in KKR Financial Holdings LLC, or "KFN Holdings," a limited liability company that became the parent company of KKR Financial following the exchange. The purpose of the fund restructuring was to provide the fund with the flexibility to reallocate a significant portion of its capital to non-real estate investments, such as corporate loans and debt securities and marketable and non-marketable equity investments. Compared to real estate investments, these types of investments historically have generated significantly greater returns on equity for the fund.

As of March 31, 2007, we estimate that approximately 34% of the fund's raised equity capital was invested in residential real estate-related investments, approximately 54% of its raised equity capital was invested in non-real estate-related investments, excluding marketable and non-marketable equity securities, and approximately 12% of its raised equity capital was invested in marketable and non-marketable equity securities, including its private equity investments. For the three months ended March 31, 2007, the fund's annualized return on its raised equity capital invested in residential real estate investments was approximately 8% and its annualized return on its raised equity capital invested in its non-real estate investments, excluding marketable and non-marketable equity securities, was approximately 21%. Since the fund's inception and through March 31, 2007, the fund has not realized any gains, losses, or income on its non-marketable equity security investments which consist primarily of private equity investments.

We are evaluating various alternatives to reducing the fund's residential real estate-related investments, including allowing our residential real estate-related investments to pay down in the ordinary course or selling residential real estate-related investments (which may include the sale of all or part of the common stock of KKR Financial Corp.). We believe that, if we were to allow the fund's residential real estate-related assets to pay down in the ordinary course, the reallocation of capital would occur over three or four years as our residential real estate-related investments pay down as a result of both scheduled amortization and prepayments, although it could take longer absent other liquidation strategies. Estimating the prepayment rates on our residential real estate-related investments is very difficult because

of factors that we cannot control or accurately predict such as future interest rates and housing prices. The fund will also consider selling certain residential real estate-related investments.

KKR Strategic Capital Funds

Overview

The KKR Strategic Capital Funds consist of three side-by-side private credit strategy funds. The KKR Strategic Capital Funds make investments primarily in corporate debt and marketable and non-marketable equity securities. Investors in these funds consist of equity holders who had previously contributed an aggregate of \$1.1 billion of capital to the side-by-side funds as of March 31, 2007. These include \$87.7 million of capital contributed by our investment professionals in their personal capacity and \$175.0 million of capital contributed by our private equity-oriented permanent capital fund. The funds will be open to additional capital contributions from outside investors effective as of January 1, 2008.

Each of the individual funds comprising the KKR Strategic Capital Funds has a perpetual life and investment period and is permitted to reinvest its capital and earnings. Fund investors are entitled to have their equity returned to them through redemptions of their equity interests (at prices based on the relevant individual fund's prevailing net asset value) only after the expiration of an applicable lock-up period or upon the occurrence of certain other redemption events. The lock-up period is at least 25 months from the date of the capital contribution in the case of investors who have agreed to pay higher management and incentive fees and 60 months from the date of the capital contribution in the case of investors who have agreed to pay lower fees and carried interests, as described below. Each individual fund generally has the ability to limit the amount of equity that may be redeemed at any time to interests representing no more than 15% of its net asset value at such time, and fund investors are required to comply with certain notice provisions in order to redeem their equity.

Management Fees and Incentive amounts

We have entered into management agreements with each primary fund comprising the KKR Strategic Capital Funds pursuant to which we have agreed to provide the primary fund with management and other services. Under the management agreement that we have entered into with each primary fund (and, in some cases, other documents governing the individual fund), we generally are entitled to receive:

with respect to investors who have agreed to a 25 month lock-up period, (i) a monthly management fee that is equal to 0.1667% (or 2.0% annualized) of the net asset value of the individual fund that is allocable to those investors and (ii) an annual incentive fee or carried interest that is equal to 20% of the increase in the net asset value of the individual fund that is allocable to those investors above the highest net asset value at which an incentive fee or carried interest has previously been paid; and

with respect to investors who have agreed to a 60 month lock-up period, (i) a monthly management fee that is equal to 0.1250% (or 1.5% annualized) of the net asset value of the primary fund that is allocable to those investors and (ii) an annual incentive fee or carried interest that is equal to 15% of the increase in the net asset value of the individual fund that is allocable to those investors above the highest net asset value at which an incentive fee or carried interest has previously been paid.

Our management agreements with the individual funds comprising the KKR Strategic Capital Funds will automatically be renewed for successive one-year terms unless the agreements are terminated in accordance with their terms.

Investment Activities

The KKR Strategic Capital Funds' governing documents do not impose any asset diversification requirements or limit the amount of capital that may be invested in a single company, industry or geographic region. The funds' investment portfolio, however, is generally expected to consist of between 15 and 25 core investments that arise in connection with event-driven and value-driven investment opportunities. These investments are expected to consist primarily of the debt and equity of performing and non-performing companies, including leveraged bank loans, high yield bonds, subordinated bonds, mezzanine bonds, preferred stock and marketable and non-marketable equity instruments. The funds may also opportunistically invest a portion of its capital from time to time in other asset classes, such as real estate assets, other physical assets and risk transfer or assumption instruments.

As of March 31, 2007, the funds' outstanding investments primarily consisted of corporate loans and debt securities and marketable and non-marketables equity securities. These investments were diversified across over thirty industries and had an aggregate fair value of \$2.9 billion, of which 73% was attributable to investments in North America, 20% was attributable to investments in Europe and 5% was attributable to investments in Asia. The following table presents information concerning the cost and fair value of these investments.

| | As of March 31, 2007 | | | |
|----------------------------------|----------------------|---------|------------|---------|
| Investment Type | Cost Basis | | Fair Value | |
| | (\$ in millions) | | | |
| Corporate loans | \$ | 2,207.8 | \$ | 2,242.9 |
| Corporate debt securities | | 464.0 | | 486.9 |
| Marketable equity securities | | 20.5 | | 22.0 |
| Non-marketable equity securities | | 18.4 | | 18.4 |
| Other asset classes (1) | | 82.0 | | 82.0 |
| | | | | |
| Total | \$ | 2,792.7 | \$ | 2,852.2 |

(1)
Other asset classes consist primarily of credit default swaps where the KKR Strategic Capital Funds have either purchased or sold protection.

Cautionary Note Regarding Historical Fund Performance

The historical results for our private equity and credit strategy funds included above may not be indicative of the future results that you should expect from us. In particular, our funds' future results may differ significantly from their historical results for the following reasons:

the rates of returns of our funds reflect unrealized gains as of the applicable valuation date that may never be realized, which may adversely affect the ultimate value realized from those funds' investments;

you will not benefit from any value that was created in our funds prior to your investment in the common units to the extent such value has been realized;

the historical returns of our funds and their future performance has been and will be affected by macroeconomic factors, including factors that may not have been prevalent in the periods relevant to the return data above;

in the past few years, the rates of returns of some of our funds have been positively influenced by a number of investments that experienced a substantial decrease in the average holding period of such investments and rapid and substantial increases in value following the dates on which those investments were made, trends and rates of return that are not expected to continue:

our funds' returns have benefited from investment opportunities and general market conditions that may not repeat themselves, including favorable borrowing conditions in the debt markets, and there can be no assurance that our current or future funds will be able to avail themselves of comparable investment opportunities or market conditions or that such market conditions will continue; and

we may create new funds in the future that reflect a different asset mix in terms of allocations among funds, investment strategies, geographic and industry exposure and vintage year.

New Business Initiatives

Our principal growth strategy throughout our firm's 31-year history has been to expand our existing private equity business and to enter attractive new businesses. While most of our recent growth has come from our private equity and debt activities, we believe significant growth opportunities exist for developing new business areas.

Public Equity

Although our private equity-oriented permanent capital fund and our credit strategy funds are permitted to make investments in public equity, we are currently in the process of expanding our public equity capabilities and operations in order to take advantage of a larger number of the investment opportunities that we identify globally and to further grow and diversify our assets under management. To achieve these results, we have hired additional investment personnel who have specialized experience in the public equity markets.

Public Equity Experience

Although our funds have historically focused on private equity and debt investments, we have managed investments in public equity throughout our history. Initially, our public equity investments consisted of minority and structured investments in public companies that were made by our private equity funds. More recently, our private equity-oriented permanent capital fund and our two credit strategy funds have provided us with more flexibility than traditional private equity funds and an additional capital base for making equity investments in public companies. Using this capital base, we have been able to build a new portfolio of public equity and equity-linked securities that had a market value of \$1.3 billion as of March 31, 2007.

Public Equity Investment Approach

Our approach to making public equity investments generally seeks to leverage the intellectual capital developed in the course of our traditional private equity business and focuses on achieving attractive multiples of invested capital and IRRs by selecting fundamentals-driven investment opportunities, applying rigorous standards of due diligence when making investment decisions, adding value to portfolio companies where possible, subjecting investments to regular monitoring and oversight and making informed buy and sell decisions when realizing investments. When making public equity investments, we seek out companies that have management teams who are willing to consider our suggestions, strong business franchises, attractive growth prospects, sustainable competitive advantages, defensible market positions and the potential to generate attractive returns. We generally take a long-term approach when investing in public equity and avoid making investment decisions based on short-term market volatility.

Sourcing and Selecting Investments. We believe that our public equity activities benefit significantly from our private equity business as a result of both the company, industry and market knowledge and experience that we have developed as a private equity sponsor and the source of public equity opportunities that our private equity operations provide. In particular, through our private equity activities we periodically identify opportunities to make suitable public equity investments that fall outside the investment scopes of our traditional private equity funds due to such reasons as the relative size of the

investment or the fact that the target may be unwilling to sell control or has elected to pursue an alternative transaction. Because our private equity professionals and public equity specialists are integrated and share information, resources, expertise and best practices with one another, we are able to leverage these opportunities when we believe a public equity investment would be appropriate for a fund that has a broader investment mandate.

Due Diligence and the Investment Decision. When evaluating the suitability of a public equity investment, we consider critical business, financial, tax, accounting, environmental and legal issues in order to determine whether we should proceed with the investment. Our equity professionals perform a detailed financial analysis of the target company and a comprehensive "bottom-up" and "top-down" review of the target company and the industry in which it operates. This review is often supported by field research and, when appropriate, meetings with management, operating personnel, customers and suppliers and, at times, visits to plants and facilities. Our equity professionals use the services of outside accountants, consultants, lawyers, investment banks and industry experts to assist them in this process. These due diligence practices are monitored by our equity investment committee, which must approve an investment before it may be made.

Creating Value. Once a public equity investment has been made, we seek to work with the management team when possible to implement strategies that are designed to enhance shareholder value. While public equity investments typically do not offer the potential for us to take an active role in the oversight of management and operations of a portfolio company, we believe that it is possible to drive value by sharing our ideas, experience and suggestions with managers, particularly with respect to strategic initiatives. We believe that the experience of our equity professionals, who have direct experience working with management teams to improve operating and financial performance, helps us identify areas of potential improvement in a company and provides us with a degree of credibility that increases the willingness of managers to consider implementing our suggestions.

Monitoring Investments. We monitor public equity investments with the objective of detecting changes in underlying business fundamentals of portfolio companies as soon as practicable. When monitoring an equity investment in a public company, we conduct regular reviews of the financial and operating performance of the company and apply a benchmarking analysis that we use to compare its performance to the performance of its competitors. When possible, we seek to meet with management to review the results of our assessments. We also monitor events and issues that are important to the companies in which our funds have made public equity investments and the industry sectors in which they operate.

Buy and Sell Discipline. We avoid making buy and sell determinations for public equity investments based on short-term volatility in market prices. Instead, we make buy and sell decisions based on achieving price targets, changes in business and industry fundamentals, changes in our assessment of management credibility, macro-economic factors and other relevant considerations. If the share price of a public company in which a fund has made an investment declines, we re-examine the investment to determine whether our investment thesis is still intact. If the thesis is still intact but the share price has declined moderately, we may consider the price decline as an attractive buying opportunity. If the thesis is still intact but the share price has declined significantly, we may consider the price decline as creating an opportunity to engage in a leveraged buyout. If the thesis is not intact, we may consider exiting the investment. When we exit a public equity investment, our objective is to structure the exit in a manner that optimizes our returns and minimizes the impact that the exit has on the trading price of the company's securities.

Capital Markets Activities

Capital markets activities represent an opportunity to efficiently increase our available investment capital, capture certain financing fees otherwise paid to third parties and earn incremental margins on committed capital. We are currently building this business in the United States, Europe and Asia, which we believe will complement our asset management activities. We launched this new business initiative in order

to permit us to syndicate a portion of the equity of our portfolio companies, which we believe will help us increase the amount of third-party capital that we are able to commit to individual transactions, grow our third-party assets under management and capture additional income streams. Further, by syndicating a portion of our committed equity to a broader investor base, we can avoid partnering in certain investments with large consortiums of private equity funds, thereby retaining more operational and economic control for ourselves. Over time, we may expand our capital markets activities in a manner that complements our other business activities.

Syndication and New Product Development

We intend to use our capital markets business primarily to supplement our existing capital-raising capabilities and the underwriting and advisory services that our funds and portfolio companies currently receive from large investment banks. We anticipate that these activities initially will focus on syndicating a portion of the equity that we commit to provide in our larger private equity transactions to a broader base of investors, which we believe will enable us to retain greater control over our portfolio companies and help us capture a greater portion of the economics that are generated by our private equity investments. Our capital markets professionals will also focus on developing new products that we believe will allow us to attract new investors to the various asset classes that we manage.

Principal Investments

We do not intend to make principal investments with our capital markets business' capital in the near term. Over time, we may consider using our capital markets business to buy and hold securities for investment purposes provided that we have sufficient regulatory capital to do so. In those circumstances, we would expect to act more as an investor than as a market-maker. Our ability to make principal investments will depend on our ability to grow the capital of our capital markets business over time. See "Regulation United States Regulation as a Broker-Dealer."

Competition

We compete with other alternative asset managers for both investors and investment opportunities. Our competitors consist primarily of sponsors of public and private investment funds, business development companies, investment banks, commercial finance companies and operating companies acting as strategic buyers. We believe that competition for investors is based primarily on investment performance; business reputation; the duration of relationships with investors; the quality of services provided to investors; pricing; and the relative attractiveness of the types of investments that have been or are to be made. We believe that competition for investment opportunities is based primarily on the pricing, terms and structure of a proposed investment and certainty of execution.

Some of the entities that we compete with as an alternative asset manager have greater financial, technical, marketing and other resources and more personnel than we do, and some of the entities that we compete with when managing credit and public equity investments may have longer operating histories, more established relationships or greater experience than we have with respect to those types of investments. Several of our competitors also have recently raised, or are expected to raise, significant amounts of capital and have investment objectives that are similar to the investment objectives of our funds, which may create additional competition for investment opportunities. Some of these competitors may also have lower costs of capital and access to funding sources that are not available to us, which may create competitive disadvantages for us when sourcing investment opportunities. In addition, some of these competitors may have higher risk tolerances, different risk assessments or lower return thresholds, which could allow them to consider a wider range of investments and to bid more aggressively than us for investments. Strategic buyers may also be able to achieve synergistic cost savings or revenue enhancements with respect to a targeted portfolio company, which may provide them with a competitive advantage in bidding for such investments.

We expect to compete as a capital markets business primarily with investment banks and independent broker-dealers in the United States, Europe and Asia and intend to focus our capital markets activities initially on syndicating and underwriting offerings of our portfolio companies' securities. While we intend to target customers with whom we have an existing relationship, we expect that those customers will have pre-existing relationships with our competitors, many or all of whom will have access to competing securities transactions, greater financial, technical or marketing resources or more established reputations than us. Our lack of an operating history as a capital markets business could make it difficult for us to compete with broker-dealers, participate in capital markets transactions of unaffiliated issuers or successfully grow our capital markets business over time.

Employees

We believe that one of our primary strengths and a principal reason for our success is the quality and dedication of our people. As of June 30, 2007, we employed approximately 400 people worldwide. The following table presents information concerning these employees by functional area.

| Туре | As of June 30, 2007 |
|--|------------------------|
| Equity and Credit Professionals | 139 |
| Finance, Accounting, Legal, Human Resources and Information Technology Personnel | 98 |
| Administrative Support Staff | 162 |
| | |
| Total | 399 |

The following table presents information concerning our most senior investment professionals. Messrs. Kravis and Roberts and the 23 other equity professionals named in the table are referred to elsewhere in this prospectus as our "senior principals."

| | Location | Age | Years at KKR | Committee Membership | |
|----------------------|------------|-----|-----------------|--|--|
| Equity and Credit: | | | | | |
| Henry R. Kravis | New York | 63 | 31 | Equity Investment Committee Debt Investment Committee Portfolio Management Committee | |
| George R. Roberts | Menlo Park | 63 | 31 | Equity Investment Committee Debt Investment Committee Portfolio Management Committee | |
| Equity: | | | | | |
| Paul E. Raether | New York | 60 | 27 | Portfolio Management Committee | |
| Michael W. Michelson | Menlo Park | 55 | 26 | Equity Investment Committee | |
| James H. Greene, Jr. | Menlo Park | 56 | 21 | | |
| Perry Golkin | New York | 53 | 21 | | |
| Johannes P. Huth | London | 46 | 8 | Equity Investment Committee | |
| Todd A. Fisher | London | 41 | 14 | Equity Investment Committee | |
| Alexander Navab | New York | 41 | 14 | Equity Investment Committee | |
| Jacques Garaïalde | London | 50 | 4 | | |
| Marc S. Lipschultz | New York | 38 | 12 | | |
| Reinhard Gorenflos | London | 45 | 5 | Portfolio Management Committee | |
| Michael M. Calbert | Menlo Park | 44 | 7 | | |
| Scott C. Nuttall | New York | 34 | 10 | Debt Investment Committee | |
| Joseph Y. Bae | Hong Kong | 35 | 10 | | |
| Brian F. Carroll | New York | 35 | 10 | | |
| Adam H. Clammer | Menlo Park | 36 | 10 | | |
| Frederick M. Goltz | Menlo Park | 36 | 11 | | |
| Oliver Haarmann | London | 39 | 8 | | |

Edgar Filing: KKR & Co. L.P. - Form S-1

| D ' ' D M 1 | - · | 20 | _ | |
|--------------------|---------------|----|---|---------------------------|
| Dominic P. Murphy | London | 39 | 2 | |
| John L. Pfeffer | London | 38 | 6 | |
| John K. Saer, Jr. | New York | 50 | 6 | |
| Clive Hollick | London | 61 | 2 | |
| David H. Liu | Hong Kong | 36 | 1 | |
| Ming Lu | Hong Kong | 48 | 1 | |
| | | | | |
| Credit: | | | | |
| Saturnino S. Fanlo | San Francisco | 47 | 3 | Debt Investment Committee |
| David A. Netjes | San Francisco | 48 | 3 | Debt Investment Committee |
| Ryan J. Marshall | San Francisco | 39 | 1 | |
| Mark D. Lerdal | San Francisco | 48 | 1 | |
| Regulation | | | | |

Our operations are subject to regulation and supervision in a number of jurisdictions. The level of regulation and supervision to which we are subject varies from jurisdiction to jurisdiction and is based on the type of business activity involved. The regulatory and legal requirements that apply to our activities are subject to change from time to time and may become more restrictive, which may make compliance with applicable requirements more difficult or expensive or otherwise restrict our ability to conduct our business activities in the manner in which they are now conducted. Changes in applicable regulatory and legal requirements, including changes in their enforcement, could materially and adversely affect our business and our financial condition and results of operations. As a matter of public policy, the regulatory bodies that regulate our business activities are responsible for safeguarding the integrity of the securities and financial markets and protecting investors who participate in those markets rather than protecting the interests of our unitholders.

United States

Regulation as an Investment Advisor

We have not registered as an investment advisor under the Investment Advisers Act, although we may do so in the future. If we register as an investment advisor, we will be subject to federal and state laws and regulations primarily intended to benefit the investor or client of the adviser. These laws and regulations impose various requirements that relate, among other things, to fiduciary duties that are owed to investors and clients, maintaining an effective compliance program, recordkeeping and reporting requirements, disclosure requirements, limitations on agency cross- and principal-transactions between an investment advisor and its clients. These laws and regulations generally grant supervisory agencies and bodies broad administrative powers, including the power to limit or restrict a registered investment adviser from conducting advisory activities in the event the adviser fails to comply with those laws and regulations. Sanctions that may be imposed for a failure to comply with applicable legal requirements include the suspension of individual employees, limitations on the ability of an investment advisor to engage in various advisory activities for specified periods of time, the revocation of registrations, other censures and fines.

Regulation as a Broker-Dealer

KKR Global Markets LLC, one of our subsidiaries, has filed applications to become a member of the NASD and to become registered as a broker-dealer with the SEC under the Exchange Act and with the New York Securities Commission under New York state securities laws. A broker-dealer is subject to legal requirements covering all aspects of the securities business, including sales and trading practices, public offerings, use and safekeeping of customers' funds and securities, capital structure, record-keeping and retention and the conduct and qualifications of directors, officers, employees and other associated persons.

These requirements include the SEC's "uniform net capital rule," which specifies the minimum level of net capital that a broker-dealer must maintain, requires a significant part of the broker-dealer's assets to be kept in relatively liquid form, imposes certain requirements that may have the effect of prohibiting a broker-dealer from distributing or withdrawing its capital and subjects any distributions or withdrawals of capital by a broker-dealer to notice requirements. These requirements also include rules that limit a broker-dealer's ratio of subordinated debt to equity in its regulatory capital composition, constrain a broker-dealer's ability to expand its business under certain circumstances and impose additional requirements when the broker-dealer participates in securities offerings of affiliated entities. Violations of these requirements may result in censures, fines, the issuance of cease-and-desist orders, revocation of licenses or registrations, the suspension or expulsion from the securities industry of the broker-dealer or its officers or employees or other similar consequences by regulatory bodies.

United Kingdom

Kohlberg Kravis Roberts & Co. Ltd., one of our subsidiaries, is authorised in the United Kingdom under the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000, or "FSMA," and has permission to engage in a number of corporate finance activities regulated under FSMA, including advising, dealing as principal or agent and arranging deals in relation to certain types of investments. FSMA and related rules govern most aspects of investment business, including sales, research and trading practices, provision of investment advice, corporate finance, use and safekeeping of client funds and securities, regulatory capital, record keeping, margin practices and procedures, approval standards for individuals, anti-money laundering, periodic reporting and settlement procedures. The Financial Services Authority is responsible for administering these requirements and our compliance with them. Violations of these requirements may result in censures, fines, imposition of additional requirements, injunctions, restitution orders, revocation or modification of permissions or registrations, the suspension or expulsion from certain "controlled functions" within the financial services industry of officers or employees performing such functions or other similar consequences.

Other Jurisdictions

KKR Private Equity Investors, our private equity-oriented permanent capital fund, is licensed as a Guernsey closed-end fund and is subject to the ongoing supervision of the Guernsey Financial Services Commission, the Netherlands Authority for the Financial Markets and the Luxembourg Commission de Surveillance du Secteur Financier. Under applicable legal requirements, the fund is required to give written notice to the Guernsey Financial Services Commission in respect of the occurrence of certain matters relating to the fund, including a change in our role as the fund's service provider or a change in the feeder fund's governing documents or general partner.

One of the KKR Strategic Capital Funds is regulated as a mutual fund by the Cayman Islands Monetary Authority. As a regulated mutual fund, the fund is required to comply with certain registration, filing, information delivery and notice requirements and is subject to the ongoing supervision of the Cayman Islands Monetary Authority. The Cayman Islands Monetary Authority may subject a regulated mutual fund to special audits and require the fund to provide access to information or records from time to time. Failure to comply with requests by the Cayman Islands Monetary Authority may result in substantial fines or may result in the Cayman Islands Monetary Authority applying to a court to have the fund terminated.

Properties

Our principal executive and administrative offices are located in New York. We maintain additional offices in Menlo Park, San Francisco, London, Paris, Hong Kong and Tokyo. The following table presents information concerning these properties.

| | As of March 31, 2007 | | | | |
|---------------|----------------------|-----------------------|--|--|--|
| Location | Area | Lease Expiration Date | | | |
| | (square feet) | | | | |
| New York | 63,170 | 4/2010-12/2014 | | | |
| Menlo Park | 33,498 | 8/2008-3/2011 | | | |
| San Francisco | 25,076 | 7/2016 | | | |
| London | 18,325 | 3/2019-10/2018 | | | |
| Paris | 4,758 | 10/2011 | | | |
| Hong Kong | 9,789 | 9/2008-12/2011 | | | |
| Tokyo | 8,012 | 3/2009-12/2016 | | | |

We believe that our facilities are adequate for us to conduct our business activities. All of our office space is leased. The most significant terms of the lease arrangements for our office space are the length of the lease and the amount of the rent. Our leases have terms varying in duration. The rent payable under our office leases varies significantly from location to location as a result of differences in prevailing market conditions in different geographic locations. We do not believe that any single office lease is material to our business, results of operations or financial condition. In addition, we believe there is adequate alternative office space available at acceptable rental rates to meet our needs, although adverse movements in rental rates in some markets may negatively affect us when we enter into new leases.

Legal Proceedings

We may be subject to potential liability under various legal actions that are pending or may be asserted against us in our ordinary course of business. We believe that any liability that could be imposed on us in connection with the disposition of such lawsuits would not have a material effect on our business, results of operations, cash flows or financial condition.

MANAGEMENT

Directors and Executive Officers

As is commonly the case with limited partnerships, our partnership agreement provides for the management of our business and affairs by a general partner rather than a board of directors. Our Managing Partner which serves as our sole general partner has a board of directors that is responsible for the oversight of our business and affairs and executive officers that are authorized by the board to act on behalf of our Managing Partner in its capacity as our general partner. Prior to the closing of this offering, we expect that three additional, independent directors will be appointed to the board of directors of our Managing Partner so that a majority of the board of directors will consist of independent directors.

The following table presents certain information concerning the board of directors and executive officers of our Managing Partner.

| Name | Age | Position with Managing Partner | | | | |
|-----------------------|-----|--|--|--|--|--|
| Henry R. Kravis | 63 | Co-Chief Executive Officer and Co-Chairman | | | | |
| George R. Roberts | 63 | Co-Chief Executive Officer and Co-Chairman | | | | |
| William J. Janetschek | 45 | Chief Financial Officer | | | | |

Henry R. Kravis co-founded KKR in 1976 and serves as Co-Chairman and Co-Chief Executive Officer of our Managing Partner. Currently, he participates in all the investment activities of our business and serves on the Equity Investment, Debt Investment and Portfolio Management Committees. He is also a member of the board of directors of Legrand, KKR Private Equity Investors and Accel-KKR Company. Prior to founding KKR, Mr. Kravis was a Partner in the Corporate Finance Department of Bear Stearns & Company, where he pioneered the use of leverage in acquisitions. He earned a B.A. from Claremont McKenna College, and an M.B.A. from Columbia Graduate School of Business.

George R. Roberts co-founded KKR in 1976 and serves as Co-Chairman and Co-Chief Executive Officer of our Managing Partner. Currently, he participates in all the investment activities of our business and serves on the Equity Investment, Debt Investment and Portfolio Management Committees. He is also a member of the board of directors of KKR Private Equity Investors and Accel-KKR Company. Prior to founding KKR, Mr. Roberts was in the Corporate Finance Department of Bear Stearns & Company, where he became a partner at 29 and where he pioneered the use of leverage in acquisitions. He earned a B.A. from Claremont McKenna College, and a J.D. from the University of California (Hastings) Law School.

William J. Janetschek joined our firm in 1997 and serves as Chief Financial Officer of our Managing Partner. Prior to joining us, he was a Tax Partner with the New York office of Deloitte & Touche LLP. Mr. Janetschek was with Deloitte & Touche for 13 years. He holds a B.S. from St. John's University and an M.S., Taxation, from Pace University, and is a Certified Public Accountant.

Managing Partner Board Structure and Practices

Matters relating to the structure and practices of our Managing Partner's board of directors are governed by provisions of our Managing Partner's limited liability company agreement and the Delaware Limited Liability Company Act. The following description is a summary of those provisions and does not contain all of the information that you may find useful. For additional information, you should read the copy of our Managing Partner's amended and restated limited liability company agreement that has been filed as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part.

Independence and Composition of the Board of Directors

Upon the completion of this offering, we expect our Managing Partner's board of directors will consist of five directors. While we are exempt from New York Stock Exchange rules relating to board

independence, our Managing Partner intends to maintain a board of directors that consists of at least a majority of directors who are independent under New York Stock Exchange rules relating to corporate governance matters.

Election and Removal of Directors

The directors of our Managing Partner may be elected and removed from office only by the vote of a majority of the Class A shares of our Managing Partner that are then outstanding. Each person elected as a director will hold office until a successor has been duly elected and qualified or until his or her death, resignation or removal from office, if earlier. Class A shareholders are not required to hold meetings for the election of directors with any regular frequency and may remove directors, with or without cause, at any time.

All of our Managing Partner's outstanding Class A shares are held by our senior principals. Under our Managing Partner's limited liability company agreement, each Class A share is non-transferable without the consent of the holders of a majority of the Class A shares that are then outstanding and each Class A share will automatically be redeemed and cancelled upon the holder's death, disability or withdrawal as a member of either our Managing Partner or KKR Holdings. Upon the completion of the offering, Henry Kravis and George Roberts, the Managing Partner's Co-Chairmen and Co-Chief Executive Officers, will collectively hold Class A shares representing 75% of the total voting power of the outstanding Class A shares. While neither of them acting alone will be able to direct the election or removal of directors, they will be able to control the composition of the board if they act together. While Messrs. Kravis and Roberts historically have acted with unanimity when managing our business, they have not entered into any agreement relating to the voting of their Class A shares following the completion of this offering. See "Security Ownership."

Limited Matters Requiring a Class B Shareholder Vote

Through our subsidiaries, we will hold voting interests in the general partners of a number of funds that were formed outside of the United States. Under our Managing Partner's limited liability company agreement, our Managing Partner's board of directors will be required to inform the holders of our Managing Partner's Class B shares of any matter that is submitted to a vote of the holders of such voting interests and to cause any voting interests that we hold through subsidiaries to be voted in accordance with directions received from the holders of a plurality of the Class B shares providing such instructions. Our principals, including Messrs. Kravis and Roberts, collectively hold 100% of our Managing Partner's outstanding Class B shares. See "Security Ownership."

Action by the Board of Directors

Our Managing Partner's board of directors may take action in a duly convened meeting in which a quorum is present or by a written resolution signed by all directors then holding office. When action is to be taken at a meeting of the board of directors, the affirmative vote of two-thirds of the directors then holding office is required for any action to be taken other than with respect to a matter in which a director has an interest. A matter in which a director has an interest, if considered at a meeting of the board of directors, may be decided by the vote of two-thirds of the disinterested directors then holding office to the extent that the interested director abstains from voting on the matter.

Board Committees

Prior to the completion of this offering, we expect that our Managing Partner's board of directors will establish an audit committee, a conflicts committee, a nominating and corporate governance committee and an executive committee that will operate pursuant to written charters as described below. Because we are a limited partnership, our Managing Partner's board is not required by New York Stock Exchange rules

to establish a compensation committee or to cause its nominating and corporate governance committee to consist solely of independent directors or to meet other substantive New York Stock Exchange corporate governance requirements. While the board will establish a nominating and governance committee, we intend to rely on available exemptions concerning the committee's composition and mandate.

Audit Committee

Our Managing Partner's board of directors will establish an audit committee that will be responsible for assisting the board of directors in overseeing and monitoring (i) the quality and integrity of our financial statements; (ii) our compliance with legal and regulatory requirements; (iii) our independent registered public accounting firm's qualifications and independence and (iv) the performance of our independent registered public accounting firm. The members of the audit committee will be required to meet the independence standards for service on an audit committee of a board of directors pursuant to Rule 10A-3 under the Exchange Act and New York Stock Exchange rules relating to corporate governance matters, and the charter for the audit committee will comply with those requirements.

Conflicts Committee

Our Managing Partner's board of directors will establish a conflicts committee that will be responsible for reviewing specific matters that the board of directors believes may involve a conflict of interest. The conflicts committee will determine if the resolution of any conflict of interest submitted to it is fair and reasonable to our partnership. Any matters approved by the conflicts committee will be conclusively deemed to be fair and reasonable to our partnership and not a breach of any duties that may be owed to our unitholders. In addition, the conflicts committee may review and approve any related person transactions, other than those that are approved pursuant to our related person policy, as described under "Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions Statement of Policy Regarding Transactions with Related Persons," and may establish guidelines or rules to cover specific categories of transactions. The members of the conflicts committee will be required to meet the independence standards for service on an audit committee of a board of directors pursuant to Exchange Act and New York Stock Exchange rules relating to corporate governance matters.

Nominating and Governance Committee

Our Managing Partner's board of directors will establish a nominating and governance committee that will be responsible for identifying and recommending candidates for appointment to the board of directors and for assisting and advising the board of directors with respect to matters relating to the general operation of the board and corporate governance matters.

Executive Committee

Our Managing Partner's board of directors will establish an executive committee that will act, when necessary, in place of our Managing Partner's full board of directors during periods in which the board is not in session. The executive committee will be authorized and empowered to act as if it were the full board of directors in overseeing our business and affairs, except that it will not be authorized or empowered to take actions that have been specifically delegated to other board committees or to take actions with respect to (i) the declaration of distributions on our units; (ii) a merger or consolidation of our partnership with or into another entity, (iii) a sale, lease or exchange of all or substantially all of our assets; (iv) a dissolution of our partnership; (v) any action that must be submitted to a vote of our Managing Partner's unitholders or our unitholders; or (vi) any action that may not be delegated to a board committee under our Managing Partner's limited liability company agreement or the Delaware Limited Liability Company Act. We expect that the executive committee will consist of Messrs. Kravis and Roberts.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

Because we are a limited partnership, our Managing Partner's board of directors is not required by New York Stock Exchange rules to establish a compensation committee. Our founders, Messrs. Kravis and Roberts, will serve as Co-Chairmen of the board of directors of our Managing Partner. For a description of certain transactions between us and our founders, see "Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions."

Executive Compensation

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

A primary objective of many companies when designing executive compensation arrangements has been to align the interests of top executives with the interests of shareholders. As a private firm, one of our fundamental philosophies has been to align the interests of our people with the interests of our fund investors. We have sought to achieve such an alignment in the past through the investment of a significant amount of our own capital and the capital of our principals in and alongside of the funds that we manage and the ownership by our principals of interests in the general partners of our funds that entitle them to a portion of the carried interest that we receive with respect to fund investments.

As a result, our Managing Partner's Co-Chief Executive Officers and other senior principals have not been paid any salary or bonus and have instead received only cash distributions in respect of their ownership interests in the general partners and management companies of our funds and investments that they have made in or alongside our funds. While our Managing Partner's Chief Financial Officer and other principals have received salaries and bonuses, the compensation that they have been paid has been significantly based on the performance of our funds' investments and they generally have derived a substantial amount of their financial benefits through their ownership interests in the general partners of our funds and investments that they have made in or alongside our funds.

We believe that our philosophy of aligning the interests of our principals with the interests of our fund investors through equity ownership has been an important contributor to the growth and successful performance of our firm. Because we believe that such an approach will further our goal of creating long-term value for our unitholders, we intend to continue to adhere to this philosophy when designing compensation arrangements as a public company. Following the offering, our principals will hold equity interests in our business through KKR Holdings and, as a result, will receive financial benefits from our business in the form of distributions and payments received from KKR Holdings and the appreciation in the value of the Group Partnership units that KKR Holdings owns.

Our Managing Partner's board of directors intends to review our compensation policies periodically. While the board of directors does not have any plans to modify the compensation philosophy or arrangements described above, its directors may make changes to the compensation policies and decisions relating to one or more individuals based on the outcome of such a review.

Summary Compensation Table

The following table presents summary information concerning compensation that we paid or accrued for services rendered by our three executive officers, consisting of our two Co-Chief Executive Officers and our Chief Financial Officer, in all capacities during the fiscal year ended December 31, 2006. We refer to these individuals in other parts of this prospectus as our "named executive officers." As discussed above under " Compensation Discussion and Analysis," our Managing Partner's Co-Chief Executive Officers historically have not received salary or bonus and, instead, have received financial benefits only through their ownership interests in the general partners and management companies of our funds and investments that they have made in or alongside our funds. While our Managing Partner's Chief Financial Officer has received a salary and bonus, the compensation paid to him has been significantly based on the

performance of our funds' investments and he generally has derived a substantial amount of his financial benefits through his ownership interests in the general partners of our funds and investments that he has made in or alongside our funds.

Summary Compensation Table

| Name and Principal Position | Salary | Bonus | Stock Awards | Option Awards | Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation | Nonqualified Deferred Compensation | All Other Compensation | Total |
|---|--------|-------|-----------------|------------------|--|--|---------------------------|-------|
| Henry R. Kravis Co-Chief Executive Officer | | | | | | | \$ | \$ |
| George R. Roberts Co-Chief Executive Officer | | | | | | | | |
| William J. Janetschek | | | | | | | | |

Principal Financial Officer **Director Compensation**

Our Managing Partner was formed on June 25, 2007 and has not paid any compensation to its directors for their board service. Following the completion of this offering, we intend to limit the individuals who receive compensation for their board service to our Managing Partner's independent directors. We expect to establish customary compensation practices for our Managing Partner's independent directors.

Non-Competition, Non-Solicitation and Confidentiality Agreements

In connection with this offering, we will enter into a non-competition and non-solicitation agreement with each of Messrs. Kravis and Roberts, our principals, most of our other professional employees and specified senior administrative personnel. These agreements will supersede and replace any other non-competition and non-solicitation agreements with such individuals. The contracting employees have also entered into confidentiality agreements with us, which will not be replaced. A description of the material terms of those agreements is included under "Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions Non-Competition, Non-Solicitation and Confidentiality Agreements."

2007 Equity Incentive Plan

The board of directors of our Managing Partner intends to adopt the KKR & Co. L.P. 2007 Equity Incentive Plan, or the 2007 Equity Incentive Plan, before the effective date of this offering. The 2007 Equity Incentive Plan will allow us to grant to certain of our employees non-qualified options, unit appreciation rights, restricted common units, phantom restricted common units and other awards based on our common units and Group Partnership units.

IPO Date Equity Awards

At the time of this offering, we intend to grant to our employees who are not principals an aggregate of restricted common units under our equity incentive plan, which restricted common units will be allocated based on each employee's seniority. We will settle the restricted common units granted to our non-principal employees in the form of unrestricted common units and in cash. Holders of restricted common units will not be entitled to any voting rights with respect to such restricted common units. We refer to these grants as "IPO Date Equity Grants."

SECURITY OWNERSHIP

Our Common Units and the Group Partnership Units

The following table sets forth the beneficial ownership of our common units and the Group Partnership units, which are exchangeable for our common units up to four times each year after the completion of this offering on a one-for-one basis, subject to customary conversion rate adjustments for splits, unit distributions and reclassifications and compliance with other applicable transfer restrictions, by:

each person known to us to beneficially own more than 5% of any class of the outstanding voting securities of our partnership;

each of the directors, director nominees and named executive officers of our Managing Partner; and

the directors, director nominees and executive officers of our Managing Partner as a group.

The numbers of common units and Group Partnership units outstanding and the percentage of beneficial ownership before this offering set forth below are based on common units and Group Partnership units to be issued and outstanding immediately prior to the offering after giving effect to the Reorganization Transactions. The numbers of common units and Group Partnership units outstanding and the percentage of beneficial ownership after the offering set forth below are based on common units and Group Partnership units to be issued and outstanding immediately after the completion of the offering and assume that the underwriters do not exercise their option to purchase up to an additional common units from us. Beneficial ownership is in each case determined in accordance with the rules of the SEC.

| | Common Units Beneficially Owned | | | | | roup Parti id Special Beneficial | Percentage of | | | |
|--|------------------------------------|---------|--------------------|---------|-------------------|--|--------------------|---------|--------------------------|-------------------|
| Name(1) | Prior to Offering | | After the Offering | | Prior to Offering | | After the Offering | | Combined Voting Power | |
| | Number | Percent | Number | Percent | Number | Percent | Number | Percent | Prior to Offering | After Offering |
| Henry R. Kravis | | | | | | | | | | |
| George R. Roberts | | | | | | | | | | |
| William J. Janetschek | | | | | | | | | | |
| Directors, director nominees and executive officers as a group (6 persons) | | | | | | | | | | |

Less than 1%.

Group Partnership units are exchangeable (together with the corresponding special voting units) for our common units on a one-for-one basis, subject to customary conversion rate adjustments for splits, unit distributions and reclassifications and compliance with applicable transfer restrictions. See "Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions Exchange Agreement." Beneficial ownership of Group Partnership units reflected in this table has not also been reflected as beneficial ownership of our common units for which such Group Partnership units may be exchanged.

On any matters that may be submitted to a vote of our unitholders, the special voting units will provide their holders with a number of votes that is equal to the aggregate number of Group Partnership units that such holders then hold and will entitle such holders to participate in the vote on the same basis as our unitholders. See "Description of Our Partnership Agreement Meetings; Voting."

The address of each beneficial owner is c/o KKR Management LLC, 9 West 57th Street, 42nd Floor, New York, New York 10019.

Our Managing Partner

Our Managing Partner's outstanding limited liability company interests consist of Class A shares, which are entitled to vote on the election and removal of directors and all other matters that have not been delegated to the board of directors or reserved for the vote of Class B shareholders, and Class B shares, which are entitled to vote only with respect to the manner in which our subsidiaries vote any voting interests that they hold in the general partners of our foreign funds. Our founders, Messrs. Kravis and Roberts, will each own 37.5% of the Class A shares outstanding upon completion of the offering. All of our Managing Partner's outstanding remaining Class A shares will be held by our other senior principals upon the completion of the offering. Our Managing Partner's Class B shares will be divided equally among principals, each of whom will hold less than 10% of the voting power of the Class B shares.

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

The forms of the agreements described in this section are filed as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, and the following descriptions are qualified by reference to all of the provisions of those agreements.

Reorganization Transactions

Prior to the completion of this offering, we will undertake the Reorganization Transactions pursuant to which KKR Holdings will contribute to the Group Partnerships the interests in the entities described under "Organizational Structure Group Partnerships" in exchange for Group Partnership units. The amount of Group Partnership units that our existing owners will receive for these interests will represent % of the Group Partnership units that will be outstanding upon the completion of this offering, assuming that the underwriters do not exercise their option to purchase additional common units from us. In connection with the Reorganization Transactions, the Group Partnerships will make one or more cash and in-kind distributions to our principals representing substantially all of the cash-on-hand and certain personal property of the management company for our private equity funds. If the offering had occurred on March 31, 2007, we estimate that the aggregate amount of such distributions would have been \$ million. However, the actual amount of such distributions will depend on the amount of the management company's cash-on-hand at the time of the offering.

Exchange Agreement

In connection with the Reorganization Transactions, we will enter into an exchange agreement with KKR Holdings, the entity through which our existing owners will hold their Group Partnership units, pursuant to which KKR Holdings or transferees of its Group Partnership units may up to four times each year (subject to the terms of the exchange agreement) exchange Group Partnership units held by them (together with corresponding special voting units) for our common units on a one-for-one basis, subject to customary conversion rate adjustments for splits, unit distributions and reclassifications. The Group Partnership units are also subject to applicable transfer restrictions, and will not be exchangeable before

We have not yet determined how any such future exchanges will be accounted for in our consolidated financial statements. To the extent that Group Partnership units held by KKR Holdings or its transferees are exchanged for our common units, our interests in the Group Partnerships will be correspondingly increased. Any common units received upon such an exchange will be subject to any restrictions that were applicable to the exchanged Group Partnership units, including any applicable transfer restrictions.

Registration Rights Agreement

Prior to the completion of the offering, we will enter into a registration rights agreement with KKR Holdings pursuant to which we will grant KKR Holdings, its affiliates and transferees of its Group Partnership units the right, under certain circumstances and subject to certain restrictions, to require us to register under the Securities Act our common units (and other securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for our common units) held or acquired by them. Under the registration rights agreement, holders of registration rights will have the right to require us to register the sale of their common units and also have the right to require us to make available shelf registration statements permitting sales of common units into the market from time to time over an extended period. In addition, holders of registration rights will have the ability to exercise certain piggyback registration rights in connection with registered offerings requested by other holders of registration rights or initiated by us.

Tax Receivable Agreement

We and our intermediate holding company, a taxable corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes, may be required to acquire Group Partnership units from time to time pursuant to our exchange

agreement with KKR Holdings. Certain of the Group Partnerships intend to have elections under Section 754 of the Internal Revenue Code in effect for each taxable year in which an exchange of Group Partnership units for common units occurs, which may result in an increase in our intermediate holding company's share of the tax basis of the assets of the Group Partnerships at the time of an exchange of Group Partnership units. These exchanges are expected to result in an increase in our intermediate holding company's share of the tax basis of the tangible and intangible assets of the Group Partnerships that would not otherwise have been available. This increase in tax basis may increase (for tax purposes) depreciation and amortization and therefore reduce the amount of income tax our intermediate holding company would otherwise be required to pay in the future. This increase in tax basis may also decrease gain (or increase loss) on future dispositions of certain capital assets to the extent tax basis is allocated to those capital assets.

We will enter into a tax receivable agreement with KKR Holdings requiring our intermediate holding company to pay to KKR Holdings or transferees of its Group Partnership units 85% of the amount of cash savings, if any, in U.S. federal, state and local income tax that the intermediate holding company actually realizes (or is deemed to realize, in the case of an early termination payment by our intermediate holding company or a change of control) as a result of this increase in tax basis, as well as 85% of the amount of any such savings the intermediate holding company actually realizes (or is deemed to realize) as a result of increases in tax basis that arise due to future payments under the agreement. This payment obligation is an obligation of our intermediate holding company and not of either Group Partnership. We expect our intermediate holding company to benefit from the remaining 15% of cash savings, if any, in income tax that it realizes. In the event that other of our current or future subsidiaries become taxable as corporations and acquire Group Partnership units in the future, or if we become taxable as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes, we expect that each will become subject to a tax receivable agreement with substantially similar terms. For purposes of the tax receivable agreement, cash savings in income tax will be computed by comparing the actual income tax liability of our subsidiary to the amount of such taxes that the intermediate holding company would have been required to pay had there been no increase to the tax basis of the tangible and intangible assets of the Group Partnerships as a result of the exchanges of Group Partnership units and had the intermediate holding company not entered into the tax receivable agreement. The term of the tax receivable agreement will commence upon the completion of this offering and will continue until all such tax benefits have been utilized or expired, unless the intermediate holding company exercises its right to terminate the tax receivable agreement for an amount based on the agreed payments remaining to be made under the agreement. Estimating the amount of payments that may be made under the tax receivable agreement is by its nature imprecise, insofar as the calculation of amounts payable depends on a variety of factors. The actual increase in tax basis, as well as the amount and timing of any payments under the tax receivable agreement, will vary depending upon a number of factors, including:

the timing of exchanges for instance, the increase in any tax deductions will vary depending on the fair market value, which may fluctuate over time, of the Group Partnership units, which will depend on the fair market value of the depreciable or amortizable assets of the Group Partnerships at the time of the transaction;

the price of our common units at the time of the exchange the increase in any tax deductions, as well as the tax basis increase in other assets, of the Group Partnerships, is directly proportional to the price of our common units at the time of the exchange;

the extent to which such exchanges are taxable if an exchange is not taxable for any reason (for instance, in the case of a charitable contribution), increased deductions will not be available; and

the amount, if any, our intermediate holding company is required to pay and the timing of any such payment. If our intermediate holding company does not have taxable income, it will not be required to make payments under the tax receivable agreement for that taxable year because no tax savings will have been actually realized.

We expect that as a result of the amount of the increases in the tax basis of the tangible and intangible assets of the Group Partnerships, assuming no material changes in the relevant tax law and that we earn sufficient taxable income to realize the full tax benefit of the increased amortization of our assets, future payments under the tax receivable agreement will be substantial. The payments under the tax receivable agreement are not conditioned upon our existing owners' continued ownership of us.

The intermediate holding company may terminate the tax receivable agreement at any time by making an early termination payment to KKR Holdings or its transferees, based upon the net present value (based upon certain assumptions in the tax receivable agreement) of all tax benefits that would be required to be paid by the intermediate holding company to KKR Holdings or its transferees. In addition, the tax receivable agreement provides that upon certain mergers, asset sales, other forms of business combinations or other changes of control, the minimum obligations of our intermediate holding company or its successor with respect to exchanged or acquired Group Partnership units (whether exchanged or acquired before or after such transaction) would be based on certain assumptions, including that our intermediate holding company would have sufficient taxable income to fully utilize the increased tax deductions and increased tax basis and other benefits related to entering into the tax receivable agreement.

Decisions made by our senior principals in the course of running our business, such as with respect to mergers, asset sales, other forms of business combinations or other changes of control, may influence the timing and amount of payments that are received by an exchanging or selling holder of partner interests in the Group Partnerships under the tax receivable agreement. For example, the earlier disposition of assets following an exchange or acquisition transaction will generally accelerate payments under the tax receivable agreement and increase the present value of such payments, and the disposition of assets before an exchange or acquisition transaction will increase an existing owner's tax liability without giving rise to any rights of an existing owner to receive payments under the tax receivable agreement.

Although we are not aware of any issue that would cause the IRS to challenge a tax basis increase, our intermediate holding company will not be reimbursed for any payments previously made under the tax receivable agreement if such basis increase is successfully challenged by the IRS. As a result, in certain circumstances, payments could be made under the tax receivable agreement in excess of our intermediate holding company's cash tax savings.

Firm Use of Private Aircraft

Certain of our senior principals, including Messrs. Kravis and Roberts, own aircraft that we use for business purposes in the ordinary course of our operations. They paid for the purchase of these aircraft with their personal funds and bear all operating, personnel and maintenance costs associated with their operation. The hourly rates that we pay for the use of these aircraft are based on current market rates for chartering private aircraft of the same type. We paid \$6.5 million for the use of these aircraft during the year ended December 31, 2006.

Side-By-Side and Other Investments

As described under "Business," because fund investors typically are unwilling to invest their capital in a fund unless the fund's manager also invests its own capital in the fund's investments, our private equity fund documents generally require the general partners of our traditional private equity funds to make minimum capital commitments to the funds. The amount of these commitments, which are negotiated by fund investors, generally range from 2% to 3% of a fund's total capital commitments at closing. When investments are made, the general partner contributes capital to the fund in proportion to the applicable percentage and acquires a capital interest in the investment that is not subject to a carried interest. Historically, these capital contributions have been funded by our principals and our principals have been entitled to receive all of the gain thereon.

In connection with the Reorganization Transactions, we will not acquire capital interests in investments that were funded by our principals or others involved in our business prior to this offering. Rather, those capital interests will be allocated to our principals or others involved in our business and will be reflected in our financial statements as a non-controlling interest in a consolidated entity to the extent that we hold the general partner interest in the fund. Following the completion of this offering, any capital contributions that our private equity fund general partners are required to make to a fund will be funded by us and we will be entitled to receive our allocable share of the gain thereon.

In addition, our principals and certain other qualifying employees are permitted to invest and have invested their own capital in side-by-side investments with our private equity funds. Side-by-side investments are investments made on the same terms and conditions as those acquired by the applicable fund, except that these side-by-side investments are not subject to management fees or a carried interest. The cash invested by these individuals aggregated to \$110.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2006. These investments are not included in the accompanying combined financial statements. Certain of these individuals also own equity interests in KKR Financial, the KKR Strategic Capital Funds and KKR Private Equity Investors, which they hold in a personal capacity on the same terms that have been extended to unrelated third-party investors.

Indemnification of Directors, Officers and Others

Under our partnership agreement, in most circumstances we will indemnify the following persons, to the fullest extent permitted by law, from and against all losses, claims, damages, liabilities, joint or several, expenses (including legal fees and expenses), judgments, fines, penalties, interest, settlements or other amounts: our Managing Partner; any departing Managing Partner; any person who is or was a member, partner, tax matters partner, officer, director, employee, agent, fiduciary or trustee of our partnership or our subsidiaries, the general partner or any departing general partner or any affiliate of us or our subsidiaries, the Managing Partner or any departing Managing Partner as an officer, director, employee, member, partner, agent, fiduciary or trustee of another person; or any person designated by our Managing Partner. We have agreed to provide this indemnification unless there has been a final and non-appealable judgment by a court of competent jurisdiction determining that these persons acted in bad faith or engaged in fraud or willful misconduct. We have also agreed to provide this indemnification for criminal proceedings. Any indemnification under these provisions will only be out of our assets. Unless it otherwise agrees, the Managing Partner will not be personally liable for, or have any obligation to contribute or loan funds or assets to us to enable us to effectuate, indemnification. We may purchase insurance against liabilities asserted against and expenses incurred by persons in connection with our activities, regardless of whether we would have the power to indemnify the person against liabilities under our partnership agreement. See "Conflicts of Interest and Fiduciary Responsibilities Fiduciary Duties."

Guarantee of Contingent Obligations to Fund Partners; Indemnification

Our senior principals, including Messrs. Kravis and Roberts, have personally guaranteed, on a several basis and subject to a cap, the contingent obligations of the general partners of our private equity funds to repay amounts to fund limited partners pursuant to the general partners' equity clawback obligations. See "Business Private Equity Investments Traditional Private Equity Funds Overview." These guarantees will remain outstanding following the completion of the Reorganization Transactions and this offering. However, in connection with those transactions, we will enter into an agreement with each of our personnel who has entered into such a guarantee pursuant to which we will agree to indemnify such person for any liabilities incurred with respect to the guarantee. This indemnification will not apply with respect to

the legacy funds in which we will not acquire an interest in connection with the Reorganization Transactions.

Loans to Affiliates

From time-to-time and as conditions warrant, we loan funds to our personnel to fund short-term liquidity needs, generally for business-related matters. These loans earn interest at our cost of borrowing and such interest totalled \$500,000 for the year ended December 31, 2006.

Facilities

Certain of our executives are partners in a real-estate based partnership that maintains an ownership interest in our Menlo Park location. Payments made from us to this partnership aggregated \$1.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2006.

Non-Competition, Non-Solicitation and Confidentiality Agreements

In connection with this offering, we expect to enter into a non-competition and non-solicitation agreement with our principals and certain other personnel. These agreements will supersede and replace any other non-competition and non-solicitation agreements with such individuals. Each of our employees, whether or not a contracting employee under a non-competition and non-solicitation agreement, is required, whether during or after his or her employment with us, to protect and only use "confidential information" in accordance with strict restrictions placed by us on its use and disclosure pursuant to firm policy and a confidentiality agreement entered into by our employees.

Statement of Policy Regarding Transactions with Related Persons

Prior to the completion of this offering, the board of directors of our Managing Partner will adopt a statement of policy for our partnership regarding transactions with related persons, which we refer to as our related person policy. Our related person policy requires that a "related person" (as defined as in Item 404(a) of Regulation S-K) must promptly disclose to our Chief Financial Officer or other designated person any "related person transaction" (defined as any transaction that is reportable by us under Item 404(a) of Regulation S-K in which we were or are to be a participant and the amount involved exceeds \$120,000 and in which any related person had or will have a direct or indirect material interest) and all material facts with respect thereto. Those individuals will then promptly communicate that information to the board of directors of our Managing Partner. No related person transaction will be consummated or will continue without the approval or ratification of the board of directors or any committee of the board consisting exclusively of at least three disinterested directors. It is our policy that directors interested in a related person transaction will recuse themselves from any vote on a related person transaction in which they have an interest.

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST AND FIDUCIARY RESPONSIBILITIES

Conflicts of Interest

Conflicts of interest exist and may arise in the future as a result of the relationships between our Managing Partner and its affiliates, including each party's respective owners, on the one hand, and our partnership and our limited partners, on the other hand. Whenever a potential conflict arises between our Managing Partner or its affiliates, on the one hand, and us or any limited partner, on the other hand, our Managing Partner will resolve that conflict. Our partnership agreement contains provisions that reduce and eliminate our Managing Partner's duties, including fiduciary duties, to our unitholders. Our partnership agreement also restricts the remedies available to unitholders for actions taken that without those limitations might constitute breaches of duty, including fiduciary duties.

Under our partnership agreement, our Managing Partner will not be in breach of its obligations under the partnership agreement or its duties to us or our unitholders if the resolution of the conflict is:

approved by the conflicts committee, although our Managing Partner is not obligated to seek such approval;

approved by the vote of a majority of the outstanding common units, excluding any common units owned by our Managing Partner or any of its affiliates, although our Managing Partner is not obligated to seek such approval;

on terms no less favorable to us than those generally being provided to or available from unrelated third parties; or

fair and reasonable to us, taking into account the totality of the relationships among the parties involved, including other transactions that may be particularly favorable or advantageous to us.

Our Managing Partner may, but is not required to, seek the approval of such resolution from the conflicts committee or our unitholders. If our Managing Partner does not seek approval from the conflicts committee or our unitholders and its board of directors determines that the resolution or course of action taken with respect to the conflict of interest satisfies either of the standards set forth in the third and fourth bullet points above, then it will be presumed that in making its decision the board of directors acted in good faith, and in any proceeding brought by or on behalf of any limited partner or us or any other person bound by our partnership agreement, the person bringing or prosecuting such proceeding will have the burden of overcoming such presumption. Unless the resolution of a conflict is specifically provided for in our partnership agreement, our Managing Partner or the conflicts committee may consider any factors it determines in good faith to consider when resolving a conflict. Our partnership agreement provides that our Managing Partner will be conclusively presumed to be acting in good faith if our Managing Partner subjectively believes that the decision made or not made is in the best interests of the partnership.

Potential Conflicts

Conflicts of interest could arise in the situations described below, among others.

Actions taken by our Managing Partner may affect the amount of cash flow from operations to our unitholders.

The amount of cash flow from operations that is available for distribution to our unitholders is affected by decisions of our Managing Partner regarding such matters as:

the amount and timing of cash expenditures, including those relating to compensation;

the amount and timing of investments and dispositions;

levels of indebtedness;

tax matters;

levels of reserves; and

issuances of additional partnership securities.

In addition, borrowings by our partnership and our affiliates do not constitute a breach of any duty owed by our Managing Partner to our unitholders. Our partnership agreement provides that we and our subsidiaries may borrow funds from our Managing Partner and its affiliates on terms that are fair and reasonable to us. Under our partnership agreement, those borrowings will be deemed to be fair and reasonable if (i) they are approved in accordance with the terms of the partnership agreement; (ii) the terms are no less favorable to us than those generally being provided to or available from unrelated third parties or (iii) the terms are fair and reasonable to us, taking into account the totality of the relationships between the parties involved, including other transactions that may be or have been particularly favorable or advantageous to us.

We will reimburse our Managing Partner and its affiliates for expenses.

We will reimburse our Managing Partner and its affiliates for costs incurred in managing and operating our partnership and our business. For example, we do not elect, appoint or employ any directors, officers or other employees. All of those persons are elected, appointed or employed by our Managing Partner on our behalf. Our partnership agreement provides that our Managing Partner will determine the expenses that are allocable to us.

Our Managing Partner intends to limit its liability regarding our obligations.

Our Managing Partner intends to limit its liability under contractual arrangements so that the other party has recourse only to our assets, and not against our Managing Partner, its assets or its owners. Our partnership agreement provides that any action taken by our Managing Partner to limit its liability or our liability is not a breach of our Managing Partner's fiduciary duties, even if we could have obtained more favorable terms without the limitation on liability.

Our unitholders will have no right to enforce obligations of our Managing Partner and its affiliates under agreements with us.

Any agreements between us on the one hand, and our Managing Partner and its affiliates on the other, will not grant our unitholders, separate and apart from us, the right to enforce the obligations of our Managing Partner and its affiliates in our favor.

Contracts between us, on the one hand, and our Managing Partner and its affiliates, on the other, will not be the result of arm's-length negotiations.

Our partnership agreement allows our Managing Partner to determine in its sole discretion any amounts to pay itself or its affiliates for any services rendered to us. Our Managing Partner may also enter into additional contractual arrangements with any of its affiliates on our behalf. Neither our partnership agreement nor any of the other agreements, contracts and arrangements between us on the one hand, and our Managing Partner and its affiliates on the other, are or will be the result of arm's-length negotiations. Our Managing Partner will determine the terms of any of these transactions entered into after this offering on terms that it considers are fair and reasonable to us. Our Managing Partner and its affiliates will have no obligation to permit us to use any facilities or assets of our Managing Partner and its affiliates, except as may be provided in contracts entered into specifically dealing with such use. There will not be any obligation of our Managing Partner and its affiliates to enter into any contracts of this kind.

Our common units are subject to our Managing Partner's limited call right.

Our Managing Partner may exercise its right to call and purchase common units as provided in our partnership agreement or assign this right to one of its affiliates or to us. Our Managing Partner may use its own discretion, free of fiduciary duty restrictions, in determining whether to exercise this right. As a result, a unitholder may have his common units purchased from him at an undesirable time or price. See "Description of Our Partnership Agreement Limited Call Right."

We may choose not to retain separate counsel for ourselves or for the holders of common units.

The attorneys, independent accountants and others who have performed services for us regarding this offering have been retained by our Managing Partner. Attorneys, independent accountants and others who will perform services for us are selected by our Managing Partner or the conflicts committee, and may perform services for our Managing Partner and its affiliates. We may retain separate counsel for ourselves or our unitholders in the event of a conflict of interest between our Managing Partner and its affiliates on the one hand, and us or our unitholders on the other, depending on the nature of the conflict, but are not required to do so.

Our Managing Partner's affiliates may compete with us.

Our partnership agreement provides that our Managing Partner will be restricted from engaging in any business activities other than activities incidental to its ownership of interests in us. Except as provided in the non-competition, non-solicitation and confidentiality agreements to which our principals will be subject, affiliates of the Managing Partner, including its owners, are not prohibited from engaging in other businesses or activities, including those that might compete directly with us.

Certain of our subsidiaries have obligations to investors in our investment funds and may have obligations to other third parties that may conflict with your interests.

Our subsidiaries that serve as the general partners of our investment funds have fiduciary and contractual obligations to the investors in those funds and some of our subsidiaries may have contractual duties to other third parties. As a result, we expect to regularly take actions with respect to the allocation of investments among our investment funds (including funds that have different fee structures), the purchase or sale of investments in our investment funds, the structuring of investment transactions for those funds, the advice we provide or otherwise that comply with these fiduciary and contractual obligations. In addition, our principals have made personal investments in a variety of our investment funds, which may result in conflicts of interest among investors in our funds or our unitholders regarding investment decisions for these funds. Some of these actions might at the same time adversely affect our near-term results of operations or cash flow.

U.S. federal income tax considerations of our principals may conflict with your interests.

Because our principals will hold their Group Partnership units directly or through entities that are not subject to corporate income taxation and we hold Group Partnership units directly through a subsidiary that is subject to taxation as a corporation in the United States, conflicts may arise between our principals and our partnership relating to the selection and structuring of investments. Our unitholders will be deemed to expressly acknowledge that our Managing Partner is under no obligation to consider the separate interests of such holders, including among other things the tax consequences to our unitholders, in deciding whether to cause us to take or decline to take any actions.

Fiduciary Duties

Our Managing Partner is accountable to us and our unitholders as a fiduciary. Fiduciary duties owed to our unitholders by our Managing Partner are prescribed by law and our partnership agreement. The

Delaware Limited Partnership Act provides that Delaware limited partnerships may in their partnership agreements expand, restrict or eliminate the duties, including fiduciary duties, otherwise owed by a Managing Partner to limited partners and the partnership.

Our partnership agreement contains various provisions modifying, restricting and eliminating the duties, including fiduciary duties, that might otherwise be owed by our Managing Partner. We have adopted these restrictions to allow our Managing Partner or its affiliates to engage in transactions with us that would otherwise be prohibited by state-law fiduciary duty standards and to take into account the interests of other parties in addition to our interests when resolving conflicts of interest. Without these modifications, our Managing Partner's ability to make decisions involving conflicts of interest would be restricted. These modifications are detrimental to our unitholders because they restrict the remedies available to our unitholders for actions that without those limitations might constitute breaches of duty, including a fiduciary duty, as described below, and they permit our Managing Partner to take into account the interests of third parties in addition to our interests when resolving conflicts of interest.

The following is a summary of the material restrictions of the fiduciary duties owed by our Managing Partner to our unitholders:

State Law Fiduciary Duty Standards

Fiduciary duties are generally considered to include an obligation to act in good faith and with due care and loyalty. In the absence of a provision in a partnership agreement providing otherwise, the duty of care would generally require a general partner to act for the partnership in the same manner as a prudent person would act on his own behalf. In the absence of a provision in a partnership agreement providing otherwise, the duty of loyalty would generally prohibit a general partner of a Delaware limited partnership from taking any action or engaging in any transaction that is not in the best interests of the partnership where a conflict of interest is present.

Partnership Agreement Modified Standards

General

Our partnership agreement contains provisions that waive or consent to conduct by our Managing Partner and its affiliates that might otherwise raise issues about compliance with fiduciary duties or applicable law. For example, our partnership agreement provides that when our Managing Partner, in its capacity as our Managing Partner, is permitted to or required to make a decision in its "sole discretion" or "discretion" or that it deems "necessary or appropriate" or "necessary or advisable" then our Managing Partner will be entitled to consider only such interests and factors as it desires, including its own interests, and will have no duty or obligation (fiduciary or otherwise) to give any consideration to

factors affecting us or any limited partners, including our unitholders, and will not be subject to any different standards imposed by the partnership agreement, the Delaware Limited Partnership Act or under any other law, rule or regulation or in equity. In addition, when our Managing Partner is acting in its individual capacity, as opposed to in its capacity as our Managing Partner, it may act without any fiduciary obligation to us or the unitholders whatsoever. These standards reduce the obligations to which our Managing Partner would otherwise be held.

In addition to the other more specific provisions limiting the obligations of our Managing Partner, our partnership agreement further provides that our Managing Partner and its officers and directors will not be liable to us, our limited partners, including our unitholders, or assignees for errors of judgment or for any acts or omissions unless there has been a final and non-appealable judgment by a court of competent jurisdiction determining that the Managing Partner or its officers and directors acted in bad faith or engaged in fraud or willful misconduct.

Special Provisions Regarding Affiliated Transactions

Our partnership agreement generally provides that affiliated transactions and resolutions of conflicts of interest not involving a vote of unitholders and that are not approved by the conflicts committee of the board of directors of our Managing Partner or by our unitholders must be:

on terms no less favorable to us than those generally being provided to or available from unrelated third parties; or

"fair and reasonable" to us, taking into account the totality of the relationships between the parties involved (including other transactions that may be particularly favorable or advantageous to us).

If our Managing Partner does not seek approval from the conflicts committee or our unitholders and the board of directors of our Managing Partner determines that the resolution or course of action taken with respect to the conflict of interest satisfies either of the standards set forth in the bullet points above, then it will be presumed that in making its decision, the board of directors acted in good faith, and in any proceeding brought by or on behalf of any limited partner, including our unitholders, or our partnership or any other person bound by our partnership agreement, the person bringing or prosecuting such proceeding will have the burden of overcoming such presumption. These standards reduce the obligations to which our Managing Partner would otherwise be held.

Rights and Remedies of Unitholders

The Delaware Limited Partnership Act generally provides that a limited partner may institute legal action on behalf of the partnership to recover damages from a third-party where a general partner has refused to institute the action or where an effort to cause a general partner to do so is not likely to succeed. In addition, the statutory or case law of some jurisdictions may permit a limited partner to institute legal action on behalf of himself and all other similarly situated limited partners to recover damages from a general partner for violations of its fiduciary duties to the limited partners.

By purchasing our common units, each unitholder will automatically agree to be bound by the provisions in our partnership agreement, including the provisions described above. This is in accordance with the policy of the Delaware Limited Partnership Act favoring the principle of freedom of contract and the enforceability of partnership agreements. The failure of a unitholder to sign our partnership agreement does not render our partnership agreement unenforceable against that person.

We have agreed to indemnify our Managing Partner and any of its affiliates and any member, partner, tax matters partner, officer, director, employee, agent, fiduciary or trustee of our partnership, our Managing Partner or any of our affiliates and certain other specified persons, to the fullest extent permitted by law, against any and all losses, claims, damages, liabilities, joint or several, expenses (including legal fees and expenses), judgments, fines, penalties, interest, settlements or other amounts incurred by our Managing Partner or these other persons. We have agreed to provide this indemnification unless there has been a final and non-appealable judgment by a court of competent jurisdiction determining that these persons acted in bad faith or engaged in fraud or willful misconduct. We have also agreed to provide this indemnification for criminal proceedings. Thus, our Managing Partner could be indemnified for its negligent acts if it met the requirements set forth above. To the extent these provisions purport to include indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act, in the opinion of the SEC such indemnification is contrary to public policy and therefore unenforceable. See "Description of Our Partnership Agreement Indemnification."

DESCRIPTION OF OUR COMMON UNITS

Common Units

Our common units represent limited partner interests in us. Our unitholders are entitled to participate in our distributions and exercise the rights or privileges available to limited partners under our partnership agreement. For a description of the relative rights and preferences of holders of our unitholders in and to our distributions, see "Distribution Policy." For a description of the rights and privileges of limited partners under our partnership agreement, including voting rights, see "Description of Our Limited Partnership Agreement."

Unless our Managing Partner determines otherwise, we will issue all our common units in uncertificated form.

Transfer of Common Units

By acceptance of the transfer of our common units in accordance with our partnership agreement, each transferee of our common units will be admitted as a unitholder with respect to the common units transferred when such transfer and admission is reflected in our books and records. Additionally, each transferee of our common units:

will represent that the transferee has the capacity, power and authority to enter into our partnership agreement;

will become bound by the terms of, and will be deemed to have agreed to be bound by, our partnership agreement;

will give the consents, approvals, acknowledgements and waivers set forth in our partnership agreement, such as the approval of all transactions and agreements that we are entering into in connection with the Reorganization Transactions and this offering.

A transferee will become a substituted limited partner of our partnership for the transferred common units automatically upon the recording of the transfer on our books and records. Our Managing Partner will cause any transfers to be recorded on our books and records no less frequently than quarterly.

Common units are securities and are transferable according to the laws governing transfers of securities. In addition to other rights acquired upon transfer, the transferor gives the transferee the right to become a substituted limited partner in our partnership for the transferred common units.

Until a common unit has been transferred on our books, we and the transfer agent, notwithstanding any notice to the contrary, may treat the record holder of the common unit as the absolute owner for all purposes, except as otherwise required by law or stock exchange regulations. A beneficial holder's rights are limited solely to those that it has against the record holder as a result of any agreement between the beneficial owner and the record holder.

Transfer Agent and Registrar

will serve as registrar and transfer agent for our common units. You may contact the registrar and transfer agent at the following address:

DESCRIPTION OF OUR LIMITED PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT

The following is a description of the material terms of our limited partnership agreement and is qualified in its entirety by reference to all of the provisions of our limited partnership agreement, which we have included in Appendix A to this prospectus. Because this description is only a summary of the terms of our limited partnership agreement, it does not contain all of the information that you may find important. For additional information, you should read the limited partnership agreement included in Appendix A to this prospectus, "Description of Common Units Transfer of Common Units" and "Material U.S. Federal Tax Considerations."

Managing Partner

Our general partner, or Managing Partner, will manage all of our operations and activities. Our Managing Partner will be authorized in general to perform all acts that it determines to be necessary or appropriate to carry out our purposes and to conduct our business. Our Managing Partner will be wholly-owned by our principals and certain of our former personnel and controlled by our founders. See "Organizational Structure." Our unitholders will have only limited voting rights relating to certain matters affecting your investment and therefore will have limited ability to influence management's decisions regarding our business.

Organization

We were formed on June 25, 2007 and have a perpetual existence.

Purpose

Under our partnership agreement we will be permitted to engage, directly or indirectly, in any business activity that is approved by our Managing Partner and that lawfully may be conducted by a limited partnership organized under Delaware law.

Power of Attorney

Each limited partner, and each person who acquires a limited partner interest in accordance with our partnership agreement, grants to our Managing Partner and, if appointed, a liquidator, a power of attorney to, among other things, execute and file documents required for our qualification, continuance, dissolution or termination. The power of attorney will also grant our Managing Partner the authority to amend, and to make consents and waivers under, our partnership agreement and certificate of limited partnership, in each case in accordance with our partnership agreement.

Capital Contributions

Our unitholders will not be obligated to make additional capital contributions, except as described below under " Limited Liability."

Limited Liability

Assuming that a limited partner does not participate in the control of our business within the meaning of the Delaware Limited Partnership Act and that he otherwise acts in conformity with the provisions of our partnership agreement, his liability under the Delaware Limited Partnership Act will be limited, subject to possible exceptions, to the amount of capital he is obligated to contribute to us for his common units plus his share of any undistributed profits and assets. If it were determined however that the right, or exercise of the right, by the limited partners as a group:

to approve some amendments to our partnership agreement, or

to take other action under our partnership agreement,

constituted "participation in the control" of our business for the purposes of the Delaware Limited Partnership Act, then our limited partners could be held personally liable for our obligations under the laws of Delaware to the same extent as our Managing Partner. This liability would extend to persons who transact business with us who reasonably believe that the limited partner is a Managing Partner. Neither our partnership agreement nor the Delaware Limited Partnership Act specifically will provide for legal recourse against our Managing Partner if a limited partner were to lose limited liability through any fault of our Managing Partner. While this does not mean that a limited partner could not seek legal recourse, we know of no precedent for this type of a claim in Delaware case law.

Under the Delaware Limited Partnership Act, a limited partnership may not make a distribution to a partner if, after the distribution, all liabilities of the limited partnership, other than liabilities to partners on account of their partner interests and liabilities for which the recourse of creditors is limited to specific property of the partnership, would exceed the fair value of the assets of the limited partnership. For the purpose of determining the fair value of the assets of a limited partnership, the Delaware Limited Partnership Act provides that the fair value of property subject to liability for which recourse of creditors is limited will be included in the assets of the limited partnership only to the extent that the fair value of that property exceeds the non-recourse liability. The Delaware Limited Partnership Act provides that a limited partner who receives a distribution and knew at the time of the distribution that the distribution was in violation of the Delaware Limited Partnership Act will be liable to the limited partnership for the amount of the distribution for three years. Under the Delaware Limited Partnership Act, a substituted limited partner of a limited partnership is liable for the obligations of his assignor to make contributions to the partnership, except that such person is not obligated for liabilities unknown to him at the time he became a limited partner and that could not be ascertained from the partnership agreement.

Moreover, if it were determined that we were conducting business in any state without compliance with the applicable limited partnership statute, or that the right or exercise of the right by the limited partners as a group to remove or replace our Managing Partner, to approve some amendments to our partnership agreement or to take other action under our partnership agreement constituted "participation in the control" of our business for purposes of the statutes of any relevant jurisdiction, then the limited partners could be held personally liable for our obligations under the law of that jurisdiction to the same extent as our Managing Partner. We intend to operate in a manner that our Managing Partner considers reasonable and necessary or appropriate to preserve the limited liability of the limited partners.

Issuance of Additional Securities

Our partnership agreement authorizes us to issue an unlimited number of additional partnership securities and options, rights, warrants and appreciation rights relating to partnership securities for the consideration and on the terms and conditions established by our Managing Partner in its sole discretion without the approval of any limited partners.

In accordance with the Delaware Limited Partnership Act and the provisions of our partnership agreement, we may also issue additional partner interests that have designations, preferences, rights, powers and duties that are different from, and may be senior to, those applicable to common units.

Distributions

Distributions will be made to the partners pro rata according to the percentages of their respective partner interests. See "Distribution Policy."

Amendment of the Partnership Agreement

General

Amendments to our partnership agreement may be proposed only by or with the consent of our Managing Partner. To adopt a proposed amendment, other than the amendments that do not require limited partner approval discussed below, our Managing Partner must seek approval of a majority of our outstanding voting units (as defined below) in order to approve the amendment or call a meeting of the limited partners to consider and vote upon the proposed amendment. On any matter that may be submitted for a vote of our unitholders, the holders of Group Partnership units will hold special voting units in our partnership that provide them with a number of votes that is equal to the aggregate number of Group Partnership units that they then hold and entitle them to participate in the vote on the same basis as our unitholders. See "Meetings; Voting." The Group Partnership units, other than the Group Partnership units held by us, will initially be owned by KKR Holdings, which is owned by our principals and certain of our former personnel and controlled by our founders.

Prohibited Amendments

No amendment may be made that would:

- (1) enlarge the obligations of any limited partner without its consent, except that any amendment that would have a material adverse effect on the rights or preferences of any class of partner interests in relation to other classes of partner interests may be approved by at least a majority of the type or class of partner interests so affected, or
- (2) enlarge the obligations of, restrict in any way any action by or rights of, or reduce in any way the amounts distributable, reimbursable or otherwise payable by us to our Managing Partner or any of its affiliates without the consent of our Managing Partner, which may be given or withheld in its sole discretion.

The provision of our partnership agreement preventing the amendments having the effects described in clauses (1) or (2) above can be amended upon the approval of the holders of at least % of the outstanding voting units.

No Limited Partner Approval

Our Managing Partner may generally make amendments to our partnership agreement or certificate of limited partnership without the approval of any limited partner to reflect:

- (1) a change in the name of the partnership, the location of the partnership's principal place of business, the partnership's registered agent or its registered office,
 - (2) the admission, substitution, withdrawal or removal of partners in accordance with the partnership agreement,
- (3) a change that our Managing Partner determines is necessary or appropriate for the partnership to qualify or to continue our qualification as a limited partnership or a partnership in which the limited partners have limited liability under the laws of any state or other jurisdiction or to ensure that the partnership will not be treated as an association taxable as a corporation or otherwise taxed as an entity for U.S. federal income tax purposes,
- (4) an amendment that our Managing Partner determines to be necessary or appropriate to address certain changes in U.S. federal income tax regulations, legislation or interpretation,
- (5) an amendment that is necessary, in the opinion of our counsel, to prevent the partnership or our Managing Partner or its directors, officers, agents or trustees, from having a material risk of being in any manner subjected to the provisions of the Investment Company Act, the Investment Advisers

Act or "plan asset" regulations adopted under ERISA, whether or not substantially similar to plan asset regulations currently applied or proposed by the U.S. Department of Labor,

- (6) an amendment that our Managing Partner determines in its sole discretion to be necessary or appropriate for the creation, authorization or issuance of any class or series of partnership securities or options, rights, warrants or appreciation rights relating to partnership securities,
 - (7) any amendment expressly permitted in our partnership agreement to be made by our Managing Partner acting alone,
- (8) an amendment effected, necessitated or contemplated by an agreement of merger, consolidation or other business combination agreement that has been approved under the terms of our partnership agreement,
- (9) any amendment that in the sole discretion of our Managing Partner is necessary or appropriate to reflect and account for the formation by the partnership of, or its investment in, any corporation, partnership, joint venture, limited liability company or other entity, as otherwise permitted by our partnership agreement,
 - (10) a change in our fiscal year or taxable year and related changes,
- (11) a merger with or conversion or conveyance to another limited liability entity that is newly formed and has no assets, liabilities or operations at the time of the merger, conversion or conveyance other than those it receives by way of the merger, conversion or conveyance,
- (12) an amendment effected, necessitated or contemplated by an amendment to any partnership agreement of the Group Partnerships that requires unitholders of any partnership of the Group Partnerships to provide a statement, certification or other proof of evidence regarding whether such unitholder is subject to U.S. federal income taxation on the income generated by the partnership of the Group Partnerships; or
 - (13) any other amendments substantially similar to any of the matters described in (1) through (12) above.

In addition, our Managing Partner may make amendments to our partnership agreement without the approval of any limited partner if those amendments, in the discretion of our Managing Partner:

- (1) do not adversely affect our limited partners considered as a whole (including any particular class of partner interests as compared to other classes of partner interests) in any material respect,
- (2) are necessary or appropriate to satisfy any requirements, conditions or guidelines contained in any opinion, directive, order, ruling or regulation of any federal or state or non-U.S. agency or judicial authority or contained in any federal or state or non-U.S. statute (including the Delaware Limited Partnership Act),
- (3) are necessary or appropriate to facilitate the trading of limited partner interests or to comply with any rule, regulation, guideline or requirement of any securities exchange on which the limited partner interests are or will be listed for trading,
- (4) are necessary or appropriate for any action taken by our Managing Partner relating to splits or combinations of units under the provisions of our partnership agreement, or
- (5) are required to effect the intent expressed in the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part or the intent of the provisions of our partnership agreement or are otherwise contemplated by our partnership agreement.

Opinion of Counsel and Limited Partner Approval

Our Managing Partner will not be required to obtain an opinion of counsel that an amendment will not result in a loss of limited liability to the limited partners if one of the amendments described above under "No Limited Partner Approval" should occur. No other amendments to our partnership agreement (other than an amendment pursuant to a merger, sale or other disposition of assets effected in accordance with the provisions described under "Merger, Sale or Other Disposition of Assets") will become effective without the approval of holders of at least % of the outstanding voting units, unless we obtain an opinion of counsel to the effect that the amendment will not affect the limited liability under the Delaware Limited Partnership Act of any of our limited partners.

In addition to the above restrictions, any amendment that would have a material adverse effect on the rights or preferences of any type or class of partner interests in relation to other classes of partner interests will also require the approval of the holders of at least a majority of the outstanding partner interests of the class so affected.

In addition, any amendment that reduces the voting percentage required to take any action must be approved by the affirmative vote of limited partners whose aggregate outstanding voting units constitute not less than the voting requirement sought to be reduced.

Merger, Sale or Other Disposition of Assets

Our partnership agreement will provide that our Managing Partner may cause us to, among other things, sell, exchange or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of our assets in a single transaction or a series of related transactions, including by way of merger, consolidation or other combination, or approve the sale, exchange or other disposition of all or substantially all of the assets of our subsidiaries, in each case, without the prior approval of the holders of our outstanding voting units. In addition, our Managing Partner in its sole discretion may mortgage, pledge, hypothecate or grant a security interest in all or substantially all of our assets (including for the benefit of persons other than us or our subsidiaries) without the prior approval of the holders of our outstanding voting units. Our Managing Partner may also sell all or substantially all of our assets under any forced sale of any or all of our assets pursuant to the foreclosure or other realization upon those encumbrances without the prior approval of the holders of our outstanding voting units.

If conditions specified in our partnership agreement are satisfied, our Managing Partner may convert or merge us or any of our subsidiaries into, or convey some or all of our assets to, a newly formed entity if the sole purpose of that merger or conveyance is to effect a mere change in our legal form into another limited liability entity. The unitholders will not be entitled to dissenters' rights of appraisal under our partnership agreement or the Delaware Limited Partnership Act in the event of a merger or consolidation, a sale of substantially all of our assets or any other similar transaction or event.

Election to be Treated as a Corporation

If our Managing Partner, in its sole discretion, determines that it is no longer in our interests to continue as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes, our Managing Partner may elect to treat us as an association or as a publicly traded partnership taxable as a corporation for U.S. federal (and applicable state) income tax purposes or may chose to convert to a corporation.

Dissolution

We will dissolve upon:

1) the election of our Managing Partner to dissolve us, if approved by the holders of a majority of the voting power of our outstanding voting units,

- 2) there being no limited partners, unless we are continued without dissolution in accordance with the Delaware Limited Partnership Act,
 - 3) the entry of a decree of judicial dissolution of us pursuant to the Delaware Limited Partnership Act, or
- 4) the withdrawal or removal of our Managing Partner or any other event that results in its ceasing to be our Managing Partner other than by reason of a transfer of general partner interests or withdrawal or removal of our Managing Partner following approval and admission of a successor, in each case in accordance with our partnership agreement.

Upon a dissolution under clause (4), the holders of a majority of the voting power of our outstanding voting units may also elect, within specific time limitations, to continue our business without dissolution on the same terms and conditions described in the partnership agreement by appointing as a successor Managing Partner an individual or entity approved by the holders of a majority of the voting power of the outstanding voting units, subject to our receipt of an opinion of counsel to the effect that the action would not result in the loss of limited liability of any limited partner.

Liquidation and Distribution of Proceeds

Upon our dissolution, the Managing Partner shall act, or select one or more persons to act, as liquidator. Unless we are continued as a new limited partnership, the liquidator authorized to wind up our affairs will, acting with all of the powers of our Managing Partner that the liquidator deems necessary or appropriate in its judgment, liquidate our assets and apply the proceeds of the liquidation first, to discharge our liabilities as provided in the partnership agreement and by law and thereafter to the limited partners pro rata according to the percentages of their respective partner interests as of a record date selected by the liquidator. The liquidator may defer liquidation of our assets for a reasonable period of time or distribute assets to partners in kind if it determines that an immediate sale or distribution of all or some of our assets would be impractical or would cause undue loss to the partners.

Withdrawal or Removal of the Managing Partner

Except as described below, our Managing Partner will agree not to withdraw voluntarily as the Managing Partner prior to , 2017 without obtaining the approval of the holders of at least a majority of the outstanding voting units, excluding voting units held by our Managing Partner and its affiliates, and furnishing an opinion of counsel regarding tax and limited liability matters. On or after , 2017, our Managing Partner may withdraw as Managing Partner without first obtaining approval of any common unitholder by giving 90 days' advance notice, and that withdrawal will not constitute a violation of the partnership agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, our Managing Partner may withdraw at any time without unitholder approval upon 90 days' advance notice to the limited partners if at least 50% of the outstanding common units are beneficially owned or owned of record or controlled by one person and its affiliates other than our Managing Partner and its affiliates.

Upon the withdrawal of our Managing Partner under any circumstances, the holders of a majority of the voting power of our outstanding voting units may select a successor to that withdrawing Managing Partner. If a successor is not elected, or is elected but an opinion of counsel regarding limited liability and tax matters cannot be obtained, we will be dissolved, wound up and liquidated, unless within 180 days after that withdrawal, the holders of a majority of the voting power of our outstanding voting units agree in writing to continue our business and to appoint a successor Managing Partner. See "Dissolution" above.

Our Managing Partner may not be removed without its consent. Any removal of our Managing Partner is also subject to the approval of a successor Managing Partner by the vote of the holders of a majority of the voting power of our outstanding voting units. Upon completion of this offering, our

principals will have % of the voting power in any vote of our unitholders and will accordingly be able to prevent the removal of our Managing Partner. See "Meetings; Voting" below.

In the event of removal or withdrawal of a Managing Partner, the departing Managing Partner will have the option to require the successor Managing Partner to purchase the general partner interest of the departing Managing Partner for a cash payment equal to its fair market value. This fair market value will be determined by agreement between the departing Managing Partner and the successor Managing Partner. If no agreement is reached within 30 days of the Managing Partner's departure, an independent investment banking firm or other independent expert selected by the departing Managing Partner and the successor Managing Partner will determine the fair market value. If the departing Managing Partner and the successor Managing Partner cannot agree upon an expert within 45 days of the Managing Partner's departure, then an expert chosen by agreement of the experts selected by each of them will determine the fair market value.

If the option described above is not exercised by either the departing Managing Partner or the successor Managing Partner, the departing Managing Partner's general partner interest will automatically convert into common units pursuant to a valuation of those interests as determined by an investment banking firm or other independent expert selected in the manner described in the preceding paragraph.

In addition, we will be required to reimburse the departing Managing Partner for all amounts due the departing Managing Partner, including without limitation all employee-related liabilities, including severance liabilities, incurred for the termination of any employees employed by the departing Managing Partner or its affiliates for our benefit.

Transfer of General Partner Interests

Except for transfer by our Managing Partner of all, but not less than all, of its general partner interests in us to another entity as part of the merger or consolidation of our Managing Partner with or into another entity or the transfer by our Managing Partner of all or substantially all of its assets to another entity, our Managing Partner may not transfer all or any part of its general partner interest in us to another person prior , 2017 without the approval of the holders of at least a majority of the voting power of our outstanding voting units, excluding voting units held by our Managing partner and its affiliates. On or after , 2017, our Managing Partner may transfer all or any part of its general partner interest without first obtaining approval of any unitholder. As a condition of this transfer, the transferee must assume the rights and duties of the Managing Partner to whose interest that transferee has succeeded, agree to be bound by the provisions of our partnership agreement and furnish an opinion of counsel regarding limited liability matters. At any time, the members of our Managing Partner may sell or transfer all or part of their limited liability company interests in our Managing Partner without the approval of the unitholders.

Limited Call Right

If at any time

- (i) less than % of the then issued and outstanding limited partner interests of any class (other than special voting units), including our common units, are held by persons other than our Managing Partner and its affiliates, or
- (ii) any of the Partnership, or the Managing Partner or its directors, officers, trustees or agents are in any manner subjected to the provisions of the Investment Company Act

our Managing Partner will have the right, which it may assign in whole or in part to any of its affiliates or to us, to acquire all, but not less than all, of the remaining limited partner interests of the class held by

unaffiliated persons as of a record date to be selected by our Managing Partner, on at least ten but not more than 60 days notice. The purchase price in the event of this purchase is the greater of:

- (1) the current market price as of the date three days before the date the notice is mailed, and
- (2) the highest cash price paid by our Managing Partner or any of its affiliates acting in concert with us for any limited partner interests of the class purchased within the 90 days preceding the date on which our Managing Partner first mails notice of its election to purchase those limited partner interests.

As a result of our Managing Partner's right to purchase outstanding limited partner interests, a holder of limited partner interests may have his limited partner interests purchased at an undesirable time or price. The tax consequences to a unitholder of the exercise of this call right are the same as a sale by that unitholder of his common units in the market. See "Material U.S. Federal Tax Considerations U.S. Taxes Consequences to U.S. Holders of Common Units Sale or Exchange of Common Units."

Sinking Fund; Preemptive Rights

We will not establish a sinking fund and we will not grant any preemptive rights with respect to our limited partner interests.

Meetings; Voting

Except as described below regarding a person or group owning % or more of our common units then outstanding, record holders of common units or of the special voting units to be issued to holders of Group Partnership units on the record date will be entitled to notice of, and to vote at, meetings of our limited partners and to act upon matters as to which holders of limited partner interests have the right to vote or to act.

Except as described below regarding a person or group owning % or more of our common units then outstanding, each record holder of a common unit of our partnership will be entitled to a number of votes equal to the number of common units held. In addition, we will issue special voting units to each holder of Group Partnership units that provide them with a number of votes that is equal to the aggregate number of Group Partnership units that they then hold and entitle them to participate in the vote on the same basis as our unitholders. We refer to our common units and our special voting units as "voting units." If the ratio at which Group Partnership units are exchangeable for our common units changes from one-for-one as described under "Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions Exchange Agreement," the number of votes to which the holders of the special voting units are entitled will be adjusted accordingly. Additional limited partner interests having special voting rights could also be issued. See " Issuance of Additional Securities" above.

In the case of common units held by our Managing Partner on behalf of non-citizen assignees, our Managing Partner will distribute the votes on those common units in the same ratios as the votes of partners in respect of other limited partner interests are cast. Our Managing Partner does not anticipate that any meeting of unitholders will be called in the foreseeable future. Any action that is required or permitted to be taken by the limited partners may be taken either at a meeting of the limited partners or without a meeting, without a vote and without prior notice if consents in writing describing the action so taken are signed by limited partners owning not less than the minimum percentage of the voting power of the outstanding limited partner interests that would be necessary to authorize or take that action at a meeting. Meetings of the limited partners may be called by our Managing Partner or by limited partners owning at least 50% or more of the voting power of the outstanding limited partner interests of the class for which a meeting is proposed. Unitholders may vote either in person or by proxy at meetings. The holders of a majority of the voting power of the outstanding limited partner interests of the class for which a meeting has been called, represented in person or by proxy, will constitute a quorum unless any action by

the limited partners requires approval by holders of a greater percentage of such limited partner interests, in which case the quorum will be the greater percentage.

However, if at any time any person or group (other than our Managing Partner and its affiliates, or a direct or subsequently approved transferee of our Managing Partner or its affiliates) acquires, in the aggregate, beneficial ownership of % or more of any class of our common units then outstanding, that person or group will lose voting rights on all of its common units and the common units may not be voted on any matter and will not be considered to be outstanding when sending notices of a meeting of unitholders, calculating required votes, determining the presence of a quorum or for other similar purposes. Common units held in nominee or street name account will be voted by the broker or other nominee in accordance with the instruction of the beneficial owner unless the arrangement between the beneficial owner and his nominee provides otherwise.

Status as Limited Partner

By transfer of common units in accordance with our partnership agreement, each transferee of common units will be admitted as a limited partner with respect to the common units transferred when such transfer and admission is reflected in our books and records. Except as described under "Limited Liability" above, in our partnership agreement or pursuant to Section 17-804 of the Delaware Limited Partnership Act (which relates to the liability of a limited partner who receives a distribution of assets upon the winding up of a limited partnership and who knew at the time of such distribution that it was in violation of this provision) the common units will be fully paid and non-assessable.

Non-Citizen Assignees; Redemption

If we are or become subject to federal, state or local laws or regulations that in the determination of our Managing Partner create a substantial risk of cancellation or forfeiture of any property in which the partnership has an interest because of the nationality, citizenship or other related status of any limited partner, we may redeem the common units held by that limited partner at their current market price. To avoid any cancellation or forfeiture, our Managing Partner may require each limited partner to furnish information about his nationality, citizenship or related status. If a limited partner fails to furnish information about his nationality, citizenship or other related status within 30 days after a request for the information or our Managing Partner determines, with the advice of counsel, after receipt of the information that the limited partner is not an eligible citizen, the limited partner may be treated as a non-citizen assignee. A non-citizen assignee does not have the right to direct the voting of his common units and may not receive distributions in kind upon our liquidation.

Indemnification

Under our partnership agreement, in most circumstances we will indemnify the following persons, to the fullest extent permitted by law, from and against all losses, claims, damages, liabilities, joint or several, expenses (including legal fees and expenses), judgments, fines, penalties, interest, settlements or other amounts:

our Managing Partner;

any departing Managing Partner;

any person who is or was an affiliate of a Managing Partner or any departing Managing Partner;

any person who is or was a member, partner, tax matters partner, officer, director, employee, agent, fiduciary or trustee of us or our subsidiaries, the Managing Partner or any departing Managing Partner or any affiliate of us or our subsidiaries, the

181

Managing Partner or any departing Managing Partner;

any person who is or was serving at the request of a Managing Partner or any departing Managing Partner or any affiliate of a Managing Partner or any departing Managing Partner as an officer, director, employee, member, partner, agent, fiduciary or trustee of another person; or

any person designated by our Managing Partner.

We will agree to provide this indemnification unless there has been a final and non-appealable judgment by a court of competent jurisdiction determining that these persons acted in bad faith or engaged in fraud or willful misconduct. We will also agree to provide this indemnification for criminal proceedings. Any indemnification under these provisions will only be out of our assets. Unless it otherwise agrees, the Managing Partner will not be personally liable for, or have any obligation to contribute or loan funds or assets to us to enable us to effectuate indemnification. We may purchase insurance against liabilities asserted against and expenses incurred by persons for our activities, regardless of whether we would have the power to indemnify the person against liabilities under our partnership agreement.

Books and Reports

Our Managing Partner is required to keep appropriate books of the partnership's business at our principal offices or any other place designated by our Managing Partner. The books will be maintained for both tax and financial reporting purposes on an accrual basis. For tax and financial reporting purposes, our year ends on December 31.

As soon as reasonably practicable after the end of each fiscal year, we will furnish to each partner tax information (including a Schedule K-1), which describes on a U.S. dollar basis such partner's share of our income, gain, loss and deduction for our preceding taxable year. It will require longer than 90 days after the end of our fiscal year to obtain the requisite information from all lower-tier entities so that Schedule K-1s may be prepared for us. Consequently, holders of common units who are U.S. taxpayers should anticipate the need to file annually with the IRS (and certain states) a request for an extension past April 15 or the otherwise applicable due date of their income tax return for the taxable year. In addition, each partner will be required to report for all tax purposes consistently with the information provided by us. See "Material U.S. Federal Tax Considerations U.S. Taxes Administrative Matters Information Returns."

Right to Inspect Our Books and Records

Our partnership agreement will provide that a limited partner can, for a purpose reasonably related to his interest as a limited partner, upon reasonable written demand and at his own expense, have furnished to him:

Schedule K-1s, to the extent applicable and available;

promptly after becoming available, a copy of our U.S. federal, state and local income tax returns; and

copies of our partnership agreement, the certificate of limited partnership of the partnership, related amendments and powers of attorney under which they have been executed.

Our Managing Partner may, and intends to, keep confidential from the limited partners trade secrets or other information the disclosure of which our Managing Partner believes is not in our best interests or which we are required by law or by agreements with third parties to keep confidential.

COMMON UNITS ELIGIBLE FOR FUTURE SALE

General

Prior to this offering, there has not been a public market for our common units. We cannot predict the effect, if any, future sales of common units, or the availability for future sale of common units, will have on the market price of our common units prevailing from time to time. The sale of substantial amounts of our common units in the public market, or the perception that such sales could occur, could harm the prevailing market price of our common units.

Upon completion of this offering we will have a total of common units outstanding, or common units assuming the underwriters fully exercise their option to purchase additional common units. All of the common units will have been sold in this offering and will be freely tradable without restriction or further registration under the Securities Act by persons other than our "affiliates." Under the Securities Act, an "affiliate" of a company is a person that directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by or is under common control with that company.

In addition, upon completion of this offering, KKR Holdings, which is owned by our principals and certain of our former personnel, will own Group Partnership units. Over time, KKR Holdings may distribute to its members these Group Partnership units. These members would then have the right to compel the Group Partnerships to redeem these Group Partnership units for cash or interests in KKR & Co. L.P., at the option of the Group Partnerships. When a member of KKR Holdings gives the Group Partnerships notice of his intention to compel a redemption, KKR & Co. L.P., with respect to interests in KKR Fund Holdings L.P., and our intermediate holding company, with respect to interests in KKR Management Holdings L.P., will have superseding rights to instead acquire Group Partnership units for cash or interests in KKR & Co. L.P. Any common units that we issue upon such exchanges will be "restricted securities" as defined in Rule 144 unless we register such issuances under the Securities Act and will be subject to transfer restrictions that are similar to those that were applicable to the Group Partnership units so exchanged. However, we will enter into a registration rights agreement with KKR Holdings that will require us to register under the Securities Act our issuance of these common units. See "Registration Rights."

In addition, at the time of this offering we intend to grant unvested restricted common units to certain employees under our equity incentive plan that will settle in common units. These restricted common units will generally vest, and the underlying common units will be delivered, in equal annual installments commencing one year after the grant date. We intend to file one or more registration statements on Form S-8 under the Securities Act to register common units issued or covered by our 2007 Equity Incentive Plan. Any such Form S-8 registration statements will automatically become effective upon filing. Accordingly, common units registered under such registration statements will be available for sale in the open market. We expect that the initial registration statement on Form S-8 will cover common units.

Our partnership agreement authorizes us to issue an unlimited number of additional partnership securities and options, rights, warrants and appreciation rights relating to partnership securities for the consideration and on the terms and conditions established by our Managing Partner in its sole discretion without the approval of any limited partners. See "Description of Our Partnership Agreement Issuance of Additional Securities."

Registration Rights

We will enter into a registration rights agreement with KKR Holdings pursuant to which we will grant it, its affiliates and transferees of its Group Partnership units the right, under certain circumstances and subject to certain restrictions, to require us to register under the Securities Act our common units (and other securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for our common units) held or acquired by them. Securities registered pursuant to such registration rights under any such registration statement will

be available for sale in the open market unless restrictions apply. See "Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions Registration Rights Agreement."

Lock-Up Arrangements

KKR Holdings and all of the directors and officers of our Managing Partner have agreed that without the prior written consent of on behalf of the underwriters, we and they will not, during the period ending days after the date of this prospectus:

offer, pledge, sell, contract to sell, sell any option or contract to purchase, purchase any option or contract to sell, grant any option, right or warrant to purchase, lend or otherwise transfer or dispose of, directly or indirectly, any common units or any securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for common units; or

enter into any swap or other arrangement that transfers to another, in whole or in part, any of the economic consequences of ownership of the common units;

whether any such transaction described above is to be settled by delivery of common units or such other securities, in cash or otherwise. In addition, we have agreed that, during the same —day period without the prior written consent of —on behalf of the underwriters, we will not file any registration statement with the SEC relating to the offering of any common units or any securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for common units (other than any registration statement on Form S-8 to register common units issued or reserved for issuance under our 2007 Equity Incentive Plan). All of the directors and officers of our Managing Partner have also agreed that, without the prior written consent of —on behalf of the underwriters, they will not during the period ending —days after the date of this prospectus, make any demand for, or exercise any right with respect to, the registration of any common units or any securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for common units.

The -day restricted period described in the preceding paragraph will be extended if:

during the last 17 days of the -day restricted period we issue an earnings release or material news or a material event relating to KKR occurs; or

prior to the expiration of the -day restricted period, we announce that we will release earnings results during the 16-day period beginning on the last day of the -day period,

in which case the restrictions described in the preceding paragraph will continue to apply until the expiration of the 18-day period beginning on the issuance of the earnings release or the occurrence of the material news or material event. These restrictions do not apply to certain sales, issuances, distributions and transfers.

We also have instituted an internal policy that prohibits all of our employees from selling short or trading in derivative securities relating to the common units.

Rule 144

In general, under Rule 144 a person, or a group of persons whose common units are aggregated, including any person who may be deemed our affiliate, is entitled to sell within any three-month period a number of restricted securities that does not exceed the greater of 1% of the then outstanding common units and the average weekly trading volume during the four calendar weeks preceding each such sale, provided that at least one year has elapsed since such common units were acquired from us or any affiliate of our partnership and certain manner of sale, notice requirements and requirements as to availability of current public information about us are satisfied. Any person who is deemed to be our affiliate must comply with the provisions of Rule 144 (other than the one-year holding period requirement) in order to sell common units which are not restricted securities (such as common units acquired by affiliates either in this offering or through purchases in the open market following this offering). In addition, under Rule 144(k), a person who is not our affiliate, and who has not been our affiliate at any time during the 90 days preceding any sale, is entitled to sell common units without regard to the foregoing limitations, provided that at least two years have elapsed since the common units were acquired from us or any affiliate of ours. The SEC has a proposal pending to shorten both the one year and two year holding periods referred to above to six months.

MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL TAX CONSIDERATIONS

U.S. Taxes

This summary discusses the material U.S. federal income tax considerations related to the purchase, ownership and disposition of our common units as of the date hereof. This summary is based on provisions of the Internal Revenue Code, on the regulations promulgated thereunder and on published administrative rulings and judicial decisions, all of which are subject to change at any time, possibly with retroactive effect. This discussion is necessarily general and may not apply to all categories of investors, some of which, such as banks, thrifts, insurance companies, persons liable for the alternative minimum tax, dealers and other investors that do not own their common units as capital assets, may be subject to special rules. Tax-exempt organizations and mutual funds are discussed separately below. The actual tax consequences of the purchase and ownership of common units will vary depending on your circumstances. This discussion, to the extent that it states matters of U.S. federal tax law or legal conclusions and subject to the qualifications herein, represents the opinion of Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP. Such opinion is based in part on facts described in this prospectus and on various other factual assumptions, representations and determinations. Any alteration or incorrectness of such facts, assumptions, representations or determinations could adversely affect such opinion. However, opinions of counsel are not binding upon the IRS or any court, and the IRS may challenge the conclusions herein and a court may sustain such a challenge.

For purposes of this discussion, a "U.S. Holder" is a beneficial holder of a common unit that is for U.S. federal income tax purposes (1) an individual citizen or resident of the United States; (2) a corporation (or other entity treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes) created or organized in or under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia; (3) an estate the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income taxation regardless of its source or (4) a trust which either (A) is subject to the primary supervision of a court within the United States and one or more United States persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust or (B) has a valid election in effect under applicable Treasury regulations to be treated as a U.S. person. A "non-U.S. Holder" is a holder that is not a U.S. Holder.

Legislation has been introduced that would, if enacted, preclude us from qualifying as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes. On June 14, 2007, legislation was introduced that would tax as corporations publicly traded partnerships that directly or indirectly derive income from investment adviser or asset management services. Similar legislation was introduced on June 20, 2007. On June 22, 2007, legislation was introduced that would treat income received by a partner with respect to an investment services partnership interest as ordinary income received for the performance of services. See "Risk Factors Risks Related to Our Business Legislation has been introduced that would, if enacted, preclude us from qualifying as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes. If this or any similar legislation or regulation were to be enacted and apply to us, we would incur a material increase in our tax liability that could result in a reduction in the value of our common units."

If a partnership holds common units, the tax treatment of a partner in the partnership will generally depend upon the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. If you are a partner of a partnership holding our common units, you should consult your tax advisors. This discussion does not constitute tax advice and is not intended to be a substitute for tax planning.

Prospective holders of common units should consult their own tax advisors concerning the U.S. federal, state and local income tax and estate tax consequences in their particular situations of the purchase, ownership and disposition of a common unit, as well as any consequences under the laws of any other taxing jurisdiction.

Taxation of our Partnership and the Group Partnerships

An entity that is treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes is not a taxable entity and incurs no U.S. federal income tax liability. Instead, each partner is required to take into account its allocable share of items of income, gain, loss and deduction of the partnership in computing its U.S. federal income tax liability, regardless of whether or not cash distributions are then made. Investors in this offering will become limited partners of KKR & Co. L.P. Distributions of cash by a partnership to a partner are generally not taxable unless the amount of cash distributed to a partner is in excess of the partner's adjusted basis in its partner interest.

An entity that would otherwise be classified as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes may nonetheless be taxable as a corporation if it is a "publicly traded partnership," unless an exception applies. An entity that would otherwise be classified as a partnership is a publicly traded partnership if (i) interests in the partnership are traded on an established securities market or (ii) interests in the partnership are readily tradable on a secondary market or the substantial equivalent thereof. We will be publicly traded. However, an exception to taxation as a corporation, referred to as the "Qualifying Income Exception," exists if at least 90% of such partnership's gross income for every taxable year consists of "qualifying income" and the partnership is not required to register under the Investment Company Act. Qualifying income includes certain interest income, dividends, real property rents, gains from the sale or other disposition of real property, and any gain from the sale or disposition of a capital asset or other property held for the production of income that otherwise constitutes qualifying income.

We intend to manage our affairs so that we will meet the Qualifying Income Exception in each taxable year. It is the opinion of Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP that we will be treated as a partnership and not as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes based on certain assumption and factual statements and representations made by us, including statements and representations as to the manner in which we intend to manage our affairs and the composition of our income. However, this opinion is based solely on current law and does not take into account any proposed or potential changes in law (including the proposed legislation described in "Risk Factors Risks Related to Our Business Legislation has been introduced that would, if enacted, preclude us from qualifying as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes. If this or any similar legislation or regulation were to be enacted and apply to us, we would incur a material increase in our tax liability that could result in a reduction in the value of our common units.") which may be enacted with retroactive effect. Moreover, opinions of counsel are not binding upon the IRS or any court, and the IRS may challenge this conclusion and a court may sustain such a challenge.

If we fail to meet the Qualifying Income Exception, other than a failure that is determined by the IRS to be inadvertent and that is cured within a reasonable time after discovery, or if we are required to register under the Investment Company Act, we will be treated as if we had transferred all of our assets, subject to liabilities, to a newly formed corporation, on the first day of the year in which we fail to meet the Qualifying Income Exception, in return for stock in that corporation, and then distributed the stock to the holders of common units in liquidation of their interests in us. This contribution and liquidation should generally be tax-free to holders so long as we do not have liabilities in excess of the tax basis of our assets. Thereafter, we would be treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

If we were treated as a corporation in any taxable year, either as a result of a failure to meet the Qualifying Income Exception or otherwise, our items of income, gain, loss and deduction would be reflected only on our tax return rather than being passed through to holders of common units, and we would be subject to U.S. corporate income tax on our taxable income. Distributions made to our unitholders would be treated as either taxable dividend income, which may be eligible for reduced rates of taxation, to the extent of our current or accumulated earnings and profits, or in the absence of earnings and profits, as a nontaxable return of capital, to the extent of the holder's tax basis in the common units, or as taxable capital gain, after the holder's basis is reduced to zero. In addition, in the case of non-U.S. Holders, distributions would be subject to withholding tax. Accordingly, treatment as a corporation would

materially reduce a holder's after-tax return and thus could result in a reduction of the value of the common units.

If at the end of any taxable year we fail to meet the Qualifying Income Exception (assuming that we are not taxed as a corporation from our inception), we may still qualify as a partnership if we are entitled to relief under the Internal Revenue Code for an inadvertent termination of partnership status. This relief will be available if (i) the failure is cured within a reasonable time after discovery, (ii) the failure is determined by the IRS to be inadvertent, and (iii) we agree to make such adjustments (including adjustments with respect to our partners) or to pay such amounts as are required by the IRS. It is not possible to state whether we would be entitled to this relief in any or all circumstances. It also is not clear under the Internal Revenue Code whether this relief is available for our first taxable year as a publicly traded partnership. If this relief provision is inapplicable to a particular set of circumstances involving us, we will not qualify as a partnership for federal income tax purposes. Even if this relief provision applies and we retain our partnership status, we or our unitholders (during the failure period) will be required to pay such amounts as are determined by the IRS.

The remainder of this section assumes that we and the Group Partnerships will be treated as partnerships for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

Taxation of Our Intermediate Holding Company

Our intermediate holding company is taxable as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes and therefore, as the holder of our intermediate holding company's common stock, we will not be taxed directly on its earnings or the earnings of entities we hold through our intermediate holding company. Distributions of cash or other property that our intermediate holding company pays to us will constitute dividends for U.S. federal income tax purposes to the extent paid from its current or accumulated earnings and profits (as determined under U.S. federal income tax principles). If the amount of a distribution by our intermediate holding company exceeds its current and accumulated earnings and profits, such excess will be treated as a tax-free return of capital to the extent of our tax basis in our intermediate holding company's common stock, and thereafter will be treated as a capital gain.

As general partner of KKR Management Holdings L.P., our intermediate holding company will incur U.S. federal income taxes on its proportionate share of any net taxable income of KKR Management Holdings L.P. In accordance with the applicable partnership agreement, we will cause KKR Management Holdings L.P. to distribute cash on a pro rata basis to holders of its units (that is, our intermediate holding company and KKR Holdings) in an amount at least equal to the maximum tax liabilities arising from their ownership of such units, if any.

If we form, for other purposes, a U.S. corporation or other entity treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes, that corporation would be subject to U.S. federal income tax on its income.

Personal Holding Companies

Our intermediate holding company could be subject to additional U.S. federal income tax on a portion of its income if it is determined to be a personal holding company, or "PHC," for U.S. federal income tax purposes. A U.S. corporation generally will be classified as a PHC for U.S. federal income tax purposes in a given taxable year if (i) at any time during the last half of such taxable year, five or fewer individuals (without regard to their citizenship or residency and including as individuals for this purpose certain entities such as certain tax-exempt organizations and pension funds) own or are deemed to own (pursuant to certain constructive ownership rules) more than 50% of the stock of the corporation by value and (ii) at least 60% of the corporation's adjusted ordinary gross income, as determined for U.S. federal income tax purposes, for such taxable year consists of PHC income (which includes, among other things, dividends,

interest, royalties, annuities and, under certain circumstances, rents). The PHC rules do not apply to non-U.S. corporations.

Due to applicable attribution rules, it is likely that five or fewer individuals or tax-exempt organizations will be treated as owning actually or constructively more than 50% of the value of units in our intermediate holding company. Consequently, our intermediate holding company could be or become a PHC, depending on whether it fails the PHC gross income test. If, as a factual matter, the income of our intermediate holding company fails the PHC gross income test, it will be a PHC. Certain aspects of the gross income test cannot be predicted with certainty. Thus, no assurance can be given that our intermediate holding company will not become a PHC following this offering or in the future.

If our intermediate holding company is or were to become a PHC in a given taxable year, it would be subject to an additional 15% PHC tax on its undistributed PHC income, which generally includes the company's taxable income, subject to certain adjustments. For taxable years beginning after December 31, 2010, the PHC tax rate on undistributed PHC income will be equal to the highest marginal rate on ordinary income applicable to individuals (currently 35%). If our intermediate holding company were to become a PHC and had significant amounts of undistributed PHC income, the amount of PHC tax could be material; in that event, distribution of such income would generally cause the PHC tax not to apply.

Certain State, Local and Non-U.S. Tax Matters

We and our subsidiaries may be subject to state, local or non-U.S. taxation in various jurisdictions, including those in which we or they transact business, own property or reside. For example, we and our subsidiaries may be subject to New York City unincorporated business tax. We may be required to file tax returns in some or all of those jurisdictions. The state, local or non-U.S. tax treatment of us and our unitholders may not conform to the U.S. federal income tax treatment discussed herein. We will pay non-U.S. taxes, and dispositions of foreign property or operations involving, or investments in, foreign property may give rise to non-U.S. income or other tax liability in amounts that could be substantial. Any non-U.S. taxes incurred by us may not pass through to unitholders as a credit against their U.S. federal income tax liability.

Consequences to U.S. Holders of Common Units

The following is a summary of the material U.S. federal income tax consequences that will apply to you if you are a U.S. Holder of common units.

For U.S. federal income tax purposes, your allocable share of our items of income, gain, loss, deduction or credit, and our allocable share of those items of the Group Partnerships, will be governed by the limited partnership agreements for our partnership and the Group Partnerships if such allocations have "substantial economic effect" or are determined to be in accordance with your interest in our partnership. We believe that for U.S. federal income tax purposes, such allocations will have substantial economic effect or be in accordance with your interest in KKR & Co. L.P., and our Managing Partner intends to prepare tax returns based on such allocations. If the IRS successfully challenges the allocations made pursuant to the limited partnership agreements, the resulting allocations for U.S. federal income tax purposes might be less favorable than the allocations set forth in the limited partnership agreements.

We may derive taxable income from an investment that is not matched by a corresponding distribution of cash. This could occur, for example, if we used cash to make an investment or to reduce debt instead of distributing profits. In addition, special provisions of the Internal Revenue Code may be applicable to certain of our investments, and may affect the timing of our income, requiring us to recognize taxable income before we receive cash attributable to such income. Accordingly, although we intend to make tax distributions (see "Distribution Policy") it is possible that the U.S. federal income tax liability of a holder with respect to its allocable share of our income for a particular taxable year could exceed the cash distribution to the holder for the year, thus giving rise to an out-of-pocket tax liability for the holder.

Basis

You will have an initial tax basis for your common unit equal to the amount you paid for the common unit plus your share of our liabilities, if any. That basis will be increased by your share of our income and by increases in your share of our liabilities, if any. That basis will be decreased, but not below zero, by distributions from us, by your share of our losses and by any decrease in your share of our liabilities.

Holders who purchase common units in separate transactions must combine the basis of those units and maintain a single adjusted tax basis for all those units. Upon a sale or other disposition of less than all of the common units, a portion of that tax basis must be allocated to the common units sold.

Limits on Deductions for Losses and Expenses

Your deduction of your share of our losses will be limited to your tax basis in your common units and, if you are an individual or a corporate holder that is subject to the "at risk" rules, to the amount for which you are considered to be "at risk" with respect to our activities, if that is less than your tax basis. In general, you will be at risk to the extent of your tax basis in your common units, reduced by (1) the portion of that basis attributable to your share of our liabilities for which you will not be personally liable and (2) any amount of money you borrow to acquire or hold your common units, if the lender of those borrowed funds owns an interest in us, is related to you or can look only to the common units for repayment. Your at risk amount will generally increase by your allocable share of our income and gain and decrease by cash distributions to you and your allocable share of losses and deductions. You must recapture losses deducted in previous years to the extent that distributions cause your at risk amount to be less than zero at the end of any taxable year. Losses disallowed or recaptured as a result of these limitations will carry forward and will be allowable to the extent that your tax basis or at risk amount, whichever is the limiting factor, subsequently increases. Any excess loss above that gain previously suspended by the at risk or basis limitations may no longer be used. It is not entirely free from doubt whether you would be subject to additional loss limitations imposed by newly enacted Section 470 of the Internal Revenue Code. The IRS has not yet issued final guidance limiting the scope of this anti-abuse provision. You should therefore consult your own tax advisors about the possible effect of this provision.

We will not generate income or losses from "passive activities" for purposes of Section 469 of the Internal Revenue Code. Accordingly, income allocated by us to a holder may not be offset by the Section 469 passive losses of such holder and losses allocated to a holder generally may not be used to offset Section 469 passive income of such holder. In addition, other provisions of the Internal Revenue Code may limit or disallow any deduction for losses by a holder of our common units or deductions associated with certain assets of the partnership in certain cases. Holders should consult with their tax advisors regarding their limitations on the deductibility of losses under applicable sections of the Internal Revenue Code.

Limitations on Deductibility of Organizational Expenses and Syndication Fees

In general, neither we nor any U.S. Holder may deduct organizational or syndication expenses. An election is available to our partnership to amortize organizational expenses over a 15-year period, but we do not intend to make such an election. Syndication fees (which would include any sales or placement fees or commissions or underwriting discount payable to third parties) must be capitalized and cannot be amortized or otherwise deducted.

Limitations on Interest Deductions

Your share of our interest expense is likely to be treated as "investment interest" expense. If you are a non-corporate U.S. Holder, the deductibility of "investment interest" expense is generally limited to the amount of your "net investment income." Your share of our dividend and interest income will be treated as investment income, although "qualified dividend income" subject to reduced rates of tax in the hands of an individual will only be treated as investment income if you elect to treat such dividend as ordinary income not subject to reduced rates of tax. In addition, state and local tax laws may disallow deductions for your share of our interest expense.

The computation of your investment interest expense will take into account interest on any margin account borrowing or other loan incurred to purchase a common unit. Net investment income includes gross income from property held for investment and amounts treated as portfolio income under the passive loss rules less deductible expenses, other than interest, directly connected with the production of investment income, but generally does not include gains attributable to the disposition of property held for investment. For this purpose, any long-term capital gain or qualifying dividend income that is taxable at long-term capital gain rates is excluded from net investment income, unless the U.S. holder elects to pay tax on such gain or dividend income at ordinary income rates.

Deductibility of Partnership Investment Expenditures by Individual Partners and by Trusts and Estates

Subject to certain exceptions, all miscellaneous itemized deductions of an individual taxpayer, and certain of such deductions of an estate or trust, are deductible only to the extent that such deductions exceed 2% of the taxpayer's adjusted gross income. Moreover, the otherwise allowable itemized deductions of individuals whose gross income exceeds an applicable threshold amount are subject to reduction by an amount equal to the product of ²/₃ and the lesser of (1) 3% of the excess of the individual's adjusted gross income over the threshold amount, or (2) 80% of the amount of the itemized deductions. Such reductions are being reduced on a phased basis through 2009. The operating expenses of the Group Partnerships, including any management fees paid, may be treated as miscellaneous itemized deductions subject to the foregoing rule. Alternatively, it is possible that we will be required to capitalize the management fees. Accordingly, if you are a non-corporate U.S. Holder, you should consult your tax advisors with respect to the application of these limitations.

Treatment of Distributions

Distributions of cash by us generally will not be taxable to you to the extent of your adjusted tax basis (described above) in your common units. Any cash distributions in excess of your adjusted tax basis generally will be considered to be gain from the sale or exchange of your common units (as described below). Under current laws, such gain would generally be treated as capital gain and would be long-term capital gain if your holding period for your common units exceeds one year. A reduction in your allocable share of our liabilities, and certain distributions of marketable securities by us, are treated similar to cash distributions for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

Sale or Exchange of Common Units

You will recognize gain or loss on a sale of common units equal to the difference, if any, between the amount realized and your tax basis in the common units sold. Your amount realized will be measured by the sum of the cash or the fair market value of other property received plus your share of our liabilities, if any.

Gain or loss recognized by you on the sale or exchange of a common unit will generally be taxable as capital gain or loss and will be long-term capital gain or loss if the common unit was held for more than one year on the date of such sale or exchange. Assuming we have not made an election, referred to as a "QEF election," to treat our interest in a PFIC as a "qualified electing fund," or QEF, gain attributable to such an interest would be taxable as ordinary income and would be subject to an interest charge. In addition, certain gain attributable to our investment in a controlled foreign corporation, or CFC, may be ordinary income and certain gain attributable to "unrealized receivables" or "inventory items" would be characterized as ordinary income rather than capital gain. For example, if we hold debt acquired at a market discount, accrued market discount on such debt would be treated as "unrealized receivables." The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations.

Holders who purchase units at different times and intend to sell all or a portion of the units within a year of their most recent purchase are urged to consult their tax advisors regarding the application of

certain "split holding period" rules to them and the treatment of any gain or loss as long-term or short-term capital gain or loss.

Foreign Tax Credit Limitations

You will generally be entitled to a foreign tax credit with respect to your allocable share of creditable foreign taxes paid on our income and gains. Complex rules may, depending on your particular circumstances, limit the availability or use of foreign tax credits. Gains from the sale of our foreign investments may be treated as U.S. source gains. Consequently, you may not be able to use the foreign tax credit arising from any foreign taxes imposed on such gains unless such credit can be applied (subject to applicable limitations) against tax due on other income treated as derived from foreign sources. Certain losses that we incur may be treated as foreign source losses, which could reduce the amount of foreign tax credits otherwise available.

Section 754 Election

We currently do not intend to make the election permitted by Section 754 of the Internal Revenue Code with respect to us. KKR Management Holdings L.P. currently intends to make such an election and KKR Fund Holdings L.P. may make such an election. The election, if made, is irrevocable without the consent of the IRS, and would generally require us to adjust the tax basis in our assets, or "inside basis," attributable to a transferee of common units under Section 743(b) of the Internal Revenue Code to reflect the purchase price of the common units paid by the transferee. However, this election does not apply to a person who purchases common units directly from us, including in this offering, but would apply, if made, to our acquisition of interests in KKR Management Holdings L.P. and KKR Fund Holdings L.P. pursuant to the exchange agreement. For purposes of this discussion, a transferee's inside basis in our assets will be considered to have two components: (1) the transferee's share of our tax basis in our assets, or "common basis," and (2) the Section 743(b) adjustment to that basis.

If no Section 754 election is made, there would be no adjustment for the transferee of common units, or for us upon our acquisition of interests in KKR Management Holdings L.P. or KKR Fund Holdings L.P., even if the purchase price of those common units, or interests, as applicable, is higher than the common units' or interests' share of the aggregate tax basis of our assets or the assets of those Group Partnerships immediately prior to the transfer. In that case, on a sale of an asset, gain allocable to the transferee would include built-in gain allocable to the transferee at the time of the transfer, which built-in gain would otherwise generally be eliminated if a Section 754 election had been made.

Even assuming no Section 754 election is made, if common units were transferred at a time when we had a "substantial built-in loss" inherent in our assets, we would be obligated to reduce the tax basis in the portion of such assets attributable to such common units.

Foreign Currency Gain or Loss

Our functional currency will be the U.S. dollar, and our income or loss will be calculated in U.S. dollars. It is likely that we will recognize "foreign currency" gain or loss with respect to transactions involving non-U.S. dollar currencies. In general, foreign currency gain or loss is treated as ordinary income or loss. You should consult your tax advisor with respect to the tax treatment of foreign currency gain or loss.

Passive Foreign Investment Companies

You may be subject to special rules applicable to indirect investments in foreign corporations, including an investment in a passive foreign investment company, or PFIC.

A PFIC is defined as any foreign corporation with respect to which either (1) 75% or more of the gross income for a taxable year is "passive income" or (2) 50% or more of its assets in any taxable year (generally based on the quarterly average of the value of its assets) produce "passive income." There are no minimum stock ownership requirements for PFICs. Once a corporation qualifies as a PFIC it is, subject to certain exceptions, always treated as a PFIC, regardless of whether it satisfies either of the qualification tests in subsequent years. Any gain on disposition of stock of a PFIC, as well as income realized on certain "excess distributions" by the PFIC, is treated as though realized ratably over the shorter of your holding period of common units or our holding period for the PFIC. Such gain or income is taxable as ordinary income and, as discussed above, dividends paid by a PFIC to an individual will not be eligible for the reduced rates of taxation that are available for certain qualifying dividends. In addition, an interest charge would be imposed on you based on the tax deferred from prior years.

Although it may not always be possible, we expect to make a QEF election where possible with respect to each entity treated as a PFIC to treat such non-U.S. entity as a QEF in the first year we hold shares in such entity. A QEF election is effective for our taxable year for which the election is made and all subsequent taxable years and may not be revoked without the consent of the IRS. If we make a QEF election under the Internal Revenue Code with respect to our interest in a PFIC, in lieu of the foregoing treatment, we would be required to include in income each year a portion of the ordinary earnings and net capital gains of the QEF called "QEF Inclusions," even if not distributed to us. Thus, holders may be required to report taxable income as a result of QEF Inclusions without corresponding receipts of cash. However, a holder may elect to defer, until the occurrence of certain events, payment of the U.S. federal income tax attributable to QEF Inclusions for which no current distributions are received, but will be required to pay interest on the deferred tax computed by using the statutory rate of interest applicable to an extension of time for payment of tax. Our tax basis in the shares of such non-U.S. entities, and a holder's basis in our common units, will be increased to reflect QEF Inclusions. No portion of the QEF Inclusion attributable to ordinary income will be eligible for reduced rates of taxation. Amounts included as QEF Inclusions with respect to direct and indirect investments generally will not be taxed again when actually distributed. You should consult your tax advisors as to the manner in which QEF Inclusions affect your allocable share of our income and your basis in your common units.

Alternatively, in the case of a PFIC that is a publicly-traded foreign portfolio company, an election may be made to "mark to market" the stock of such foreign portfolio company on an annual basis. Pursuant to such an election, you would include in each year as ordinary income the excess, if any, of the fair market value of such stock over its adjusted basis at the end of the taxable year. You may treat as ordinary loss any excess of the adjusted basis of the stock over its fair market value at the end of the year, but only to the extent of the net amount previously included in income as a result of the election in prior years.

We may make certain investments, including for instance investments in specialized investment funds or investments in funds of funds through non-U.S. corporate subsidiaries of the Group Partnerships or through other non-U.S. corporations. Such an entity may be a PFIC for U.S. federal income tax purposes. In addition, certain of our investments could be in PFICs. Thus, we can make no assurance that some of our investments will not be treated as held through a PFIC or as interests in PFICs or that such PFICs will be eligible for the "mark to market" election, or that as to any such PFICs we will be able to make QEF elections.

If we do not make a QEF election with respect to a PFIC, Section 1291 of the Internal Revenue Code will treat all gain on a disposition by us of shares of such entity, gain on the disposition of common units by a holder at a time when we own shares of such entity, as well as certain other defined "excess distributions," as if the gain or excess distribution were ordinary income earned ratably over the shorter of the period during which the holder held its common units or the period during which we held our shares in such entity. For gain and excess distributions allocated to prior years, (i) the tax rate will be the highest in effect for that taxable year and (ii) the tax will be payable generally without regard to offsets from

deductions, losses and expenses. Holders will also be subject to an interest charge for any deferred tax. No portion of this ordinary income will be eligible for the favorable tax rate applicable to "qualified dividend income" for individual U.S. persons.

Controlled Foreign Corporations

A non-U.S. entity will be treated as a controlled foreign corporation, or CFC, if it is treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes and if more than 50% of (i) the total combined voting power of all classes of stock of the non-U.S. entity entitled to vote or (ii) the total value of the stock of the non-U.S. entity is owned by U.S. Shareholders on any day during the taxable year of such non-U.S. entity. For purposes of this discussion, a "U.S. Shareholder" with respect to a non-U.S. entity means a U.S. person that owns 10% or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of stock of the non-U.S. entity entitled to vote.

When making investment or other decisions, we will consider whether an investment will be a CFC and the consequences related thereto. If we are a U.S. Shareholder in a non-U.S. entity that is treated as a CFC, each common unitholder may be required to include in income its allocable share of the CFC's "Subpart F" income reported by us. Subpart F income generally includes dividends, interest, net gain from the sale or disposition of securities, non-actively managed rents and certain other generally passive types of income. The aggregate Subpart F income inclusions in any taxable year relating to a particular CFC are limited to such entity's current earnings and profits. These inclusions are treated as ordinary income (whether or not such inclusions are attributable to net capital gains). Thus, an investor may be required to report as ordinary income its allocable share of the CFC's Subpart F income reported by us without corresponding receipts of cash and may not benefit from capital gain treatment with respect to the portion of our earnings (if any) attributable to net capital gains of the CFC.

The tax basis of our common units of such non-U.S. entity, and a holder's tax basis in our common units, will be increased to reflect any required Subpart F income inclusions. Such income will be treated as income from sources within the United States, for certain foreign tax credit purposes, to the extent derived by the CFC from U.S. sources. Such income will not be eligible for the reduced rate of tax applicable to "qualified dividend income" for individual U.S. persons. See " Consequences to U.S. Holders of Common Units." Amounts included as such income with respect to direct and indirect investments generally will not be taxable again when actually distributed.

Regardless of whether any CFC has Subpart F income, any gain allocated to a unitholder from our disposition of stock in a CFC will be treated as ordinary income to the extent of the holder's allocable share of the current and/or accumulated earnings and profits of the CFC. In this regard, earnings would not include any amounts previously taxed pursuant to the CFC rules. However, net losses (if any) of a non-U.S. entity owned by us that is treated as a CFC will not pass through to our holders. Moreover, a portion of a U.S. Holder's gain from the sale or exchange of common units may be treated as ordinary income. Any portion of any gain from the sale or exchange of a common unit that is attributable to a CFC may be treated as an "unrealized receivable." See "Sale or Exchange of Common Units."

If a non-U.S. entity held by us is classified as both a CFC and a PFIC during the time we are a U.S. Shareholder of such non-U.S. entity, a holder will be required to include amounts in income with respect to such non-U.S. entity pursuant to this subheading, and the consequences described under the subheading "Passive Foreign Investment Companies" above will not apply. If our ownership percentage in a non-U.S. entity changes such that we are not a U.S. Shareholder with respect to such non-U.S. entity, then unitholders may be subject to the PFIC rules. The interaction of these rules is complex, and prospective holders are urged to consult their tax advisors in this regard.

Investment Structure

To manage our affairs so as to meet the "qualifying income" exception for the publicly traded partnership rules (discussed above) and comply with certain requirements in our Limited Partnership Agreement, we may need to structure certain investments through an entity classified as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Such investment structures will be entered into as determined in the sole discretion of the Managing Partner in order to create a tax structure that generally is efficient for our unitholders. However, because our unitholders will be located in numerous taxing jurisdictions, no assurances can be given that any such investment structure will be beneficial to all our unitholders to the same extent, and may even impose additional tax burdens on some of our unitholders. As discussed above, if the entity were a non-U.S. corporation it may be considered a PFIC. If the entity were a U.S. corporation, it would be subject to U.S. federal income tax on its operating income, including any gain recognized on its disposal of its investments. In addition, if the investment involves U.S. real estate, gain recognized on disposition would generally be subject to U.S. federal income tax, whether the corporation is a U.S. or a non-U.S. corporation.

Taxes in Other State, Local, and Non-U.S. Jurisdictions

In addition to U.S. federal income tax consequences, you may be subject to potential U.S. state and local taxes because of an investment in us in the U.S. state or locality in which you are a resident for tax purposes or in which we have investments or activities. You may also be subject to tax return filing obligations and income, franchise or other taxes, including withholding taxes, in state, local or non-U.S. jurisdictions in which we invest, or in which entities in which we own interests conduct activities or derive income. Income or gains from investments held by us may be subject to withholding or other taxes in jurisdictions outside the United States, subject to the possibility of reduction under applicable income tax treaties. If you wish to claim the benefit of an applicable income tax treaty, you may be required to submit information to tax authorities in such jurisdictions. You should consult your own tax advisors regarding the U.S. state, local and non-U.S. tax consequences of an investment in us.

Transferor/Transferee Allocations

In general, our taxable income and losses will be determined and apportioned among investors using conventions we regard as consistent with applicable law. As a result, if you transfer your common units, you may be allocated income, gain, loss and deduction realized by us after the date of transfer.

Although Section 706 of the Internal Revenue Code generally provides guidelines for allocations of items of partnership income and deductions between transferors and transferees of partner interests, it is not clear that our allocation method complies with its requirements. If our convention were not permitted, the IRS might contend that our taxable income or losses must be reallocated among the investors. If such a contention were sustained, your respective tax liabilities would be adjusted to your possible detriment. Our Managing Partner is authorized to revise our method of allocation between transferors and transferees (as well as among investors whose interests otherwise vary during a taxable period).

U.S. Federal Estate Taxes

If common units are included in the gross estate of a U.S. citizen or resident for U.S. federal estate tax purposes, then a U.S. federal estate tax might be payable in connection with the death of such person. Prospective individual U.S. Holders should consult their own tax advisors concerning the potential U.S. federal estate tax consequences with respect to our common units.

U.S. Taxation of Tax-Exempt U.S. Holders of Common Units

A holder of common units that is a tax-exempt organization for U.S. federal income tax purposes and therefore generally exempt from U.S. federal income taxation, will nevertheless be subject to "unrelated business taxable income," or UBTI, to the extent, if any, that its allocable share of our income consists of UBTI. A tax-exempt partner of a partnership that regularly engages in a trade or business which is unrelated to the exempt function of the tax-exempt partner must include in computing its UBTI its pro rata share (whether or not distributed) of such partnership's gross income and deductions derived from such unrelated trade or business. Moreover, a tax-exempt partner of a partnership will be treated as earning UBTI to the extent that such partnership derives income from "debt-financed property," or if the partner interest itself is debt financed. Debt-financed property means property held to produce income with respect to which there is "acquisition indebtedness" (that is, indebtedness incurred in acquiring or holding property).

In light of our investment activities, we will likely derive income that constitutes UBTI, because we will likely incur acquisition-related indebtedness. Because we are under no obligation to minimize UBTI, tax-exempt U.S. Holders of common units should consult their own tax advisors regarding all aspects of UBTI.

Investments by U.S. Mutual Funds

U.S. mutual funds that are treated as regulated investment companies, or RICs, for U.S. federal income tax purposes are required, among other things, to meet an annual 90% gross income and a quarterly 50% asset value test under Section 851(b) of the Internal Revenue Code to maintain their favorable U.S. federal income tax status. The 90% gross income test generally requires that, for a corporation to qualify as a RIC, at least 90 percent of such corporation's annual income must be "qualifying income," which is generally limited to investment income of various types. The 50% asset value test generally requires that, for a corporation to qualify as a RIC, at the close of each quarter of the taxable year, at least 50 percent of the value of such corporation's total assets must be represented by cash and cash items (including receivables), Government securities, securities of other RICs, and other securities generally limited in respect of any one issuer to an amount not greater in value than 5 percent of the value of the total assets of the corporation and to not more than 10 percent of the outstanding voting securities of such issuer.

The treatment of an investment by a RIC in common units for purposes of these tests will depend on whether we are treated as a "qualifying publicly traded partnership." If our partnership is so treated, then the common units themselves are the relevant assets for purposes of the 50% asset value test and the net income from the common units is the relevant gross income for purposes of the 90% gross income test. RICs may not invest greater than 25% of their assets in one or more qualifying publicly traded partnerships. All income derived from a qualifying publicly traded partnership is considered qualifying income for purposes of the RIC 90% gross income test above. However, if we are not treated as a qualifying publicly traded partnership for purposes of the RIC rules, then the relevant assets for the RIC asset test will be the RIC's allocable share of the underlying assets held by us and the relevant gross income for the RIC income test will be the RIC's allocable share of the underlying gross income earned by us. Whether we will qualify as a "qualifying publicly traded partnership" depends on the exact nature of our future investments, but it is likely that we will not be treated as a "qualifying publicly traded partnership." In addition, as discussed above under " Consequences to U.S. Holders of Common Units," we may derive taxable income from an investment that is not matched by a corresponding cash distribution. Accordingly, a RIC investing in our common units may recognize income for U.S. federal income tax purposes without receiving cash with which to make distributions in amounts necessary to satisfy the distribution requirements under Sections 852 and 4982 of the Internal Revenue Code for avoiding income and excise tax. RICs should consult their own tax advisors about the U.S. tax consequences of an investment in common units.

Consequences to Non-U.S. Holders of Common Units

U.S. Income Tax Consequences

We may be, or may become, engaged in a U.S. trade or business for U.S. federal income tax purposes, including by reason of our investments in U.S. real property holding corporations, in which case some portion of our income would be treated as effectively connected income with respect to non-U.S. holders, or "ECI". If a non-U.S. Holder were treated as being engaged in a U.S. trade or business in any year because of an investment in our common units in such year, such non-U.S. Holder generally would be (1) subject to withholding by us on such non-U.S. Holder's distributions of income, (2) required to file a U.S. federal income tax return for such year reporting its allocable share, if any, of income or loss effectively connected with such trade or business, including certain income from U.S. sources not related to KKR & Co. L.P. and (3) required to pay U.S. federal income tax at regular U.S. federal income tax rates on any such income. Moreover, a corporate non-U.S. Holder might be subject to a U.S. branch profits tax on its allocable share of its ECI. Any amount so withheld would be creditable against such non-U.S. Holder's U.S. federal income tax liability, and such non-U.S. Holder could claim a refund to the extent that the amount withheld exceeded such non-U.S. Holder's U.S. federal income tax liability for the taxable year. Finally, if we were treated as being engaged in a U.S. trade or business, a portion of any gain recognized by a holder who is a non-U.S. Holder on the sale or exchange of its common units could be treated for U.S. federal income tax purposes as ECI, and hence such non-U.S. Holder could be subject to U.S. federal income tax on the sale or exchange.

Although each non-U.S. Holder is required to provide an IRS Form W-8, we may not be able to provide complete information related to the tax status of our investors to the Group Partnerships for purposes of obtaining reduced rates of withholding on behalf of our investors. Accordingly, to the extent we receive dividends from a U.S. corporation including the intermediate holding company through the Group Partnerships and its investment vehicles, your allocable share of distributions of such dividend income will be subject to U.S. withholding tax at a rate of 30%. Distributions to you may also be subject to withholding to the extent they are attributable to the sale of a U.S. real property interest or if the distribution is otherwise considered fixed or determinable annual or periodic income under the Internal Revenue Code. You may need to take additional steps to receive a credit or refund of any excess withholding tax paid on your account, which may include the filing of a non-resident U.S. income tax return with the IRS. Among other limitations, if you reside in a treaty jurisdiction which does not treat our partnership as a pass-through entity, you may not be eligible to receive a refund or credit of excess U.S. withholding taxes paid on your account. You should consult your tax advisors regarding the treatment of U.S. withholding taxes.

Special rules may apply in the case of a non-U.S. Holder that (1) has an office or fixed place of business in the U.S., (2) is present in the U.S. for 183 days or more in a taxable year or (3) is a former citizen of the U.S., a foreign insurance company that is treated as holding a partner interest in us in connection with their U.S. business, a PFIC or a corporation that accumulates earnings to avoid U.S. federal income tax. You should consult your tax advisors regarding the application of these special rules.

U.S. Federal Estate Tax Consequences

The U.S. federal estate tax treatment of our common units with regards to the estate of a non-citizen who is not a resident of the United States is not entirely clear. If our common units are includable in the U.S. gross estate of such person, then a U.S. federal estate tax might be payable in connection with the death of such person. Prospective individual non-U.S. Holders who are non-citizens and not residents of the United States should consult their own tax advisors concerning the potential U.S. federal estate tax consequences with regard to our common units.

Administrative Matters

Taxable Year

We currently intend to use the calendar year as our taxable year for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Under certain circumstances which we currently believe are unlikely to apply, a taxable year other than the calendar year may be required for such purposes.

Tax Matters Partner

Our Managing Partner will act as our "tax matters partner." As the tax matters partner, the Managing Partner will have the authority, subject to certain restrictions, to act on our behalf in connection with any administrative or judicial review of our items of income, gain, loss, deduction or credit.

Information Returns

We have agreed to furnish to you, as soon as reasonably practicable after the close of each calendar year, tax information (including Schedule K-1), which describes on a U.S. dollar basis your share of our income, gain, loss and deduction for our preceding taxable year. It will require longer than 90 days after the end of our fiscal year to obtain the requisite information from all lower-tier entities so that K-1s may be prepared for the Partnership. Consequently, holders of common units who are U.S. taxpayers should anticipate the need to file annually with the IRS (and certain states) a request for an extension past April 15 or the otherwise applicable due date of their income tax return for the taxable year. In addition, each partner will be required to report for all tax purposes consistently with the information provided by us for the taxable year.

In preparing this information, we will use various accounting and reporting conventions, some of which have been mentioned in the previous discussion, to determine your share of income, gain, loss and deduction. The IRS may successfully contend that certain of these reporting conventions are impermissible, which could result in an adjustment to your income or loss.

We may be audited by the IRS. Adjustments resulting from an IRS audit may require you to adjust a prior year's tax liability and possibly may result in an audit of your own tax return. Any audit of your tax return could result in adjustments not related to our tax returns as well as those related to our tax returns.

Tax Shelter Regulations

If we were to engage in a "reportable transaction," we (and possibly you and others) would be required to make a detailed disclosure of the transaction to the IRS in accordance with recently issued regulations governing tax shelters and other potentially tax-motivated transactions. A transaction may be a reportable transaction based upon any of several factors, including the fact that it is a type of tax avoidance transaction publicly identified by the IRS as a "listed transaction" or that it produces certain kinds of losses in excess of \$2 million. An investment in us may be considered a "reportable transaction" if, for example, we recognize certain significant losses in the future. In certain circumstances, a unitholder who disposes of an interest in a transaction resulting in the recognition by such holder of significant losses in excess of certain threshold amounts may be obligated to disclose its participation in such transaction. Our participation in a reportable transaction also could increase the likelihood that our U.S. federal income tax information return (and possibly your tax return) would be audited by the IRS. Certain of these rules are currently unclear and it is possible that they may be applicable in situations other than significant loss transactions.

Moreover, if we were to participate in a reportable transaction with a significant purpose to avoid or evade tax, or in any listed transaction, you may be subject to (i) significant accuracy-related penalties with a broad scope, (ii) for those persons otherwise entitled to deduct interest on federal tax deficiencies, nondeductibility of interest on any resulting tax liability, and (iii) in the case of a listed transaction, an extended statute of limitations.

Unitholders should consult their tax advisors concerning any possible disclosure obligation under the regulations governing tax shelters with respect to the dispositions of their interests in us.

Constructive Termination

Subject to the electing large partnership rules described below, we will be considered to have been terminated for U.S. federal income tax purposes if there is a sale or exchange of 50% or more of the total interests in our capital and profits within a 12-month period.

Our termination would result in the close of our taxable year for all holders of common units. In the case of a holder reporting on a taxable year other than a fiscal year ending on our year-end, the closing of our taxable year may result in more than 12 months of our taxable income or loss being includable in the holder's taxable income for the year of termination. We would be required to make new tax elections after a termination could also result in penalties if we were unable to determine that the termination had occurred. Moreover, a termination might either accelerate the application of, or subject us to, any tax legislation enacted before the termination.

Withholding and Backup Withholding

For each calendar year, we will report to you and the IRS the amount of distributions we made to you and the amount of U.S. federal income tax (if any) that we withheld on those distributions. The proper application to us of rules for withholding under Section 1441 of the Internal Revenue Code (applicable to certain dividends, interest and similar items) is unclear. Because the documentation we receive may not properly reflect the identities of partners at any particular time (in light of possible sales of common units), we may over-withhold or under-withhold with respect to a particular holder of common units. For example, we may impose withholding, remit that amount to the IRS and thus reduce the amount of a distribution paid to a non-U.S. Holder. It may turn out, however, the corresponding amount of our income was not properly allocable to such holder, and the withholding should have been less than the actual withholding. Such holder would be entitled to a credit against the holder's U.S. tax liability for all withholding, including any such excess withholding, but if the withholding exceeded the holder's U.S. tax liability, the holder would have to apply for a refund to obtain the benefit of the excess withholding. Similarly, we may fail to withhold on a distribution, and it may turn out the corresponding income was properly allocable to a non-U.S. Holder and withholding should have been imposed. In that event, we intend to pay the under-withheld amount to the IRS, and we may treat such under-withholding as an expense that will be borne by all partners on a pro rata basis (since we may be unable to allocate any such excess withholding tax cost to the relevant non-U.S. holder).

Under the backup withholding rules, you may be subject to backup withholding tax (at the applicable rate, currently 28%) with respect to distributions paid unless: (1) you are a corporation or come within another exempt category and demonstrate this fact when required or (2) you provide a taxpayer identification number, certify as to no loss of exemption from backup withholding tax and otherwise comply with the applicable requirements of the backup withholding tax rules. If you are an exempt holder, you should indicate your exempt status on a properly completed IRS Form W-9. A non-U.S. Holder may qualify as an exempt recipient by submitting a properly completed IRS Form W-8BEN. Backup withholding is not an additional tax. The amount of any backup withholding from a payment to you will be allowed as a credit against your U.S. federal income tax liability and may entitle you to a refund.

If you do not timely provide us (or the clearing agent or other intermediary, as appropriate) with IRS Form W-8 or W-9, as applicable, or such form is not properly completed, you may become subject to U.S. backup withholding taxes in excess of what would have been imposed had we received certifications from all investors. Such excess U.S. backup withholding taxes may be treated by us as an expense that will be borne by all investors on a pro rata basis (since we may be unable to allocate any such excess withholding tax cost to the holders that failed to timely provide the proper U.S. tax certifications).

Nominee Reporting

Persons who hold an interest in our partnership as a nominee for another person are required to furnish to us:

- a. the name, address and taxpayer identification number of the beneficial owner and the nominee;
- b. whether the beneficial owner is (1) a person that is not a U.S. person, (2) a foreign government, an international organization or any wholly-owned agency or instrumentality of either of the foregoing, or (3) a tax-exempt entity;
- c.
 the amount and description of common units held, acquired or transferred for the beneficial owner; and
- d. specific information including the dates of acquisitions and transfers, means of acquisitions and transfers and acquisition cost for purchases, as well as the amount of net proceeds from sales.

Brokers and financial institutions are required to furnish additional information, including whether they are U.S. persons and specific information on common units they acquire, hold or transfer for their own account. A penalty of \$50 per failure, up to a maximum of \$100,000 per calendar year, is imposed by the Internal Revenue Code for failure to report that information to us. The nominee is required to supply the beneficial owner of the common units with the information furnished to us.

New Legislation or Administrative or Judicial Action

The rules dealing with U.S. federal income taxation are constantly under review by persons involved in the legislative process, the IRS and the U.S. Treasury Department, frequently resulting in revised interpretations of established concepts, statutory changes, revisions to regulations and other modifications and interpretations. No assurance can be given as to whether, or in what form, any proposals affecting us or our unitholders will be enacted. The present U.S. federal income tax treatment of an investment in our common units may be modified by administrative, legislative or judicial interpretation at any time, and any such action may affect investments and commitments previously made. Changes to the U.S. federal income tax laws and interpretations thereof could make it more difficult or impossible to be treated as a partnership that is not taxable as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes, affect or cause us to change our investments and commitments, affect the tax considerations of an investment in us, change the character or treatment of portions of our income (including, for instance, the treatment of carried interest as ordinary income rather than capital gain) and adversely affect an investment in our common units. See "Risk Factors Risks Related to Our Business Our structure involves complex provisions of U.S. federal income tax law for which no clear precedent or authority may be available. Our structure also is subject to potential legislative, judicial or administrative change and differing interpretations, possibly on a retroactive basis," and " Legislation has been introduced that would, if enacted, preclude us from qualifying as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes. If this or any similar legislation or regulation were to be enacted and apply to us, we would incur a material increase in our tax liability that could result in a reduction in the value of our common units." We and our unitholders could be adversely affected by any such change in, or any new, tax law, regulation or interpretation. Our organizational documents and agreements permit the board of directors to modify the amended and restated operating agreement from time to time, without the consent of the unitholders, in order to address certain changes in U.S. federal income tax regulations, legislation or interpretation. In some circumstances, such revisions could have a material adverse impact on some or all of our unitholders.

THE FOREGOING DISCUSSION IS NOT INTENDED AS A SUBSTITUTE FOR CAREFUL TAX PLANNING. THE TAX MATTERS RELATING TO KKR AND ITS UNITHOLDERS ARE COMPLEX AND ARE SUBJECT TO VARYING INTERPRETATIONS. MOREOVER, THE MEANING AND IMPACT OF TAX LAWS AND OF PROPOSED CHANGES WILL VARY WITH THE PARTICULAR CIRCUMSTANCES OF EACH PROSPECTIVE HOLDER. PROSPECTIVE UNITHOLDERS SHOULD CONSULT THEIR TAX ADVISORS WITH RESPECT TO THE FEDERAL, STATE, LOCAL AND OTHER TAX CONSEQUENCES OF ANY INVESTMENT IN THE COMMON UNITS.

UNDERWRITING

We and the underwriters named below, for whom Morgan Stanley & Co. Incorporated and Citigroup Global Markets Inc. are acting as representatives, have entered into an underwriting agreement covering the common units to be sold in this offering. Subject to the terms and conditions of the underwriting agreement, we have agreed to sell to the underwriters, and each underwriter has severally agreed to purchase, at the initial public offering price less the underwriting discounts and commissions set forth on the cover page of this prospectus, the number of common units listed next to its name in the following table:

| Underwriters | Number of Common Units |
|-----------------------------------|---------------------------|
| Morgan Stanley & Co. Incorporated | |
| Citigroup Global Markets Inc. | |
| | |
| | |
| Total | |

The underwriters are offering the common units subject to their acceptance of the common units from us and subject to prior sale. The underwriting agreement provides that the obligations of the several underwriters to pay for and accept delivery of the common units offered by this prospectus are subject to the approval of certain legal matters by their counsel and to certain other conditions. The underwriters are obligated to take and pay for all of the common units offered by this prospectus if any such common units are taken. However, the underwriters are not required to take or pay for the common units covered by the underwriters' over-allotment option described below.

The underwriters initially propose to offer part of the common units directly to the public at the public offering price listed on the cover page of this prospectus and part to certain dealers at a price that represents a concession not in excess of \$ per unit under the public offering price. After the initial offering of the common units, the offering price and other selling terms may from time to time be varied by the representatives.

We have granted to the underwriters an option, exercisable for 30 days from the date of this prospectus, to purchase up to an aggregate of additional common units at the public offering price listed on the cover page of this prospectus, less underwriting discounts and commissions. The underwriters may exercise this option solely for the purpose of covering over-allotments, if any, made in connection with the offering of the common units offered by this prospectus. To the extent the option is exercised, each underwriter will become obligated, subject to specified conditions, to purchase approximately the same percentage of additional common units as the number listed next to the underwriter's name in the preceding table bears to the total number of common units listed next to the names of all underwriters in the preceding table. If the underwriters' option is exercised in full, the total price to the public would be \$

\$\$ the total underwriters' discounts would be \$

\$\$ and the total proceeds to us would be \$

We and all of the directors and officers of our Managing Partner have agreed that without the prior written consent of the underwriters, we and they will not, during the period ending days after the date of this prospectus:

offer, pledge, sell, contract to sell, sell any option or contract to purchase, purchase any option or contract to sell, grant any option, right or warrant to purchase, lend or otherwise transfer or dispose of, directly or indirectly, any common units or any securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for common units; or

200

enter into any swap or other arrangement that transfers to another, in whole or in part, any of the economic consequences of ownership of the common units;

whether any such transaction described above is to be settled by delivery of common units or such other securities, in cash or otherwise. In addition, we have agreed that, without the prior written consent of on behalf of the underwriters, we will not file any registration statement with the SEC relating to the offering of any common units or any securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for common units (other than any registration statement on Form S-8 to register common units issued or reserved for issuance under our 2007 Equity Incentive Plan). All of the directors and officers of our Managing Partner have also agreed that, without the prior written consent of on behalf of the underwriters, they will not during the period ending days after the date of this prospectus, make any demand for, or exercise any right with respect to, the registration of any common units or any securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for common units.

The -day restricted period described in the preceding paragraph will be extended if:

during the last 17 days of the -day restricted period we issue an earnings release or material news or a material event relating to KKR occurs; or

prior to the expiration of the -day restricted period, we announce that we will release earnings results during the 16-day period beginning on the last day of the -day period,

in which case the restrictions described in the preceding paragraph will continue to apply until the expiration of the 18-day period beginning on the issuance of the earnings release or the occurrence of the material news or material event. These restrictions do not apply to certain sales, issuances, distributions and transfers. See "Common Units Eligible for Future Sale Lock-Up Arrangements."

The following table shows the per common unit and total underwriting discounts payable by us. The amounts are shown assuming both no exercise and full exercise of the underwriters' option to purchase up to additional common units.

| | Pai | d by Us |
|-----------------|-------------|---------------|
| | No Exercise | Full Exercise |
| Per common unit | \$ | \$ |
| Total | \$ | \$ |

In addition, we estimate that the expenses of this offering payable by us, other than underwriting discounts, will be approximately \$

In order to facilitate the offering of the common units, the underwriters may engage in transactions that stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the price of the common units. The underwriters may sell more common units than they are obligated to purchase under the underwriting agreement, creating a short position. A short sale is "covered" if the short position is no greater than the number of common units available for purchase by the underwriters under their over-allotment option. The underwriters can close out a covered short sale by exercising their over-allotment option or purchasing common units in the open market. In determining the source of common units to close out a covered short sale, the underwriters will consider, among other things, the open market price of common units compared to the price available under their over-allotment option. The underwriters may also sell common units in excess of their over-allotment option, creating a "naked short" position. The underwriters must close out any naked short position by purchasing common units in the open market. A naked short position is more likely to be created if the underwriters are concerned that there may be downward pressure on the price of the common units in the open market after pricing that could adversely affect investors who purchase in the offering. In addition, to stabilize the price of the common units, the underwriters may bid for and purchase common units in the open market. Finally, the underwriting syndicate may reclaim selling concessions allowed to an underwriter or a dealer for distributing the common units in the offering, if the syndicate

repurchases previously distributed common units to cover syndicate short positions or to stabilize the price of the common units. These activities may raise or maintain the market price of the common units above independent market levels or prevent or retard a decline in the market price of the common units. The underwriters are not required to engage in these activities, and may end any of these activities at any time.

The underwriters may also impose a penalty bid. This occurs when a particular underwriter repays to the underwriters a portion of the underwriting discount received by it because has repurchased common units sold by or for the account of such underwriter in stabilizing or short covering transactions.

Purchases to cover a short position and stabilizing transactions may have the effect of preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of common units, and together with the imposition of the penalty bid, may stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the market price of the common units. As a result, the price of the common units may be higher than the price that otherwise might exist in the open market. If these activities are commenced, they may be discontinued at any time. These transactions may be effected on the New York Stock Exchange, in the over-the-counter market or otherwise.

We intend to apply to list the common units on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "KKR."

Affiliates of some of the underwriters own limited partner interests in some of our investment funds. Affiliates of the underwriters have participated, or in the future may participate, in co-investments with our investment funds in portfolio companies of these investment funds. In addition, each of the underwriters or their respective affiliates have performed, and are likely to continue in the future to perform, various investment banking, financial advisory and lending services for us, our investment funds and our funds' portfolio companies, for which they have received and are likely to continue in the future to receive customary fees and such fees in the aggregate may be substantial.

A prospectus in electronic format may be made available on the websites maintained by one or more underwriters. The representatives may agree to allocate a number of common units to underwriters for sale to their online brokerage account holders. Internet distributions will be allocated by the representatives to underwriters that may make Internet distributions on the same basis as other allocations. Other than the prospectus in electronic format, the information on any underwriter's or selling group member's website and any information contained in any other website maintained by an underwriter or selling group member is not part of the prospectus or the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part, has not been approved or endorsed by us or any underwriter or selling group member in its capacity as underwriter or selling group member and should not be relied upon by investors. In addition, common units may be sold by the underwriter to securities dealers who resell common units to online brokerage account holders.

We and the underwriters have agreed to indemnify each other against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act.

Directed Sale Program

At our request, the underwriters have reserved for sale, at the initial public offering price, up to common units offered in this prospectus for our principals, employees, limited partners in our investment funds and others having a significant business relationship with KKR. Persons who purchase such reserved common units will be required to agree, during the period ending days after purchasing such common units, not to sell, transfer, assign, pledge or hypothecate such common units. This lock-up period will be extended if during the last 17 days of the lock-up period we issue a release about earnings or material news or events relating to us occurs, or, prior to the expiration of the lock-up period, we announce that we will release earnings results during the 16-day period beginning on the last day of the lock-up period, in which case the restrictions described above will continue to apply until the expiration of the day period beginning on the issuance of the release or the occurrence of the material news or material event.

The number of common units available for sale to the general public will be reduced to the extent such persons purchase such reserved common units. Any reserved common units that are not so purchased will be offered by the underwriters to the general public on the same basis as the other common units offered in this prospectus.

Pricing of the Offering

Prior to this offering, there has been no public market for our common units. The initial public offering price will be determined by negotiations between us and the representatives. Among the factors to be considered in determining the initial public offering price will be our future prospects and those of our industry in general, our sales, earnings and other financial operating information in recent periods, and the price-earnings ratios, price-sales ratios, market prices of securities and financial and operating information of companies engaged in activities similar to ours. The estimated initial public offering price range set forth on the cover page of this preliminary prospectus is subject to change as a result of market conditions and other factors.

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the common units will be passed upon for us by Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP, New York, New York. Certain partners of Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP, members of their families and related persons have an interest representing less than 1% of the capital commitments of investment funds that we manage. Certain legal matters in connection with this offering will be passed upon for the underwriters by Davis Polk & Wardwell, New York, New York.

EXPERTS

The statement of financial condition of KKR & Co. L.P. as of June 29, 2007, included in this prospectus has been audited by Deloitte & Touche LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their report appearing elsewhere herein, and is included in reliance upon the report of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

The statement of financial condition of KKR Management LLC as of June 29, 2007, included in this prospectus has been audited by Deloitte & Touche LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their report appearing elsewhere herein, and is included in reliance upon the report of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

The combined financial statements of KKR Group as of December 31, 2006 and 2005, and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2006, included in this prospectus have been audited by Deloitte & Touche LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their report appearing elsewhere herein, and are included in reliance upon the report of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We have filed with the SEC a registration statement on Form S-1 under the Securities Act with respect to the common units offered in this prospectus. This prospectus, filed as part of the registration statement, does not contain all of the information set forth in the registration statement and its exhibits and schedules, portions of which have been omitted as permitted by the rules and regulations of the SEC. For further information about us and our common units, we refer you to the registration statement and to its exhibits and schedules. Statements in this prospectus about the contents of any contract, agreement or other document are not necessarily complete and, in each instance, we refer you to the copy of such contract, agreement or document filed as an exhibit to the registration statement, with each such statement being qualified in all respects by reference to the document to which it refers.

Anyone may inspect the registration statement and its exhibits and schedules without charge at the public reference facilities the SEC maintains at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. You may obtain copies of all or any part of these materials from the SEC upon the payment of certain fees prescribed by the SEC. You may obtain further information about the operation of the SEC's Public Reference Room by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330. You may also inspect these reports and other information without charge at a website maintained by the SEC. The address of this website is http://www.sec.gov.

Upon completion of this offering, we will become subject to the informational requirements of the Exchange Act and will be required to file reports and other information with the SEC. You will be able to inspect and copy these reports and other information at the public reference facilities maintained by the SEC at the address noted above. You also will be able to obtain copies of this material from the Public Reference Room of the SEC as described above, or inspect them without charge at the SEC's website. We intend to furnish our unitholders with annual reports containing consolidated financial statements audited by our independent registered public accounting firm.

INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

| | Page |
|--|------|
| KKR & Co. L.P.: | |
| Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm | F-2 |
| Statement of Financial Condition as of June 29, 2007 | F-3 |
| Notes to Statement of Financial Condition | F-3 |
| KKR Management LLC: | |
| Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm | F-4 |
| Statement of Financial Condition as of June 29, 2007 | F-5 |
| Notes to Statement of Financial Condition. | F-5 |
| KKR Group*: | |
| Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm | F-6 |
| Combined Financial Statements December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004 | |
| Combined Statements of Financial Condition as of December 31, 2006 and 2005 | F-7 |
| Combined Statements of Income for the Years Ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004 | F-8 |
| Combined Statements of Changes in Partner's Capital for the Years Ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004 | F-9 |
| Combined Statements of Cash Flows for the Years Ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004 | F-10 |
| Notes to Combined Financial Statements | F-11 |
| Unaudited Condensed Combined Financial Statements March 31, 2007 and 2006 | |
| Condensed Combined Statements of Financial Condition as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006 | F-39 |
| Condensed Combined Statements of Income for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 | F-40 |
| Condensed Combined Statements of Changes in Partner's Capital for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 | F-41 |
| Condensed Combined Statements of Cash Flows for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 | F-42 |
| Notes to Condensed Combined Financial Statements | F-43 |

The combined financial statements reflect the historical results of operations and financial position of the KKR Group for all periods presented. Accordingly, the historical financial statements do not reflect what the results of operations and financial position of the KKR Group would have been had the KKR Group been a stand-alone, public company for the periods presented.

The KKR Group has operated in the U.S. through various limited liability companies and partnerships. As a result, the KKR Group's income has generally not been subject to U.S. federal income taxes. Taxes related to income earned by partnerships represent obligations of the individual partners. Income taxes shown on the KKR Group's historical combined statements of income are attributable to taxes incurred in non-U.S. entities and to New York City unincorporated business tax attributable to the KKR Group's operations apportioned to New York City. Unaudited pro forma taxes based on the Reorganization Transactions are provided within the Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information section of this prospectus.

The KKR Group's business is presently conducted through a large number of entities which are under the common control of our senior principals and the common ownership of our existing owners, and for which there is no single holding entity. Accordingly, the KKR Group has not presented historical earnings per unit of the combined entities. Unaudited pro forma earnings per unit, based on the Reorganization Transactions, are provided within the Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information section of this prospectus.

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

To the Partners of KKR & Co. L.P.:

We have audited the accompanying statement of financial condition of KKR & Co. L.P. (the "Partnership") as of June 29, 2007. This financial statement is the responsibility of the Partnership's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on this financial statement based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statement is free of material misstatement. The Partnership is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. Our audit included consideration of internal control over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Partnership's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statement, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, such financial statement presents fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of KKR & Co. L.P. as of June 29, 2007, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

/s/ Deloitte & Touche LLP

New York, New York July 3, 2007

KKR & CO. L.P.

Statement of Financial Condition as of June 29, 2007

| Assets Cash | \$ | 1,000 |
|-------------------------------------|----|-------|
| Partners' Capital Partners' Capital | \$ | 1,000 |

Notes to Statement of Financial Condition

1. ORGANIZATION

KKR & Co. L.P. (the "Partnership") was formed as a Delaware limited partnership on June 25, 2007. Pursuant to a series of transactions, the Partnership will become a holding partnership and its sole assets are expected to consist of controlling equity interests in KKR Management Holdings Corp. and KKR Fund Holdings L.P. Through those equity interests, the Partnership will operate and control all of the businesses and affairs of those entities and their subsidiaries. KKR Management LLC is the general partner of the Partnership.

2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Basis of Accounting The accompanying Statement of Financial Condition has been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. Separate Statements of Income, Changes in Partners' Capital and Cash Flows have not been presented in the financial statement because there have been no activities of the Partnership.

3. PARTNERS' CAPITAL

An organizational limited partner of the Partnership contributed \$1,000 to the Partnership in connection with the Partnership's formation.

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

To the Members of KKR Management LLC:

We have audited the accompanying statement of financial condition of KKR Management LLC (the "Company") as of June 29, 2007. This financial statement is the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on this financial statement based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statement is free of material misstatement. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. Our audit included consideration of internal control over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statement, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, such financial statement presents fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of KKR Management LLC as of June 29, 2007, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

/s/ Deloitte & Touche LLP

New York, New York July 3, 2007

KKR MANAGEMENT LLC

Statement of Financial Condition as of June 29, 2007

| Assets Cash | \$ 1,000 |
|------------------|-------------|
| Members' Capital | |
| Members' Capital | \$ 1,000 |

Notes to Statement of Financial Condition

1. ORGANIZATION

KKR Management LLC (the "Company") was formed as a Delaware limited liability company on June 25, 2007. The Company has been established to serve as the general partner of KKR & Co. L.P.

2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Basis of Accounting The accompanying Statement of Financial Condition has been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. Separate Statements of Income, Changes in Members' Capital and Cash Flows have not been presented in the financial statement because there have been no activities of the Company.

3. MEMBERS' CAPITAL

Organizational members of the Company contributed \$1,000 to the Company in connection with its formation.

F-5

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

To the Partners of the KKR Group:

We have audited the accompanying combined statements of financial condition of the KKR Group (the "Company") as of December 31, 2006 and 2005, and the related combined statements of income, changes in partners' capital and of cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2006. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. The Company is not required to have, nor were we engaged to perform, an audit of its internal control over financial reporting. Our audits included consideration of internal control over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, such combined financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the combined financial position of the KKR Group as of December 31, 2006 and 2005, and the combined results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2006, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

/s/ Deloitte & Touche LLP

New York, New York July 3, 2007

KKR GROUP

Combined Statements of Financial Condition

As of December 31, 2006 and 2005

(Dollars in Thousands)

| | | December 31, | | | | |
|--|------------------|--------------|----|------------|--|--|
| | | 2006 | | 2005 | | |
| Assets | | | | | | |
| Cash and Cash Equivalents | \$ | 92,991 | \$ | 96,293 | | |
| Cash and Cash Equivalents Held at Consolidated Entities | | 2,299,650 | | 193,708 | | |
| Restricted Cash and Cash Equivalents | | 108,295 | | | | |
| Investments, at Fair Value | | 20,538,247 | | 12,961,281 | | |
| Due from Affiliates | | 115,561 | | 50,087 | | |
| Other Assets | | 138,039 | | 68,043 | | |
| Total Assets | \$ | 23,292,783 | \$ | 13,369,412 | | |
| Liabilities and Partners' Capital | | | | | | |
| Debt Obligations | \$ | 948,803 | \$ | 249,439 | | |
| Accounts Payable, Accrued Expenses and Other Liabilities | Ť | 333,120 | Ψ | 169,339 | | |
| Total Liabilities | | 1,281,923 | | 418,778 | | |
| Commitments and Contingencies | | | | | | |
| Non-Controlling Interests in Consolidated Entities | | 20,201,548 | | 11,413,885 | | |
| | | | | | | |
| Partners' Capital | | | | | | |
| Partners' Capital | | 1,801,686 | | 1,530,615 | | |
| Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income | | 7,626 | | 6,134 | | |
| Total Partners' Capital | | 1,809,312 | | 1,536,749 | | |
| Total Liabilities and Partners' Capital | \$ | 23,292,783 | \$ | 13,369,412 | | |
| | | , , , , , | | ,, | | |
| See notes to combined fine | naial statements | | | | | |

See notes to combined financial statements.

F-7

KKR GROUP

Combined Statements of Income

For the Years Ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004

(Dollars in Thousands)

Year Ended December 31,

| | | 2006 | 2005 | | | 2004 | |
|---|----|----------------------|------|----------------------|----|------------------|--|
| Revenues | | | | | | | |
| Fee Income | \$ | 410,329 | \$ | 232,945 | \$ | 183,462 | |
| | | | | | | | |
| Expenses | | | | | | | |
| Employee Compensation and Benefits | | 131,667 | | 79,643 | | 69,956 | |
| Occupancy and Related Charges | | 19,295 | | 13,534 | | 10,688 | |
| General, Administrative and Other | | 78,154 | | 54,336 | | 36,931 | |
| Fund Expenses | | 38,350 | | 20,778 | | 16,470 | |
| Total Expenses | | 267,466 | | 168,291 | | 134,045 | |
| Townstown Towns | | | | | | | |
| Investment Income Net Gains from Investment Activities | | 2 105 522 | | 2.094.504 | | 2.026.206 | |
| Dividend Income | | 3,105,523 714,069 | | 2,984,504 729,926 | | 3,026,396 | |
| Interest Income | | 210,872 | | 27,166 | | 14,611 54,060 | |
| Interest Expense | | (29,542) | | (697) | | (524) | |
| Total Investment Income | | 4,000,922 | | 3,740,899 | | 3,094,543 | |
| Income before Non-Controlling Interests in Income of Consolidated Entities and Income Taxes | | 4,143,785 | | 3,805,553 | | 3,143,960 | |
| Elitites and income Taxes | | 1,1 13,703 | | 3,003,333 | | 3,113,700 | |
| Non-Controlling Interests in Income of Consolidated Entities | | 3,026,913 | | 2,861,186 | | 2,364,309 | |
| Income Before Taxes | | 1,116,872 | | 944,367 | | 779,651 | |
| Income Taxes | | 4,163 | | 2,900 | | 6,265 | |
| Not Income | ¢ | 1 112 700 | ¢ | 041.467 | ¢ | 772 296 | |
| Net Income | \$ | 1,112,709 | \$ | 941,467 | \$ | 773,386 | |

See notes to combined financial statements.

F-8

KKR GROUP

Combined Statements of Changes in Partners' Capital

For the Years Ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004

(Dollars in Thousands)

| | Partners' Capital | A | ccumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss) | Т | 'otal Partners' Capital |
|--|----------------------|----|--|----|----------------------------|
| Balance at January 1, 2004 | \$ 827,046 | \$ | 2,880 | \$ | 829,926 |
| Communication Income | | | | | |
| Comprehensive Income Net Income | 773,386 | | | | 773,386 |
| Other Comprehensive Income | 773,380 | | | | 113,360 |
| Currency Translation Adjustment | | | 4,284 | | 4,284 |
| Total Comprehensive Income | | | | | 777,670 |
| Capital Contributions | 156,116 | | | | 156,116 |
| Capital Distributions | (632,969) | | | | (632,969) |
| Balance at December 31, 2004 | 1,123,579 | | 7,164 | | 1,130,743 |
| Comprehensive Income | | | | | |
| Net Income | 941,467 | | | | 941,467 |
| Other Comprehensive Income | | | (4.000) | | (4.000) |
| Currency Translation Adjustment | | | (1,030) | | (1,030) |
| Total Comprehensive Income | | | | | 940,437 |
| Capital Contributions | 146,344 | | | | 146,344 |
| Capital Distributions | (680,775) | | | | (680,775) |
| Balance at December 31, 2005 | 1,530,615 | | 6,134 | | 1,536,749 |
| | | | | | |
| Comprehensive Income | = = = = | | | | = = |
| Net Income | 1,112,709 | | | | 1,112,709 |
| Other Comprehensive Income: Currency Translation Adjustment | | | 1,489 | | 1,489 |
| Net Change in Unrealized Gain on Securities Available for Sale | | | 3 | | 3 |
| Total Campushanaiya Income | | | | | 1 114 201 |
| Total Comprehensive Income | | | | | 1,114,201 |
| Capital Contributions | 267,117 | | | | 267,117 |
| Capital Distributions | (1,108,755) | | | | (1,108,755) |
| Balance at December 31, 2006 | \$ 1,801,686 | \$ | 7,626 | \$ | 1,809,312 |

Partners' Comprehensive Income (Loss)

See notes to combined financial statements.

F-9

KKR GROUP

Combined Statements of Cash Flows

For the Years Ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004

(Dollars in Thousands)

Year Ended December 31,

| | 2006 | | 2005 | | 2004 |
|---|-----------------|----|-------------|----|-------------|
| Cash Flows from Operating Activities | | | | | |
| Net Income | \$ 1,112,709 | \$ | 941,467 | \$ | 773,386 |
| Adjustments to Reconcile Net Income to Net Cash (Used in) Provided | | | | | |
| By Operating Activities: | | | | | |
| Non-Controlling Interests in Income of Consolidated Entities | 3,026,913 | | 2,861,186 | | 2,364,309 |
| Net Realized Gains on Investments | (3,244,931) | | (1,567,312) | | (2,932,802) |
| Change in Unrealized Gains on Investments Allocable to KKR Group | (3,835) | | (274,712) | | (56,410) |
| Change in Unrealized Losses (Gains) on Investments Allocable to | | | | | |
| Non-Controlling Interests | 143,243 | | (1,142,480) | | (37,184) |
| Other Non-Cash Amounts Included in Net Income | (16,063) | | (7,023) | | (13,899) |
| Cash Flows Due to Changes in Operating Assets and Liabilities: | | | | | |
| Change in Cash and Cash Equivalents Held at Consolidated Entities | (2,105,942) | | (143,941) | | 16,966 |
| Change in Due from Affiliates | (65,474) | | (22,284) | | (14,650) |
| Change in Other Assets | (68,718) | | (18,022) | | 152,114 |
| Change in Accounts Payable, Accrued Expenses and Other | | | | | |
| Liabilities | 60,189 | | 30,026 | | (12,838) |
| Investments Purchased | (9,555,635) | | (3,399,748) | | (3,081,992) |
| Cash Proceeds from Sale of Investments | 5,186,400 | | 2,636,395 | | 4,642,767 |
| Net Cash (Used In) Provided By Operating Activities | (5,531,144) | | (106,448) | _ | 1,799,767 |
| Cash Flows from Investing Activities | | | | | |
| Change in Restricted Cash and Cash Equivalents | (108,295) | | | | |
| Purchase of Furniture, Equipment and Leasehold Improvements | (21,815) | | (5,052) | | (2,575) |
| N. C. I. H. J. L. C. A. C. W. | (120,110) | | (5.052) | | (2.575) |
| Net Cash Used in Investing Activities | (130,110) | _ | (5,052) | _ | (2,575) |
| Cash Flows from Financing Activities | | | | | |
| Distributions to Non-Controlling Interests in Consolidated Entities | (5,675,567) | | (3,333,371) | | (4,469,240) |
| Contributions from Non-Controlling Interests in Consolidated Entities | 11,430,568 | | 3,633,699 | | 3,173,926 |
| Distributions to Partners | (1,063,530) | | (561,840) | | (598,311) |
| Contributions from Partners | 267,117 | | 146,344 | | 156,116 |
| Proceeds from Debt Obligations | 3,722,379 | | 273,841 | | 54,462 |
| Repayment of Debt Obligations | (3,023,015) | | (24,402) | | (54,462) |
| Net Cash Provided By (Used in) Financing Activities | 5,657,952 | | 134,271 | | (1,737,509) |
| Net (Decrease) Increase in Cash and Cash Equivalents | (3,302) | | 22,771 | | 59,683 |
| Cash and Cash Equivalents, Beginning of Year | 96,293 | | 73,522 | | 13,839 |
| Cash and Cash Equivalents, End of Year | \$ 92,991 | \$ | 96,293 | \$ | 73,522 |
| | | | | | |

Supplemental Disclosures of Cash Flow Information

Edgar Filing: KKR & Co. L.P. - Form S-1

Year Ended December 31,

| Payments for Interest | \$ 16,962 | \$ 114 | \$ 457 |
|---|--------------|---------------|--------------|
| Payments for Income Taxes | \$ 5,939 | \$ 2,527 | \$ 3,067 |
| Supplemental Non-Cash Financing Activities | | | |
| Non-Cash Distributions to Non-Controlling Interests in Consolidated | | | |
| Entities | \$ 10,060 | \$ 4,705 | |
| Non-Cash Distributions to Partners | \$ 45,225 | \$ 118,935 | \$ 34,658 |
| Restricted stock grant from affiliate | | \$ 45,656 | \$ 23,877 |
| Stock option grant from affiliate | | | \$ 1,740 |

See notes to combined financial statements.

KKR GROUP

Notes to Combined Financial Statements

(All Dollars Are in Thousands Except Where Otherwise Noted)

1. ORGANIZATION AND BASIS OF PRESENTATION

The KKR Group (the "Company") is a global alternative asset manager with principal executive offices in New York and Menlo Park, California. The Company's alternative asset management business involves sponsoring and managing investment funds that make investments worldwide in private equity and debt transactions on behalf of third-party investors and the Company's owners ("Principals"), including its founders. In connection with these activities, the Company also manages substantial investments in public equity. With respect to certain funds that it sponsors, the Company commits to contribute a specified amount of equity as the general partner of the fund (ranging from approximately 2% to 3% of the funds' total capital commitments) to fund a portion of acquisition price for the fund's investments.

The accompanying combined financial statements of the Company include the results of six of the Company's private equity funds and two of the Company's credit strategy funds (the "KKR Funds") and the general partners and management companies of those funds. The Company operates as a single professional services firm and carries out its investment activities under the "KKR" brand name. The entities comprising the Company are under the common control of our senior Principals (the "Senior Principals"). The Senior Principals are actively involved in the Company's operations and management.

The accompanying combined financial statements include the accounts of the following funds and management companies: Kohlberg Kravis Roberts & Co.; KKR 1996 Fund; KKR European Fund; KKR Millennium Fund; KKR European Fund II; KKR 2006 Fund; KKR Private Equity Investors; KKR Strategic Capital Funds; KKR Financial LLC; and the general partners and managing members of the above-mentioned entities.

KKR Financial Holdings LLC ("KFN"), formerly KKR Financial Corp., is a publicly traded credit strategy fund whose limited liability interests are listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "KFN." KFN is managed by the Company but is not under the common control of the Senior Principals or otherwise consolidated by the Company. KFN was organized in August 2004 and completed its initial public offering on June 24, 2005. As of December 31, 2006 and 2005, KFN had consolidated assets of \$17.6 billion and \$15.3 billion, respectively, and stockholders' equity of \$1.7 billion.

For management reporting purposes, the Company operates through two reportable business segments:

Private Equity The Company's private equity segment involves sponsoring and managing a group of funds that make primarily control-oriented investments in connection with leveraged buyouts and other similar investment opportunities. These funds are managed by Kohlberg Kravis Roberts & Co. L.P. and currently consist of a number of private equity funds that have a finite life and investment period ("Traditional Private Equity Funds") and KKR Private Equity Investors, a private equity-oriented permanent capital fund that has a perpetual existence and investment period ("KPE").

Credit The Company's credit segment involves sponsoring and managing a group of private and publicly traded investment funds that invests primarily in corporate debt ("Credit Strategy Funds") and managing structured finance vehicles. The Credit Strategy Funds are managed by subsidiaries of KKR Financial LLC and currently consist of KFN and the KKR Strategic Capital Funds (the "SCF"), which are comprised of three side-by-side private credit strategy funds. Two of the side-by-side funds in the SCF and one of the structured finance vehicles managed by the Company have been consolidated in the accompanying combined financial statements of the Company.

The instruments governing the Traditional Private Equity Funds provide that the funds will continue in existence for a varying term (generally up to 18 years from the date of initial funding), unless the funds are terminated by the Principals or through an event of dissolution, as defined in the applicable governing instruments. The instruments governing KPE and the Credit Strategy Funds generally provide that those funds will continue in existence indefinitely, unless the funds are terminated earlier as provided in the applicable governing instruments.

The Company has three primary sources of income: (i) fee income (consisting primarily of management, transaction and monitoring fees); (ii) amounts received from the Company's funds in the form of a carried interest or other distribution that entitles the Company to a disproportionate share of the gains generated by the funds; and (iii) investment income generated through the investment of the Company's own capital in its funds and other proprietary investments.

The KKR Funds are consolidated pursuant to accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAP") as described in Note 2, notwithstanding the fact that the Company has only a minority economic interest in the those funds. Specifically, the general partners of the KKR Funds consolidate their respective funds and certain of their respective entities in accordance with Emerging Issues Task Force ("EITF") No. 04-5, "Determining Whether a General Partner, or the General Partners as a Group, Controls a Limited Partnership or Similar Entity When the Limited Partners Have Certain Rights." Consequently, the Company's combined financial statements reflect the assets, liabilities, revenues, expenses, investment income and cash flows of the consolidated KKR Funds on a gross basis, and the majority of the economic interests in those funds, which are held by third-party investors, are reflected as non-controlling interests in consolidated entities in the accompanying combined financial statements. Substantially all of the management fees and certain other amounts earned by the Company from those funds are eliminated in combination. However, because the eliminated amounts are earned from, and funded by, non-controlling interest holders, the Company's allocable share of the net income from those funds is increased by the amounts eliminated. Accordingly, the combination of the KKR Funds has no net effect on the Company's net income or partners' capital. See Note 2.

2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

General

Basis of Accounting The accompanying combined financial statements are prepared in accordance with GAAP.

Principles of Consolidation The Company's policy is to consolidate those entities in which it, through the Senior Principals, has control. Hereinafter, all entities that are included in the accompanying combined financial statements are referred to as consolidated entities.

The consolidated entities are under the common control of the Senior Principals. The accompanying combined financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its consolidated entities, which are comprised of (i) those entities in which the Company, directly or through the Senior Principals, has majority ownership and has control over significant operating, financial and investing decisions, and (ii) the consolidated KKR Funds, which are those entities in which the Company, through the Senior Principals, holds substantive, controlling general partner or managing member interests. With respect to the

consolidated KKR Funds, the Company generally has operational discretion and control, and fund investors have no substantive rights to impact ongoing governance and operating activities of the fund.

The KKR Funds do not consolidate their majority-owned and controlled investments in portfolio companies ("Portfolio Companies"). Rather, those investments are accounted for as investments and carried at fair value as described below.

Intercompany transactions and balances have been eliminated.

Non-Controlling Interests in Consolidated Entities Non-controlling interests in consolidated entities represent the ownership interests in consolidated entities, including consolidated KKR Funds, held by entities or persons other than the Principals. Non-controlling interest holders in the Company have a substantial ownership position in the Company's combined total assets (approximately 87% as of December 31, 2006).

Allocation of income to non-controlling interests in consolidated KKR Funds is based on the respective funds' governing instruments.

In the case of the Traditional Private Equity Funds, profits on capital invested on behalf of limited partners are allocated to the limited partners in an amount equal to 80% of the ratio of their capital contributions to the total capital contributed by all partners with respect to each investment. The general partners of the funds receive the remaining portion of the profits in the form of a carried interest. Losses on a fund's investments are first applied to the excess of any prior income over such losses. Any remaining fund losses are applied to the equity accounts of the partners in proportion to their capital contributed with respect to each individual investment, until the partners' equity accounts have been reduced to zero. Any remaining fund losses are allocated to the fund's general partner.

In the case of KPE, one of the fund's general partners holds an economic interest in the fund that will entitle it to a disproportionate share of the gains generated by the fund's direct investments once the fund's capitalization costs (the "Creditable Amount") have been recouped as described below. This economic interest consists of:

a carried interest that generally will allocate to the general partner 20% of the gain that is realized on direct private equity investments that are made with fund investors' capital after any realized losses on other direct private equity investments have been recovered; and

a distribution right that generally will allocate to the general partner 20% of the annual increase in the net asset value of all other direct investments that are made with fund investors' capital above the highest net asset value at which an incentive amount was previously made.

The general partner is not entitled to a carried interest or incentive distribution right with respect to the fund's indirect investments, which consist of investments made through other funds that the Company sponsors. However, if the fund acquires a partner interest in one of the Company's other funds from a third party, the amount of distributions that the general partner receives pursuant to its distribution right may be adjusted to reflect realized gains or losses relating to the value of the acquired partner interest. As noted above, the general partner of KPE has agreed to forego receiving a carried interest or distribution until the profits on investments with respect to which it would be entitled to receive a carried interest or distribution equal the Creditable Amount. As of December 31, 2006, the Creditable Amount had a remaining balance of \$244,449.

Use of Estimates The preparation of the combined financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the combined financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues, expenses and investment income during the reporting periods. Such estimates include but are not limited to the valuation of Portfolio Companies owned by the KKR Funds, financial instruments owned and other matters that affect reported amounts of assets and liabilities. Actual results could differ from those estimates and such differences could be material to the combined financial statements.

Income Statement Measurements

Fee Income Fee income is comprised of (i) transaction fees received from Portfolio Companies, (ii) monitoring fees received from Portfolio Companies and (iii) management fees received from unconsolidated funds. Such fees are based upon the contractual terms of fund management and related agreements and are recognized in the period during which the related services are performed and the amounts have been contractually earned.

For the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004, fee income consists of the following:

| | 2006 | 2005 | | 2004 |
|--|---------------|------|---------|---------------|
| Transaction Fees Received from Portfolio Companies | \$ 272,985 | \$ | 144,934 | \$ 146,259 |
| Monitoring Fees Received from Portfolio Companies | 67,022 | | 48,561 | 28,943 |
| Management Fees Received from Unconsolidated | | | | |
| Funds | 70,322 | | 39,450 | 8,260 |
| | | | | |

Year Ended December 31,

Total Fee Income \$ 410,329 \$ 232,945 \$ 183,462

Management fees received from consolidated and unconsolidated funds For the Traditional Private Equity Funds, gross management fees generally range from 1% to 1.5% of committed capital during the fund's investment period and approximately .75% of invested capital after the expiration of the fund's investment period. Typically, an investment period is defined as a period of up to six years. The actual length of the period may be shorter based on the timing and use of committed capital.

For KPE, management fees are determined quarterly based on 25% of the sum of (i) that fund's equity up to and including \$3 billion multiplied by 1.25% plus (ii) that fund's equity in excess of \$3 billion multiplied by 1%. For purposes of calculating the management fee, equity is an amount defined in the management agreement. Until the Creditable Amount is reached, the Company has generally agreed to reduce the amount of management fees payable by the fund in any period by amounts that the Company or its affiliates receive during the period pursuant to a carried interest in a private equity fund in which KPE invests

Management fees received from consolidated KKR Funds are eliminated in combination. However, because these amounts are funded by, and earned from, non-controlling interest holders, the Company's allocated share of the net income from consolidated KKR Funds is increased by the amount of fees that

are eliminated. Accordingly, the elimination of the fees does not have a net effect on the Company's net income or partners' capital.

The Company's management agreement with KFN provides, among other things, that KFN is responsible for paying to the Company certain fees and reimbursements, consisting of a base management fee, an incentive fee and reimbursement for out-of-pocket and certain other costs and expenses incurred by the Company on behalf of KFN. The Company earns an annual base management fee, computed monthly in arrears, in an amount equal to adjusted equity multiplied by 1.75%. For purposes of calculating the base management fee, adjusted equity is an amount defined in the management agreement. In addition to the management fee, the Company receives a quarterly incentive fee when the return on assets under management exceeds certain benchmark returns or other performance targets. This incentive fee is accrued quarterly based on performance to date versus the performance benchmark stated in the management agreement.

The Company's management agreement with KFN is scheduled to expire on December 31, 2007 but will automatically be renewed for successive one-year terms following that date unless the agreements are terminated in accordance with their terms. The Company's management agreement provides that KFN may terminate the agreement only if (i) the termination is approved by at least two-thirds of the fund's independent directors or by the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of the fund's common stock and the termination is based upon the occurrence of certain specified events or (ii) the manager of the fund experiences a "change of control" or materially breaches the provisions of the agreement, engages in certain acts of willful misconduct or gross negligence, becomes bankrupt or insolvent or is dissolved.

The Company has received restricted common stock and common stock options from KFN as a component of compensation for management services to that fund. The restricted common stock and stock options vest ratably over applicable vesting periods and are initially recorded as deferred revenue at their estimated fair values at the date of grant. Subsequently, the Company re-measures the restricted common stock and stock options to the extent that they are unvested, with a corresponding adjustment to deferred revenue. Income from restricted common stock and common stock options is recognized ratably over the vesting period as a component of fee income and amounted to \$24,667, \$18,468 and \$3,147 for the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively.

The Company has entered into management agreements with the side-by-side funds comprising the KKR Strategic Capital Funds pursuant to which it has agreed to provide them with management and other services. Under the management agreement and, in some cases, other documents governing the individual funds, the Company is entitled to receive:

with respect to investors who have agreed to a 25 month lock-up period, (i) a monthly management fee that is equal to 0.1667% (or 2.0% annualized) of the net asset value of the individual fund that is allocable to those investors and (ii) an annual performance fee or carried interest that is equal to 20% of the increase in the net asset value of the individual fund that is allocable to those investors above the highest net asset value at which an incentive fee or carried interest has previously been received; and

with respect to investors who have agreed to a 60 month lock-up period, (i) a monthly management fee that is equal to 0.1250% (or 1.5% annualized) of the net asset value of the primary fund that is allocable to those investors and (ii) an annual performance fee or carried interest that is equal to 15% of the increase in the net asset value of the individual fund that is allocable to those investors

above the highest net asset value at which an incentive fee or carried interest has previously been received.

Vested common stock that is received as a component of compensation for management services are carried as trading securities, because the Company generally intends to distribute the common stock subsequent to vesting. Vested common stock is recorded at estimated fair value with changes in fair value recognized in Net Gains from Investment Activities.

Vested stock options received as a component of compensation for management services meet the characteristics of derivative investments. Subsequent to vesting, these options continue to be measured at estimated fair value with changes in fair value recognized in current income as an unrealized gain or loss. Both vested and unvested common stock options are valued using a Black-Scholes pricing model as of the end of each period.

Transaction fees received from Portfolio Companies Transaction fees are earned by the Company primarily in connection with successful acquisitions of Portfolio Companies by private equity funds and with respect to certain other negotiated investments. Transaction fees are recorded in fee income upon closing of the transaction. Fees are typically paid by Portfolio Companies on or around the closing date and generally approximate 1% of the total transaction value to which the Company is entitled to its proportionate share.

Monitoring fees received from Portfolio Companies Monitoring fees are earned by the Company for services provided to the Portfolio Companies of private equity funds. These fees are paid based on a fixed periodic schedule by the Portfolio Companies either in advance or in arrears and are separately negotiated for each Portfolio Company.

Reimbursement of Transaction Related Expenses In pursuing successful Portfolio Company investments for private equity funds, the Company receives reimbursement for certain transaction-related expenses. Transaction-related expenses, which are billable to third parties, are deferred until the transaction is consummated and recorded in other assets on the date the expense is incurred.

Reimbursement of Monitoring Costs In connection with the monitoring of Portfolio Companies, the Company receives reimbursement for certain expenses incurred on behalf of the Portfolio Companies. Monitoring expenses, which are billable to Portfolio Companies, are recognized as revenue in accordance with EITF 01-14, "Income Statement Characterization of Reimbursement Received for Out of Pocket Expenses Incurred," These expense reimbursements are classified as monitoring fee income and amounted to \$5,950, \$5,002, and \$6,201 for the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005, and 2004, respectively.

Investment Income Investment income consists primarily of unrealized and realized gains and losses on private equity investments as well as dividends and interest received primarily from the Portfolio Companies, after giving effect to interest expense incurred primarily by the Company's Credit Strategy Funds and foreign exchange gains and losses relating to mark-to-market activity on foreign exchange forward contracts. The amount of investment income retained in net income, after allocation to non-controlling interests in consolidated entities, represents investment income allocable to the Company resulting from earnings on its investments and its carried interest and similar distribution rights. Carried interests and similar distribution rights generally entitle the Company to a disproportionate share of the gains generated by a fund as described below. Unrealized gains or losses result from changes in fair value

of investments during the period. Upon disposition of an investment, previously recognized unrealized gains or losses are reversed and a realized gain or loss is recognized.

Carried interests entitle the general partner of a fund to a greater allocable share of these fund's earnings from investments relative to the capital contributed by the general partner and correspondingly reduce non-controlling interests' allocable share of those earnings. Amounts earned pursuant to carried interests in Traditional Private Equity Funds are included in investment income and are earned by the general partner of those funds to the extent that investment returns are positive. In the case of a Traditional Private Equity Fund, a carried interest is calculated as a percentage of the gains of the fund, subject to the achievement by the fund of positive investment returns, which, if not achieved, subjects previously distributed carried interest to a contingent repayment. A carried interest that is subject to contingent repayment may be paid to a fund's general partner as particular investments made by the fund are sold or otherwise realized. However, if upon liquidation of the fund, the aggregate amount paid to the general partner pursuant to a carried interest exceeds the amount actually due to the general partner based upon the aggregate performance of the applicable fund, the excess is required to be repaid by the general partner (a "clawback") to the fund. Carried interest subject to contingent repayment is recognized as earned based on the contractual formula set forth in the instruments governing the fund as if the fund was terminated at that date with the then estimated fair values of the investments realized. Due to the extended durations of the Traditional Private Equity Funds, management believes that this approach results in income recognition that best reflects the periodic performance of the Company in the management of those funds. As of December 31, 2006, approximately \$958.9 million of carried interest has been paid to certain of the general partners of the KKR Funds that is subject to contingent repayment. See Note 8, Related Party Transactions.

Dividend income is recognized by the Company on the ex-dividend date, or in the absence of a formal declaration, on the date it is received. Interest income is recognized as earned.

Profit Sharing The Company has various profit sharing arrangements which provide for a sharing of the income earned on its investments and carried interests in the KKR Funds. Amounts payable under such arrangements are charged to compensation expense or professional fees expense when payment is probable and amounts owed are reasonably estimable.

Statement of Financial Condition Measurements

Cash and Cash Equivalents The Company considers all highly liquid short-term investments with original maturities of 90 days or less when purchased to be cash equivalents.

Cash and Cash Equivalents Held at Consolidated Entities Cash and cash equivalents held at consolidated entities represents cash that, although not legally restricted, is not available to fund general liquidity needs of the Company as the use of such funds is generally limited to the investment activities of the KKR Funds.

Restricted Cash and Cash Equivalents Restricted cash and cash equivalents represent amounts that are held by third parties under certain of the Company's financing and derivative transactions.

Investments, at Fair Value The Company's investments consist primarily of private equity investments, debt investments and other investments. See Note 3 for information relating to the Company's investments.

Private Equity Investments Private equity investments consist of investments in Portfolio Companies of consolidated KKR Funds that are, for GAAP purposes, investment companies under the AICPA Audit and Accounting Guide "Investment Companies." The KKR Funds reflect investments at their estimated fair values, with unrealized gains or losses resulting from changes in fair value reflected as a component of Net Gains from Investment Activities in the combined statements of income. Fair value is the amount at which the investments could be exchanged in a current transaction between willing parties, other than in a forced or liquidation sale. The Company has retained the specialized accounting of these investments pursuant to EITF No. 85-12, "Retention of Specialized Accounting for Investments in Consolidation."

Private equity investments that have readily observable market prices (such as those traded on a securities exchange) are stated at the last reported sales price on the statement of financial condition date.

As of December 31, 2006, approximately 72% of our private equity investments have been valued by the Company in the absence of readily observable market prices. The determination of fair value may differ materially from the values that would have resulted if a ready market had existed. For these investments, fair value is determined after giving consideration to a range of factors, including the price at which the investment was acquired, the nature of the investment, local market conditions, trading values on public exchanges for comparable securities and financing transactions subsequent to the acquisition of the investment, if available. Additionally, the Company evaluates fair value with internal models utilizing current and projected operating performance and cash flows.

Investments denominated in currencies other than the U.S. dollar are valued based on the spot rate of the respective currency at the end of the respective reporting period with changes related to exchange rate movements reflected as a component of Net Gains from Investment Activities.

Corporate Securities Corporate securities consist of fixed income securities and are carried as available-for-sale as the Company may sell them prior to maturity and does not hold them principally for the purpose of selling them in the near term. These investments are carried at estimated fair value, with unrealized gains and losses reported in accumulated other comprehensive income.

Estimated fair values are based on quoted market prices, when available, or on estimates provided by independent pricing sources or dealers who make markets in such securities. Substantially all unrealized gains and losses associated with available-for-sale securities are reflected in non-controlling interests in consolidated entities in the accompanying combined statements of financial condition.

The Company monitors its available-for-sale securities portfolio for impairments. A loss is recognized when it is determined that a decline in the estimated fair value of a security below its amortized cost is other-than-temporary. The Company considers many factors in determining whether the impairment of a security is deemed to be other-than-temporary, including but not limited to, the length of time the security has had a decline in estimated fair value below its amortized cost, the amount of the unrealized loss, the intent and ability of the Company to hold the security for a period of time sufficient for a recovery in value, recent events specific to the issuer or industry, and external credit ratings and changes therein.

Fixed Income Securities Fixed income securities of Portfolio Companies that are listed on a securities exchange are classified as trading securities and are valued at their last quoted sales price. Securities that are not listed on an exchange and traded over the counter are valued at the mean of bid and ask quotations. Investments in corporate debt, including syndicated bank loans, high yield securities and other fixed income securities, are valued at the mean of the "bid" and "asked" prices obtained from third-party

pricing services. In the event that third-party pricing service quotations are unavailable, values are obtained from dealers or market makers. Investments where third-party values are not available are valued by the Company and the Company may engage a third-party valuation firm to assist in such valuations.

Corporate Loans The Company invests in corporate loans held for investment and the Company initially records such loans at their purchase prices. The Company subsequently accounts for corporate loans based on their outstanding principal plus or minus unaccreted purchase discounts and unamortized purchase premiums (amortized cost). In certain instances, where the credit fundamentals underlying a particular corporate loan have materially changed in such a manner that the Company's expected return may decrease, the Company may elect to sell a corporate loan held for investment due to adverse changes in credit fundamentals. If the Company determines that it will no longer hold the corporate loan for investment, the Company accounts for the corporate loan at the lower of amortized cost or estimated fair value.

Interest income on corporate loans includes interest at stated coupon rates adjusted for accretion of purchase discounts and the amortization of purchase premiums. Unamortized premiums and discounts are recognized in interest income over the contractual life of the loans, adjusted for actual prepayments, using the effective interest method.

The Company's investments in corporate loans are not homogeneous and the Company individually reviews each corporate loan for impairment using relevant information in its analysis, including current estimated fair values, current valuation multiples, estimated fair values and quality of collateral, projected operating cash flow and projected liquidation cash flows. The Company considers a corporate loan to be impaired when, based on current information and events, the Company believes it is probable that it will be unable to collect all amounts due based on the contractual terms of the loan. When a corporate loan is impaired, an allowance for loan losses is created in an amount equal to the excess of the loan's amortized cost basis over its estimated fair value. Increases in the allowance for loan losses are recognized currently in the Company's results of operations. When the Company makes a determination that some or all of a corporate loan is uncollectible, the Company charges-off or writes-down the loan through a reduction in the allowance for loan losses. As of December 31, 2006 and 2005, there were no corporate loans requiring an allowance for loan losses.

An impaired corporate loan may be left on accrual status during the period the Company is pursuing repayment of the loan; however, the loan is placed on non-accrual status when: (i) management believes that scheduled debt service payments may not be paid when contractually due; (ii) the loan becomes 90 days delinquent; (iii) management determines the borrower is incapable of, or has ceased efforts toward, curing the cause of the impairment; or (iv) the net realizable value of the underlying collateral securing the loan decreases below the Company's carrying value of such loan. While on non-accrual status, previously recognized accrued interest is reversed and interest income is recognized only upon actual receipt. As of December 31, 2006 and 2005, there were no corporate loans on non-accrual status.

Derivatives The Company invests in derivative financial instruments, including total rate of return swaps and credit default swaps. In a total rate of return swap, the Company receives the sum of all interest, fees and any positive economic change in fair value amounts from a reference asset with a specified notional amount and pays interest on the referenced notional amount plus any negative change in fair value amounts from such asset. Credit default swaps, when purchasing protection, involve the payment of a fixed rate premium for protection against the loss in value of an underlying debt instrument in the event of

a defined credit event, such as payment default or bankruptcy. Under a credit default swap, one party acts as a guarantor by receiving the fixed periodic payment in exchange for the commitment to purchase the underlying security at par if a credit event occurs. Derivative contracts, including total rate of return swap contracts and credit default swap contracts, are recorded at estimated fair value with changes in fair value recorded as unrealized gains or losses in Net Gains from Investment Activities in the accompanying combined statements of income.

Time Deposits The Company maintained a \$1 billion time deposit at December 31, 2006, which related to a short-term deposit with an original maturity of greater than 90 days. This investment is carried at fair market value and interest was earned at a rate of 5.5% in connection with the time deposit for the year ended December 31, 2006.

Opportunistic Investments in Publicly Traded Securities The Company's opportunistic investments in publicly traded securities represent equity securities, which are classified as trading securities and carried at fair market value. Changes in the fair market value of trading securities are reported within Net Gains from Investment Activities. These investments represent investments of KPE identified by the Company in the ordinary course of business other than debt, investments in governmental bonds and other similar investments.

Due from and Due to Affiliates For purposes of classifying amounts, the Company considers its Principals, employees, non-consolidated funds and the Portfolio Companies of its funds to be affiliates. Receivables from and payables to affiliates are recorded at their current settlement amount.

Foreign Exchange Derivatives and Hedging Activities The Company enters into derivative financial instruments primarily to manage foreign exchange risk arising from certain assets and liabilities. All derivatives are recognized as either assets or liabilities in the combined statements of financial condition and measured at fair value with changes in fair value recorded in Net Gains from Investment Activities in the accompanying combined statements of income. The Company does not apply "hedge accounting" under SFAS No. 133, "Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities". The Company's derivative financial instruments contain credit risk to the extent that its bank counterparties may be unable to meet the terms of the agreements. The Company minimizes this risk by limiting its counterparties to major financial institutions with strong credit ratings.

Fixed Assets, Depreciation and Amortization Fixed assets consist primarily of leasehold improvements, furniture, fixtures and equipment, and computer hardware and software. Such amounts are recorded at cost less accumulated depreciation and amortization. Depreciation and amortization are calculated using the straight-line method over the assets' estimated useful lives, which are the life of the related lease for leasehold improvements, and three to seven years for other fixed assets.

Repurchase Agreements and Warehouse Facilities The majority of the Company's debt obligations consist of borrowing arrangements entered into by the Credit Strategy Funds in order to finance the acquisition of investments, primarily through the use of secured borrowings in the form of repurchase agreements and warehouse facilities. The Company recognizes interest expense on all borrowings on an accrual basis.

Capital Distributions Capital distributions to partners take the form of cash distributions and, in certain cases, non-cash distributions. Non-cash distributions consist primarily of shares in Portfolio Companies which have been exited as well as vested common stock and common stock options of KFN.

Comprehensive Income Comprehensive income is defined as the change in equity of a business enterprise during a period from transactions and other events and circumstances, excluding those resulting from contributions and distributions to owners. For the Company's purposes, comprehensive income represents Net Income, as presented in the accompanying combined statements of income, net foreign currency translation adjustments, and unrealized gains and losses on securities available for sale.

Foreign Currency Foreign currency denominated assets, liabilities and operations are primarily held through the KKR Funds. Assets and liabilities relating to foreign investments are translated using the exchange rates prevailing at the end of each reporting period. Results of foreign operations are translated at the weighted average exchange rate for each reporting period. Translation adjustments are included in current income to the extent that unrealized gains and losses on the related investment are included in income, otherwise they are included as a component of accumulated other comprehensive income until realized. Foreign currency gains or losses resulting from transactions outside of the functional currency of a consolidated entity are recorded in income as incurred and were not material during the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004.

Income Taxes No federal income taxes have been provided for by the Company in the accompanying combined financial statements as each existing partner is individually responsible for reporting income or loss based upon their respective share of an entity's income and expenses as reported for income tax purposes. However, certain consolidated entities of the Company are subject to either New York City unincorporated business tax on their trade and business activities conducted in New York City or other foreign, state or local income taxes.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements In December 2004, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued SFAS No. 123 (R), "Share-Based Payment" ("SFAS 123 (R)"), which requires all equity-based payments to employees to be recognized using a fair value based method. On January 1, 2006, the Company adopted SFAS No. 123 (R) using the prospective method and therefore there was no impact on prior period amounts. The adoption of SFAS 123 (R) did not impact the Company's combined financial statements.

In February 2006, the FASB issued SFAS No. 155, "Accounting for Certain Hybrid Financial Instruments" ("SFAS 155"). Key provisions of SFAS No. 155 include: (1) a broad fair value measurement option for certain hybrid financial instruments that contain an embedded derivative that would otherwise require bifurcation; (2) clarification that only the simplest separations of interest payments and principal payments qualify for the exception afforded to interest-only strips and principal-only strips from derivative accounting under paragraph 14 of SFAS No. 133, thereby narrowing such exception; (3) a requirement that beneficial interests in securitized financial assets be analyzed to determine whether they are freestanding derivatives or whether they are hybrid instruments that contain embedded derivatives requiring bifurcation; (4) clarification that concentrations of credit risk in the form of subordination are not embedded derivatives; and (5) elimination of the prohibition on a qualifying special purpose entity holding passive derivative financial instruments that pertain to beneficial interests that are or contain a derivative financial instrument. In general, these changes will reduce the operational complexity associated with bifurcating embedded derivatives, and increase the number of beneficial interests in securitization transactions, including interest-only strips and principal-only strips, required to be accounted for in accordance with SFAS No. 133. SFAS 155 is effective for all financial instruments acquired, issued or subject to remeasurement after the beginning of an entity's first fiscal year that begins after September 15,

2006. The adoption of SFAS 155 is not expected to have a material impact on the Company's combined financial statements.

In September 2006, the FASB issued SFAS No. 157, "Fair Value Measurements" ("SFAS 157"). SFAS 157 defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value, and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. SFAS 157 applies to reporting periods beginning after November 15, 2007. The Company is currently assessing the impact of adopting SFAS 157 on the combined financial statements.

In February 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 159, "The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities" ("SFAS 159"). SFAS 159 permits entities to choose to measure many financial instruments and certain other items at fair value, with changes in fair value recognized in earnings. SFAS 159 applies to reporting periods beginning after November 15, 2007. The Company is currently assessing the impact of adopting SFAS 159 on the combined financial statements.

In June 2006, the FASB issued Interpretation No. 48, "Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes, an interpretation of FASB Statement No. 109" ("FIN 48"). FIN 48 requires companies to recognize the tax benefits of uncertain tax positions only where the position is "more likely than not" to be sustained assuming examination by tax authorities. The tax benefit recognized is the largest amount of benefit that is greater than 50 percent likely of being realized upon ultimate settlement. FIN 48 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2006. The adoption of FIN 48 will not have a material impact on the Company's combined financial statements.

In June 2007, the AICPA issued Statement of Position No. 07-1, "Clarification of the Scope of the Audit and Accounting Guide Investment Companies and Accounting by Parent Companies and Equity Method Investors for Investments in Investment Companies" ("SOP 07-1"), for issuance. SOP 07-1 addresses whether the accounting principles of the AICPA Audit and Accounting Guide Investment Companies may be applied to an entity by clarifying the definition of an investment company and whether those accounting principles may be retained by a parent company in consolidation or by an investor in the application of the equity method of accounting. SOP 07-1 applies to the later of (i) reporting periods beginning on or after December 15, 2007 or (ii) the first permitted early adoption date of the FASB's fair value option statement. The Company is currently assessing the impact of adopting SOP 07-1 on the Company's combined financial statements.

3. INVESTMENTS

Investments, at fair value consist of the following:

| | | Fair Value | | | | | | |
|----------------------------|------|--------------|------------|----|------------|--|--|--|
| | | December 31, | | | | | | |
| | | 2006 | | | 2005 | | | |
| Private Equity Investments | | \$ | 17,862,535 | \$ | 12,626,857 | | | |
| Debt Investments | | | 1,230,202 | | 69,480 | | | |
| Other Investments | | | 1,445,510 | | 264,944 | | | |
| | | | | | | | | |
| | | \$ | 20,538,247 | \$ | 12,961,281 | | | |
| | F-22 | ' <u>-</u> | | | | | | |

Private Equity Investments

The following table presents information concerning private equity investments held by the consolidated KKR Funds:

| | | Fair | Fair Value as a Percentage of Total | | | |
|---|--------------|------------|---|------------|--------|--------|
| | December 31, | | | Decembe | er 31, | |
| | | 2006 2005 | | 2005 | 2006 | 2005 |
| Private Equity Investments, at Fair Value | | | | | | |
| North America | | | | | | |
| Health Care | \$ | 1,852,959 | \$ | 738,181 | 10.4% | 5.8% |
| Consumer Products | | 1,340,252 | | 1,059,003 | 7.5% | 8.4% |
| Chemicals | | 942,868 | | 733,388 | 5.3% | 5.8% |
| Financial Services | | 833,986 | | 221,754 | 4.7% | 1.8% |
| Technology | | 739,608 | | 469,909 | 4.1% | 3.7% |
| Manufacturing | | 514,505 | | 526,028 | 2.9% | 4.2% |
| Media | | 424,255 | | 1,226,871 | 2.4% | 9.7% |
| Energy | | 300,471 | | 1,680,197 | 1.7% | 13.3% |
| Hotels/Leisure | | 198,425 | | 219,511 | 1.1% | 1.7% |
| Telecom | | 37,237 | | 38,184 | 0.2% | 0.3% |
| North America Total (Cost: 2006, \$6,175,691; 2005, \$4,672,899) | | 7,184,566 | | 6,913,026 | 40.3% | 54.7% |
| Europe | | | | | | |
| Manufacturing | | 3,949,351 | | 3,638,673 | 22.1% | 28.8% |
| Media | | 2,330,801 | | 404,024 | 13.0% | 3.2% |
| Technology | | 1,289,394 | | | 7.2% | 0.0% |
| Retail | | 761,799 | | 487,499 | 4.3% | 3.9% |
| Telecom | | 537,348 | | 263,471 | 3.0% | 2.1% |
| Recycling | | 287,338 | | 322,178 | 1.6% | 2.6% |
| Industrial | | 113,202 | | | 0.6% | 0.0% |
| Europe Total (Cost: 2006, \$6,385,892; 2005, \$3,325,518) | | 9,269,233 | | 5,115,845 | 51.8% | 40.6% |
| Australia, Bermuda, Singapore and Other Locations | | | | | | |
| Media | | 531,158 | | | 3.0% | 0.0% |
| Technology | | 498,182 | | 475,958 | 2.8% | 3.7% |
| Recycling | | 270,321 | | · | 1.5% | 0.0% |
| Financial Services | | 109,075 | | 122,028 | 0.6% | 1.0% |
| Australia, Bermuda, Singapore and Other Locations, Total (Cost: 2006, \$1,551,650; 2005, \$855,208) | | 1,408,736 | | 597,986 | 7.9% | 4.7% |
| Private Equity Investments, at Fair Value | \$ | 17,862,535 | \$ | 12,626,857 | 100.0% | 100.0% |
| | | F-23 | | | | |

As of December 31, 2006, investments which represented greater than 5% of the net assets of consolidated private equity funds consisted of investments in: (i) Legrand S.A. valued at \$2,268,249, (ii) NXP valued at \$1,289,394 (iii) HCA Inc. valued at \$1,145,750 and (iv) Rockwood Holdings, Inc. valued at \$942,868. As of December 31, 2005, investments which represented greater than 5% of consolidated private equity investments included: (i) Texas Genco LLC valued at \$1,286,918, (ii) Legrand S.A. valued at \$1,736,996, (iii) PanAmSat Corporation valued at \$764,281 and (iv) Rockwood Holdings, Inc. valued at \$733,388.

Substantially all of the securities underlying the Company's private equity investments represent equity securities. As of December 31, 2006 and 2005, the aggregate amount of investments that were other than equity securities was less than 5% of the net assets of consolidated private equity funds.

All Portfolio Companies included in private equity investments are deemed affiliates due to the nature of the ownership interests and the Company's ability to control, direct or substantially influence management and the operations of such Portfolio Companies.

Net Gains from Investment Activities on the combined statements of income include net realized gains from sales of investments and the net change in unrealized gains resulting from changes in fair value of the KKR Funds' investments (including foreign exchange gains and losses attributable to foreign-denominated investments). The following table presents the Company's realized and net change in unrealized gains relating to its private equity investments.

| Year | Ended | December | 31, |
|------|-------|----------|-----|
|------|-------|----------|-----|

| | | 2006 2005 | | | 2004 |
|--------------------------------|------|-----------|----|-----------|-----------------|
| Realized Gains | \$ | 3,242,342 | \$ | 1,521,681 | \$ 2,917,019 |
| Net Change in Unrealized Gains | | (171,151) | | 1,454,268 | 45,887 |
| | \$ | 3,071,191 | \$ | 2,975,949 | \$ 2,962,906 |
| | F-24 | ļ | | | |

Debt Investments

The following table presents the Company's debt investments held by the consolidated KKR Funds.

| | December 31, | | | |
|---|--------------|-----------|----|--------|
| | | 2006 | | 2005 |
| Debt Investments, carried at fair value: | | | | |
| Corporate Securities of Portfolio Companies | \$ | 294,488 | \$ | |
| Fixed Income Securities of Portfolio Companies | | 123,040 | | |
| Restricted Stock | | 44,149 | | 64,075 |
| Vested Options | | 8,617 | | 2,885 |
| Unvested Options | | 1,685 | | 2,520 |
| Derivatives | | 8,435 | | |
| | | | _ | |
| Total | | 480,414 | | 69,480 |
| Corporate Loans | | 749,788 | | |
| | | | | |
| Total Credit Investments (Cost: 2006, \$1,147,014; 2005, \$0) | \$ | 1,230,202 | \$ | 69,480 |
| | | | | |

Investments in corporate securities are held primarily by consolidated Credit Strategy Funds and are classified as available for sale. The following table summarizes the Company's corporate securities as of December 31, 2006, which are carried at estimated fair value:

| Description | P | rincipal | Net Unaccreted Discount | | Net Unrealized Gains | | Estimated Fair Value |
|----------------------|----|----------|-------------------------------|---------|----------------------------|-------------|-------------------------|
| Corporate securities | \$ | 282,000 | \$ | (3,321) | \$ | 15,809(a)\$ | 294,488 |
| | | | | | | | |

(a) \$15,806 of the Net Unrealized Gains is allocable to Non-Controlling Interests in Consolidated Entities.

All of these securities have maturities between five and ten years. The weighted average coupon of the securities as of December 31, 2006 is 9.07%.

F-25

Other Investments

The following table presents the Company's other investments at fair value:

| | Fair Value | | | | | |
|---|--------------|-----------|----|---------|--|--|
| | December 31, | | | | | |
| | | 2006 | | 2005 | | |
| Time Deposits(a) | \$ | 1,000,000 | \$ | | | |
| Opportunistic Investments in Publicly Traded Securities | | 158,462 | | | | |
| Bonds and Other Debt Instruments held at Private Equity Funds | | 95,542 | | 101,343 | | |
| Government and Government Agency Bonds | | 88,466 | | 29,130 | | |
| Municipal Bonds | | 38,112 | | 75,870 | | |
| Corporate Bonds | | 10,341 | | 2,049 | | |
| Other | | 54,587 | | 56,552 | | |
| | | | _ | | | |
| Total (Cost: 2006, \$1,438,021; 2005, \$261,215) | \$ | 1,445,510 | \$ | 264,944 | | |
| | | | | | | |

Fair Value

(a) Represents a short-term deposit with an original maturity of greater than 90 days which earned interest at an annual rate of approximately 5.5% as of December 31, 2006.

4. OTHER ASSETS AND OTHER LIABILITIES

Other assets consist of the following:

| | | December 31, | | | | |
|---------------------------|----|--------------|----|--------|--|--|
| | _ | 2006 | | | | |
| Interest Receivable | \$ | 51,857 | \$ | | | |
| Furniture and Fixtures(a) | | 27,284 | | 16,852 | | |
| Leasehold Improvements(a) | | 23,206 | | 14,280 | | |
| Accounts Receivable | | 11,568 | | 6,365 | | |
| Prepaid Expenses | | 2,001 | | 1,317 | | |
| Escrow Receivable | | | | 15,932 | | |
| Other Assets | | 22,123 | | 13,297 | | |
| | | | _ | | | |
| | \$ | 138,039 | \$ | 68,043 | | |
| | | | | | | |

(a)

Net of accumulated depreciation and amortization of \$30,525 and \$27,222 for the years ended December 31, 2006 and 2005, respectively. Depreciation and amortization expense totaled \$3,044, \$1,951 and \$1,770 for the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively.

December 31

Accounts Payable, Accrued Expenses and Other Liabilities consist of the following:

| | December 31, | | | | | |
|--|--------------|---------|----|---------|--|--|
| | | 2006 | | 2005 | | |
| Unrealized Losses on Foreign Exchange Forward Contracts(a) | \$ | 202,750 | \$ | 57,426 | | |
| Deferred Revenue | | 35,747 | | 71,832 | | |
| Accounts Payable | | 31,074 | | 11,167 | | |
| Accrued Benefits and Compensation | | 14,095 | | 19,366 | | |
| Interest Payable | | 12,292 | | | | |
| Other Liabilities | | 37,162 | | 9,548 | | |
| | | | _ | | | |
| | \$ | 333,120 | \$ | 169,339 | | |
| | | | | | | |

(a)

Represents derivative financial instruments used to manage foreign exchange risk arising from certain assets and liabilities. Such instruments are measured at fair value with changes in fair value recorded in Net Gains from Investment Activities in the accompanying combined statements of income. See Notes 2 and 5.

5. FAIR VALUE OF FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

In the normal course of business, the Company primarily encounters two significant types of economic risk: credit and market. Credit risk is the risk of default on the Company's investments in debt securities, loans, leases and derivatives that results from a borrower's, lessee's or derivative counterparty's inability or unwillingness to make required or expected payments. Market risk reflects changes in the value of investments in loans, securities, portfolio companies or derivatives, as applicable, due to changes in interest rates, credit spreads or other market factors, including the value of the collateral underlying loans and the valuation of equity and debt securities. Management believes that the carrying values of its investments are reasonable taking into consideration these risks along with estimated collateral values, payment histories, and other borrower information.

The Company makes investments outside of the United States. The Company's non-U.S. investments are subject to the same risks associated with its U.S. investments as well as additional risks, such as fluctuations in foreign currency exchange rates, unexpected changes in regulatory requirements, heightened risk of political and economic instability, difficulties in managing non-U.S. investments, potentially adverse tax consequences and the burden of complying with a wide variety of foreign laws.

The Company is exposed to economic risk concentrations insofar as it is dependent on the ability of the KKR Funds to compensate it for the services which the Company provides to these funds. Further, the carried interest and incentive income component of this compensation is based on the ability of the KKR Funds to generate adequate returns on their investments. In addition, substantially all of the Company's net assets, after deducting the portion attributable to non-controlling interests, are comprised of investments in these funds.

Furthermore, the Company is exposed to economic risk concentrations related to certain large investments as well as concentrations of investments in certain industries and geographic locations, as disclosed in Note 3.

Due to the inherent uncertainty of valuations of investments which are illiquid and/or without a public market, which constitute a substantial portion of the Company's investments, the estimates of fair value may differ from the values that are ultimately realized by the Company, and those differences could be material.

The carrying amounts of cash and cash equivalents, restricted cash and cash equivalents, due from affiliates, debt obligations, and accounts payable, accrued expenses and other liabilities approximate fair value due to their short-term maturities. All investments are carried at fair value (as described in Note 2), with the exception of corporate loans, which are carried at amortized cost.

The carrying amounts and estimated fair values of the Company's other financial instruments as of December 31, 2006 and 2005 are as follows:

| | Carrying Value | | | Estimated Fai | | | air Value | |
|---|--------------------|----|--------|---------------|---------|------|-----------|--|
| | December 31, | | | | | | | |
| | 2006 2005 | | 2006 | | | 2005 | | |
| Assets | | | | | | | | |
| Corporate loans | \$ 749,788 | \$ | | \$ | 759,339 | \$ | | |
| Liabilities | | | | | | | | |
| Unrealized loss on foreign exchange contracts | \$ 202,750 | \$ | 57,426 | \$ | 202,750 | \$ | 57,426 | |

6. DEBT OBLIGATIONS

Debt obligations consist of the following:

| | | December 31, | | | | | |
|----------------------------|------|--------------|----|---------|--|--|--|
| | 2006 | | | 2005 | | | |
| Warehouse Facilities | \$ | 851,736 | \$ | | | | |
| Repurchase Agreements | | 52,385 | | | | | |
| Short-term Lines of Credit | | 44,682 | | 249,439 | | | |
| | \$ | 948,803 | \$ | 249,439 | | | |
| | | | | | | | |

The Company's Credit Strategy Funds leverage their portfolios of securities and loans through the use of short-term borrowings in the form of warehouse facilities and repurchase agreements. Each of the borrowings used by the Company bears interest at floating rates based on a spread above the London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR"). As of December 31, 2005, consolidated Credit Strategy Funds did not have any borrowings under repurchase agreements or warehouse facilities.

The following table presents summarized information with respect to borrowings in the Company's consolidated Credit Strategy Funds as of December 31, 2006:

| | Outstanding Borrowings Rate | | Weighted Average Remaining Maturity (in days) | 0 | Estimated Fair Value f Collateral(1) |
|-----------------------|-----------------------------|-------|---|----|--|
| Warehouse facilities | \$ 851,736 | 5.82% | 7 | \$ | 1,050,374 |
| Repurchase agreements | 52,385 | 5.63% | 5 | | 63,472 |
| Total | \$ 904,121 | | | \$ | 1,113,846 |
| | | | | | |

(1) Collateral for borrowings consists of fixed income securities, corporate securities and corporate loans (see Note 3).

As of December 31, 2006, the Company had repurchase agreements with the following counterparties:

| Counterparty(1) | Amount At Risk(2) | Weighted Average Maturity (Days) | Weighted Average Interest Rate |
|--------------------------------|--------------------------|---|---|
| Morgan Stanley & Co. Inc. | \$ 84,307 | 2 | 5.83% |
| Citigroup Global Markets Ltd. | 70,956 | 2 | 5.85% |
| J.P. Morgan Chase Bank, N.A. | 50,368 | 29 | 5.85% |
| Credit Suisse First Boston LLC | 4,787 | 2 | 5.55% |
| Bank of America Securities LLC | 1,149 | 8 | 5.55% |
| Total | \$ 211,567 | | |

- (1) Includes subsidiaries and affiliates of each counterparty listed.
- (2) Computed as an amount equal to the estimated fair value of securities or loans sold, plus accrued interest income, minus the sum of repurchase agreement liabilities plus interest expense.

The three special purpose entities formed by the Company during 2006 to complete secured financing transactions are KKR Financial CLO 2007-1, Ltd. ("CLO 2007-1"), KKR Financial CLO 2007-2, Ltd. ("CLO 2007-2"), and KKR Financial CLO 2007-3 ("CLO 2007-3). During August 2006, CLO 2007-1, CLO 2007-2 and CLO 2007-3 each entered into separate warehouse facilities, with a maximum commitment amount of \$600.0 million, \$500.0 million and \$600.0 million, respectively. Each of these facilities bears interest at a rate of one-month LIBOR plus 0.50%. The aggregate amount of borrowings outstanding under these facilities is \$851.7 million as of December 31, 2006.

As of December 31, 2006, all of the Company's borrowings were due in fewer than 365 days.

The Company maintains a \$25 million line of credit (the "Line") with a major financial institution that expires in 2008. The Line is available for general corporate purposes and the Company may re-borrow amounts repaid under the Line from time to time prior to its expiration or earlier termination. Outstanding amounts under the Line bear interest at the "prime rate" as defined in the agreement. There

are no fees associated with the Line. As of December 31, 2006 and 2005, no amounts were outstanding under the Line.

From time to time, the Company may borrow amounts to satisfy general short-term needs of the business by opening short-term lines of credit with established financial institutions. These amounts may be incremental to, or in lieu of, borrowings made under the Line, and are generally repaid within 30 days, at which time the line of credit is closed. Amounts outstanding under short-term lines of credit amounted to \$44,682 and \$249,439 as of December 31, 2006 and 2005, respectively. These borrowings bear interest at floating rates as defined in the respective agreements. There are no fees associated with these lines of credit.

7. INCOME TAXES

The Company has provided for New York City unincorporated business tax for certain entities based on a statutory rate of 4%. Certain consolidated entities of the Company are subject to income tax of the foreign countries in which they conduct business. The Company's effective income tax rate was approximately .37%, .31% and .80% for the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively.

| | Year Ended December 31, | | | | | |
|----------------------------|-------------------------|-------|----|-------|----|-------|
| | | 2006 | | 2005 | | 2004 |
| Current | | | | | | |
| Foreign Income Tax | \$ | 3,206 | \$ | 2,132 | \$ | 3,507 |
| State and Local Income Tax | | 700 | | 710 | | 2,600 |
| Subtotal | | 3,906 | | 2,842 | | 6,107 |
| Deferred | | | | | | |
| Foreign Income Tax | | 257 | | 58 | | 158 |
| | _ | | _ | | _ | |
| Subtotal | | 257 | | 58 | | 158 |
| Total Income Taxes | \$ | 4,163 | \$ | 2,900 | \$ | 6,265 |

Income taxes are provided at the applicable statutory rates. The tax effects of the changes in the temporary differences in the areas listed below resulted in deferred tax assets and liabilities:

| | | December 31, | | |
|----------------------------------|------|--------------|------|-----|
| | | 2006 | 2005 | |
| Deferred Tax Assets | | | | |
| Asset Retirement Obligations | | \$ 186 | \$ | |
| Other | | 74 | | |
| Total Deferred Tax Assets | | \$ 260 | \$ | |
| Deferred Tax Liabilities | | | | |
| Depreciation | | \$ 1,315 | \$ | 686 |
| Total Deferred Tax Liabilities | | \$ 1,315 | \$ | 686 |
| | F-30 | | | |

A deferred tax asset has not been recognized for certain foreign timing differences as it is more likely than not that the asset will not be recognized. As of December 31, 2006, the amount of the asset not recognized is approximately \$6 million.

The Company's Deferred Tax Assets and Deferred Tax Liabilities are included in the combined financial statements within Other Assets and Accounts Payable, Accrued Expenses and Other Liabilities, respectively.

The following table reconciles the provision for income taxes to the U.S. federal statutory tax rate:

| | Year Ended December 31, | | | | |
|---|-------------------------|---------|---------|--|--|
| | 2006 | 2005 | 2004 | | |
| Statutory U. S. Federal Income Tax Rate | 35.00% | 35.00% | 35.00% | | |
| Income Passed Through to Partners | (35.00) | (35.00) | (35.00) | | |
| Foreign Income Taxes | 0.31 | 0.23 | 0.47 | | |
| State and Local Income Taxes | 0.06 | 0.08 | 0.33 | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |

0.37%

0.31%

0.80%

8. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Effective Income Tax Rate

As of December 31, 2006 and 2005, Due from Affiliates was comprised of the following:

| | | December 31, | | | | |
|-------------------------------|----|--------------|----|--------|--|--|
| | | 2006 2005 | | | | |
| Due from Portfolio Companies | \$ | 48,596 | \$ | 7,992 | | |
| Due from Principals | | 34,969 | | 5,305 | | |
| Due from Related Entities | | 13,790 | | 26,621 | | |
| Due from Unconsolidated Funds | | 13,105 | | 3,673 | | |
| Loans to Principals | | 5,101 | | 6,496 | | |
| - | _ | | _ | | | |
| | \$ | 115,561 | \$ | 50,087 | | |
| | \$ | 115,561 | \$ | 50,087 | | |

Discretionary Investments

Certain of the Company's investment professionals, including its Principals and other qualifying employees, are permitted to invest and have invested their own capital in side-by-side investments with its Traditional Private Equity Funds. Side-by-side investments are investments in Portfolio Companies that are made on the same terms and conditions as those acquired by the applicable fund, except that the side-by-side investments are not subject to management fees or a carried interest. The cash invested by these individuals aggregated \$110.4 million, \$63.0 million and \$13.9 million for the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively. These investments are not included in the accompanying combined financial statements.

Contingent Repayment Guarantee

Certain Company personnel who have received carried interest distributions with respect to Traditional Private Equity Funds have personally guaranteed, on a several basis and subject to a cap, the contingent obligations of the general partners of the Traditional Private Equity Funds to repay amounts to fund limited partners pursuant to the general partners' equity clawback obligations, if any, as described in Note 2.

Loans to Principals

From time-to-time and as conditions warrant, the Company lends amounts to its Principals to fund short-term liquidity needs. These loans earn interest at floating rates that approximate market rates and such interest aggregated \$678, \$263 and \$154, for the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively.

Aircraft and Other Services

Certain of the Senior Principals own aircraft that the Company uses for business purposes in the ordinary course of our operations. These Senior Principals paid for the purchase of these aircraft with their personal funds and bear all operating, personnel and maintenance costs associated with their operation. The hourly rates that the Company pays for the use of these aircraft are based on current market rates for chartering private aircraft of the same type. The Company paid \$6,518, \$5,764 and \$5,348 for the use of these aircraft during the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively.

Facilities

Certain of the Senior Principals are partners in a real-estate based partnership that maintains an ownership interest in our Menlo Park location. Payments made to this partnership aggregated \$1,821, \$1,683 and \$1,637, for the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004, respectively.

9. SEGMENT REPORTING

The Company operates through two reportable business segments. These segments, which are differentiated primarily by their investment focuses and strategies, consist of the following:

Private Equity The Company's private equity segment involves sponsoring and managing a group of funds that make primarily control-oriented investments in connection with leveraged buyouts and other similar investment opportunities. These funds are managed by Kohlberg Kravis Roberts & Co. L.P. and currently consist of a number of Traditional Private Equity Funds and KPE.

Credit The Company's credit segment involves sponsoring and managing a group of private and publicly traded Credit Strategy Funds. These funds are managed by KKR Financial Advisors LLC and currently consist of KFN and the SCF, which is comprised of three side-by-side private credit strategy funds. Two of the side-by-side funds in the SCF and one of the structured finance vehicles managed by the Company have been consolidated in the accompanying combined financial statements of the Company.

Economic Net Income ("ENI") and Fee Related Earnings ("FRE") are key performance measures used by management. ENI is a measure of profitability for the Company's reportable segments and represents income before taxes. FRE represents income before taxes adjusted to (i) exclude the expenses of consolidated funds, (ii) include management fees earned from consolidated funds that were eliminated in consolidation (iii) exclude investment income and (iv) exclude non-controlling interests in income of consolidated entities. These measures are used by management for the Company's segments in making resource deployment and other operational decisions.

Management makes operating decisions and assesses the performance of each of the Company's business segments based on financial and operating metrics and data that is presented excluding the impact of any of the KKR Funds that are consolidated into the combined financial statements. Consequently, all segment data excludes the assets, liabilities and operating results related to the KKR Funds.

The following table presents the financial data for the Company's reportable segments and the reconciliation to the combined financial statements as of December 31, 2006 and for the year then ended:

Year Ended December 31, 2006

| | _ | | | | | |
|---|----|-------------------|--------------------|---------------------------------|----------------------------|------------------|
| | | Private Equity | Credit Oriented | Total Reportable Segments | Combination Adjustments | Combined |
| Fee Income(a) | \$ | 361,467 | \$ 80,726 | \$ 442,193 | \$ (31,864) | \$ 410,329 |
| Expenses(b) | | (214,277) | (30,855) | (245,132) | (22,334) | (267,466) |
| Fee Related Earnings | | 147,190 | 49,871 | 197,061 | (54,198) | 142,863 |
| Investment Income(c) | | 935,136 | 10,103 | 945,239 | 3,055,683 | 4,000,922 |
| Income before Non-Controlling Interests in Income of Consolidated Entities and Income Taxes | | 1,082,326 | 59,974 | 1,142,300 | 3,001,485 | 4,143,785 |
| Non-Controlling Interests in Income of Consolidated Entities | | , , , , , , | (25,428) | (25,428) | (3,001,485) | (3,026,913) |
| Economic Net Income | \$ | 1,082,326 | \$ 34,546 | \$ 1,116,872 | \$ | \$ 1,116,872 |
| Total Assets(d) | \$ | 1,795,642 | \$ 72,034 | \$ 1,867,676 | \$ 21,425,107 | \$ 23,292,783 |

- (a)

 The Fee Income adjustment primarily represents the elimination of management fees earned by the Company upon consolidation of the KKR Funds.
- (b)

 The Expenses adjustment primarily represents the inclusion of certain operating expenses upon consolidation of the KKR Funds.
- (c)

 The Investment Income adjustment primarily represents the inclusion of investment income allocable to non-controlling interests in consolidated entities upon consolidation of the KKR Funds.
- (d) The Total Assets adjustment primarily represents the inclusion of private equity and credit investments that are allocable to non-controlling interests in consolidated entities upon consolidation of the KKR Funds.

The following table presents the financial data for the Company's reportable segments and the reconciliation to the combined financial statements as of December 31, 2005 and for the year then ended:

Year Ended December 31, 2005

| | Private Equity | Credit Oriented | Total Reportable Segments | | Combination Adjustments | Combined |
|---|-------------------|--------------------|---------------------------------|----|----------------------------|------------------|
| Fee Income(a) | \$ 202,106 | \$ 44,484 | \$ 246,590 | \$ | (13,645) | \$ 232,945 |
| Expenses(b) | (139,098) | (17,881) | (156,979) | | (11,312) | (168,291) |
| Fee Related Earnings | 63,008 | 26,603 | 89,611 | | (24,957) | 64,654 |
| Investment Income(c) | 864,812 | 3,268 | 868,080 | | 2,872,819 | 3,740,899 |
| Income before Non-Controlling Interests in Income of Consolidated Entities and Income Taxes | 927,820 | 29,871 | 957,691 | | 2,847,862 | 3,805,553 |
| Non-Controlling Interests in Income of Consolidated Entities | ,. | (13,324) | (13,324) | _ | (2,847,862) | (2,861,186) |
| Economic Net Income | \$ 927,820 | \$ 16,547 | \$ 944,367 | \$ | | \$ 944,367 |
| Total Assets(d) | \$ 1,739,668 | \$ 74,362 | \$ 1,814,030 | \$ | 11,555,382 | \$ 13,369,412 |

- (a)

 The Fee Income adjustment primarily represents the elimination of management fees earned by the Company upon consolidation of the KKR Funds.
- (b) The Expenses adjustment primarily represents the inclusion of certain operating expenses upon consolidation of the KKR Funds.
- (c)

 The Investment Income adjustment primarily represents the inclusion of investment income allocable to non-controlling interests in consolidated entities upon consolidation of the KKR Funds.
- (d)

 The Total Assets adjustment primarily represents the inclusion of private equity and credit investments that are allocable to non-controlling interests in consolidated entities upon consolidation of the KKR Funds.

F-34

The following table presents the financial data for the Company's reportable segments and the reconciliation to the combined financial statements as of December 31, 2004 and for the year then ended:

Year Ended December 31, 2004

| | Private Equity | Credit Oriented | Total Reportable Segments | Combination Adjustments | Combined |
|---|-------------------|--------------------|---------------------------------|----------------------------|-----------------|
| Fee Income(a) | \$ 172,808 | \$ 10,085 | \$ 182,893 | \$ 569 | \$ 183,462 |
| Expenses(b) | (119,744) | (4,359) | (124,103) | (9,942) | (134,045) |
| Fee Related Earnings | 53,064 | 5,726 | 58,790 | (9,373) | 49,417 |
| Investment Income(c) | 723,700 | | 723,700 | 2,370,843 | 3,094,543 |
| Income before Non-Controlling Interests in Income of Consolidated Entities and Income Taxes | 776,764 | 5,726 | 782,490 | 2,361,470 | 3,143,960 |
| Non-Controlling Interests in Income of | ,,,,,, | -, | , , , , , | _,_,,,,, | 2,2 12,2 00 |
| Consolidated Entities | | (2,839) | (2,839) | (2,361,470) | (2,364,309) |
| Economic Net Income | \$ 776,764 | \$ 2,887 | \$ 779,651 | \$ | \$ 779,651 |
| Total Assets(d) | \$ 1,132,032 | \$ 30,496 | \$ 1,162,528 | \$ 8,538,950 | \$ 9,701,478 |
| | | | | | |

- (a)

 The Fee Income adjustment primarily represents the elimination of management fees earned by the Company upon consolidation of the KKR Funds.
- (b) The Expenses adjustment primarily represents the inclusion of certain operating expenses upon consolidation of the KKR Funds.
- (c)

 The Investment Income adjustment primarily represents the inclusion of investment income allocable to non-controlling interests in consolidated entities upon consolidation of the KKR Funds.
- (d) The Total Assets adjustment primarily represents the inclusion of private equity and credit investments that are allocable to non-controlling interests in consolidated entities upon consolidation of the KKR Funds.

10. COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

Debt Covenants

Borrowings of the KKR Funds contain various customary loan covenants. These covenants do not, in management's opinion, materially restrict KKR's investment or financing strategy. The Company is in compliance with all of its loan covenants as of December 31, 2006.

Investment Commitments

The KKR Funds had signed investment commitments with respect to private equity investments of approximately \$3.4 billion as of December 31, 2006. Individually, only Biomet, Inc. with a total equity commitment of \$1,428,000, is expected to exceed 5% of the net assets of consolidated private equity funds as of December 31, 2006. As of December 31, 2006 the KKR Funds have provided guarantees related to signed investment commitments, which would require the payment of up to \$200 million in the event that such commitments were withdrawn by the Company without cause.

The general partners of the Traditional Private Equity Funds had unfunded general partner capital commitments to such funds of approximately \$413 million as of December 31, 2006.

Indemnifications

In the normal course of business, the Company and its subsidiaries enter into contracts that contain a variety of representations and warranties and provide general indemnifications. The Company's maximum exposure under these arrangements is unknown as this would involve future claims that may be made against the Company's that have not yet occurred. However, based on experience, the Company expects the risk of material loss to be remote.

Litigation

The Company is, from time to time, a defendant in legal actions from transactions conducted in the ordinary course of business. Management believes the ultimate liability arising from such actions that existed as of December 31, 2006, if any, will not materially affect the Company's results of operations, liquidity or financial position.

In early 2007, thirteen private equity firms, including the Company, were named as defendants in a purported class action complaint by shareholders in public companies recently acquired by private equity firms. The complaint alleged that the defendant firms engaged in certain cooperative behavior during the bidding process in going-private transactions in violation of antitrust laws and that this purported behavior suppressed the price paid by the private equity firms for the plaintiffs' shares in the acquired companies below that which would otherwise have been paid in the absence of such behavior. The complaint sought treble damages of an unspecified amount. In June 2007, this suit was dismissed by the plaintiffs without prejudice.

In addition, in the ordinary course of business, the Company is and can be both the defendant and the plaintiff in numerous actions with respect to bankruptcy, insolvency and other types of proceedings. Such lawsuits may involve claims that adversely affect the value of certain investments owned by the KKR Funds. Although the ultimate outcome of actions cannot be ascertained with certainty, the Company believes that the resolution of any such actions will not have a material adverse effect on its financial condition, liquidity or results of operations.

As of December 31, 2006 and 2005, no amounts were accrued relating to threatened or pending litigation.

Operating Leases

The Company leases office space under non-cancelable lease agreements in New York, Menlo Park, London, Paris, Hong Kong, Tokyo and San Francisco. There are no rent holidays, contingent rent, rent concessions or leasehold improvement incentives associated with any of our property leases. The following is a summary of our major lease terms:

| | Lease End Dates | A | Current nnual Rent | Scheduled Rent Increases | Escalations | Renewal Periods |
|---------------|--------------------|----|-----------------------|-------------------------------------|-------------|--------------------|
| New York | 4/10-12/14 | \$ | 6,408 | None | None | 5 Year Option |
| Menlo Park | 8/08-04/11 | | 1,781 | Initial: monthly, annual thereafter | 2.5%-3.0% | 10 Year Option |
| London | 3/19-10/20 | | 2,974 | None | None | None |
| Paris | 10/11 | | 401 | None | None | None |
| Hong Kong | 9/09-12/11 | | 1,564 | None | None | 3 Year Option |
| Tokyo | 3/09-12/10 | | 1,113 | None | None | None |
| San Francisco | 7/16 | | 1,337 | Bi-annual thereafter | None | None |

As of December 31, 2006, the approximate aggregate minimum future payments, net of sublease income, required on the operating leases are as follows:

| Year Ending December 31, | | Amount |
|---------------------------------|----|---------|
| 2007 | \$ | 14,851 |
| 2008 | | 14,826 |
| 2009 | | 13,789 |
| 2010 | | 13,450 |
| 2011 | | 11,438 |
| Thereafter | _ | 48,336 |
| Total minimum payments required | \$ | 116,690 |

Rent expense recognized on a straight-line basis for the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004, was \$13,315, \$10,425 and \$8,574, respectively.

11. BENEFIT PLANS

The Company provides a 401(k) plan (the "Plan") for eligible employees in the United States. For certain finance and administrative professionals who are participants in the Plan, the Company may, in its discretion, contribute an amount after the end of the Plan year, however the amount may not be more than \$20 per employee per Plan year. For the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004, the Company incurred expenses of \$2,430, \$1,896 and \$1,927, respectively, in connection with the Plan.

In order to align the interests of certain of its employees and external advisors with those of the Company, the Company maintains various profit sharing arrangements which provide for a sharing of the income earned on the Company's investments and carried interests in the KKR Funds. Portfolio

investment losses do not reduce the awards made on profitable portfolio investments regardless of whether they are realized or unrealized. For the years ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004, the Company incurred costs of \$19,113, \$15,572 and \$10,983, respectively, in connection with these plans.

12. SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

Asian Fund

In 2007, the Asian Fund was formed to make private equity investments in Asia. The fund is expected to hold its final closing in the third quarter of 2007 with an aggregate of \$4.0 billion of capital commitments from fund investors, including a \$100 million commitment from the fund's general partner. The investment period for the fund will commence on the date of the fund's first investment and will remain open for a period of up to six years, unless terminated earlier in accordance with the fund's governing documents.

Investments

During 2007, the KKR Funds made private equity investments in an aggregate amount of approximately \$1.5 billion. Individually, none of these investments exceeded 5% of the net assets of consolidated private equity investments.

Investment Commitments

As of July 2, 2007, the KKR Funds committed to approximately \$10.5 billion in nine private equity investments. Such funds have provided guarantees related to certain signed investment commitments which would require the payment of up to \$1.7 billion in the event that such commitments were withdrawn by the Company without cause.

Long-Term Debt

During the quarter ended March 31, 2007, KPE entered into a financing arrangement with a major financial institution with respect to \$350 million of a \$700 million convertible notes investment.

KKR GROUP

Combined Statements of Financial Condition (Unaudited)

As of March 31, 2007 and 2006

(Dollars in Thousands)

| | March 31, 2007 |] | December 31, 2006 | Pro forma March 31, 2007 |
|--|-----------------------|----|----------------------|--------------------------------|
| Assets | | | | |
| Cash and Cash Equivalents | \$ 97,169 | \$ | 92,991 | \$ 97,169 |
| Cash and Cash Equivalents Held at Consolidated Entities | 1,851,718 | | 2,299,650 | 1,851,718 |
| Restricted Cash and Cash Equivalents | 174,141 | | 108,295 | 174,141 |
| Investments, at Fair Value | 23,568,572 | | 20,538,247 | 23,568,572 |
| Due from Affiliates | 78,163 | | 115,561 | 78,163 |
| Other Assets | 117,541 | | 138,039 | 117,541 |
| Total Assets | \$ 25,887,304 | \$ | 23,292,783 | \$ 25,887,304 |
| Liabilities and Partners' Capital | | | | |
| Debt Obligations | \$ 1,685,687 | \$ | 948,803 | \$ 1,685,687 |
| Accounts Payable, Accrued Expenses and Other Liabilities | 394,044 | | 333,120 | 394,044 |
| Total Liabilities | 2,079,731 | | 1,281,923 | 2,079,731 |
| Commitments and Contingencies | | | | |
| Non-Controlling Interests in Consolidated Entities | 21,907,784 | | 20,201,548 | 23,807,573 |
| Partners' Capital | | | | |
| Partners' Capital | 1,892,527 | | 1,801,686 | |
| Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income | 7,262 | | 7,626 | |
| Total Partners' Capital | 1,899,789 | | 1,809,312 | |
| Total Liabilities and Partners' Capital | \$ 25,887,304 | \$ | 23,292,783 | \$ 25,887,304 |
| | _ | | | |

See notes to combined financial statements.

F-39

KKR GROUP

Combined Statements of Income (Unaudited)

For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2007 and 2006

(Dollars in Thousands)

Three Months Ended March 31,

| 27,345 4,624 31,555 16,810 | \$ | 22,601 6,482 15,934 |
|-------------------------------------|---|---|
| 27,345 4,624 31,555 16,810 | \$ | 22,601 6,482 15,934 |
| 27,345 4,624 31,555 16,810 | \$ | 22,601 6,482 15,934 |
| 4,624 31,555 16,810 | | 6,482 15,934 |
| 4,624 31,555 16,810 | | 6,482 15,934 |
| 4,624 31,555 16,810 | | 6,482 15,934 |
| 31,555 16,810 | | 15,934 |
| 16,810 | | |
| 80,334 | | 4,778 |
| 80,334 | | |
| | | 49,795 |
| | | |
| 1,482,054 | | 933,407 |
| 19,471 | | 51,725 |
| 68,269 | | 11,119 |
| (15,593) | | (1,366) |
| 1,554,201 | | 994,885 |
| 1,542,707 | | 1,038,888 |
| 1,161,162 | | 777,505 |
| 381,545 | | 261,383 |
| 627 | | 767 |
| 380,918 | \$ | 260,616 |
| | (15,593) 1,554,201 1,542,707 1,161,162 381,545 627 | (15,593) 1,554,201 1,542,707 1,161,162 381,545 627 |

See notes to combined financial statements.

F-40

KKR GROUP

Combined Statements of Changes in Partners' Capital (Unaudited)

For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2007 and 2006

(Dollars in Thousands)

| | | Partners' Capital | | cumulated Other aprehensive ome (Loss) | Total Partners' Capital | |
|---------------------------------|----|----------------------|----|---|-------------------------------|--|
| Balance at January 1, 2007 | \$ | 1,801,686 | \$ | 7,626 | 1,809,312 | |
| Comprehensive Income: | | | | | | |
| Net Income | | 380,918 | | | 380,918 | |
| Other Comprehensive Income | | | | | | |
| Currency Translation Adjustment | | | | (364) | (364) | |
| Total Comprehensive Income | | | | | 380,554 | |
| Capital Contributions | | 69,233 | | | 69,233 | |
| Capital Distributions | | (359,310) | | | (359,310) | |
| Balance at March 31, 2007 | \$ | 1,892,527 | \$ | 7,262 | \$ 1,899,789 | |
| | | | | | | |

See notes to combined financial statements.

KKR GROUP

Combined Statements of Cash Flows (Unaudited)

For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2007 and 2006

(Dollars in Thousands)

| Three I | Months | Ended | March | 1 3: | 1, |
|---------|--------|-------|-------|------|----|
|---------|--------|-------|-------|------|----|

| | | 2007 | 2006 |
|---|----|---|---------------|
| Cash Flows from Operating Activities | | | |
| Net Income | \$ | 380,918 | \$ 260,616 |
| Adjustments to Reconcile Net Income to Net Cash (Used in) Provided By | | | |
| Operating Activities: | | | |
| Non-Controlling Interests in Income of Consolidated Entities | | 1,161,162 | 777,505 |
| Net Realized Gains on Investments | | (417,997) | (1,651,340) |
| Change in Unrealized (Gains) Losses on Investments Allocable to KKR Group | | (219,362) | 150,942 |
| Change in Unrealized (Gains) Losses on Investments Allocable to | | | ĺ |
| Non-Controlling Interests | | (844,695) | 566,991 |
| Other Non-Cash Amounts Included in Net Income | | (13,471) | (8,308) |
| Cash Flows Due to Changes in Operating Assets and Liabilities: | | , , , | |
| Change in Cash and Cash Equivalents Held at Consolidated Entities | | 447,932 | (104,730) |
| Change in Due from Affiliates | | 37,398 | (5,772) |
| Change in Other Assets | | 25,221 | (102,186) |
| Change in Accounts Payable, Accrued Expenses and Other Liabilities | | 73,930 | 22,728 |
| Investments Purchased | | (3,177,768) | (1,200,438) |
| Cash Proceeds from Sale of Investments | | 1,953,463 | 1,684,574 |
| | _ | ,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,, | , , |
| Net Cash (Used In) Provided By Operating Activities | | (593,269) | 390,582 |
| Cash Flows from Investing Activities | | | |
| Change in Restricted Cash and Cash Equivalents | | (65,846) | |
| Purchase of Furniture, Equipment and Leasehold Improvements | | (5,586) | (2,933) |
| | | | |
| Net Cash Used in Investing Activities | | (71,432) | (2,933) |
| | | | |
| Cash Flows from Financing Activities | | | |
| Distributions to Non-Controlling Interests in Consolidated Entities | | (1,004,782) | (1,552,958) |
| Contributions from Non-Controlling Interests in Consolidated Entities | | 1,536,370 | 1,656,877 |
| Distributions to Partners | | (318,826) | (338,278) |
| Contributions from Partners | | 69,233 | 79,210 |
| Proceeds from Debt Obligations | | 387,766 | 614 |
| Repayment of Debt Obligations | | (882) | (249,439) |
| Net Cash Provided By (Used in) Investing Activities | | 668,879 | (403,974) |
| | | | |
| Net Increase (Decrease) in Cash and Cash Equivalents | | 4,178 | (16,365) |
| Cash and Cash Equivalents, Beginning of Period | | 92,991 | 96,293 |
| Cash and Cash Equivalents, End of Period | \$ | 97,169 | \$ 79,928 |
| Supplemental Disalogues of Cosh Flow Information | | | |
| Supplemental Disclosures of Cash Flow Information | | 2.207 | 1.760 |
| Payments for Interest | | 2,207 | 1,762 |
| Payments for Income Taxes | | 1,171 | 889 |

Three Months Ended March 31,

| Supplemental Non-Cash Financing Activities | | | |
|---|---------|---------|--------------|
| Non-Cash Distributions to Partners | | | \$ 35,985 |
| Increase in Debt Obligations | \$ | 350,000 | |
| Capital Contributions Received in Advance from Non-Controlling Interest Holders | | | |
| in Consolidated Entities | \$ | 15,081 | |
| See notes to combined financial state | ements. | | |
| | | | |

KKR GROUP

Notes to Condensed Combined Financial Statements (Unaudited)

(All Dollars Are in Thousands Except Where Otherwise Noted)

1. ORGANIZATION AND BASIS OF PRESENTATION

The KKR Group (the "Company") is a global alternative asset manager with principal executive offices in New York and Menlo Park, California. The Company's alternative asset management business involves sponsoring and managing investment funds that make investments worldwide in private equity and debt transactions on behalf of third-party investors and the Company's owners ("Principals"), including its founders. In connection with these activities, the Company also manages substantial investments in public equity. With respect to certain funds that it sponsors, the Company commits to contribute a specified amount of equity as the general partner of the fund (ranging from approximately 2% to 3% of the funds' total capital commitments) to fund a portion of acquisition price for the fund's investments.

The accompanying combined financial statements of the Company include the results of six of the Company's private equity funds and two of the Company's credit strategy funds (the "KKR Funds") and the general partners and management companies of those funds. The Company operates as a single professional services firm and carries out its investment activities under the "KKR" brand name. The entities comprising the Company are under the common control of our senior Principals (the "Senior Principals"). The Senior Principals are actively involved in the Company's operations and management.

The accompanying combined financial statements include the accounts of the following funds and management companies: Kohlberg Kravis Roberts & Co. L.P., KKR 1996 Fund, KKR European Fund, KKR Millennium Fund, KKR European Fund II, KKR 2006 Fund, KKR Private Equity Investors, KKR Strategic Capital Funds, KKR Financial LLC, and the general partners and managing members of the above-mentioned entities.

KKR Financial Holdings LLC ("KFN"), formerly KKR Financial Corp., is a publicly traded credit strategy fund whose limited liability interests are listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "KFN." KFN is managed by the Company but is not under the common control of the Senior Principals or otherwise consolidated by the Company. KFN was organized in August 2004 and completed its initial public offering on June 24, 2005. As of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, KFN had consolidated assets of \$16.7 billion and \$17.6 billion, respectively, and stockholders' equity of \$1.7 billion at both March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006.

For management reporting purposes, the Company operates through two reportable business segments:

Private Equity The Company's private equity segment involves sponsoring and managing a group of funds that make primarily control-oriented investments in connection with leveraged buyouts and other similar investment opportunities. These funds are managed by Kohlberg Kravis Roberts & Co. L.P. and currently consist of a number of private equity funds that have a finite life and investment period ("Traditional Private Equity Funds") and KKR Private Equity Investors, a private equity-oriented permanent capital fund that has a perpetual existence and investment period ("KPE").

Credit The Company's credit segment involves sponsoring and managing a group of private and publicly traded investment funds that invests primarily in corporate debt ("Credit Strategy Funds") and managing structured finance vehicles. The Credit Strategy Funds are managed by subsidiaries of KKR Financial LLC and currently consist of KFN and the KKR Strategic Capital Funds (the "SCF"), which are comprised of three side-by-side private credit strategy funds. Two of the side-by-side funds in the SCF and all of the structured finance vehicles managed by the Company have been consolidated in the accompanying combined financial statements of the Company.

The instruments governing the Traditional Private Equity Funds provide that the funds will continue in existence for a varying term (generally up to 18 years from the date of initial funding), unless the funds are terminated by the Principals or through an event of dissolution, as defined in the applicable governing instruments. The instruments governing KPE and the Credit Strategy Funds generally provide that those funds will continue in existence indefinitely, unless the funds are terminated earlier as provided in the applicable governing instruments.

The Company has three primary sources of income: (i) fee income (consisting primarily of management, transaction and monitoring fees); (ii) amounts received from the Company's funds in the form of a carried interest or other distribution that entitles the Company to a disproportionate share of the gains generated by the funds; and (iii) investment income generated through the investment of the Company's own capital in its funds and other proprietary investments.

The KKR Funds are consolidated by the Company pursuant to accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAP") as described in Note 2, notwithstanding the fact that the Company has only a minority economic interest in those funds. Specifically, the general partners of the KKR Funds consolidate their respective funds and certain of their respective entities in accordance with Emerging Issues Task Force ("EITF") No. 04-5, "Determining Whether a General Partner, or the General Partners as a Group, Controls a Limited Partnership or Similar Entity When the Limited Partners Have Certain Rights." Consequently, the Company's combined financial statements reflect the assets, liabilities, revenues, expenses, investment income and cash flows of the consolidated KKR Funds on a gross basis, and the majority of the economic interests in those funds, which are held by third-party investors, are reflected as non-controlling interests in consolidated entities in the accompanying combined financial statements. Substantially all of the management fees and certain other amounts earned by the Company from those funds are eliminated in combination. However, because the eliminated amounts are earned from, and funded by, non-controlling interest holders, the Company's allocable share of the net income from those funds is increased by the amounts eliminated. Accordingly, the combination of the KKR Funds has no net effect on the Company's net income or partners' capital. See Note 2.

2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

General

Basis of Accounting The accompanying combined financial statements are prepared in accordance with GAAP. The condensed combined financial statements and these notes are unaudited and exclude some of the disclosures required in annual financial statements. Management believes it has made all necessary adjustments (consisting of only normal recurring items) so that the condensed combined financial statements are presented fairly and that estimates made in preparing its condensed combined financial statements are reasonable and prudent. The operating results presented for interim periods are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for any other interim period or for the entire year. These condensed combined financial statements should be read in conjunction with the combined financial statements of the Company included elsewhere in this prospectus.

Principles of Consolidation The Company's policy is to consolidate those entities in which it, through the Senior Principals, has control. Hereinafter, all entities that are included in the accompanying combined financial statements are referred to as consolidated entities.

The consolidated entities are under the common control of the Senior Principals. The accompanying combined financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its consolidated entities, which are comprised of (i) those entities in which the Company, directly or through the Senior Principals, has majority ownership and has control over significant operating, financial and investing decisions, and (ii) the consolidated KKR Funds, which are those entities in which the Company, through the Senior Principals, holds substantive, controlling general partner or managing member interests. With respect to the consolidated KKR Funds, the Company generally has operational discretion and control, and fund investors have no substantive rights to impact ongoing governance and operating activities of the fund.

The KKR Funds do not consolidate their majority-owned and controlled investments in portfolio companies ("Portfolio Companies"). Rather, those investments are accounted for as investments and carried at fair value as described below.

Intercompany transactions and balances have been eliminated.

Non-Controlling Interests in Consolidated Entities Non-controlling interests in consolidated entities represent the ownership interests in consolidated entities, including consolidated KKR Funds, held by entities or persons other than the Principals. Non-controlling interest holders in the Company have a substantial ownership position in the Company's combined total assets (approximately 85% as of March 31, 2007).

Allocation of income to non-controlling interests in consolidated KKR Funds is based on the respective funds' governing instruments.

In the case of the Traditional Private Equity Funds, profits on capital invested on behalf of limited partners are allocated to the limited partners in an amount equal to 80% of the ratio of their capital contributions to the total capital contributed by all partners with respect to each investment. The general partners of the funds receive the remaining portion of the profits in the form of a carried interest. Losses on a fund's investments are first applied to the excess of any prior income over such losses. Any remaining fund losses are applied to the equity accounts of the partners in proportion to their capital contributed with respect to each individual investment, until the partners' equity accounts have been reduced to zero. Any remaining fund losses are allocated to the fund's general partner.

In the case of KPE, one of the fund's general partners holds an economic interest in the fund that will entitle it to a disproportionate share of the gains generated by the fund's direct investments once the fund's capitalization costs (the "Creditable Amount") have been recouped as described below. This economic interest consists of:

a carried interest that generally will allocate to the general partner 20% of the gain that is realized on direct private equity investments that are made with fund investors' capital after any realized losses on other direct private equity investments have been recovered; and

a distribution right that generally will allocate to the general partner 20% of the annual increase in the net asset value of all other direct investments that are made with fund investors' capital above the highest net asset value at which an incentive amount was previously made.

The general partner is not entitled to a carried interest or incentive distribution right with respect to the fund's indirect investments, which consist of investments made through other funds that the Company sponsors. However, if the fund acquires a partner interest in one of the Company's other funds from a

third party, the amount of distributions that the general partner receives pursuant to its distribution right may be adjusted to reflect realized gains or losses relating to the value of the acquired partner interest. As noted above, the general partner of KPE has agreed to forego receiving a carried interest or distribution until the profits on investments with respect to which it would be entitled to receive a carried interest or distribution equal the Creditable Amount. As of March 31, 2007, the Creditable Amount had a remaining balance of \$230,358.

Use of Estimates The preparation of the combined financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the combined financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues, expenses and investment income during the reporting periods. Such estimates include but are not limited to the valuation of Portfolio Companies owned by the KKR Funds, financial instruments owned and other matters that affect reported amounts of assets and liabilities. Actual results could differ from those estimates and such differences could be material to the combined financial statements.

Income Statement Measurements

Fee Income Fee income is comprised of (i) transaction fees received from Portfolio Companies, (ii) monitoring fees received from Portfolio Companies and (iii) management fees received from unconsolidated funds. Such fees are based upon the contractual terms of fund management and related agreements and are recognized in the period during which the related services are performed and the amounts have been contractually earned.

For the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, fee income consists of the following:

| | Th | Three Months Ended March 31, | | | |
|--|----|------------------------------|----|--------|--|
| | | 2007 | | 2006 | |
| Transaction Fees Received from Portfolio Companies | \$ | 31,534 | \$ | 61,899 | |
| Monitoring Fees Received from Portfolio Companies | | 12,403 | | 18,737 | |
| Management Fees Received from Unconsolidated Funds | | 24,903 | | 13,162 | |
| | | | | | |
| Total Fee Income | \$ | 68,840 | \$ | 93,798 | |
| | | | | | |

Management fees received from consolidated and unconsolidated funds For the Traditional Private Equity Funds, gross management fees generally range from 1% to 1.5% of committed capital during the fund's investment period and approximately .75% of invested capital after the expiration of the fund's investment period. Typically, an investment period is defined as a period of up to six years. The actual length of the period may be shorter based on the timing and use of committed capital.

For KPE, management fees are determined quarterly based on 25% of the sum of (i) that fund's equity up to and including \$3 billion multiplied by 1.25% plus (ii) that fund's equity in excess of \$3 billion multiplied by 1%. For purposes of calculating the management fee, equity is an amount defined in the management agreement. Until the Creditable Amount is reached, the Company has generally agreed to reduce the amount of management fees payable by the fund in any period by any carried interest or incentive distributions that the Company or its affiliates receive during the period pursuant to a carried interest in a private equity fund in which KPE invests.

Management fees received from consolidated KKR Funds are eliminated in consolidation. However, because these amounts are funded by, and earned from, non-controlling interest holders, the Company's allocated share of the net income from consolidated KKR Funds is increased by the amount of fees that are eliminated. Accordingly, the elimination of the fees does not have a net effect on the Company's net income or partners' capital.

The Company's management agreement with KFN provides, among other things, that KFN is responsible for paying to the Company certain fees and reimbursements, consisting of a base management fee, an incentive fee and reimbursement for out-of-pocket and certain other costs and expenses incurred by the Company on behalf of KFN. The Company earns an annual base management fee, computed monthly in arrears, in an amount equal to adjusted equity multiplied by 1.75%. For purposes of calculating the base management fee, adjusted equity is an amount defined in the management agreement. In addition to the management fee, the Company receives a quarterly incentive fee when the return on assets under management exceeds certain benchmark returns or other performance targets. This incentive fee is accrued quarterly based on performance to date versus the performance benchmark stated in the management agreement.

The Company's management agreement with KFN is scheduled to expire on December 31, 2007 but will automatically be renewed for successive one-year terms following that date unless the agreements are terminated in accordance with their terms. The Company's management agreement with KFN provides that KFN may terminate the agreement only if (i) the termination is approved by at least two-thirds of the fund's independent directors or by the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of the fund's common stock and the termination is based upon the occurrence of certain specified events or (ii) the manager of the fund experiences a "change of control" or materially breaches the provisions of the agreement, engages in certain acts of willful misconduct or gross negligence, becomes bankrupt or insolvent or is dissolved.

The Company has received restricted common stock and common stock options from KFN as a component of compensation for management services to that fund. The restricted common stock and stock options vest ratably over applicable vesting periods and are initially recorded as deferred revenue at their estimated fair values at the date of grant. Subsequently, the Company re-measures the restricted common stock and stock options to the extent that they are unvested, with a corresponding adjustment to deferred revenue. Income from restricted common stock and common stock options is recognized ratably over the vesting period as a component of fee income and amounted to \$8,053 and \$5,251 for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

The Company has entered into management agreements with the side-by-side funds comprising the KKR Strategic Capital Funds pursuant to which it has agreed to provide them with management and other services. Under the management agreement and, in some cases, other documents governing the individual funds, the Company is entitled to receive:

with respect to investors who have agreed to a 25 month lock-up period, (i) a monthly management fee that is equal to 0.1667% (or 2.0% annualized) of the net asset value of the individual fund that is allocable to those investors and (ii) an annual performance fee or carried interest that is equal to 20% of the increase in the net asset value of the individual fund that is allocable to those investors above the highest net asset value at which an incentive fee or carried interest has previously been received; and

with respect to investors who have agreed to a 60 month lock-up period, (i) a monthly management fee that is equal to 0.1250% (or 1.5% annualized) of the net asset value of the primary fund that is allocable to those investors and (ii) an annual performance fee or carried interest that is equal to 15% of the increase in the net asset value of the individual fund that is allocable to those investors above the highest net asset value at which an incentive fee or carried interest has previously been received.

Vested common stock that is received as a component of compensation for management services are carried as trading securities, because the Company generally intends to distribute the common stock subsequent to vesting. Vested common stock is recorded at estimated fair value with changes in fair value recognized in Net Gains from Investment Activities.

Vested stock options received as a component of compensation for management services meet the characteristics of derivative investments. Subsequent to vesting, these options continue to be measured at estimated fair value with changes in fair value recognized in current income as an unrealized gain or loss. Both vested and unvested common stock options are valued using a Black-Scholes pricing model as of the end of each period.

Transaction fees received from Portfolio Companies Transaction fees are earned by the Company primarily in connection with successful acquisitions of Portfolio Companies by private equity funds and with respect to certain other negotiated investments. Transaction fees are recorded in fee income upon closing of the transaction. Fees are typically paid by Portfolio Companies on or around the closing date and generally approximate 1% of the total transaction value to which the Company is entitled to its proportionate share.

Monitoring fees received from Portfolio Companies Monitoring fees are earned by the Company for services provided to the Portfolio Companies of private equity funds. These fees are paid based on a fixed periodic schedule by the Portfolio Companies either in advance or in arrears and are separately negotiated for each Portfolio Company.

Reimbursement of Transaction Related Expenses In pursuing successful Portfolio Company investments for private equity funds, the Company receives reimbursement for certain transaction-related expenses. Transaction-related expenses, which are billable to third parties, are deferred until the transaction is consummated and recorded in other assets on the date the expense is incurred.

Reimbursement of Monitoring Costs In connection with the monitoring of Portfolio Companies, the Company receives reimbursement for certain expenses incurred on behalf of the Portfolio Companies. Monitoring expenses, which are billable to Portfolio Companies, are recognized as revenue in accordance with EITF 01-14, "Income Statement Characterization of Reimbursement Received for Out of Pocket Expenses Incurred." These expense reimbursements are classified as monitoring fee income and amounted to \$1,488, and \$841 for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

Investment Income Investment income consists primarily of unrealized and realized gains and losses on private equity investments as well as dividends and interest received primarily from the Portfolio Companies, after giving effect to interest expense incurred primarily by the Company's Credit Strategy Funds and foreign exchange gains and losses relating to mark-to-market activity on foreign exchange forward contracts. The amount of investment income retained in net income, after allocation to non-controlling interests in consolidated entities, represents investment income allocable to the Company

resulting from earnings on its investments and its carried interest and similar distribution rights. Carried interests and similar distribution rights generally entitle the Company to a percentage of the profits generated by a fund as described below. Unrealized gains or losses result from changes in fair value of investments during the period. Upon disposition of an investment, previously recognized unrealized gains or losses are reversed and a realized gain or loss is recognized.

Carried interests entitle the general partner of a fund to a greater allocable share of these fund's earnings from investments relative to the capital contributed by the general partner and correspondingly reduce non-controlling interests' allocable share of those earnings. Amounts earned pursuant to carried interests in Traditional Private Equity Funds are included in investment income and are earned by the general partner of those funds to the extent that investment returns are positive. In the case of a Traditional Private Equity Fund, a carried interest is calculated as a percentage of the gains of the fund, subject to the achievement by the fund of positive investment returns, which, if not achieved, subjects previously distributed carried interest to a contingent repayment. A carried interest that is subject to contingent repayment may be paid to a fund's general partner as particular investments made by the fund are sold or otherwise realized. However, if upon liquidation of the fund, the aggregate amount paid to the general partner pursuant to a carried interest exceeds the amount actually due to the general partner based upon the aggregate performance of the applicable fund, the excess is required to be repaid by the general partner (a "clawback") to the fund. Carried interest subject to contingent repayment is recognized as earned based on the contractual formula set forth in the instruments governing the fund as if the fund was terminated at that date with the then estimated fair values of the investments realized. Due to the extended durations of the Traditional Private Equity Funds, management believes that this approach results in income recognition that best reflects the periodic performance of the Company in the management of those funds. As of March 31, 2007, approximately \$1,027 million of carried interest has been paid to certain of the general partners of the KKR Funds that is subject to contingent repayment. See Note 7, Related Party Transactions.

Dividend income is recognized by the Company on the ex-dividend date, or in the absence of a formal declaration, on the date it is received. Interest income is recognized as earned.

Profit Sharing The Company has various profit sharing arrangements which provide for a sharing of the income earned on its investments and carried interests in the KKR Funds. Amounts payable under such arrangements are charged to compensation expense or professional fees expense when payment is probable and amounts owed are reasonably estimable.

KKR GROUP

Notes to Condensed Combined Financial Statements (Unaudited)

(All Dollars Are in Thousands Except Where Otherwise Noted)

Statement of Financial Condition Measurements

Cash and Cash Equivalents The Company considers all highly liquid short-term investments with original maturities of 90 days or less when purchased to be cash equivalents.

Cash and Cash Equivalents Held at Consolidated Entities Cash and cash equivalents held at consolidated entities represents cash that, although not legally restricted, is not available to fund general liquidity needs of the Company as the use of such funds is generally limited to the investment activities of the KKR Funds.

Restricted Cash and Cash Equivalents Restricted cash and cash equivalents represent amounts that are held by third parties under certain of the Company's financing and derivative transactions.

Investments, at Fair Value The Company's investments consist primarily of private equity investments, debt investments and other investments. See Note 3 for information relating to the Company's investments.

Private Equity Investments Private equity investments consist of investments in Portfolio Companies of consolidated KKR Funds that are, for GAAP purposes, investment companies under the AICPA Audit and Accounting Guide "Investment Companies." The KKR Funds reflect investments at their estimated fair values, with unrealized gains or losses resulting from changes in fair value reflected as a component of Net Gains from Investment Activities in the combined statements of income. Fair value is the amount at which the investments could be exchanged in a current transaction between willing parties, other than in a forced or liquidation sale. The Company has retained the specialized accounting of these investments pursuant to EITF No. 85-12, "Retention of Specialized Accounting for Investments in Consolidation."

Private equity investments that have readily observable market prices (such as those traded on a securities exchange) are stated at the last reported sales price on the statement of financial condition date.

As of March 31, 2007, approximately 67% of our private equity investments have been valued by the Company in the absence of readily observable market prices. The determination of fair value may differ materially from the values that would have resulted if a ready market had existed. For these investments, fair value is determined after giving consideration to a range of factors, including the price at which the investment was acquired, the nature of the investment, local market conditions, trading values on public exchanges for comparable securities and financing transactions subsequent to the acquisition of the investment, if available. Additionally, the Company evaluates fair value with internal models utilizing current and projected operating performance and cash flows.

Investments denominated in currencies other than the U.S. dollar are valued based on the spot rate of the respective currency at the end of the respective reporting period with changes related to exchange rate movements reflected as a component of Net Gains from Investment Activities.

Corporate Securities Corporate securities consist of fixed income securities and are carried as available-for-sale as the Company may sell them prior to maturity and does not hold them principally for the purpose of selling them in the near term. These investments are carried at estimated fair value, with unrealized gains and losses reported in accumulated other comprehensive income.

Estimated fair values are based on quoted market prices, when available, or on estimates provided by independent pricing sources or dealers who make markets in such securities. Substantially all unrealized

gains and losses associated with available-for-sale securities are reflected in non-controlling interests in consolidated entities in the accompanying statement of financial condition.

The Company monitors its available-for-sale securities portfolio for impairments. A loss is recognized when it is determined that a decline in the estimated fair value of a security below its amortized cost is other-than-temporary. The Company considers many factors in determining whether the impairment of a security is deemed to be other-than-temporary, including but not limited to, the length of time the security has had a decline in estimated fair value below its amortized cost, the amount of the unrealized loss, the intent and ability of the Company to hold the security for a period of time sufficient for a recovery in value, recent events specific to the issuer or industry, and external credit ratings and changes therein.

Fixed Income Securities Fixed income securities of Portfolio Companies that are listed on a securities exchange are classified as trading securities and are valued at their last quoted sales price. Securities that are not listed on an exchange and traded over the counter are valued at the mean of bid and ask quotations. Investments in corporate debt, including syndicated bank loans, high yield securities and other fixed income securities, are valued at the mean of the "bid" and "asked" prices obtained from third-party pricing services. In the event that third-party pricing service quotations are unavailable, values are obtained from dealers or market makers. Investments where third-party values are not available are valued by the Company and the Company may engage a third-party valuation firm to assist in such valuations.

Corporate Loans The Company invests in corporate loans held for investment and the Company initially records such loans at their purchase prices. The Company subsequently accounts for corporate loans based on their outstanding principal plus or minus unaccreted purchase discounts and unamortized purchase premiums (amortized cost). In certain instances, where the credit fundamentals underlying a particular corporate loan have materially changed in such a manner that the Company's expected return may decrease, the Company may elect to sell a corporate loan held for investment due to adverse changes in credit fundamentals. If the Company determines that it will no longer hold the corporate loan for investment, the Company accounts for the corporate loan at the lower of amortized cost or estimated fair value.

Interest income on corporate loans includes interest at stated coupon rates adjusted for accretion of purchase discounts and the amortization of purchase premiums. Unamortized premiums and discounts are recognized in interest income over the contractual life of the loans, adjusted for actual prepayments, using the effective interest method.

The Company's investments in corporate loans are not homogeneous and the Company individually reviews each corporate loan for impairment using relevant information in its analysis, including current estimated fair values, current valuation multiples, estimated fair values and quality of collateral, projected operating cash flow and projected liquidation cash flows. The Company considers a corporate loan to be impaired when, based on current information and events, the Company believes it is probable that it will be unable to collect all amounts due based on the contractual terms of the loan. When a corporate loan is impaired, an allowance for loan losses is created in an amount equal to the excess of the loan's amortized cost basis over its estimated fair value. Increases in the allowance for loan losses are recognized currently in the Company's results of operations. When the Company makes a determination that some or all of a corporate loan is uncollectible, the Company charges-off or writes-down the loan through a reduction in

the allowance for loan losses. As of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, there were no corporate loans requiring an allowance for loan losses.

An impaired corporate loan may be left on accrual status during the period the Company is pursuing repayment of the loan; however, the loan is placed on non-accrual status when: (i) management believes that scheduled debt service payments may not be paid when contractually due; (ii) the loan becomes 90 days delinquent; (iii) management determines the borrower is incapable of, or has ceased efforts toward, curing the cause of the impairment; or (iv) the net realizable value of the underlying collateral securing the loan decreases below the Company's carrying value of such loan. While on non-accrual status, previously recognized accrued interest is reversed and interest income is recognized only upon actual receipt. As of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, there were no corporate loans on non-accrual status.

Derivatives The Company invests in derivative financial instruments, including total rate of return swaps and credit default swaps. In a total rate of return swap, the Company receives the sum of all interest, fees and any positive economic change in fair value amounts from a reference asset with a specified notional amount and pays interest on the referenced notional amount plus any negative change in fair value amounts from such asset. Credit default swaps, when purchasing protection, involve the payment of a fixed rate premium for protection against the loss in value of an underlying debt instrument in the event of a defined credit event, such as payment default or bankruptcy. Under a credit default swap, one party acts as a guarantor by receiving the fixed periodic payment in exchange for the commitment to purchase the underlying security at par if a credit event occurs. Derivative contracts, including total rate of return swap contracts and credit default swap contracts, are recorded at estimated fair value with changes in fair value recorded as unrealized gains or losses in Net Gains from Investment Activities in the accompanying combined statements of income.

Time Deposits The Company maintained a \$350 million time deposit at March 31, 2007, which related to a short-term deposit with an original maturity of greater than 90 days. This investment is carried at fair market value and interest was earned at a rate of 5.4% in connection with the time deposit as of March 31, 2007.

Opportunistic Investments in Publicly Traded Securities The Company's opportunistic investments in publicly traded securities represent equity securities, which are classified as trading securities and carried at fair market value. Changes in the fair market value of trading securities are reported within Net Gains from Investment Activities in the accompanying Combined Statements of Income. These investments represent investments of KPE identified by the Company in the ordinary course of business other than debt, investments in governmental bonds and other similar investments.

Due from and Due to Affiliates For purposes of classifying amounts, the Company considers its Principals, employees, non-consolidated funds and the Portfolio Companies of its funds to be affiliates. Receivables from and payables to affiliates are recorded at their current settlement amount.

Foreign Exchange Derivatives and Hedging Activities The Company enters into derivative financial instruments primarily to manage foreign exchange risk arising from certain assets and liabilities. All derivatives are recognized as either assets or liabilities in the combined statements of financial condition and measured at fair value with changes in fair value recorded in Net Gains from Investment Activities in the accompanying combined statements of income. The Company does not apply "hedge accounting"

under SFAS No. 133, "Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities". The Company's derivative financial instruments contain credit risk to the extent that its bank counterparties may be unable to meet the terms of the agreements. The Company minimizes this risk by limiting its counterparties to major financial institutions with strong credit ratings.

Fixed Assets, Depreciation and Amortization Fixed assets consist primarily of leasehold improvements, furniture, fixtures and equipment, and computer hardware and software. Such amounts are recorded at cost less accumulated depreciation and amortization. Depreciation and amortization are calculated using the straight-line method over the assets' estimated useful lives, which are the life of the related lease for leasehold improvements, and three to seven years for other fixed assets.

Repurchase Agreements and Warehouse Facilities The majority of the Company's debt obligations consist of borrowing arrangements entered into by the Credit Strategy Funds in order to finance the acquisition of investments, primarily through the use of secured borrowings in the form of repurchase agreements and warehouse facilities. The Company recognizes interest expense on all borrowings on an accrual basis.

Capital Distributions Capital distributions to partners take the form of cash distributions and, in certain cases, non-cash distributions. Non-cash distributions consist primarily of shares in Portfolio Companies which have been exited as well as vested common stock and common stock options of KFN.

Comprehensive Income Comprehensive income is defined as the change in equity of a business enterprise during a period from transactions and other events and circumstances, excluding those resulting from contributions and distributions to owners. For the Company's purposes, comprehensive income represents Net Income, as presented in the accompanying combined statements of income, net foreign currency translation adjustments, and unrealized gains and losses on securities available for sale.

Foreign Currency Foreign currency denominated assets, liabilities and operations are primarily held through the KKR Funds. Assets and liabilities relating to foreign investments are translated using the exchange rates prevailing at the end of each reporting period. Results of foreign operations are translated at the weighted average exchange rate for each reporting period. Translation adjustments are included in current income to the extent that unrealized gains and losses on the related investment are included in income, otherwise they are included as a component of accumulated other comprehensive income until realized. Foreign currency gains or losses resulting from transactions outside of the functional currency of a consolidated entity are recorded in income as incurred and were not material during the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006.

Income Taxes No federal income taxes have been provided for by the Company in the accompanying combined financial statements as each existing partner is individually responsible for reporting income or loss based upon their respective share of an entity's income and expenses as reported for income tax purposes. However, certain consolidated entities of the Company are subject to either New York City unincorporated business tax on their trade and business activities conducted in New York City or other foreign, state or local income taxes.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements In December 2004, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued SFAS No. 123 (R), "Share-Based Payment" ("SFAS 123 (R)"), which requires all equity-based payments to employees to be recognized using a fair value based method. On January 1, 2006, the

Company adopted SFAS No. 123 (R) using the prospective method and therefore there was no impact on prior period amounts. The adoption of SFAS 123 (R) did not impact the Company's combined financial statements.

In February 2006, the FASB issued SFAS No. 155, "Accounting for Certain Hybrid Financial Instruments," ("SFAS 155"). Key provisions of SFAS No. 155 include: (1) a broad fair value measurement option for certain hybrid financial instruments that contain an embedded derivative that would otherwise require bifurcation; (2) clarification that only the simplest separations of interest payments and principal payments qualify for the exception afforded to interest-only strips and principal-only strips from derivative accounting under paragraph 14 of SFAS No. 133, thereby narrowing such exception; (3) a requirement that beneficial interests in securitized financial assets be analyzed to determine whether they are freestanding derivatives or whether they are hybrid instruments that contain embedded derivatives requiring bifurcation; (4) clarification that concentrations of credit risk in the form of subordination are not embedded derivatives; and (5) elimination of the prohibition on a qualifying special purpose entity holding passive derivative financial instruments that pertain to beneficial interests that are or contain a derivative financial instrument. In general, these changes will reduce the operational complexity associated with bifurcating embedded derivatives, and increase the number of beneficial interests in securitization transactions, including interest-only strips and principal-only strips, required to be accounted for in accordance with SFAS No. 133. SFAS 155 is effective for all financial instruments acquired, issued or subject to remeasurement after the beginning of an entity's first fiscal year that begins after September 15, 2006. The adoption of SFAS 155 did not have a material impact on the Company's combined financial statements.

In September 2006, the FASB issued SFAS No. 157, "Fair Value Measurements" ("SFAS 157"). SFAS 157 defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value, and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. SFAS 157 applies to reporting periods beginning after November 15, 2007. The Company is currently assessing the impact of adopting SFAS 157 on the combined financial statements.

In February 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 159, "The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities" ("SFAS 159"). SFAS 159 permits entities to choose to measure many financial instruments and certain other items at fair value, with changes in fair value recognized in earnings. SFAS 159 applies to reporting periods beginning after November 15, 2007. The Company is currently assessing the impact of adopting SFAS 159 on the combined financial statements.

In June 2006, the FASB issued Interpretation No. 48, "Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes, an interpretation of FASB Statement No. 109" ("FIN 48"). FIN 48 requires companies to recognize the tax benefits of uncertain tax positions only where the position is "more likely than not" to be sustained assuming examination by tax authorities. The tax benefit recognized is the largest amount of benefit that is greater than 50 percent likely of being realized upon ultimate settlement. FIN 48 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2006. The adoption of FIN 48 did not have a material impact on the Company's combined financial statements.

In June 2007, the AICPA issued Statement of Position No. 07-1, "Clarification of the Scope of the Audit and Accounting Guide Investment Companies and Accounting by Parent Companies and Equity Method Investors for Investments in Investment Companies" ("SOP 07-1"), for issuance. SOP 07-1

addresses whether the accounting principles of the AICPA Audit and Accounting Guide Investment Companies may be applied to an entity by clarifying the definition of an investment company and whether those accounting principles may be retained by a parent company in consolidation or by an investor in the application of the equity method of accounting. SOP 07-1 applies to the later of (i) reporting periods beginning on or after December 15, 2007 or (ii) the first permitted early adoption date of the FASB's fair value option statement. The Company is currently assessing the impact of adopting SOP 07-1 on the Company's combined financial statements.

3. INVESTMENTS

Investments, at fair value consist of the following:

| | | Fair Value | | | | |
|----------------------------|----|-------------------|----|----------------------|--|--|
| | | March 31, 2007 | | December 31, 2006 | | |
| Private Equity Investments | \$ | 20,030,415 | \$ | 17,862,535 | | |
| Debt Investments | | 1,723,076 | | 1,230,202 | | |
| Other Investments | | 1,815,081 | | 1,445,510 | | |
| | _ | | _ | | | |
| | \$ | 23,568,572 | \$ | 20,538,247 | | |
| | | | _ | | | |

. . . .

Private Equity Investments

The following table presents information concerning private equity investments held by the consolidated KKR Funds:

| | Fair Value | | | | Fair Value as a Percentage of Total | | |
|--|------------|----------------------------------|----|-------------------|--|-------|--|
| | | March 31, December 31, 2007 2006 | | March 31, 2007 | December 31, 2006 | | |
| Private Equity Investments, at Fair Value | | | | | | | |
| North America | | | | | | | |
| Health Care | \$ | 1,882,563 | \$ | 1,852,962 | 9.4% | 10.4% | |
| Consumer Products | | 1,491,076 | | 1,340,252 | 7.4% | 7.5% | |
| Chemicals | | 1,034,541 | | 942,868 | 5.2% | 5.3% | |
| Financial Services | | 974,400 | | 833,986 | 4.9% | 4.7% | |
| Technology | | 833,590 | | 739,608 | 4.2% | 4.1% | |
| Manufacturing | | 539,737 | | 514,505 | 2.7% | 2.9% | |
| Media | | 512,680 | | 424,255 | 2.6% | 2.4% | |
| Hotels/Leisure | | 96,719 | | 198,425 | 0.5% | 1.1% | |
| Telecom | | 36,636 | | 37,237 | 0.2% | 0.2% | |
| Energy | | 2,282 | | 300,471 | 0.0% | 1.7% | |
| North America Total (Cost: March 31, 2007, | | | | | | | |
| \$6,088,343; December 31, 2006, \$6,175,691) | | 7,404,224 | | 7,184,569 | 37.0% | 40.3% | |

Edgar Filing: KKR & Co. L.P. - Form S-1

| 4,700,549 | 3,949,348 | 23.5% | 22.1% |
|---------------|--|---|--|
| 3,036,833 | 2,330,801 | 15.2% | 13.0% |
| 1,320,141 | 1,289,394 | 6.6% | 7.2% |
| 866,592 | 537,348 | 4.3% | 3.0% |
| 770,950 | 761,799 | 3.8% | 4.3% |
| 215,761 | 287,338 | 1.1% | 1.6% |
| 114,532 | 113,202 | 0.6% | 0.6% |
| | | | |
| 11,025,358 | 9,269,230 | 55.0% | 51.8% |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| 672,698 | 498,182 | 3.4% | 2.8% |
| 538,744 | 531,158 | 2.7% | 3.0% |
| 262,592 | 270,321 | 1.3% | 1.5% |
| 126,799 | 109,075 | 0.6% | 0.6% |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| 1,600,833 | 1,408,736 | 8.0% | 7.9% |
| \$ 20,030,415 | \$ 17,862,535 | 100.0% | 100.0% |
| | 3,036,833 1,320,141 866,592 770,950 215,761 114,532 11,025,358 672,698 538,744 262,592 126,799 | 3,036,833 2,330,801 1,320,141 1,289,394 866,592 537,348 770,950 761,799 215,761 287,338 114,532 113,202 11,025,358 9,269,230 672,698 498,182 538,744 531,158 262,592 270,321 126,799 109,075 1,600,833 1,408,736 | 3,036,833 2,330,801 15.2% 1,320,141 1,289,394 6.6% 866,592 537,348 4.3% 770,950 761,799 3.8% 215,761 287,338 1.1% 114,532 113,202 0.6% 11,025,358 9,269,230 55.0% 672,698 498,182 3.4% 538,744 531,158 2.7% 262,592 270,321 1.3% 126,799 109,075 0.6% 1,600,833 1,408,736 8.0% |

As of March 31, 2007, investments which represented greater than 5% of the net assets of consolidated private equity funds included; (i) Legrand S.A. valued at \$2,600,059, (ii) NXP valued at \$1,320,141, (iii) HCA Inc. valued at \$1,165,750, and (iv) Rockwood Holdings, Inc. valued at \$1,034,541. As of December 31, 2006, investments which represented greater than 5% of the net assets of consolidated private equity funds consisted of investments in: (i) Legrand S.A. valued at \$2,268,249, (ii) HCA Inc. valued at \$1,145,750 and (iii) Rockwood Holdings, Inc. valued at \$942,868.

Substantially all of the securities underlying the Company's private equity investments represent equity securities. As of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, the aggregate amount of investments that were other than equity securities was less than 5% of the net assets of consolidated private equity funds.

All Portfolio Companies included in private equity investments are deemed affiliates due to the nature of the ownership interests and the Company's ability to control, direct or substantially influence management and the operations of such Portfolio Companies.

Net Gains from Investment Activities on the combined statements of income include net realized gains from sales of investments and the net change in unrealized gains resulting from changes in fair value of the KKR Funds' investments (including foreign exchange gains and losses attributable to foreign-

denominated investments). The following table presents the Company's realized and net change in unrealized gains relating to its private equity investments.

| | | Three Months Ended March 31, | | | | |
|--|----|---------------------------------|----|------------------------|--|--|
| | | 2007 | | 2006 | | |
| Realized Gains Net Change in Unrealized Gains (Losses) | \$ | 422,275 1,053,727 | \$ | 1,650,330 (717,350) | | |
| Tee Change in Circumzed Gams (2035c3) | \$ | 1,476,002 | \$ | 932,980 | | |
| | Ψ | 1,170,002 | Ψ | 752,700 | | |

Debt Investments

The following table presents the Company's debt investments held by the consolidated KKR Funds.

| | March 31, 2007 | | December 31, 2006 |
|---|-----------------------|----|----------------------|
| Debt Investments, carried at fair value: | | | |
| Convertible Senior Notes | 732,374 | | |
| Corporate Securities of Portfolio Companies | \$ 296,411 | \$ | 294,488 |
| Fixed Income Securities of Portfolio Companies | 154,784 | | 123,040 |
| Restricted Stock | 45,203 | | 44,149 |
| Vested Options | 9,429 | | 8,617 |
| Unvested Options | 2,235 | | 1,685 |
| Derivatives | 11,368 | | 8,435 |
| | | | |
| Total | 519,430 | | 480,414 |
| Corporate Loans, | 1,203,646 | | 749,788 |
| | | | |
| Total Credit Investments (Cost: March 31, 2007 \$1,614,580; December 31, 2006 | | | |
| \$1,147,014) | \$ 1,723,076 | \$ | 1,230,202 |
| | | | |

Investments in corporate securities are held primarily by consolidated Credit Strategy Funds and are classified as available for sale. The following table summarizes the Company's corporate securities as of March 31, 2007, which are carried at estimated fair value:

| Description | Pı | rincipal | _ | Net naccreted Discount | Net Unrealized Gains | Estimated Fair Value |
|----------------------|----|----------|----|------------------------------|----------------------------|-------------------------|
| Corporate securities | \$ | 282,000 | \$ | (3,210) | \$ 17,621(a)\$ | 296,411 |
| | | | | | | |

(a) \$17,621 of the Net Unrealized Gains is allocable to Non-Controlling Interests in Consolidated Entities.

All of these securities have maturities between five and ten years. The weighted average coupon of the securities as of March 31, 2007 is 9.07%.

Other Investments

The following table presents the Company's other investments at fair value:

| | | Fair Value | | | |
|---|----|-------------------|----|----------------------|--|
| | 7 | March 31, 2007 | I | December 31, 2006 | |
| Time Deposits(a) | \$ | 350,000 | \$ | 1,000,000 | |
| Convertible Senior Notes | | 732,374 | | | |
| Opportunistic Investments in Publicly Traded Securities | | 540,300 | | 158,462 | |
| Bonds and Other Debt Instruments held at Private Equity Funds | | 66,117 | | 95,542 | |
| Government and Government Agency Bonds | | 63,251 | | 88,466 | |
| Municipal Bonds | | 15,503 | | 38,112 | |
| Corporate Bonds | | | | 10,341 | |
| Other | | 47,536 | | 54,587 | |
| | | | | | |
| Total (Cost: March 31, 2007, \$1,783,217; December 31, 2006, \$1,438,021) | \$ | 1,815,081 | \$ | 1,445,510 | |
| | | | | | |

(a) Represents a short-term deposit with an original maturity of greater than 90 days which earned interest at an annual rate of approximately 5.4% for the three months ended March 31, 2007.

KKR GROUP

Notes to Condensed Combined Financial Statements (Unaudited)

(All Dollars Are in Thousands Except Where Otherwise Noted)

4. OTHER ASSETS AND OTHER LIABILITIES

Other assets consist of the following:

| | _ | March 31, 2007 | December 31, 2006 | | |
|--------------------------|----|-------------------|----------------------|---------|--|
| Furniture and Fixtures | \$ | 28,632 | \$ | 27,284 | |
| Leasehold Improvements | | 25,058 | | 23,205 | |
| Interest Receivable | | 21,482 | | 51,857 | |
| Accounts Receivable | | 7,281 | | 11,568 | |
| Prepaid Expenses | | 6,841 | | 2,001 | |
| Foreign Currency Options | | 6,440 | | | |
| Other Assets | | 21,807 | | 22,124 | |
| | \$ | 117,541 | \$ | 138,039 | |
| | | | | | |

(a) Net of accumulated depreciation and amortization of \$31,489 and \$30,525 for the period ended March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, respectively. Depreciation and amortization expense totaled \$938 and \$542 for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

Accounts Payable, Accrued Expenses and Other Liabilities consist of the following:

| | N | Iarch 31, 2007 | December 31, 2006 |
|--|----|-------------------|----------------------|
| Unrealized Losses on Foreign Exchange Forward Contracts(a) | \$ | 201,151 | \$ 202,750 |
| Accrued Benefits and Compensation | | 47,107 | 14,095 |
| Accounts Payable | | 42,887 | 31,076 |
| Deferred Revenue | | 29,212 | 35,747 |
| Interest Payable | | 26,591 | 12,292 |
| Other Liabilities | | 47,096 | 37,160 |
| | | | |
| | \$ | 394,044 | \$ 333,120 |
| | | | |

(a)

Represents derivative financial instruments used to manage foreign exchange risk arising from certain assets and liabilities. Such instruments are measured at fair value with changes in fair value recorded in Net Gains from Investment Activities in the accompanying combined statements of income. See Note 2.

5. DEBT OBLIGATIONS

Debt obligations consist of the following:

| | March 31, 2007 | | December 31, 2006 | | |
|------------------------------|-------------------|-----------|----------------------|---------|--|
| Warehouse Facilities | \$ | 1,263,005 | \$ | 851,736 | |
| Repurchase Agreements | | 42,682 | | 52,385 | |
| Short-term Lines of Credit | | 30,000 | | 44,682 | |
| Other Financing Arrangements | | 350,000 | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | \$ | 1,685,687 | \$ | 948,803 | |
| | | | | | |

The Company's Credit Strategy Funds leverage their portfolios of securities and loans through the use of short-term borrowings in the form of warehouse facilities and repurchase agreements. Each of the borrowings used by the Company bears interest at floating rates based on a spread above the London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR").

The following table presents summarized information with respect to borrowings in the Company's Consolidated Credit Strategy Funds as of March 31, 2007:

| | | outstanding Sorrowings | Weighted Average Borrowing Rate | Weighted Average Remaining Maturity (in days) | _ | Estimated Fair Value of Collateral(1) |
|-----------------------|----|---------------------------|---------------------------------------|---|----|---|
| Warehouse facilities | \$ | 1,263,005 | 5.82% | 4 | \$ | 1,511,626 |
| Repurchase agreements | _ | 42,682 | 5.53% | 11 | _ | 50,075 |
| Total | \$ | 1,305,687 | | | \$ | 1,561,701 |
| | | | | | | |

(1) Collateral for borrowings consists of fixed income securities, corporate securities and corporate loans (see Note 3).

The three special purpose entities formed by the Company during 2006 to complete secured financing transactions are KKR Financial CLO 2007-1, Ltd. ("CLO 2007-1"), KKR Financial CLO 2007-2, Ltd. ("CLO 2007-2"), and KKR Financial CLO 2007-3 ("CLO 2007-3). During August 2006, CLO 2007-1, CLO 2007-2 and CLO 2007-3 each entered into separate warehouse facilities, with a maximum commitment amount of \$600.0 million, \$500.0 million and \$600.0 million, respectively. Each of these facilities bears interest at a rate of one-month LIBOR plus 0.50%. The aggregate amount of borrowings outstanding under these facilities is \$1.3 billion as of March 31, 2007.

The Company maintains a \$25 million line of credit (the "Line") with a major financial institution that expires in 2008. The Line is available for general corporate purposes and the Company may re-borrow amounts repaid under the Line from time to time prior to its expiration or earlier termination. Outstanding amounts under the Line bear interest at the "prime rate" as defined in the agreement. There are no fees associated with the Line. As of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, no amounts were outstanding under the Line.

From time to time, the Company may borrow amounts to satisfy general short-term needs of the business by opening short-term lines of credit with established financial institutions. These amounts may be

incremental to, or in lieu of, borrowings made under the Line, and are generally repaid within 30 days, at which time the line of credit is closed. Amounts outstanding under short-term lines of credit amounted to \$30,000 and \$44,682 as of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, respectively. These borrowings bear interest at floating rates as defined in the respective agreements. There are no fees associated with these lines of credit.

During the quarter ended March 31, 2007, the Company entered into a financing arrangement with a major financial institution with respect to \$350 million of its \$700 million convertible notes investment in Sun Microsystems, Inc. ("Sun").

The financing was structured through the use of total return swaps. Pursuant to the terms of the financing arrangement, \$350 million of the Sun convertibles notes are directly held by the Company and have been pledged to the financial institution as collateral (the "Pledged Notes") and the remaining \$350 million of the Sun convertible notes are directly held by the financial institution (the "Other Notes"). Pursuant to the security agreements with respect to the Pledged Notes, the Company has the right to vote the Pledged Notes and the financial institution is obligated to follow the instructions of the Company, subject to certain exceptions, so long as default does not exist under the security agreements or the underlying swap agreements. The Company is also restricted from transferring the Pledged Notes without the consent of the financial institution.

At settlement, the Company will be entitled to receive payment equal to any appreciation on the value of the Other Notes and the Company will be obligated to pay to the financial institution any depreciation on the value of the Other Notes. In addition, the financial institution is obligated to pay the Company any interest that would be paid to a holder of the Other Notes when payment would be received by the financial institution. The per annum rate of interest payable by the Company for the financing is equivalent to three-month LIBOR plus 0.90%, which accrues during the term of the financing and is payable at settlement. The financing provides for early settlement upon the occurrence of certain events, including an event based on the value of the collateral and other events of default.

The Company believes the carrying value of this debt approximates fair value as of March 31. 2007.

6. INCOME TAXES

The Company has provided for New York City unincorporated business tax for certain entities based on a statutory rate of 4%. Certain consolidated entities of the Company are subject to income tax of the

foreign countries in which they conduct business. The Company's effective income tax rate was approximately .18% and .29% for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

| | Thre | Three Months Ended March 31, | | | |
|----------------------------|------|---------------------------------|------|--|--|
| | 200 | 7 | 2006 | | |
| Current | | | | | |
| Foreign Income Tax | \$ | 483 \$ | 591 | | |
| State and Local Income Tax | | 105 | 129 | | |
| Subtotal | | 588 | 720 | | |
| Deferred | | | | | |
| Foreign Income Tax | | 39 | 47 | | |
| Total Income Taxes | \$ | 627 \$ | 767 | | |
| | | | | | |

Income taxes are provided at the applicable statutory rates. The Company's deferred tax assets and liabilities did not change materially from December 31, 2006.

7. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

As of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, Due from Affiliates was comprised of the following:

| | arch 31, 2007 | December 31, 2006 |
|-------------------------------|------------------|----------------------|
| Due from Portfolio Companies | \$ 35,901 | \$ 47,442 |
| Due from Principals | 19,115 | 34,969 |
| Due from Unconsolidated Funds | 11,898 | 14,259 |
| Due from Related Entities | 6,148 | 13,790 |
| Loans to Principals | 5,101 | 5,101 |
| | | |
| | \$ 78,163 | \$ 115,561 |

Discretionary Investments

Certain of the Company's investment professionals, including its Principals and other qualifying employees, are permitted to invest and have invested their own capital in side-by-side investments with its Traditional Private Equity Funds. Side-by-side investments are investments in Portfolio Companies that are made on the same terms and conditions as those acquired by the applicable fund, except that the side-by-side investments are not subject to management fees or a carried interest. The cash invested by these individuals aggregated \$18.9 million and \$29.4 million for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively. These investments are not included in the accompanying combined financial statements.

Contingent Repayment Guarantee

Certain Company personnel who have received carried interest distributions with respect to Traditional Private Equity Funds have personally guaranteed, on a several basis and subject to a cap, the contingent obligations of the general partners of the Traditional Private Equity Funds to repay amounts to fund limited partners pursuant to the general partners' equity clawback obligations, if any, as described in Note 2.

Loans to Principals

From time-to-time and as conditions warrant, the Company lends amounts to its Principals to fund short-term liquidity needs. These loans earn interest at floating rates that approximate market rates and such interest aggregated \$81 and \$170, for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

Aircraft and Other Services

Certain of the Senior Principals own aircraft that the Company uses for business purposes in the ordinary course of our operations. These Senior Principals paid for the purchase of these aircraft with their personal funds and bear all operating, personnel and maintenance costs associated with their operation. The hourly rates that the Company pays for the use of these aircraft are based on current market rates for chartering private aircraft of the same type. The Company paid \$568 and \$310 for the use of these aircraft during the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

Facilities

Certain of the Senior Principals are partners in a real-estate based partnership that maintains an ownership interest in our Menlo Park location. Payments made to this partnership aggregated \$481 and \$455, for the three months ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, respectively.

8. SEGMENT REPORTING

The Company operates through two reportable business segments. These segments, which are differentiated primarily by their investment focuses and strategies, consist of the following:

Private Equity The Company's private equity segment involves sponsoring and managing a group of funds that make primarily control-oriented investments in connection with leveraged buyouts and other similar investment opportunities. These funds are managed by Kohlberg Kravis Roberts & Co. L.P. and currently consist of a number of Traditional Private Equity Funds and KPE.

Credit The Company's credit segment involves sponsoring and managing a group of private and publicly traded Credit Strategy Funds. These funds are managed by KKR Financial Advisors LLC and currently consist of KFN and the SCF, which is comprised of three side-by-side private credit strategy funds. Two of the side-by-side funds in the SCF and one of the structured finance vehicles managed by the Company have been consolidated in the accompanying combined financial statements of the Company.

Economic Net Income ("ENI") and Fee Related Earnings ("FRE") are key performance measures used by management. ENI is a measure of profitability for the Company's reportable segments and represents income before taxes. FRE represents income before taxes adjusted to (i) exclude the expenses of consolidated funds, (ii) include management fees earned from consolidated funds that were eliminated in consolidation (iii) exclude investment income and (iv) exclude non-controlling interests in income of consolidated entities. These measures are used by management for the Company's segments in making resource deployment and other operational decisions.

Management makes operating decisions and assesses the performance of each of the Company's business segments based on financial and operating metrics and data that is presented excluding the impact of any of the KKR Funds that are consolidated into the combined financial statements. Consequently, all segment data excludes the assets, liabilities and operating results related to the KKR Funds.

The following table presents the financial data for the Company's reportable segments and the reconciliation to the combined financial statements as of March 31, 2007 and for the three months then ended:

Three Months Ended March 31, 2007

| | Private Equity | Credit Oriented | Total Reportable Segments | Combination Adjustments | Combined |
|---|-------------------|--------------------|---------------------------------|----------------------------|------------------|
| Fee Income(a) | \$ 117,288 | \$ 27,121 | \$ 144,409 | \$ (75,569) | \$ 68,840 |
| Expenses(b) | (71,004) | (9,181) | (80,185) | (149) | (80,334) |
| Fee Related Earnings | 46,284 | 17,940 | 64,224 | (75,718) | (11,494) |
| Investment Income(c) | 322,687 | 2,490 | 325,177 | 1,229,024 | 1,554,201 |
| Income before Non-Controlling Interests in Income of Consolidated Entities and Income Taxes | 368,971 | 20,430 | 389,401 | 1,153,306 | 1,542,707 |
| Non-Controlling Interests in Income of Consolidated Entities | | (7,856) | (7,856) | (1,153,306) | (1,161,162) |
| Economic Net Income | \$ 368,971 | \$ 12,574 | \$ 381,545 | \$ | \$ 381,545 |
| Total Assets(d) | \$ 1,856,974 | \$ 70,660 | \$ 1,927,634 | \$ 23,959,670 | \$ 25,887,304 |

- (a)

 The Fee Income adjustment primarily represents the elimination of management fees earned by the Company upon consolidation of the KKR Funds.
- (b)

 The Expenses adjustment primarily represents the inclusion of certain operating expenses upon consolidation of the KKR Funds.
- (c)

 The Investment Income adjustment primarily represents the inclusion of investment income allocable to non-controlling interests in consolidated entities upon consolidation of the KKR Funds.
- (d)

 The Total Assets adjustment primarily represents the inclusion of private equity and credit investments that are allocable to non-controlling interests in consolidated entities upon consolidation of the KKR Funds.

The following table presents the financial data for the Company's reportable segments and the reconciliation to the combined financial statements as of March 31, 2006 and for the three months then ended:

Three Months Ended March 31, 2006

| | Private Equity | Credit Oriented | Total Reportable Segments | Combination Adjustments | Combined |
|---|-------------------|--------------------|---------------------------------|----------------------------|------------------|
| Fee Income(a) | \$ 69,364 | \$ 15,469 | \$ 84,833 | \$ 8,965 | \$ 93,798 |
| Expenses(b) | (40,734) | (5,810) | (46,544) | (3,251) | (49,795) |
| Fee Related Earnings | 28,630 | 9,659 | 38,289 | 5,714 | 44,003 |
| Investment Income(c) | 227,078 | 456 | 227,534 | 767,351 | 994,885 |
| Income before Non-Controlling Interests in Income of Consolidated Entities and Income Taxes | 255,708 | 10,115 | 265,823 | 773,065 | 1,038,888 |
| Non-Controlling Interests in Income of Consolidated Entities | | (4,440) | (4,440) | (773,065) | (777,505) |
| Economic Net Income | \$ 255,708 | \$ 5,675 | \$ 261,383 | \$ | \$ 261,383 |
| Total Assets(d) | \$ 1,469,658 | \$ 72,479 | \$ 1,542,137 | \$ 12,456,996 | \$ 13,999,133 |

- (a)

 The Fee Income adjustment primarily represents the elimination of management fees earned by the Company upon consolidation of the KKR Funds.
- (b)

 The Expenses adjustment primarily represents the inclusion of certain operating expenses upon consolidation of the KKR Funds.
- (c)

 The Investment Income adjustment primarily represents the inclusion of investment income allocable to non-controlling interests in consolidated entities upon consolidation of the KKR Funds.
- (d)

 The Total Assets adjustments primarily represents the inclusion of private equity and credit investments that are allocable to non-controlling interests in consolidated entities upon consolidation of the KKR Funds.

9. COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

Debt Covenants

Borrowings of the KKR Funds contain various customary loan covenants. These covenants do not, in management's opinion, materially restrict KKR's investment or financing strategy. The Company is in compliance with all of its loan covenants as of March 31, 2007.

Investment Commitments

The KKR Funds had signed investment commitments with respect to four private equity investments of approximately \$6.1 billion as of March 31, 2007. As of March 31, 2007 the KKR Funds have provided

guarantees related to signed investment commitments, which would require the payment of up to \$705 million in the event that such commitments were withdrawn by the Company without cause.

The general partners of the Traditional Private Equity Funds had unfunded general partner capital commitments to such funds of approximately \$390 million as of March 31, 2007.

Indemnifications

In the normal course of business, the Company and its subsidiaries enter into contracts that contain a variety of representations and warranties and provide general indemnifications. The Company's maximum exposure under these arrangements is unknown as this would involve future claims that may be made against the Company's that have not yet occurred. However, based on experience, the Company expects the risk of material loss to be remote.

Litigation

The Company is, from time to time, a defendant in legal actions from transactions conducted in the ordinary course of business. Management believes the ultimate liability arising from such actions that existed as of March 31, 2007, if any, will not materially affect the Company's results of operations, liquidity or financial position.

In early 2007, thirteen private equity firms, including the Company, were named as defendants in a purported class action complaint by shareholders in public companies recently acquired by private equity firms. The complaint alleged that the defendant firms engaged in certain cooperative behavior during the bidding process in going-private transactions in violation of antitrust laws and that this purported behavior suppressed the price paid by the private equity firms for the plaintiffs' shares in the acquired companies below that which would otherwise have been paid in the absence of such behavior. The complaint sought treble damages of an unspecified amount. In June 2007, this suit was dismissed by the plaintiffs without prejudice.

In addition, in the ordinary course of business, the Company is and can be both the defendant and the plaintiff in numerous actions with respect to bankruptcy, insolvency and other types of proceedings. Such lawsuits may involve claims that adversely affect the value of certain investments owned by the KKR Funds. Although the ultimate outcome of actions cannot be ascertained with certainty, the Company believes that the resolution of any such actions will not have a material adverse effect on its financial condition, liquidity or results of operations.

As of March 31, 2007 and December 31, 2006, no amounts were accrued relating to threatened or pending litigation.

Operating Leases

The Company leases office space under non-cancelable lease agreements in New York, Menlo Park, London, Paris, Hong Kong, Tokyo and San Francisco. There are no rent holidays, contingent rent, rent concessions or leasehold improvement incentives associated with any of our property leases. The related lease commitments have not changed materially since December 31, 2006.

10. PRO FORMA COMBINED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL CONDITION

The Company is contemplating an initial public offering of common units representing limited partner interests of KKR & Co. L.P. In connection with the initial public offering, the Company also plans to consummate a reorganization into a holding partnership structure. As a result of the reorganization our existing Partners' Capital will be reclassified to Non-Controlling Interest. The pro forma consolidated statement of financial condition as of March 31, 2007 gives pro forma effect to this reclassification in the amount of \$1,899,789, as if the reorganization had been effected as of March 31, 2007.

The unaudited pro forma combined statement of financial condition is presented for illustrative purposes only and does not purport to represent the Company's combined financial condition had the reorganization been effected on March 31, 2007 or to project the Company's combined financial condition for any future date.

11. SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

Asian Fund

In 2007, the Asian Fund was formed to make private equity investments in Asia. The fund is expected to hold its final closing in the third quarter of 2007 with an aggregate of \$4.0 billion of capital commitments from fund investors, including a \$100 million commitment from the fund's general partner. The investment period for the fund will commence on the date of the fund's first investment and will remain open for a period of up to six years, unless terminated earlier in accordance with the fund's governance documents.

Investments

During 2007, the KKR Funds made private equity investments in an aggregate amount of approximately \$1.5 billion. Individually, none of these investments exceeded 5% of the net assets of consolidated private equity investments.

Investment Commitments

Since March 31, 2007, the KKR Traditional Private Equity Funds committed to approximately \$7.7 billion in six private equity investments.

During 2007, the KKR Funds have provided guarantees related to signed investment commitments which would require the payment of up to \$977 million in the event that such commitments were withdrawn by the Company without cause.

APPENDIX A FORM OF AMENDED AND RESTATED LIMITED PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT

A-1

Through and including , 2007 (the 25th day after the date of this prospectus), all dealers effecting transactions in these securities, whether or not participating in this offering, may be required to deliver a prospectus. This is in addition to the dealers' obligation to deliver a prospectus when acting as underwriters and with respect to their unsold allotments or subscriptions.

Common Units Representing Limited Partner Interests

PRELIMINARY PROSPECTUS

Morgan Stanley

Citi

, 2007

PART II INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

ITEM 13. OTHER EXPENSES OF ISSUANCE AND DISTRIBUTION.

The following table sets forth the expenses payable by the Registrant in connection with the issuance and distribution of the common units being registered hereby. All of such expenses are estimates, other than the filing and listing fees payable to the Securities and Exchange Commission, the New York Stock Exchange and the National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc.

| Filing Fee Securities and Exchange Commission | \$ 38,375 |
|--|---------------|
| Listing Fee New York Stock Exchange | \$ 250,000 |
| Fee National Association of Securities Dealers | 75,500 |
| Fees and Expenses of Counsel | * |
| Printing Expenses | * |
| Fees and Expenses of Accountants | * |
| Blue Sky Fees and Expenses | * |
| Transfer Agent Fees and Expenses | * |
| Miscellaneous Expenses | * |
| | |
| Total | \$ * |

To be provided by amendment.

ITEM 14. INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS.

Subject to any terms, conditions or restrictions set forth in the applicable partnership agreement, Section 17-108 of the Delaware Limited Partnership Act empowers a Delaware limited partnership to indemnify and hold harmless any partner or other persons from and against all claims and demands whatsoever. The section of the prospectus entitled "Description of Our Partnership Agreement Indemnification" discloses that we will generally indemnify our Managing Partner and the officers, directors and affiliates of our Managing Partner, to the fullest extent permitted by law, against all losses, claims, damages or similar events and is incorporated by reference herein.

We currently maintain liability insurance for our directors and officers. In connection with this offering, we will obtain additional liability insurance for our directors and officers. Such insurance would be available to our directors and officers in accordance with its terms.

Reference is also made to the Underwriting Agreement to be filed as an exhibit to this registration statement pursuant to which we and our Managing Partner will agree to indemnify the underwriters against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and to contribute to payments that may be required to be made in respect of such liabilities and pursuant to which the underwriters will agree to indemnify the officers, directors and controlling persons of our Managing Partner against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and to contribute to payments that may be required to be made in respect of such liabilities.

ITEM 15. RECENT SALES OF UNREGISTERED SECURITIES.

None.

II-1

ITEM 16. EXHIBITS AND FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES.

Exhibit Index

| 1.1 | Underwriting Agreement* |
|------|---|
| 3.1 | Certificate of Limited Partnership of the Registrant |
| 3.2 | Form of Amended and Restated Limited Partnership Agreement of the Registrant* |
| 3.3 | Certificate of Formation of the Managing Partner of the Registrant |
| 3.4 | Form of Amended and Restated Limited Liability Company Agreement of the Managing Partner of the Registrant* |
| 5.1 | Opinion of Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP* |
| 10.1 | Form of Amended and Restated Limited Partnership Agreement of KKR Management Holdings L.P.* |
| 10.2 | Form of Amended and Restated Limited Partnership Agreement of KKR Fund Holdings L.P.* |
| 10.3 | Form of Tax Receivable Agreement* |
| 10.4 | Form of Exchange Agreement* |
| 10.5 | Form of Registration Rights Agreement* |
| 10.6 | Form of 2007 Equity Incentive Plan* |
| 21.1 | Subsidiaries of the Registrant* |
| 23.1 | Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP |
| 23.2 | Consent of Simpson Thacher & Bartlett LLP (included as part of Exhibit 5.1)* |
| 23.3 | Consent of Duff & Phelps, LLC* |
| 24.1 | Power of Attorney (included on signature pages to this Registration Statement) |
| | |

To be filed by amendment.

ITEM 17. UNDERTAKINGS

- (a)

 The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes to provide to the underwriters at the closing specified in the underwriting agreements certificates in such denominations and registered in such names as required by the underwriter to permit prompt delivery to each purchaser.
- (b) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes that:
 - (1)

 For purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, the information omitted from the form of prospectus filed as part of this registration statement in reliance upon Rule 430A and contained in a form of prospectus filed by the Registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(1) or (4) or 497(h) under the Securities Act shall be deemed to be part of this registration statement as of the time it was declared effective.
 - (2)

 For the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each post-effective amendment that contains a form of prospectus shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the Registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the Registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the Registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the Registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the Registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, the Registrant has duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in New York, New York, on the 3rd day of July, 2007.

KKR & Co. L.P.

By: KKR Management LLC

Its General Partner

By: /s/ WILLIAM J. JANETSCHEK

Name: William J. Janetschek
Title: Chief Financial Officer

POWER OF ATTORNEY

Know all men by these presents, that each person whose signature appears below hereby constitutes and appoints Henry R. Kravis, George R. Roberts and William J. Janetschek and each of them, any of whom may act without the joinder of the other, the individual's true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of substitution and resubstitution, for the person and in his or her name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign this Registration Statement and any or all amendments, including post-effective amendments to this Registration Statement, including a prospectus or an amended prospectus therein and any Registration Statement for the same offering that is to be effective upon filing pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, and all other documents in connection therewith to be filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, and each of them full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in and about the premises, as fully to all intents and purposes as he might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact as agents or any of them, or their substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, this Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities indicated on the 3rd day of July, 2007.

| Signature | Title | | | | |
|---------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|
| /s/ HENRY R. KRAVIS | Co-Chairman and Co-Chief Executive Officer | | | | |
| Henry R. Kravis | (principal executive officer) of KKR Management LLC | | | | |
| /s/ GEORGE R. ROBERTS | Co-Chairman and Co-Chief Executive Officer (principal executive officer) | | | | |
| George R. Roberts | of KKR Management LLC | | | | |
| /s/ WILLIAM J. JANETSCHEK | Chief Financial Officer (principal financial and accounting officer) | | | | |
| William J. Janetschek | of KKR Management LLC | | | | |

QuickLinks

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CAUTIONARY NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

MARKET AND INDUSTRY DATA

SUMMARY

Our Company

Our Investment Approach

Private Equity

Credit

New Business Initiatives

Our Values

Our Strengths

Our Growth Strategy

Investment Risks

Cautionary Note Regarding Historical Fund Performance

Our Common Units Are Not Intended for Investors with a Short-Term Focus

Summary Organizational Structure

About KKR Holdings

The Offering

Summary Historical Financial Data

Summary Pro Forma Financial Data

RISK FACTORS

USE OF PROCEEDS

DISTRIBUTION POLICY

CAPITALIZATION

DILUTION

ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE

UNAUDITED PRO FORMA FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Statement of Financial Condition As of March 31, 2007

Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Statement of Income Year Ended December 31, 2006

<u>Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Consolidated Statement of Income Three Months Ended March 31, 2007</u>

Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Financial Information

SELECTED HISTORICAL FINANCIAL AND OTHER DATA

MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

PRIVATE EQUITY VALUATIONS AND RELATED DATA

INDUSTRY

Private Equity and Public Market Returns As of December 31, 2006

Average All-in Spread of BB/BB- Institutional Loans

BUSINESS

Our Strengths

Our Growth Strategy

MANAGEMENT

Summary Compensation Table

SECURITY OWNERSHIP

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

CONFLICTS OF INTEREST AND FIDUCIARY RESPONSIBILITIES

DESCRIPTION OF OUR COMMON UNITS

DESCRIPTION OF OUR LIMITED PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT

COMMON UNITS ELIGIBLE FOR FUTURE SALE

MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL TAX CONSIDERATIONS

UNDERWRITING

LEGAL MATTERS

EXPERTS

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

KKR & CO. L.P. Statement of Financial Condition as of June 29, 2007

Notes to Statement of Financial Condition

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

KKR MANAGEMENT LLC Statement of Financial Condition as of June 29, 2007

Notes to Statement of Financial Condition

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

KKR GROUP Combined Statements of Financial Condition As of December 31, 2006 and 2005 (Dollars in Thousands)

KKR GROUP Combined Statements of Income For the Years Ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004 (Dollars in Thousands)

KKR GROUP Combined Statements of Changes in Partners' Capital For the Years Ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004 (Dollars in

Thousands)

KKR GROUP Combined Statements of Cash Flows For the Years Ended December 31, 2006, 2005 and 2004 (Dollars in Thousands)

KKR GROUP Notes to Combined Financial Statements (All Dollars Are in Thousands Except Where Otherwise Noted)

KKR GROUP Combined Statements of Financial Condition (Unaudited) As of March 31, 2007 and 2006 (Dollars in Thousands)

KKR GROUP Combined Statements of Income (Unaudited) For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 (Dollars in Thousands)

KKR GROUP Combined Statements of Changes in Partners' Capital (Unaudited) For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 (Dollars in Thousands)

KKR GROUP Combined Statements of Cash Flows (Unaudited) For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 (Dollars in Thousands)

KKR GROUP Notes to Condensed Combined Financial Statements (Unaudited) (All Dollars Are in Thousands Except Where Otherwise Noted)

KKR GROUP Notes to Condensed Combined Financial Statements (Unaudited) (All Dollars Are in Thousands Except Where Otherwise Noted)

KKR GROUP Notes to Condensed Combined Financial Statements (Unaudited) (All Dollars Are in Thousands Except Where Otherwise Noted)

APPENDIX A FORM OF AMENDED AND RESTATED LIMITED PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT

PART II INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

SIGNATURES

POWER OF ATTORNEY